Modulatory effect of mild inflammation on tau phosphorylation in a human tau mouse model of Alzheimer's disease

# Matthew Barron

Supervisors: Marie-Christine Pardon, Jane Gartlon, Peter Atkinson and Boyan Bonev

August 2018

This thesis was submitted to the University of Nottingham

For the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

#### Abstract:

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is the most common form of dementia and involves the pathological hyperphosphorylation and aggregation of the microtubule associated protein tau. Aetiological evidence, and evidence from post-mortem studies, suggests neuroinflammation to be an early mechanistic driver of AD. In murine tau models, systemic inflammation induced by either chronic or acute lipopolysaccharide (LPS) administration has been reported to be a strong inducer of early tau pathology through augmenting tau hyperphosphorylation. However, the method by which LPS has been utilised to model inflammation in these studies has not always been representative of the underlying mild inflammation occurring in AD. For example, following chronic LPS administration, rapid tolerance occurs which is not representative of AD. While acute LPS administration results in a rapid pro-inflammatory response, the doses which have generally been utilised are more analogous with sepsis rather than the underlying inflammatory response observed in AD. This thesis is aimed at furthering clarifying the contribution of systemic inflammation to early tau pathology through systemic administration of low doses of LPS in the hTau model. The hTau model is thought to be the most relevant AD tau model for the expression of all 6, non-mutated, human tau isoforms on a murine tau (mTau) knockout (KO) background. However, hTau mice are associated with systemic pathologies and an increased ratio of 3R:4R tau isoforms which is not representative of AD. As the systemic pathologies are linked to the KO of mTau which consists solely of 4R tau isoforms, hTau mice were bred on a partial mTau background in the hope to avert the systemic pathologies, improve the isoform ratio and conserve the development of tau pathology. Heterozygous mTau expression in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice resulted in ablation of systemic pathologies, an increase in 4R tau isoforms and augmented tau hyperphosphorylation compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice, indicating the model ideal for understanding early pathological tau alterations. To determine the effect mild inflammation might have on early tau pathology in AD, tau phosphorylation, localisation and aggregation were assessed after 0, 100, 250 and 330  $\mu$ g/kg (i.v.) LPS administration in 3 month old hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice during the height of the pro-inflammatory response at 4h following administration. LPS administration resulted in dose-dependent decreases in the pre-tangle associated phosphorylation epitope; pS202 in both genotypes while the post-tangle associated epitope; pS396/404 levels were selectively decreased in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice. On the other hand, LPS did not induce tau aggregation. To determine whether less immediate effects on tau pathology occurred, tau pathology was assessed 24h following 250  $\mu$ g/kg (*i.v.*) LPS administration in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice. Tau

dephosphorylation persisting at both pS202 and pS396/404 epitopes at this time point. These results suggest that systemic inflammation might play a beneficial role on tau pathology in AD.

### Acknowledgements:

I would like to firstly thank the Medical Research Council and Eisai LTD for funding my project and enabling me to undertake this research. I'd like to thank my supervisor Dr Marie-Christine Pardon for the constant support and commitment throughout my studies and helping me develop into the researcher I am today. Without you're help, none of this would be possible and I will always be thankful of your support. I'd like to thank my industrial supervisor Dr Jane Gartlon and the "Godfather" supervisor Dr Peter Atkinson for being part of interesting discussions and supporting me through my PhD. I'd also like to thank my second supervisor Dr Boyan Bonev for bringing me into the world of NMR, a daunting task for any biologist! Finally I'd like to thank my long lost supervisors; Dr Lee Dawson and Dr Henryk Faas for all those discussions you were a part of.

I'd like to thank all the technical support staff at the University of Nottingham who have made it possible for me to carry out this research, with a special mention to Liague Latif for his help with western blotting, Hayley Marshall for the help with keeping the lab going and the BSU staff for looking after our furry friends! I'd like to thank Dr Fran Ebling for helping out with the CLAMS study. I'd like to express my gratitude to Dr David Watson and Claire Spicer for completing my last two behavioural batches when my allergies overcame me, it greatly helped me out in my time of need. I want to express my gratitude to all the lovely people at Eisai who made my placement really enjoyable (even if all the cake might have had a negative effect on my waistline)! In particular I'd like to thank Sonia Talma and Dr Malcolm Roberts for taking the time to show me the sarkosyl extraction process. I'd like to thank the group from Janssen Pharmaceutica for providing me with a supportive environment during my undergraduate placement and setting me on the course that I'm currently on. I'd also thank Prof Peter Davies for donating some of the tau antibodies reducing antibody cost always greatly increases resources for other research activities. I'd like to thank statistician: Dr Simon Bate for the statistical advice he provided me - it was invaluable to getting the most out of my data.

I'd like to thank all the good friends who have supported me over the past 4 years. Thank you to my lovely partner Jessica Carpenter who has been there for me through the late nights and grumpy mornings. I'd like to thank my sister from another mother; Alessandra Agostini for always being there when I needed her. I'd like to thank the crew from E175 who have had to put up with my natterings for way too long! I'd also like to thank all my friends both in Nottingham and further afield whom we have shared some of the good and bad days together. Finally I'd like to thank both my parents and my brother for always being there and making me the person I am today.

# Contents

Chapter 1 General introduction:	1
1.1 Alzheimer's disease overview:1	1
1.1.1 Pathological features of Alzheimer's disease:1	1
1.1.2 Current treatment strategies in Alzheimer's disease1	2
1.1.3 Inflammation is associated with Alzheimer's disease14	4
1.1.4 Summary1	8
1.2 Tau pathology and its association with AD19	9
1.2.1 Tau pathology closely correlates with Alzheimer's disease:	9
1.2.2 The structure of the tau protein:1	9
1.2.3. Generation of neurofibrillary tangles20	0
1.2.4 Post translational modification of tau alters its propensity to aggregate in AD:2	2
1.2.5 Genetic tau models of AD:	6
1.2.6 Pathological effects of the tau aggregation process	2
1.2.7 Targeting tau in clinical trials	7
1.2.8 Summary	7
1.3 Neuroinflammatory features of AD	7
1.3.1 Neuroinflammation overview	7
1.3.2 Immunological cells involved in AD	8
1.3.4 Inflammatory mediators in AD4	6
1.3.3 Crosstalk between inflammation mediators and tau phosphorylation:54	4
1.3.4 Summary of neuroinflammation in AD50	6
1.4 The interaction between systemic inflammation and tau pathology5	7
1.4.1 Methods for modelling systemic inflammation in animal models5	7
1.4.2 Lipopolysaccharide as a model for systemic inflammation in vivo6	5
1.4.3 Systemic inflammation and its effect on tau pathology in animal models	9
1.4.4 Summary	6
1.5 General Summary	6

1.6 Aims and objectives	77
1.7 Hypotheses	77
Chapter 2 Methods Chapter:	79
2.1. Animals, husbandry and experimental groups	79
2.1.1 Animals and husbandry:	79
2.1.2 Experimental cohorts	79
2.2 LPS preparation and treatment:	83
2.3 Behavioural procedures:	83
2.3.1 CLAMS <sup>TM:</sup>	83
2.3.2 Contextual fear conditioning:	84
2.3.3 Food burrowing task:	87
2.3.4 Spontaneous alternation task:	87
2.3.5 Tissue Collection:	88
2.4 Tissue procedures:	89
2.4.1 <i>Ex-vivo</i> magic angle spinning <sup>1</sup> H-NMR	89
2.4.2 Western immunoblotting:	92
2.4.3 Insoluble tau extraction:	96
2.4.4 Immunohistochemistry:	97
2.4.5 Tau aggregation assay:	99
2.4.6 Multiplex analysis of serum cytokine levels:	99
Chapter 3 Method optimisation	
Introduction	
3.1 Contextual fear conditioning involving a pre-exposure session:	
3.1.1 Contextual fear conditioning overview:	
3.1.2 Study Design	105
3.1.3 Results:	106
3.1.4 Discussion	

3.2 <sup>1</sup> H Magic Angle Spinning (MAS) - Nuclear Magnetic Resonance (NMR) Spectros	сору
analysis of Brain Metabolite Levels:	. 118
3.2.1 Introduction:	. 118
3.2.2 Results:	. 123
3.2.3 Discussion	. 125
Chapter 4 Validation of the hTau model partially expressing murine tau	. 128
4.1 Introduction	. 128
4.2 Study design	129
4.2.1 Behavioural protocol in experimental cohort 5	129
4.2 Results	130
4.2.1 Knockout of mTau results in systemic pathologies in aged mice	130
4.2.2 hTau/mTau <sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau <sup>-/-</sup> mice are behaviourally similar	131
4.2.3 Increased levels of hippocampal tau phosphorylation at 3 months in hTau/m	Гаu <sup>+/-</sup>
mice	. 132
4.2.4 Similar PP2A activity in hTau/mTau <sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau <sup>-/-</sup> mice	. 135
4.2.5 Tau redistribution in hTau/mTau <sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau <sup>-/-</sup> mice at 3 months of age	136
4.2.6 Neither hTau/mTau <sup>+/-</sup> nor hTau/mTau <sup>-/-</sup> mice exhibit tau aggregation at 3 mo	onths
of age	. 137
4.2.7 Tau phenotype in 9 month old hTau/mTau <sup>+/-</sup> mice	. 138
4.2.8 Neither hTau/mTau <sup>+/-</sup> nor hTau/mTau <sup>-/-</sup> mice exhibit tau aggregation at 9 mo	onths
of age	. 141
4.2.9 Similar hippocampal microglial activation in 3 month hTau mice	. 142
4.2.10 Comparable hippocampal microglial activation in 9 month hTau mice	. 143
4.3 Discussion	. 145
Chapter 5 The Effect of LPS on Tau Pathology at 4h	. 149
5.1 Introduction	. 149
5.2 Study design	. 150
5.3 Results	. 151
5.3.1 LPS confounds the spontaneous alternation task	151

5.3.2 LPS induces a systemic pro-inflammatory response152
5.3.3 LPS induced microglial activation155
5.3.4 LPS decreases hippocampal tau phosphorylation in hTau mice
5.3.5 LPS did not affect hippocampal PP2A activity159
5.2.6 LPS induced tau dephosphorylation in hemi-brain samples
5.3.7 LPS did not induce tau aggregation161
5.4 Discussion
Chapter 6 The Effect of LPS on Tau Pathology 24h Following Administration
6.1 Introduction
6.2 Study design172
6.3 Results
6.3.1 LPS-induced behavioural suppression persists 24h following administration173
6.3.2 The LPS-induced inflammatory response subsided 24h following administration
6.3.3 Significant microglial activation 24h following LPS administration176
6.3.4 LPS-induced tau dephosphorylating persist until 24h following LPS administration
6.3.5 LPS did not affect hippocampal PP2A activity at 24h179
6.3.6 LPS did not induce tau aggregation179
6.4 Discussion
Chapter 7 General Discussion184
7.1 Review of aims and hypothesis184
7.2 Summary of key findings:184
7.3 Is LPS useful for modelling systemic inflammation in AD186
7.4 Can systemic inflammation be a beneficial to tau pathology?
7.5 Potential consequences of tau dephosphorylation following systemic inflammation 192
7.6 Limitations of study193
7.7 A dichotomic effect of systemic inflammation in AD?

7.8 Future directions	
7.9 Conclusions	
Chapter 8 Appendix	
8.1 Preliminary tau phenotype in hTau/mTau <sup>+/-</sup> mice	201
8.2 Microglia staining 4h following LPS administration	
Bibliography	

## Chapter 1 General introduction:

#### 1.1 Alzheimer's disease overview:

Dementia, a collective term for a group of neurodegenerative disorders, affects up to 850,000 people in the UK, costing an estimated £24 billion (ARUK, 2014). Alzheimer's disease (AD) is the most common form of dementia and is characterised by the presence of amyloid beta (A $\beta$ ) plaques and neurofibrillary tangles (NFTs). Currently, there is no effective treatment at slowing disease progression. AD is a multi-faceted disease involving severe brain atrophy leading to diminished cognitive function, impaired learning and memory, delusions and a wide range of other behavioural abnormalities (Mega et al., 1996). There are two forms of AD: early onset familial AD and late onset sporadic AD, the latter of which is the more prevalent of the two. While specific genetic mutations which are involved in the generation of the A $\beta$  peptide are associated with familial forms of AD, the pathogenesis of sporadic AD is much more complex (Prince et al., 2015). Importantly, AD is a progressive disorder giving a therapeutic window in which disease progression could be slowed. Existing treatments for the disease have poor efficacy, providing only limited symptomatic benefits. Current focus is to further the pathogenic understanding of the disease to aid in the discovery of so called "disease modifying therapies". Delaying the onset of the disease by just 5 years could reduce the number of sufferers by 36% and save the UK economy over £14 billion annually by 2030 (ARUK, 2014). Recently, systemic inflammation has been suggested to be integral to AD pathogenesis and modulating inflammatory processes in the disease might provide an effective disease modifying therapy within the disease.

#### 1.1.1 Pathological features of Alzheimer's disease:

AD is associated with specific pathological signatures, with amyloid plaques and NFTs considered hallmarks of the disease. Amyloid plaques are generated through the pathological extracellular aggregation of the amyloid beta Aβ peptide. NFTs are produced through the pathological intracellular accumulation of the microtubule associated protein tau. A histological slide depicting amyloid plaques and NFTs is given in Figure 1.1. While both amyloid and tau deposition likely do contribute to disease progression, recently tau has received greater emphasis in the pathogenesis of AD.



Figure 1.1: Hallmarks of AD: **A**) Staining of amyloid plaques using anti-A $\beta_{42}$ . Amyloid plaques are extracellular deposits of A $\beta$  **B**) Staining of intracellular NFTs with the PHF antibody (Cummings et al., 2002).

AD is a neurodegenerative disorder featuring overt brain atrophy. AD patients have up to 90% fewer neurons in the entorhinal cortex compared to healthy individuals (Gómez-Isla et al., 1996). A consequence of the neurodegeneration is a shrinking of cortical thickness and widening of the ventricles compared to non-demented individuals (Querbes et al., 2009) as observed in Figure 1.2. In addition to neuronal loss in AD, there are large decreases in the number of synapses which cannot be attributed to sheer neuronal loss alone (Davies et al., 1987). The pattern of pathology is localised to the limbic, neocortical and basal forebrain regions (Braak and Braak, 1991, Auld et al., 2002), with both cholinergic and glutamatergic projections being heavily affected (Francis, 2005).



Figure 1.2: A comparison between a healthy brain and that from a severe AD patient. Picture sourced from the National Institute of Health (NIH).

#### 1.1.2 Current treatment strategies in Alzheimer's disease

There are four licenced treatments available for AD: donepizil, rivastigmine, galantamine and memantine – all of which provide symptomatic benefit and fail to alter

progression of the disease (Doody et al., 2001, Raina et al., 2008). Donepezil, rivastigmine and galantamine are all classified as anti-cholinesterases. Acetylcholine (ACh) is a major excitatory neurotransmitter within the CNS, being heavily involved in learning and memory (Hasselmo, 2006). Upon being released into the synaptic cleft, ACh is rapidly metabolised by a group of enzymes called acetylcholinesterases (AChE) (Čolović et al., 2013). Profound loss of cholinergic neurons in AD means disruption of cholinergic signalling, affecting learning and memory processes (Francis et al., 1999). By inhibiting AChE, anti-cholinesterases increase the concentration of ACh at the muscarinic ACh receptor (mAChR), boosting signal transduction in an attempt to minimise the effect of cholinergic loss (Lane et al., 2006).

Memantine is the newest addition to the licenced treatments and is prescribed in moderate to severe AD cases. Memantine is a non-competitive N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor (NMDAr) antagonist (el Nasr et al., 1990). Unlike ACh, glutamate does not get metabolised in the synaptic cleft. Instead decreasing glutamate concentrations following signal transduction relies on uptake into neighbouring astrocytes where metabolism occurs (Anderson and Swanson, 2000). In AD, the propensity for astrocytes to uptake and store glutamate decreases, causing an excess of glutamate in the synaptic cleft (Lauderback et al., 2001, Kulijewicz-Nawrot et al., 2013). The increase in residual glutamate has two effects in AD. Firstly, increases in background signalling noise make glutamatergic transmission less efficient and impair signal transduction (Danysz and Parsons, 2012). Secondly, in a similar manner to stroke, excess glutamate induces excitotoxicity, aiding in the neurodegenerative process (Dodd et al., 1994). Through NMDAr antagonism, memantine is thought to block both detrimental effects of glutamate (Danysz et al., 2000). A depiction of the current treatments in AD is given in Figure 1.3.



Figure 1.3: Mechanism of action of current AD therapies. A) Donepezil, Galantamine and Rivastigmine are AChE inhibitors which increase the synaptic concentration of ACh and boost cholinergic signalling. B) Memantine is an NMDAr antagonist and decreases signal noise and excitotoxicity associated with increased levels of glutamate (Glu) in the synaptic cleft in AD. Figure drawn by author.

#### 1.1.3 Inflammation is associated with Alzheimer's disease

#### Neuroinflammation:

Chronic neuroinflammation – that is inflammation originating from within the central nervous system (CNS) is another overt feature of AD. Even in his early observations did Alois Alzheimer note that resident immune cells were in a state of reactive gliosis while conducting post-mortem examinations from AD patients (Strassnig and Ganguli, 2005). This observation was reinforced by immunohistological (IHC) studies in subsequent years that confirmed two resident immune cells within the CNS: microglia and astrocytes exist in a persistent state of activation (Pike et al., 1995, McGeer et al., 1987). Of even more importance, was the finding that activated microglia and astrocytes are found in close proximity to both amyloid plaques and NFT containing neurons (Itagaki et al., 1989, Serrano-Pozo et al., 2011, Cras et al., 1991), indicating an interaction between the hallmarks of the

disease and the neuroinflammatory environment. Accompanying glial activation, a wide range of pro-inflammatory mediators including IL-1β, IL-6, TNFa as well as prostaglandins have been found to have upregulated mRNA and protein levels in brains from AD patients (Morimoto et al., 2011, Yasojima et al., 1999b, Rao et al., 2011). However, due to the poor quality of post-mortem tissue, the association of pro-inflammatory mediators with brain tissue from AD patients is often conflicting (Lopez-Gonzalez et al., 2015, Chen et al., 2016) and hinders accurate interpretation. More recently, development of positron emission topography (PET) tracers to image microglial activation have provided valuable insight into the timeframe of the neuroinflammatory response during AD. For example, use of the tracer: [<sup>11</sup>C](R)-PK11195 found the pattern of microglial activation, occurs early in the disease (Cagnin et al., 2001) and can even be detected in mild cognitive impaired (MCI) patients (Okello et al., 2009). Furthermore, use of the more specific [<sup>11</sup>C]-PBR28 compound found microglial activation correlated with progression of the disease (Kreisl et al., 2016). Interestingly, early onset AD patients have higher uptake of [<sup>11</sup>C]-PBR28 compared to late onset patients (Kreisl et al., 2013). Together, these studies suggest that neuroinflammation is an early event within AD and that it may play a role in driving the disease.

A key debate within the AD field is whether neuroinflammation is a cause or consequence of the disease – is it contributing to the disease or aimed at repair. Supporting the former, a variety of both environmental and genetic risk factors affecting the neuroinflammatory environment have been associated with AD. For example, lipopolysaccharide (LPS) is a component of gram -ve outer membrane and a potent activator of the innate immune system through Toll-like Receptor 4 (TLR-4) agonism (Chow et al., 1999). Under healthy conditions, LPS is endogenously located in the gut where there is an abundance of gram –ve bacteria (Marshall, 2005). However, a link between the microbiome, a "leaky gut" and AD has been suggested (Cristiano et al., 2016). While LPS is absent within the CNS of healthy individuals, it is found localised around plaques of AD patients, potentially highlighting LPS as an endogenous driver of the disease (Zhan et al., 2016). Furthermore, the herpes simplex virus (HSV) which affects the CNS has been associated with increased incidence of AD (Itzhaki et al., 1997), indicating long term neuroinflammation as a risk factor. Likewise, head trauma, which can be associated with chronic neuroinflammation (Breunig et al., 2013), has been found to increase the risk of AD (Mortimer et al., 1991, Li et al., 2017).

Categorically strengthening the notion of neuroinflammation being a causative factor within AD has been the use of recent genome wide association studies (GWAS) in AD. These studies have found polymorphisms in a number of genes involved in inflammation and microglial function to be associated with increased risk of developing AD. The most high profile of which is the gene encoding for triggering receptor expressed on myeloid cells 2 (TREM2) whereby the rare loss of-function missense mutation: rs75932628-T conferred to a 3 times greater risk of developing AD, a similar odds ratio to possessing a single allele of the so far strongest genetic risk factor in sporadic AD: the Apolipoprotein E (ApoE) ɛ4 allele (Jonsson et al., 2013, Ulrich et al., 2017). TREM2 is expressed on macrophages and microglial cells and its activation is thought to inhibit pro-inflammatory signals while stimulating phagocytic microglial responses (Colonna and Wang, 2016). Several additional inflammatory associated genes have been associated with AD including; CR1, CD33, CLU, EPHA1, HLA-DRB5/HLA-DRB1, the MS4A cluster and PLXNA4 genes albeit with lower risk (Lambert et al., 2013, Naj et al., 2011, Jun et al., 2014). CR1 encodes the complement receptor 1 which modulates the complement cascade through binding and phagocytosis of C3b immune complexes (Crehan et al., 2012). CD33 is a transmembrane sialic-acid-binding immunoglobulin-like lectins (SIGLECS) which produces anti-inflammatory action through inhibition of TLR signalling (Cao and Crocker, 2011). CLU encodes for clusterin, which has been shown to inhibit the pro-inflammatory transcription factor nuclear factor kappa-lightchain-enhancer of activated B cells (NF-KB) resulting in decreased transcription of proinflammatory mediators (Santilli et al., 2003). EPHA1 encodes for ephrin type-A receptor 1 and is involved in leukocyte migration during infection (Ivanov and Romanovsky, 2006). The MS4A cluster encodes for the family of membrane-spanning 4A proteins which have roles in T-cell activation and trafficking across the blood brain barrier (BBB) (Ma et al., 2015). The PLXNA4 gene encodes for plexin-A4, a receptor for semaphorins, which aids in TLR signalling (Wen et al., 2010). Finally, GWAS studies have implicated genes involved in microglial phagocytosis including such as ABCA7, INPP5D and PICALM1 in AD aetiology (Lambert et al., 2013, Malik et al., 2015).

#### Systemic inflammation:

Despite initial assumptions that the CNS was immune privileged, there is crosstalk between the central and peripheral immune systems. This effect is mediated through a variety of routes including: neural such as vagal afferents, humoral through circumventricular organs, through effects on the BBB (Miller and Raison, 2016, Pardon, 2015). As such, it is not surprisingly that systemic inflammation which is associated with AD

has been implicated with disease progression. Unlike brain tissue from post-mortem studies, peripheral inflammatory mediators can be measured accurately in blood samples from AD patients. A meta-analysis of 40 different studies assessing peripheral cytokine concentrations in AD patients found increased concentrations of a number of cytokines in AD patients, including that for IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6 and TNF $\alpha$  (Swardfager et al., 2010). Similar to neuroinflammation, upregulation of pro-inflammatory mediators in the periphery occurs during the MCI stage of the disease (King et al., 2017, Magaki et al., 2007) and progressively declines as AD severity increases (King et al., 2017, Motta et al., 2007). Potentially contributing to the underlying systemic inflammation in AD, elevated concentrations of circulating LPS have been observed in AD patients compared to healthy controls despite being infection free at the time of the study (Zhang et al., 2009c).

Corroborating a potential role for systemic inflammation in AD, conditions which induce systemic inflammation have also been associated with the disease. For example, individuals suffering from long-term peripheral atopic disorders such as asthma and eczema have an increased risk of developing AD (Chen et al., 2014). Conversely, rheumatoid arthritis (RA) has generally been associated with a decreased risk of AD – likely due to their long term use of anti-inflammatory agents (Policicchio et al., 2017). Supporting this, both long term use of NSAIDS and steroidal anti-inflammatory treatments in arthritis patients have been linked with a decreased incidence of the disease (McGeer et al., 1996). Furthermore, obesity, diabetes mellitus and smoking - conditions which are associated with increased systemic inflammation increase the risk of developing AD (Kivipelto et al., 2001, Kivipelto et al., 2005, Ott et al., 1998, Arvanitakis et al., 2004). In addition to systemic inflammatory conditions, systemic infections are associated with cognitive decline in AD patients. For example, AD patients who suffer from a systemic infection develop cognitive impairments lasting over 2 months following resolution of the infection (Holmes et al., 2003). A further study found that AD patients who had an acute systemic inflammatory event (infection or trauma) were found to have greater rate of cognitive decline over a 6 month period (Holmes et al., 2009). Interestingly, the authors report that patients which had a high baseline of circulating TNF $\alpha$ prior to the inflammatory event had an even greater rate of cognitive decline, indicating the level of systemic inflammation impacts on cognitive decline. Further, studies have found a link between periodontitis and cognitive decline in AD patients (Ide et al., 2016) while increased titres of common periodontal bacteria is associated with increased risk of AD (Noble et al., 2014). Together, these studies highlight an association between systemic

inflammation and AD aetiology, highlighting systemic inflammation as a potential therapeutic target.

#### Randomized controlled anti-inflammatory trials within AD

The association between both systemic and neuroinflammation with AD led to the notion that anti-inflammatory treatment in AD may provide a much needed disease modifying treatment. To date, several randomised trials with anti-inflammatory agents have been conducted in AD. Despite the use of multiple classes of anti-inflammatory treatments whether non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAID) or steroidal; all have failed to demonstrate clear clinical efficacy (Jaturapatporn et al., 2012). However, a recent updated systematic review still argues in favour of their use for AD prevention (Wang et al., 2015a). As AD pathogenesis develops years prior to symptom manifestation, the authors suggest that anti-inflammatory agents are potentially beneficial when administered prodromal. However, the largest prophylaxis anti-inflammatory trial involving the use of NSAIDs on subjects at risk of developing AD failed to show benefits on AD incidence (Breitner J, 2013). The role of inflammation in AD is complex, providing both positive and negative effects such as clearance of debris and exacerbation of both amyloid and tau pathologies. The failures of anti-inflammatory treatments in AD could be down to non-selectively trying to dampen the immune system rather than modulate it (Heneka et al., 2016). Further research has the potential to further understand how the immune system impacts the disease and determine its therapeutic potential.

#### 1.1.4 Summary

AD is a neurodegenerative disorder for which there are limited effective treatments. There are two hallmarks: amyloid plaques and NFTs. Extensive neuroinflammation is another apparent feature within the brain, with reactive immune cells in close proximity to NFT containing neurons and suggests an interaction between the neuroinflammatory environment and tau pathology. AD patients have increased levels of systemic inflammation which has the potential to contribute to neuroinflammation within the disease and drive the pathological progression of NFTs. This interaction will be reviewed in detail further on within this chapter. Several peripheral inflammatory conditions have been reported to either increase the risk of AD or increase the rate of cognitive decline suggesting that treating systemic inflammation might be of therapeutic potential within AD. Despite this, all randomized controlled trials have failed in AD. Inflammatory processes are complex and the non-selective nature of the agents used in these trails could possibly contribute to their failings. Investigating the interaction between tau pathology and inflammation could provide useful insights into specific inflammatory processes which affect AD progression.

## 1.2 Tau pathology and its association with AD

#### 1.2.1 Tau pathology closely correlates with Alzheimer's disease:

In recent years, tau has received a considerable amount of attention due to its correlation with AD progression. Histopathological examination of AD patients appears to highlight tau as the pre-requisite to developing AD (Schonheit et al., 2004). Furthermore, AD severity is graded through IHC BRAAK staging – a process which maps the spread of tau pathology (Braak et al., 2006). Recent PET studies have corroborated the role of tau as mechanistic driver of AD. For example, assessment with the amyloid and tau tracers: florbetapir and T807 respectively, found tau but not amyloid deposition increased with clinical diagnosis of AD (Brier et al., 2016). Furthermore, T807 retention actually appear to predict severity of clinical manifestations (Schwarz et al., 2016). T807 has a high selectivity for PHF tau over straight filament tau and other aggregated protein such as amyloid plagues (Marquie et al., 2015). However, the authors did report non-specific binding to neuromelanin- and melanin-containing cells resulting in binding in the eyes, midbrain and basal ganglia meaning T807 binding in these regions are unreliable. However, a subsequent report found non-specific binding of T807 to monoamine oxidase (Hostetler et al., 2016) although the initial report failed to find monoamine oxidase binding (Xia et al., 2013). As monoamine oxidase is ubiquitously expressed in the brain (Bogdanski et al., 1957), this could hinder the interpretation of data involving T807. Finally, while there are no mutations in the tau gene which have been associated with AD (Kwon et al., 2000), several tau mutations which promote its aggregation are associated with various forms of dementias where tau deposition is the only pathological feature (Hutton et al., 1998, Houlden et al., 1999). Altogether, these observations highlight tau aggregation as a potential driver of AD.

#### 1.2.2 The structure of the tau protein:

In humans, full length tau is a 441aa protein which exists natively in a unfolded state and consists of 4 microtubule binding repeats and 2 n-terminal inserts (Gamblin, 2005). Depending on its alternative splicing, tau exists in 6 isoforms which differ in the number of nterminal inserts and whether they possess 3 or 4 microtubule binding repeats so that: 0N3R, 0N4R, 1N3R, 1N4R, 2N3R and 2N4R tau isoforms exist (Goedert et al., 1989). Generally, these are classed into 3R and 4R tau isoforms depending on the number of microtubule binding repeats they possess. Figure 1.4 represents the full length structure of the tau protein.



Figure 1.4: The longest isoform of Tau is a 441aa protein, consisting of two N-terminal repeats and 4 microtubule binding domains. Figure adapted from (Barré and Eliezer, 2013).

#### 1.2.3. Generation of neurofibrillary tangles

Tau is a microtubule-associated protein predominately expressed in neurons and binds to microtubules and regulates their stability, cellular transport and cell morphology (Avila et al., 2004). In addition to stabilising microtubules, tau is also present at low concentrations in dendritic and nuclear compartments where it aids in synaptic plasticity and DNA maintenance respectively (Mondragón-Rodríguez et al., 2012, Trepanier et al., 2012, Sjöberg et al., 2006). Under pathological conditions such as AD, tau is abnormally hyperphosphorylated, decreasing its affinity for microtubules (Bancher et al., 1989), a process which is represented in Figure 1.5. Following detachment from the axons, hyperphosphorylated tau redistributes to the somatodentritic compartment where it undergoes pathological aggregation into soluble paired helical filaments (PHF), tau oligomers and then insoluble NFT's (Flament and Delacourte, 1989, Papasozomenos and Binder, 1987).



Figure 1.5: The tau aggregation process: Under physiological conditions tau regulates microtubule stabilisation. In tauopathies, tau hyperphosphorylation triggers a loss in microtubule affinity. Soluble tau aggregates into pathological soluble tau oligomers, ultimately forming pathological insoluble neurofibrillary tangles (NFT). Figure drawn by author and adapted from the National Institute of Ageing (NIA) and (Barron et al., 2017).

In a process known as seeding, tau pathology has the ability to self-propagate through the spread of tau oligomers, potentially explaining the sequential development of tau pathology in various brain structures in AD. The first evidence of tau seeding was achieved when aggregated tau from P301S mice was injected into the brain of mice overexpressing human tau but do not express tau pathology (Clavaguera et al., 2009). The authors not only reported NFT formation at the site of injection, which increased in severity with age, but an age-dependent spread in tau pathology to neighbouring brain regions. This landmark study had two important implications. Firstly, it demonstrated that extracellular tau oligomers are internalised into local neurons and initiate the pathological tau aggregation process. Secondly, it established that once overt tau pathology is expressed, it propagates into neighbouring neurons which explains the spread in tau pathology starting in the locus coeruleus and eventually spreading to neocortical regions in AD patients (Brettschneider et al., 2015, Braak et al., 2006). Although this study failed to identify which tau species is responsible for tau propagation, a subsequent study found that injection of tau oligomers but not PHF are required in vivo to induce tau seeding (Lasagna-Reeves et al., 2012b). Multiple mechanisms for tau secretion exist. Free/non-vesicular, exosome and extosome mechanisms have been documented in vitro while ectosome but not endosome mediated secretion has been demonstrated in vivo (Dujardin et al., 2014, Chai et al., 2012). These studies demonstrate that there are multiple mechanisms for tau seeding, but further studies are required to determine the exact mechanisms involved in vivo under different model conditions. An elegant study involving growing of primary neuronal cultures in

microfluidic chambers further found that tau oligomers but not monomers nor aggregates were endocytosed, further indicating them as the source of tau propagation (Wu et al., 2013). Studies have indicated the synapse as the likely location for tau propagation between neurons (Wang et al., 2017, Sokolow et al., 2015, Tai et al., 2012), although there is the possibility for tau to seed extra-synaptically (Medina and Avila, 2014).

## **1.2.4 Post translational modification of tau alters its propensity to aggregate in AD:** *Phosphorylation is a key modulator of tau activity:*

Tau is a protein which is extensively post-translationally modified in order to modulate its function. Phosphorylation is one of the key modifications which modulates tau affinity to microtubules (Bancher et al., 1989) with over 80 phosphorylation sites which predominantly flank its microtubule binding region being documented (Wang et al., 2013). In addition to regulating microtubule binding, tau phosphorylation can increase its potential to aggregate and sequester other microtubule stabilising proteins (Liu et al., 2007, Alonso et al., 1997). In the normal brain, tau contains roughly 2-3 moles of phosphate per mole of tau compared to about 8 moles in AD (Köpke et al., 1993). Tau can be phosphorylated by a multitude of kinases which can phosphorylate tau. To decipher their pathological relevance, it is important to understand both the phosphorylation sites which they act on and the phosphorylation sites present in AD patients. In doing so, a review article compiled by Martin et al., 2013 managed to determine the most important kinases which phosphorylate the tau protein in AD and is shown in Figure 1.6. The kinases which act on the greatest number of phosphorylation sites include casein kinases 1 and 2 (CK1 & 2), glycogen synthase kinase-3β (GSK-3β), protein kinase A (PKA), PKA, extracellular regulated kinase (ERK 1/2), cyclin dependent kinase (CDK 5) and c-Jun N-terminal kinases (JNK) (Martin et al., 2013). While phosphorylation is only half of the story, protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A) has been highlighted as the main tau phosphatase (Qian et al., 2010). Attempts have been made to attribute specific phosphorylation sites to certain aspects of tau pathology. For example, phosphorylation of epitopes in the proline rich (177aa-251aa) and microtubule binding regions have been reported to decrease microtubule affinity, while phosphorylation of epitopes in the c-terminal region (368-441) increase its affinity for aggregation (Liu et al., 2007, Sengupta et al., 1998, Abraha et al., 2000, Schneider et al., 1999). In a possible mechanism to hinder tau aggregation in healthy individuals, phosphorylation sites which decrease its affinity to bind to microtubules also appear to inhibit the ability of tau to aggregate, while phosphorylation of epitopes which promote aggregation also promote microtubule binding (Liu et al., 2007, Schneider et al., 1999). In relation to AD severity,

phosphorylation in the proline rich and microtubule binding domain are implicated in pre-NFT pathology, where phosphorylation across all regions in post-NFT pathology (Augustinack et al., 2002).



## Tau phosphorylation sites identified

Figure 1.6 Kinases which have been implicated in the phosphorylation of the tau protein (Martin et al., 2013).

#### Tau truncation is associated with tau aggregation

In addition to tau phosphorylation, tau truncation has been suggested to contribute to the tau aggregation process. NFTs from AD patients contain truncated tau cleaved by both caspase 3 and caspase-6 (Horowitz et al., 2004, Basurto-Islas et al., 2008). Truncated tau is found incorporated in tau pathology from AD patients and is associated with increasing its propensity to aggregate *in vitro* (Rissman et al., 2004, Lee and Shea, 2012, Gamblin et al., 2003). As well as being more prone to aggregation, truncated tau can potentiate tau pathology through inducing aggregation of full length tau (Wang et al., 2007).

#### Nitration, glycosylation and methylation affect tau's ability to aggregate

Tau can undergo numerous additional post-translation modifications which increase its propensity to form tau pathology. Firstly, tau nitration both decreases its affinity for microtubule binding and increases its tendency to aggregate (Reynolds et al., 2006, Zhang et al., 2005). N-glycosylated tau is upregulated in AD brains and is more susceptible to phosphorylation than non-glycosylated tau (Liu et al., 2002). Conversely, O-glycosylated tau, which is downregulated in AD brains is less prone to phosphorylation (Liu et al., 2009) and protects against its aggregation (Yuzwa et al., 2012). Similar to O-glycosylation, tau methylation appears to confer to protection through decreasing its susceptibility for aggregation while not affecting its tubulin polymerisation function (Funk et al., 2014).

#### Tau isoform ratio influences its aggregation:

The ratio of 3R and 4R tau isoforms has in itself been suggested to alter the susceptibility to tau aggregation. An increase in 3R isoforms has been associated with certain tauopathies such as picks disease and Down's syndrome (Bronner et al., 2005, Shi et al., 2008). This compares to a ratio of about 1:1 in the healthy adult brain (Hong et al., 1998). 3R and 4R tau isoforms have altered microtubule binding dynamics. For example 3R tau isoforms have less affinity for microtubules making them more prone to aggregation (Panda et al., 2003). Paradoxically, an increased ratio of 4R tau isoforms has too been implicated in contributing to tau aggregation. Certain mutations which solely affect the alternate splicing of the tau gene and favour the generation of 4R over 3R tau isoforms are associated with the development of frontotemporal dementia with parkinsonism-17 (FTDP-17) (Goedert et al., 1999, Spillantini et al., 1998). When too much tau is bound to microtubules inhibition of microtubule transport of mitochondria, peroxisomes and neurofilaments occurs, making neurons susceptible to oxidative stress and neurodegeneration (Stamer et al., 2002, Mandelkow et al., 2003), possibly providing a mechanism for 4R tau isoforms to induce

neurodegeneration. Therefore, a fine balance between 3R and 4R tau isoforms is required for normal function of the tau protein and a shift in favouring either isoform can result in tau deposition. There is a typical ratio of about equal 3R and 4R isoforms in AD (Schmidt et al., 2001) indicating isoform ratio is not the main mechanism causing tau deposition within the disease.

#### 1.2.5 Genetic tau models of AD:

Transgenic mouse models have the ability to model specific aspects of a disease and aid in understanding the underlying pathophysiological processes. For this reason, genetic tau models have been instrumental in elucidating the underlying pathological processes attributed to the tau aggregation process. To date, numerous tau models have been generated. These fall under three broad categories: mice which express aggregation prone mutant tau, mice which are knockout (KO) for tau and mice which overexpress Wt human tau. This section will aim at summarising some of the attempts to model tau *pathology* in respect to AD.

#### Mutant tau models:

The knowledge that specific mutations in the tau gene cause FTDP-17 (Hutton et al., 1998) led to the generation of mutant tau models expressing these. One of the most common mutated tau models is the JNPL3 model expressing ON4R tau with the most common FTDP-17 mutation: P301L (Lewis et al., 2000). The authors reported tau deposition in brain and spinal cord regions by 4.5 months which increased in a progressive manner with age as well as astrocytosis and neuronal loss. Due to expression of tau pathology in the spinal cord, JNPL3 mice exhibit motor neuron degeneration and exhibit severe motor impairments by 10 months old, leading to paralysis and eventually death (Asai et al., 2014). Tau pathology and neuronal loss in the JNPL3 is spared in hippocampal and cortical regions – areas typically associated with cognitive function (Lewis et al., 2000) and as such, do not demonstrate cognitive impairments (Arendash et al., 2004, Morgan et al., 2008). The major advantage of the JNPL3 models is that robust tau pathology is expressed at an early age and that behavioural impairments, albeit in locomotor activity, are robust and easily measurable. This latter point means that the ongoing effectiveness of interventions can be tested through assessment of locomotor activity without needing to cull the animal. The major disadvantage of the model, and all mutated tau models in general, is their validity to AD. There are no known mutations in the tau gene in AD (Kwon et al., 2000) and expressing mutant tau which is prone to aggregation might not reflect the underlying pathological

mechanisms contributing to AD. This is reflected in the JNPL3 model in that the distribution of tau pathology is expressed in hindbrain and spinal cord regions which is regionally different from those areas affected in AD and consequently exhibits only locomotor impairments (Asai et al., 2014).

A few adaptions from the original JNPL3 model have been generated. Unlike the JNPL3 model, by expressing 2N4R tau with the P301L mutation, tau pathology is expressed in the forebrain as well as the spinal cord by 9 months (Terwel et al., 2005). Although the authors report locomotor impairments due to spinal cord expression of tau pathology, P301L mice develop cognitive impairments in spatial and recognition memory with the passive avoidance task being impaired from 5 months and novel object recognition (NOR) from 9 months (Maurin et al., 2014). Another adaption of the JNPL3 model is the rtg4510 model which is a suppressible version of the JNPL3 model through a tet-off system (SantaCruz et al., 2005). A key issue with all tau models is the early age of onset which fails to recapitulate any effects senescence might have on the pathology. As the P301L gene can be suppressed, the onset of tau pathology can be delayed to occur at older ages in the model, recapitulating any effects senescence might have on the tau aggregation process. This would be particularly appealing in understanding the effects of inflammation on tau pathology due to senescence that occurs in the immune system during the aging process (Streit, 2006), although to the best of the author's knowledge this has not yet been conducted. Finally, by substituting the leucine for a serine in the P301L model, a more severe phenotype is achieved compared to mutant models expressing the P301S mutation. P301S mice demonstrate tau deposition and microglial activation by 3 months of age, and neuronal loss by 9 months (Yoshiyama et al., 2007a). The authors report NFT formation in forebrain, brain stem and spinal cord regions as well as significant mortality at 9 months of age. Furthermore, P301S mice exhibit locomotor abnormalities and spontaneous alternation impairments at 3 months and impairments in the Morris Water Maze (MWM) by 6 months (Takeuchi et al., 2011), indicating impaired spatial working memory and spatial memory respectively (Vorhees and Williams, 2006, Hughes, 2004). While, these adapted P301 models have improved on the original JNPL3 model, the fundamental flaw that mutant, aggregation prone, tau does not reflect the aetiology in AD.

The final major mutated tau model is the 3xTg model, which again incorporates the P301L containing ON4R tau mutation along with mutations in the presenilin 1 and APP genes (Oddo et al., 2003). The main advantage of the 3xTg model is the expression of both tau and

amyloid pathology. The authors report that mice develop amyloid deposition in forebrain regions from 6 months of age, tau aggregation from 12 months and synaptic impairments from 6 months (Oddo et al., 2003). In addition to both pathologies, IHC analyses reveals marked astrogliosis and microgliosis at 7 months in the model (Caruso et al., 2013). 3xTg mice are impaired in the Morris Water Maze (MWM) task at 4 months (Cañete et al., 2015) and the Barns Maze by 6 months (Stover et al., 2015). By 12 months, 3xTg mice exhibit impairments in passive avoidance, NOR and discriminant learning cognition tasks while being generally spared in motor impairments (Filali et al., 2012). In terms of mutated tau models, the 3xTg model has multiple advantages: both amyloid and tau pathologies are expressed, the spatial pattern of pathology is similar to AD and cognitive dysfunction with no overt motor impairments are observed. However, 3xTg mice do not exhibit substantial neuronal loss (Janelsins et al., 2008). Additionally, the fundamental issue of utilising models which are genetically pre-disposed to generate tau deposition does not reflect the aetiology of AD. Furthermore, by incorporating A $\beta$  which is pre-disposed to aggregate, the model is even further disconnected from the conditions underlying sporadic AD.

#### Knockout models:

The second class of transgenic tau models focus on the ablation of tau. The main objective of these models was to understand the pathophysiological consequences of losing tau function in respect to microtubule stability. To this end, all the tau KO models have been largely disappointing due to a compensatory increase in microtubule associated protein 1A (MAP1A) among independent KO models (Ma et al., 2014, Dawson et al., 2001, Fujio et al., 2007, Harada et al., 1994). Despite a lack of overt microtubule effects, tau KO mice do exhibit behavioural abnormalities. Our group has found that tau KO mice to have altered locomotor activity as well as impairments in the spontaneous alternation and novel object recognition (NOR) tasks (Geiszler et al., 2016). Motor and cognitive impairments in tau KO mice have also been reported in the literature and are likely due to the loss of the interaction of tau with non-microtubule associated cellular proteins (Ke et al., 2012).

#### Overexpression models:

The final method of modelling tau pathology in mice involves the overexpression of non-mutated human tau. The most important of which is the human tau (hTau) model and is the model of most validity in terms of AD for the lack of mutations in the tau gene. The model involves the expression of all 6 non-mutated isoforms of human tau resulting from the expression of a single full length tau gene on a murine tau (mTau) KO background

(Andorfer et al., 2003). Abolition of the murine tau is required in the model as 8c mice, that is hTau mice on a Wt mTau background, do not show pathology or an overt behavioural phenotype (Duff et al., 2000). As the hTau gene is under the tau promotor, hTau mice develop tau pathology in an age dependent manner in areas which are similar to those affected in AD such as the neocortex and hippocampus (Andorfer et al., 2005, Andorfer et al., 2003). The authors report that hTau mice exhibit tau hyperphosphorylation and sarkosyl insoluble tau appearing at 2 months of age which increases with age. Furthermore the authors report that hTau mice have reduced neuronal counts with electron microscopy revealing morphological evidence of neuronal death by 10 months suggesting spontaneous neurodegeneration within the model. Additionally, antibody cytokine arrays of cortical lysates revealed a pro-inflammatory environment was observed from 3 months within the model (Garwood et al., 2010) and IHC analysis revealed significant microglial activation occurring by 12 months (Bhaskar et al., 2010). Subtle behavioural effects are observed at 4 months of age in tasks such as the food burrowing, a measure of daily living, and spontaneous alternation tasks (Geiszler et al., 2016) while impairments in the MWM are observed by 12 months (Polydoro et al., 2009). The latter of the studies also reported impairments in synaptic plasticity at this age and concurred with reports that hTau mice have altered dendritic spine morphology (Dickstein et al., 2010). However, the model does possess potential pitfalls. For example, hTau mice have a higher ratio of 3R:4R tau isoforms, meaning that despite the model not containing any genetic mutations, it is still genetically predisposed to developing tau pathology and is not fully representative of AD (Andorfer et al., 2003). Furthermore, in house observations have found hTau mice to have an increased incidence of systemic pathologies where 7 out of 10 mice had evidence of a systemic pathology which included tumours, cysts and spleen abnormalities. While this is likely an underreported feature, one study did report a significant increase in the incidence of tumours/lymphoma in hTau mice compared to control mice although the study is not comprehensive and it is unclear if control mice were of the same age (Levine et al., 2009). Finally the model involves overexpression of tau which in itself has been suggested to contribute to the tau aggregation process (Adams et al., 2009). However, overexpression in the hTau model isn't likely the sole source of tau aggregation as 8c mice do not develop NFTs (Duff et al., 2000). As the majority of tau pathology is pre-NFT, overexpression in the hTau model could theoretically be an issue irrespective of causing NFTs. Despite these issues, its recapitulation of tau pathology without expressing mutated tau, expression of all 6 tau isoforms, neuronal loss and behavioural manifestations, the hTau model is the seen as

the most AD relevant tau model. A summary of the transgenic tau models is given in Table 1.1.

Model	Genetic modulation	Advantages	Disadvantages	Original reference
JNPL3	• P301L (ON4R) tau	<ul> <li>Develops tau</li> <li>pathology</li> <li>Strong locomotor</li> <li>behavioural impairments</li> <li>Gliosis</li> <li>Neurodegeneration</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Mutated tau not related to AD</li> <li>Pathology</li> <li>expressed in non-AD</li> <li>related areas</li> <li>Locomotor</li> <li>impairments instead</li> <li>of cognitive</li> <li>Paralysis at older</li> <li>ages</li> </ul>	(Lewis et al., 2000)
P301L	• P301L (2N4R) tau	<ul> <li>Develops some tau pathology in AD related areas</li> <li>Develops cognitive impairments</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Mutated tau not related to AD</li> <li>Pathology</li> <li>expressed in non-AD</li> <li>related areas as well</li> <li>Locomotor</li> <li>impairments present</li> <li>Tau overexpression</li> </ul>	(Terwel et al <i>.,</i> 2005)
rtG4510	<ul> <li>P301L</li> <li>(ON4R) tau</li> <li>under tet-</li> <li>off system</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Ability to suppressible tau pathology</li> <li>See JNPL3 advantages</li> </ul>	• See JNPL3 disadvantages	(SantaCru z et al., 2005)
P301S	• P301S tau	<ul> <li>Aggressive tau pathology</li> <li>Develops some tau pathology in AD related areas</li> <li>Gliosis</li> <li>Neurodegeneration</li> <li>Cognitive impairments</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Mutated tau not related to AD</li> <li>Pathology</li> <li>expressed in non-AD</li> <li>related areas as well</li> <li>Tau overexpression</li> <li>Locomotor</li> <li>impairments present</li> <li>Paralysis and death at older ages</li> </ul>	(Yoshiya ma et al., 2007b)
ЗхТg	<ul> <li>P301L</li> <li>(ON4R) tau</li> <li>APP</li> <li>KM670/</li> <li>671NL</li> <li>PSEN1</li> <li>M146V</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Amyloid and Tau pathology present</li> <li>Areas affected similar to AD</li> <li>Gliosis</li> <li>Cognitive impairments</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Mutated tau and amyloid not related to AD</li> <li>No overt neurodegeneration</li> <li>Tau overexpression</li> </ul>	(Oddo et al., 2003)
hTau	<ul> <li>mTau KO,</li> <li>hTau (full length, generating all 6 isoforms)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Non-mutated tau</li> <li>All 6 isoforms</li> <li>expressed</li> <li>Pathology expressed</li> <li>solely in regions</li> <li>associated with AD</li> <li>Neurodegeneration</li> <li>Gliosis</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Altered isoform ratio</li> <li>Tau overexpression</li> <li>Systemic pathologies present</li> </ul>	(Andorfer et al., 2003)

## Table 1.1: Advantages and disadvantages of various tau models

#### 1.2.6 Pathological effects of the tau aggregation process

#### Loss of function effects:

The tau aggregation process is associated with a multitude of neurotoxic and pathological effects: the first of which is thought to result from the loss of function of the tau protein. Tau functions as a microtubule stabiliser (Avila et al., 2004) and its hyperphosphorylation leads to detachment from microtubules and subsequent depolymerisation (Bancher et al., 1989, Drechsel et al., 1992). Neurons are long structures, and microtubules are important for intracellular transport such as trafficking of organelles, with disruption leading to increased susceptibility to oxidative and metabolic stress (Stamer et al., 2002, Mandelkow et al., 2003). In addition to stabilisation, tau regulates efficient microtubule transport (Dixit et al., 2008, Trinczek et al., 1999) which has the potential to exacerbate depolymerising effects. Aggravating the situation further, hyperphosphorylated tau sequesters non-pathogenic tau (Alonso et al., 1996) and other microtubule associated proteins (Iqbal et al., 2008).

In addition to disturbances in potential trafficking of intracellular organelles, microtubules are required for maintaining the Golgi apparatus structure. The Golgi apparatus is responsible for protein packaging, organisation and transport (Rios and Bornens, 2003). The Golgi apparatus has been found fragmented in post-mortem examinations from AD patients (Stieber et al., 1996). Indicating that tau can pathologically drive this process, overexpression of Wt human tau or the expression of several forms of mutant aggregation prone human tau induces Golgi fragmentation in primary neuronal cultures (Liazoghli et al., 2005). Interestingly, in AD Golgi fragmentation occurs prior to NFT formation, suggesting microtubule destabilisation rather than tau aggregation as a potential source of the disruption (Stieber et al., 1996).

#### Pathological gain of function effects of tau hyperphosphorylation and aggregation

While microtubule destabilisation contributes in part to the pathological effects of tau aggregation, toxic gain of functions resulting from the tau aggregation process are potentially even more pathogenic. NFTs have been traditionally thought as the pathogenic tau species due to their association with the disease. However, the fact that neurons containing NFTs potentially can survive for decades (Morsch et al., 1999) and that NFTs may not be required for neuronal loss (SantaCruz et al., 2005, Morsch et al., 1999, Wittmann et al., 2001) indicates that NFTs are not as pathogenic as originally hypothesised. Instead, soluble tau oligomers have been suggested as the species with greatest pathogenicity in AD,

with NFTs acting in a protective mechanism through sequestering of toxic tau oligomers (Patterson et al., 2011).

The au aggregation process has multiple potential neurotoxic effects. During the aggregation processes, tau relocates from the axon to the cell body and dendrites (Flament and Delacourte, 1989, Papasozomenos and Binder, 1987) and is able to disrupt synaptic function. Under physiological conditions, tau acts as scaffolding molecule for the Src family tyrosine kinase: Fyn – trafficking it to post-synaptic NMDAr and resulting in its stabilisation with post synaptic density-95 (PSD95) and aiding in glutamatergic signal transduction (Mondragón-Rodríguez et al., 2012, Trepanier et al., 2012). Enhanced levels of phosphorylated tau in the dendritic compartment increases the trafficking of Fyn to the synapse and augments NMDA signalling, resulting in altered synaptic plasticity (Mondragon-Rodriguez et al., 2012, Usardi et al., 2011). When injected intracranially into wild-type (Wt) mice, tau oligomers impair synaptic function and induces cognitive impairments (Lasagna-Reeves et al., 2011), substantiating a role for tau in disruption of synaptic signalling. Synaptic signalling is dependent on dendritic spines morphology, with a loss in the number of spines or synaptic densities impairing effective signalling transduction (Harris and Kater, 1994). In addition to altering synaptic plasticity, tau transgenic mouse models have been associated with decreased numbers of synaptic spines and post synaptic densities (PSD) (Maurin et al., 2014, Dickstein et al., 2010) indicating tau pathology affects synaptic morphology. Interestingly, in a transgenic amyloid model of AD, removal of tau oligomers ameliorates the abnormalities in dendritic spines (Castillo-Carranza et al., 2015). Furthermore, hyperphosphorylated tau in itself has been implicated in synaptic dysfunction due to its dendritic mislocalisation, indicating tau is not required to aggregate to affect synaptic function (Hoover et al., 2010). Tau induced impairments of synapses is not limited to postsynaptic densities, with abnormalities in pre-synaptic signalling caused by aggregated tau in mice expressing truncated, aggregation, prone tau (Decker et al., 2015). Furthermore, presynaptic injection of hyperphosphorylated tau into giant squid axons was shown to inhibit synaptic function through impairing vesicular release (Moreno et al., 2011). Altogether, these studies indicate that both hyperphosphorylated and oligomeric tau disrupt synaptic function, with its mislocalisation to the synapse the route cause.

In addition to altering synaptic plasticity, pathological tau species have the ability to exert neurotoxicity, potentially leading to the overt neurodegeneration observed in the disease. For example, overexpression of hyperphosphorylated tau induces neuronal

apoptosis *in vitro* (Fath et al., 2002, Chung et al., 2001). While this demonstrates that tau can induce neuronal apoptosis, *in vivo* tau models indicate both apoptotic and non-apoptotic mechanisms of tau-induced neurodegeneration (Zehr et al., 2004, Allen et al., 2002, Tanemura et al., 2002, Andorfer et al., 2005). While it is impossible to determine the exact mechanisms of tau-induced neurodegeneration in humans, pre-clinical tau models have helped to enlighten possible mechanisms by which tau induces its neurotoxicity.

AD is a disorder associated with substantial excitotoxicity (Dodd et al., 1994) – a feature which tau plays a part in. A consequence of the enhanced recruitment of Fyn to the synapse is an increased susceptibility to excitotoxicity through increased PSD95-NMDAr stabilisation (Mondragon-Rodriguez et al., 2012, Usardi et al., 2011). This is further exacerbated by increased levels of glutamate in the synaptic cleft in AD (Lauderback et al., 2001, Kulijewicz-Nawrot et al., 2013). Demonstrating a role for tau in excitotoxicity, selective blockage of the NMDAr but not the  $\alpha$ -amino-3 hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid receptor (AMPAr) ameliorates neuronal loss in a cellular tau model (Amadoro et al., 2006). Likewise, tau has been implicated in NMDAr induced excitotoxicity in vivo. Tau knockout mice are resistant to kainate-induced excitotoxicity (Roberson et al., 2007). This suggests that under physiological conditions, tau facilitates excitotoxicity to highly excitotoxic stimuli, with its role in the stabilisation of the NMDAr-PSD95 complex as a likely mechanism. Therefore, it is reasonable to believe that increased synaptic localisation of tau in AD could facilitate excitotoxicity to stimuli which are not normally excitotoxic. To date, this has been relatively poorly investigated. One study found that overexpression of Wt murine tau in primary cortical neurons increased susceptibility to NMDAr-induced excitotoxicity and that tau phosphorylation is required (Miyamoto et al., 2017). Supporting such a mechanism, expression of truncated tau that does not have a dendritic localisation, decreased the concentration of Fyn at the synapse, lowered levels of the NMDAr-PSD95 complex and conferred to protection against excitotoxicity (Ittner et al., 2010). Together these studies suggest enhanced synaptic location of tau could facilitate significant excitotoxicity in AD.

It is clear that NMDAr-mediated excitotoxicity is not the only mechanism of neurotoxicity in AD as memantine only provides brief symptomatic benefit (Doody et al., 2001, Raina et al., 2008). Another mechanism by which tau can induce neurotoxicity is through disruption of normal intracellular organelle activity. Mitochondria are the energy factories of the cell and disturbance in their regular function has wide reaching effects including increasing susceptibility to oxidative and metabolic stress (Grant et al., 1997) and

initiation of the apoptosis process (Desagher and Martinou, 2000). Mitochondrial abnormalities are a common feature in AD patients (Bosetti et al., 2002, Sekar et al., 2015). Preclinical evidence supports a role for pathogenic tau in driving mitochondrial neurotoxicity. Firstly, in immortalised cortical neurons, truncated tau induces mitochondria dysfunction (Quintanilla et al., 2009). Similar observations have been corroborated *in vivo* in the P301L model (David et al., 2005). Indicating tau oligomers as the mitochondrial toxic tau species *in vivo*, administration of tau oligomers but not monomers or fibrils in Wt mice induces both mitochondrial damage and neuronal loss (Lasagna-Reeves et al., 2011).

The final known mechanism by which tau pathology exerts neurotoxicity is through interference with normal cell cycle mechanisms. The cell cycle consists of four phases:  $G_1$  – where the cell prepares for DNA synthesis, S - where DNA is replicated,  $G_2 -$  where the cell prepares for division and M - where mitosis occurs. Additionally, when the cell is not replicating it can transition from the  $G_1$  to the resting  $G_0$  phase (Vermeulen et al., 2003). Apart from in areas of neurogenesis, neurons are considered to be terminally differentiated - that is permanently in a state of  $G_0$ . In AD, neurons in areas associated with neurodegeneration aberrantly enter the cell cycle and progress up to the G<sub>2</sub> phase (Busser et al., 1998, Nagy et al., 1997, Bonda et al., 2009) but fail to progress to the M phase (Ogawa et al., 2003). If a cell progresses past the  $G_1$  phases, it cannot return to  $G_0$  and must undergo mitosis, with failure to do so resulting in apoptosis (Meikrantz and Schlegel, 1995). While the relationship between tau and cell cycle re-entry in AD has been poorly investigated, a few studies have indicated a connection. In a mutant tau drosophila model, neurodegeneration was associated with cell cycle re-entry (Khurana et al., 2006). Likewise, cell cycle re-entry has been associated with neurodegeneration in the hTau model (Andorfer et al., 2005). However, the authors report that cell cycle re-entry is distinct from cells which possess tau pathology, a similar observation is found in most-mortem examinations from AD patients (Vincent et al., 1998). Together these studies suggest a potential indirect role for tau pathology inducing cell-cycle re-entry. A summary of the pathogenic and neurotoxic tau species is given in Figure 1.7.



Figure 1.7: The pathogenic features of tau. **A)** In AD, hyperphosphorylated tau interrupts neurotransmitter (NT) release at pre-synaptic positions. **B)** Under physiological conditions, dendritic tau acts as a scaffolding molecule for Fyn, causing it to locate to the synapse. Fyn causes the phosphorylation of the NMDAr leading to stabilisation with PSD95, facilitating glutamate signal transduction. In AD, an increased concentration of dendritic tau causes over stabilisation of the NMDAr-PSD95 complex resulting in excitotoxicity. **C)** Under physiological conditions tau stabilises microtubules, facilitating microtubule transport and stabilisation of the golgi apparatus. In AD, tau hyperphosphorylation leads to impaired microtubule transport and destabilisation causing an increase in susceptibility to stressors and golgi apparatus fragmentation. Tau aggregation leads to impaired mitochondrial function and altered dendritic spine morphology. **D)** Under normal conditions neurons are considered terminally differentiated and do not enter the cell cycle, instead residing in the G<sub>0</sub> phase. In AD, the pathological tau aggregation process leads to aberrant cell cycle re-entry of unaffected neurons by an unknown mechanism. Despite entering the cell cycle, AD neurons not progress to the mitosis phase and the uncompleted cell cycle can lead to apoptosis induction. Figure generated by author.
### 1.2.7 Targeting tau in clinical trials

Due to its close association with the disease, tau has emerged as a popular clinical target in AD. While targeting tau kinases and phosphatases is problematic due to their wide reaching effects, numerous other mechanisms for halting the effects of tau pathology are in clinical trials. These include: microtubule stabilising agents, anti-tau aggregation inhibitors and passive/active immunisation therapies (Panza et al., 2016). To date there has only been one large scale Phase III clinical trial targeting tau pathology which has reached completion trial involved the administration of Leuco-methylthioninium for AD. The bis(hydromethanesulfonate) LMTM – a derivative of methylene blue which acts as a tau aggregation inhibitor (Schirmer et al., 2011). To great disappointment, LMTM failed to show efficacy in all primary endpoints (Gauthier et al., 2016). While the outcome of the trial is disappointing, it is not uncommon for first attempts on therapeutic targets to fail in clinical trials. With future trials the true potential for tau as a target in AD will be further elucidated.

### 1.2.8 Summary

Tau is a microtubule associated protein which highly undergoes post-translational modification. Tau phosphorylation is one of such modifications which is thought to be integral to the tau aggregation process which highly correlates with AD progression. Various tau species have a variety of neurotoxic properties and the tau aggregation process is able to self-propagate into healthy regions as the disease progresses. Numerous genetic tau models have been generated to aid in understanding the pathological effects of tau aggregation. The hTau model is the most relevant to AD for lack of mutations, expression of all 6 human isoforms and tau aggregation occurring solely in areas similar to those affected in AD. Despite some fundamental issues in the hTau model, for example their tau isoform imbalance and expression of systemic pathologies, it is currently the most attractive for modelling tau pathology in respect to AD.

## 1.3 Neuroinflammatory features of AD

### 1.3.1 Neuroinflammation overview

Inflammation is the response to injury and infection involving a diffuse set of biological responses. The aim of the inflammatory response depends on the type of immune stressor involved. In response to injury, the aim is to clear potentially toxic material while facilitating repair. In response to infection, inflammation is aimed at eradicating the

infection often at the cost of cellular toxicity. Neuroinflammation is inflammation which, does not necessarily originate, but occurs within the CNS. Immunological responses are classed into two sub-categories: those which are part of the innate immune system, and those which are part of the adaptive immune system with the former primarily responsible for neuroinflammatory responses. The innate immune system involves inflammatory responses to nonspecific triggers known as pathogen- or damage- associated molecular pattern molecules (PAMPs or DAMPs) depending on whether the immunological stressor originates from outside or within the host respectively. Recognition of PAMPs and DAMPs by pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) on numerous immunological cells results in a diffuse and variable response. There are multiple immune cells within the CNS which are responsible for propagation of the neuroinflammatory response including: astrocytes, microglia and non-parenchymal macrophages. While the neuroinflammatory response is critical for clearance of infection and facilitating repair to injury, if left unchecked it can lead to substantial neurotoxicity. This section will summarise some of the chronic inflammatory features AD is associated with, how they dynamically change with the disease and the evidence of how specific mediators affects tau pathology.

### 1.3.2 Immunological cells involved in AD

### Microglia

Microglial cells are a key Immune cell within the CNS with a dedicated immune function. Microglia express a whole host of PRR's receptors including TLR's, nod-like receptros (NLR's) and scavenger receptors, enabling them to monitor their environment (Wilkinson and El Khoury, 2012). Under resting conditions microglia are nomadic surveyors of the CNS, searching for potential infectious or toxic triggers, including AB and tau aggregates (Block and Hong, 2005, Halle et al., 2008, Morales et al., 2013). Upon activation they can elicit two functions. The first is releasing a host of inflammatory mediators including cytokines, complement factors and prostaglandins (Zhang et al., 2009a, Smith et al., 2012, Walker et al., 1995, Kreutzberg, 1996). The second involves the phagocytosis of potentially infectious or neurotoxic materials (Cherry et al., 2014). Depending on the immunogen, altered combinations of the two occur. To hinder the spread of infection, microglia activation by PAMPs results in phagocytic and pro-inflammatory responses. Conversely, to prevent inflammatory driven neurotoxicity, microglial activation by DAMPs results in a phagocytic response accompanied by secretion of anti-inflammatory mediators (Neumann et al., 2009). In the healthy brain, the latter process is important to aid in the clearance of extracellular toxic proteins and cellular debris without causing self-damage.

While microglia have been well documented to phagocytose aggregated amyloid species in an important clearance mechanism (Koenigsknecht and Landreth, 2004), recent evidence suggests that they can also aid in the clearance of extracellular tau species. For instance, primary and immortalised microglial cells were found to phagocytose synthetic extracellular tau oligomers following treatment with the TLR4 agonist: lipopolysaccharide (LPS) (Majerova et al., 2014). Supporting this role, C57BL/6 mice injected with both soluble and aggregated human tau were shown to have microglial internalisation of both species (Bolos et al., 2015) which could potentially aid in slowing tau seeding.

There is a growing body of evidence that the phenotype of microglia alters during the ageing process. In rodents, ageing is associated with increased microglial activation (Ogura et al., 1994), as well as increased microglial activation to exogenous stressors such as LPS (Huang et al., 2008, Godbout et al., 2005). This heightened immune response is due to a process known as priming in which aged microglia develop a hypersensitive, proinflammatory phenotype characterised by high levels of major histocompatibility complex-II (MHC-II) (Godbout et al., 2005, Frank et al., 2006, Perry and Holmes, 2014). The phenomenon of microglia priming is not restricted to the ageing process and has been documented in a number of neurodegenerative disorders including AD. Recent advances in single cell RNA sequencing (RNAseq) in AD models have truly furthered our understanding of how microglia dynamically change in AD. Using the technique, both the amyloid APPswe/PS1dE9 and the tau rtg4510 models were found to possess microglial that had signatures of microglial priming but not of those associated with acute LPS activation (Holtman et al., 2015). Importantly, this suggests that while amyloid and tau pathologies are adequate to induce microglial priming, they are insufficient in driving the neuroinflammation observed in the disease. Instead, additionally immunological stressor such as systemic inflammation might be required to elicit overt neuroinflammatory responses. Supporting this notion, primed microglia in the ME7 prion model showed significant activation following peripheral immune stimulation with LPS, whereas control animals administered with LPS or ME7 mice administered with saline did not (Murray et al., 2012). There is evidence for microglial priming occurring in AD patients too. Histological examination from AD patients reveals senescent rather than activated microglia present in brain tissue (Streit et al., 2009). Interestingly, the authors report that senescent microglia only occur in proximity to NFT containing neurons whereas microglia surrounding plaques were spared suggesting tau as the driver of microglia dysfunction.

Neuroinflammation in AD is a dynamic process. The pattern of microglial activation, occurs early in the disease (Cagnin et al., 2001) and can even be detected in mild cognitive impaired (MCI) patients (Okello et al., 2009). Recent attempts have been made to untangle the dynamic alterations in microglial function in AD through temporally performing single cell RNAseg in microglia from AD models. In a landmark study, Keren-Shaul et al., 2017 found that compared to Wt mice, amyloid 5xFAD mice had two additional microglia populations; "disease associated microglia" (DAM) and an intermediary phenotype. The authors report that not only were DAMs localised around plagues, but were found to have upregulated genes for lipid metabolism and phagocytosis. On the other hand, the intermediary microglial phenotype was found to have a similar profile to that of DAMs apart from many of the phagocytic genes were absent (Keren-Shaul et al., 2017). Furthermore, the authors report that DAMs have a higher ability to phagocytose A $\beta$ . This indicates that at least in response to amyloid pathology, microglial cells develop a protective phenotype; a revelation which has previously been suggested (Fiala et al., 2007, D'Andrea et al., 2004, Herber et al., 2004) and is line with senescent microglia not being observed around plagues in AD brains (Streit et al., 2009). When conducted over several time-points within the 5xFAD model, a shift towards transient microglia was observed at 3 months of age when plaque deposition occurs and DAMs appearing at 8 months; extremely late within the model (Keren-Shaul et al., 2017). Similar RNAseq has been conducted in another model of neurodegeneration; the CK-p25 model which overexpresses p25 and involves early amyloid and later tau pathology. The model was also shown to have two distinct populations of microglia; one early intermediate and one late stage at 2 and 6 weeks respectively (Mathys et al., 2017). Interestingly, the majority of the genes altered in DAMs, were found to be affected in the late stage microglia population from CK-p25 mice; indicating homeostatic changes associated with AD are sufficient in driving changes in microglial phenotype. A limitation of both studies is the failure to assess wider reaching neuroinflammatory changes, although the Mathys et al., 2017 study did observe changes in some inflammatory transcripts including that the inflammatory cytokine macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) was found elevated in the intermediate microglia population which persisted into the late stage population. While more information is required in terms of the wider inflammatory properties of these distinct microglia populations, this could suggest that intermediate microglia populations are detrimental for lack of phagocytic properties that late stage microglial have. These studies are adding to a growing body of evidence that if anti-inflammatory treatment is to succeed in AD, early intervention is required and that a

targeted approach is required to spare beneficial microglial responses (Krause et al., 2010, Heneka et al., 2016).

While both the Keren-Shaul et al., 2017 and Mathys et al., 2017 studies provide evidence of how amyloid pathology might drive a beneficial microglial phenotype, they do not address what impact tau might have. The mice utilised in the Mathys et al., 2017 study were 2w and 6w old, far younger than the 27 weeks required to develop NFTs in the model (Cruz et al., 2003). This compares to  $A\beta_{42}$  accumulating prior to 2w within the model (Cruz et al., 2006). As dystrophic microglia accumulate selectively around NFT containing neurons in AD patents (Streit et al., 2009), it stands to reason the impact of tau on microglial populations might differ to that from amyloid. A recent meta-analysis (which added a few original data-sets) examined RNAseq data for microglial and brain myeloid cells from 16 different models including 3 amyloid (PS2APP, 5xFAD and APPswe/PS1dE9), 2 tau (P301L and P301S), mice administered with LPS as well as comparing to AD tissue (Friedman et al., 2018). The study compared each model under a specific set of microglial phenotype "modules" including one for neurodegeneration, LPS-related, interferon related and microglia-related. Unfortunately, the study didn't try to elucidate specific individual microglial populations, making it difficult to discern specific microglial phenotypes and function. (Friedman et al., 2018). However, the study reported a strong increase in the LPSrelated module among post-mortem tissue from AD patients which weren't recapitulated in any of the amyloid and tau models. The failure of AD models to recapitulate the microglial phenotype from AD patients casts doubt on validity from single-cell RNAseq data from AD models and instead provides a more hypothetical view how a specific pathology might affect microglial phenotype. Additionally, it could indicate again that amyloid or tau pathology is not enough to recapitulate microglial alterations which are observed in AD and that an additional stimulus is required such as systemic inflammation. Nevertheless, it is imperative to use a similarly exhaustive approach as the Keren-Shaul et al., 2017 and Mathys et al., 2017 in tau models to elucidate the temporally dynamic effect tau pathology might have on microglial function and how this altered function might impact on tau pathology.

### Astrocytes

Under physiological conditions, astrocytes have a wide range of functions including roles in metabolic homeostasis, signal transduction and are a key connection between neurons and the vasculature (Bélanger and Magistretti, 2009). Astrocytes host numerous PRRs including NLRs, TLRs and RIG-like receptors (RLRs) (Kigerl et al., 2014) and are able to

induce a neuroinflammatory response (Krasowska-Zoladek et al., 2007). In addition to PRR's, astrocytes can propagate the neuroinflammatory response after being activated by inflammatory mediators. Activation of astrocytes by PAMPs, DAMPs or neuroinflammatory mediators can release numerous inflammatory mediators including cytokines, complement factors and prostaglandins (Heneka et al., 2010). In AD, astrocytes are in a state termed reactive astrogliosis – whereby they are increased in number and in a state of activation. Alois Alzheimer first noted reactive gliosis in his original observations and a tendency for astrocytes to locate around amyloid plagues (Strassnig and Ganguli, 2005). Recent evidence suggests astrocytes not only localise around amyloid plaques, but are in close proximity to NFT containing neurons (Serrano-Pozo et al., 2011). Additionally the authors report that astrogliosis is a relatively early event in AD, which lineally increases with the duration of the disease, a feature which has been identified previously (Webster et al., 2006). While the interaction of tau and astrocytes has been poorly investigated, various AB species induce astrocyte activation in vitro and in vivo (Garcia-Matas et al., 2010, White et al., 2005). Activation of astrocytes in AD, whether through amyloid or pro-inflammatory mediators, leads to secretion of pro-inflammatory mediators, contributing to the chronic neuroinflammation in AD. Furthermore, reactive astrocytes have a lower propensity to uptake and store glutamate in AD, causing an excess of glutamate in the synaptic cleft and contributing to excitotoxicity (Lauderback et al., 2001, Kulijewicz-Nawrot et al., 2013). Finally, astrocytes have a role in A $\beta$  uptake and clearance, a function which is potentially impaired in AD (Iram et al., 2016).

### Role of the blood brain barrier:

Separating the peripheral and central compartments is the blood brain barrier (BBB). Forming an integral property of the BBB, tight junctions exist between endothelial cells from capillaries in the BBB, forming a diffusion barrier. Pericytes further make up the BBB and have a variety of functions including initiating the formation of BBB. Encasing the pericytes and endothelial cells is the basal lamina which stabilises the unit. Finally, astrocyte-end-feet surround the basal lamina and are important for maintenance of the BBB in addition to functioning as an important member of the neuro-vascular unit (NVU) (Ballabh et al., 2004, ElAli et al., 2014). Together, these cells form a barrier which not only prevents peripheral cells from entering the CNS, but also most molecules. The NVU is depicted in Figure 1.8. Despite forming a barrier between the periphery, systemic inflammatory stimuli are able to induce a central neuroinflammatory response (Pardon, 2015).



*Figure 1.8 The cellular composition of the blood brain barrier. Figure drawn by author.* 

The BBB is vital in the transmission of systemic inflammation into the CNS through a variety of its functions. The BBB is important for the transport of molecules from the periphery to central compartments by a multitude of transport mechanisms (Zlokovic, 2011). A variety of cytokines including: IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6 and TNF $\alpha$  all have saturable transport mechanisms across the BBB whereas IL-2 and TGF- $\beta$  do not (Banks et al., 1995, Kastin et al., 2003). There is evidence that systemic inflammation in itself can increase the saturable transport of certain cytokines across the BBB. For example,  $TNF\alpha$  is transported across the BBB through receptor mediated endocytosis in brain endothelial cells (Pan and Kastin, 2002). Systemic LPS administration in rats has been shown to increase the transport of labelled TNF $\alpha$  across the BBB through increased expression of both TNF receptors (Osburg et al., 2002). Therefore, the BBB is not only responsible for transmission of certain peripheral inflammatory mediators into the central compartment, but systemic inflammation can increase their transport mechanisms. Potentially contributing to the transport of peripheral inflammatory mediators into the brain, there is evidence of a dysfunctional BBB in AD (Sweeney et al., 2018). In post-mortem examinations increased levels of blood derived proteins such as prothrombin and fibrinogen have been observed in brains of AD patients compared to non-demented individuals (Zipser et al., 2007, Ryu and McLarnon, 2009). However, using modern dynamic contrast-enhanced magnetic resonance imaging (DC-MRI) techniques to assess BBB permeability has provided conflicting data. Increased BBB

permeability has been reported in MCI and AD measured by DC-MRI (Montagne et al., 2015, Montagne et al., 2016, van de Haar et al., 2016). This compares to studies which have failed to report any changes in BBB permeability when measured by DC-MRI (Starr et al., 2009, Caserta et al., 1998), possibly due to the extremely low power in the studies. Nevertheless, any increase in BBB permeability has the potential to contribute to the infiltration of peripheral immune mediators including LPS in AD.

Endothelial cells possess a whole host of receptors which respond to peripheral inflammatory mediators in vitro including endogenous mediators such as IL-1B, IL-4, IL-6 and INFy (Fasler-Kan et al., 2010) as well as exogenous mediators such as LPS which do not cross the BBB (Pugin et al., 1993, Banks and Robinson, 2010). However, the question remains is whether luminal (blood compartment) recognition by endothelial cells promotes the abluminal (brain compartment) secretion of inflammatory mediators. To answer this question, an *in vitro* assay compromising luminal and abluminal compartments separated by a mouse brain endothelial monolayer has been developed. A landmark study found that LPS administered to the abluminal compartment induced luminal secretion of IL-6, IL-10, granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) and TNF $\alpha$  (Verma et al., 2006). Interestingly, the authors report that the transluminal secretion appeared selective to these cytokines as IL-1β, IL-2, IL-4, IL-12, and IFNy were not induced. Indicating that systemic inflammation can induce transluminal secretion of cytokines, LPS when added to the luminal compartment in the same experimental model, induced selective abluminal secretion of; IL-6, IL-12(p40), G-CSF, MCP-1, KC, MIP-1 $\alpha$  and RANTES (William et al., 2017). There are two important implications from both studies. Firstly, transluminal stimulation of brain endothelial cells could occur and that it is a viable route for transmission of systemic inflammation into the brain. The second is that inflammatory mediator induction was selective; although the effect of different inflammatory mediators needs to be assessed. However, brain endothelial cells are not isolated but instead act as in unison with other cells from the BBB. Both astrocytes and pericytes have been reported to be capable of initiating inflammatory responses (Pieper et al., 2014, Choi et al., 2014). To address this issue, William et al., 2017 utilised the endothelial monolayer setup but with tricultures containing mouse astrocytes, pericytes and endothelial monolayers. An increase in abluminal cytokine secretion was observed compared to solely monolayers as well as induction of cytokines which were not previously induced including IL-1 $\beta$ , TNF $\alpha$  and MIP-1 $\beta$ . By eloquently culturing mouse endothelial monolayers with human astrocytes and pericytes, the authors were able to determine the contribution of each to transluminal cytokine secretion. They

report that abluminal IL-6, GM-CSF, IL-8, TNFa were resulting from selective astrocyte/pericyte secretion, abluminal MCP-1 primarily resulting from was astrocyte/pericyte secretion and abluminal G-CSF was resulting from endothelial cell secretion (William et al., 2017). In a similar manner, perivascular macrophages are thought to contribute in the systemic to central immune transmission. Depletion of perivascular macrophages has been reported to reduce COX-2 mRNA induction in the perivascular space as well as reduce CSF PGE<sub>2</sub> levels in response to systemically administered TNF $\alpha$  in rats (Yu et al., 2010). Similarly, perivascular macrophage depletion in rats is associated with a decrease in the number of COX-2 positive cells as well as decreased PGE<sub>2</sub> levels in the vascular area following systemic IL-1 administration (Serrats et al., 2010). Interestingly, the authors report an increase in COX-2 positive cells following systemic LPS administration in the vascular areas due to increased induction in brain endothelial cells. This was accompanied by an increase in PGE<sub>2</sub> concentrations suggesting that perivascular macrophages are not only important in propagating the inflammatory response, but also in regulating endothelial cell function depending on the immune stressor. Together, these studies demonstrate that the BBB plays an integral role transferring systemic inflammation into the central compartment.

### Infiltration of peripheral immune cells:

An important function of the BBB is to prevent circulating immune cells from infiltrating the central compartment unless certain stimulators are present. The general absence of peripheral immune cells within the CNS is an important feature to minimise potential unnecessary neuroinflammatory responses. Peripheral immune cell infiltration has been suggested to be important in the pathogenesis of AD (Zenaro et al., 2016). However the role of infiltrated peripheral immune cells in AD is controversial. For example, while slightly elevated numbers of T-cells have been reported within brains from AD patients, the T-cells present are not effector cells and are not likely to contribute to the neuroinflammatory environment (Togo et al., 2002). Peripheral monocyte infiltration has received much attention in AD. In murine models of amyloid deposition, peripheral monocytes have been shown to infiltrate across the BBB and phagocytose A $\beta$  (Lebson et al., 2010, Stalder et al., 2005). However, evidence is lacking that, apart from perivascular, choroid plexus and meningeal macrophages, that peripheral monocyte infiltration occurs in AD (Hohsfield and Humpel, 2015). Even this special subset of CNS orientated macrophages appears to be more closely related to microglia than peripheral macrophages (Goldmann et al., 2016). Furthermore, the authors report by using advanced fate mapping approaches and

parabiosis that these non-parenchymal macrophages do not originate from peripheral infiltration, but originate from the yolk sack in a similar manner to microglia. In fact, peripheral monocyte infiltration in AD appears only in cases where stroke was a comorbidity (Wisniewski et al., 1991), likely due substantial breakdown of the BBB following ischaemic injury (Sandoval and Witt, 2008). A $\beta$  is known to induce monocyte trafficking *in vitro* (Humpel, 2008, Giri et al., 2000), and as such peripheral monocyte infiltration in murine amyloid models could simply be resultant of overexpression of A $\beta$  which is not recapitulated in AD patients. Similar to peripheral monocytes, neutrophils have been shown to infiltrate the CNS in murine amyloid models (Zenaro et al., 2015), but fail to do so in AD patients (Hohsfield and Humpel, 2015). Therefore, unlike more aggressive neurological disorders such as stroke and multiple sclerosis which involve the breakdown of the BBB, the role of peripheral leukocyte infiltration in AD appears to be minimal (Prinz and Priller, 2017).

### 1.3.4 Inflammatory mediators in AD

A consequence of sustained gliosis in AD, is altered expression of many inflammatory mediators in brains from AD patients. This section will summarise some of the most important inflammatory mediators in respect to AD. However, substantial issues exist when trying to assess these in post-mortem examinations from AD patients (Gomez-Nicola and Boche, 2015). For example, the tissue is of poor quality which can have substantial effects on both mRNA and protein levels. Furthermore, the group sizes which are used in many of the studies assessing inflammatory mediators are simply not big enough to draw definitive conclusions for a multi-faceted disease such as AD which involves multiple comorbidities, stages or even possibly aetiologies. For these reasons, many of the inflammatory mediators in AD have been found both up and down regulated depending on the study. However as a whole, there appears a bias towards upregulation of proinflammatory mediators, corroborating observations of a discreet inflammatory environment in AD.

#### Cytokines

Cytokines are small secreted inflammatory signalling proteins and are integral to the inflammatory signalling cascade. Cytokines can be classified generally into those that possess greater pro- or greater anti-inflammatory properties, although most can exert both pro- and anti-inflammatory functions based on the situation.

IL-1β

IL-1 $\beta$  is the prototypical pro-inflammatory cytokine and is important for inducing and propagating the inflammatory cascade (Weber et al., 2010). Furthermore, IL-1 $\beta$  has been implicated in impairing cognition *in vivo* (Terrando et al., 2010) through depressing LTP (Gonzalez et al., 2013). Despite IL-1 $\beta$  being thought as integral to neuroinflammatory processes in AD (Shaftel et al., 2008) whether it is upregulated in AD is controversial. Table 1.2 provides a summary of studies assessing IL-1 $\beta$  levels in AD. Despite lack of a clear upregulation of IL-1 $\beta$  with AD, increased IL-1 positive microglia have been found surrounding both amyloid plaques and NFT containing neurons (Sheng et al., 1997, Griffin et al., 1989), suggesting both hallmarks induce IL-1 $\beta$  in the disease. Similarly, increased levels of circulating IL-1 $\beta$  has been reported in AD patients (Swardfager et al., 2010).

Brain	Subjects (mean		Stage of AD	Notes	Reference	
region	agej	Mild	Moderate	Severe	-	
Frontal cortex	15 control (63), 11 mild (74), 9 mod. (79) and 20 severe (81).	个mRNA, 个Protein	个mRNA, 个Protein	个mRNA, =Protein	Non- aged matche d	(Lopez- Gonzalez et al., 2015)
Orbito- frontal cortex	11 control (53), 10 mild (75), 15 mod. (80) and 6 severe (77).	=mRNA	个mRNA	=mRNA		
Entorhinal cortex	7 control (53), 11 mild (77), 13 mod. (79) and 15 severe (81).	=mRNA	=mRNA	个mRNA		
Frontal white matter	20 control (79) and 16 severe (84)			↓Protein		(Chen et al., 2016)
Entorhinal cortex	5 control (82) and 11 mod./severe		↓mRNA, ↓Protein			(Wood et al., 2015)
Frontal cortex	37 control (84), 23 mild (87) and 16 severe (86)	个mRNA		个mRNA		(Sudduth et al., 2013)
Frontal cortex	10 control (70) and 20 severe (70)			个mRNA, 个Protein		(Rao et al., 2011)

Table 1.2: Studies assessing IL-16 concentrations in AD patients

IL-6

IL-6 is a pleiotropic cytokine which is highly upregulated in infection and inflammatory states (McGeough et al., 2012). IL-6 is thought to function as both antiinflammatory through signalling through its membrane bound receptor and proinflammatory through its soluble receptor (Scheller et al., 2011). Similar to IL-1 $\beta$ , whether IL-6 is upregulated in AD brains is controversial with Table 1.3 summarising IL-6 concentrations in AD patients. AD patients exhibit increased concentrations of circulating IL-6 (Swardfager et al., 2010).

Brain	Brain Subjects Stage of AD				Notes	Reference	
region	(mean age)	Mild	Moderate	Severe			
Frontal cortex	15 control (63), 11 mild (74), 9 mod. (79) and 20 severe (81).	个mRNA, 个Protein	↑mRNA, ↓Protein	=mRNA, =Protein	Non- aged matched controls	(Lopez- Gonzalez et al., 2015)	
Orbito- frontal cortex	11 control (53), 10 mild (75), 15 mod. (80) and 6 severe (77).	个mRNA	=mRNA	个mRNA	_		
Entorhinal cortex	7 control (53), 11 mild (77), 13 mod. (79) and 15 severe (81).	=mRNA	个mRNA	个mRNA	_		
Frontal white matter	20 control (79) and 16 severe (84)			↓Protein		(Chen et al., 2016)	
Entorhinal cortex	5 control (82) and 11 mod./severe		=mRNA, 个Protein			(Wood et al., 2015)	
Frontal cortex	37 control (84), 23 mild (87) and 16 severe (86)	个mRNA		个mRNA		(Sudduth et al., 2013)	

Table 1.3: Studies assessing IL-6 concentrations in AD patients

INFγ

INFγ is a type 2 interferon and is important for the transition from the innate to adaptive immune response (Schroder et al., 2004a). The primary response to INFγ is production of antiviral mediators and to a lesser extent antibacterial mediators and has been implicated in the development of autoimmune disorders in the CNS (Schroder et al., 2004b). Furthermore, INFγ in the CNS appears to be an inducer of neurogenesis (Baron et al., 2008) and stimulate microglia activation (Tsuda et al., 2009). While the concentration of IFNγ has been less widely assessed in the brains from AD patients, IFNγ mRNA was found upregulated in mild and severe AD while protein concentrations were found to increase in severe stages of the disease (Wood et al., 2015).

### $\mathsf{TNF}\alpha$

TNF $\alpha$  is a pro-inflammatory cytokine and is highly involved in regulation of immune cells as well as acting as an endogenous pyrogen. TNF $\alpha$  signalling is associated with induction of pro-inflammatory mediators in addition to being able to induce apoptosis (Guadagno et al., 2013). The concentration of TNF $\alpha$  in the brains from AD patients is controversial with studies assessing TNF $\alpha$  concentration summarised in Table 1.4. In contrast, increased concentrations of circulating TNF $\alpha$  has been observed in AD patients.

Brain	Subjects (mean		Stage of AD	Notes	Reference	
region	agej	Mild	Moderate	Severe		
Frontal cortex	15 control (63), 11 mild (74), 9 mod. (79) and 20 severe (81).	=mRNA	=mRNA	=mRNA	Non- aged matched controls	(Lopez- Gonzalez et al., 2015)
Orbito- frontal cortex	11 control (53), 10 mild (75), 15 mod. (80) and 6 severe (77).	=mRNA	=mRNA	=mRNA	-	
Entorhinal cortex	7 control (53), 11 mild (77), 13 mod. (79) and 15 severe (81).	=mRNA	=mRNA	=mRNA		
Entorhinal cortex	5 control (82) and 11 mod./severe		↓mRNA, ↑Protein			(Wood et al., 2015)
Frontal cortex	37 control (84), 23 mild (87) and 16 severe (86)	个mRNA		个mRNA		(Sudduth et al., 2013)
Frontal cortex	10 control (70) and 20 severe (70)			个mRNA, 个Protein		(Rao et al., 2011)

Table 1.4: Studies assessing TNFα concentrations in AD patients:

## IL-10

IL-10 is the prototypical anti-inflammatory cytokine and is important in suppressing un-necessary inflammatory reactions and terminating the inflammatory cascade once initiated (Couper et al., 2008). IL-10 has consistently been found upregulated in the CNS from AD subjects, with Table 1.5 summarising the key findings in post-mortem studies. Paradoxically, the elevation of IL-10 in AD supports an underlying inflammatory environment as the cytokine is upregulated in response to inflammatory insults (Erickson and Banks, 2011).

Brain	Subjects		Stage of AD	Notes	Reference	
region	(incui uge)	Mild	Moderate	Severe		
Frontal cortex	15 control (63), 11 mild (74), 9 mod. (79) and 20 severe (81).	=mRNA,	=mRNA,	个mRNA	Non-aged matched controls	(Lopez- Gonzalez et al., 2015)
Orbito- frontal cortex	11 control (53), 10 mild (75), 15 mod. (80) and 6 severe (77).	个mRNA	=mRNA	个mRNA		
Entorhinal cortex	7 control (53), 11 mild (77), 13 mod. (79) and 15 severe (81).	个mRNA,	个mRNA	个mRNA,		
Entorhinal cortex	5 control (82) and 11 mod./severe		=mRNA, 个Protein	1		(Wood et al., 2015)
Frontal cortex	37 control (84), 23 mild (87) and 16 severe (86)	=mRNA		个mRNA		(Sudduth et al., 2013)

Table 1.5: Studies assessing IL-10 concentrations in AD patients:

### Chemokines

Like cytokines, chemokines are small inflammatory signalling molecules secreted by inflammatory cells. Where cytokines generally function as effectors of the inflammatory responses, chemokines are the chemoattractants. The function of chemokines is to induce chemotaxis of immune cells, recruiting them to the site of injury. In addition to functioning as chemoattractants, certain chemokines have been shown to modulate the inflammatory response. Numerous chemokines are increased in brains from AD patients, including MCP-1, MIP-1 and RANTES. (Liao et al., 2011, Kester et al., 2011, Wood et al., 2015). On the other hand, IL-8 has been found both up (Wood et al., 2015) and down (Chen et al., 2016) regulated in AD patients, while IP-10 levels have been found to decrease (Chen et al., 2016).

### Complement factors

The complement cascade involves a complex set of serine-protease cleavages of complement fragments and can activate the classical or alternatively pathways; with the former requiring an antigen-antibody complex. The end product of the complement cascade is the membrane attack complex (MAC) which disrupts the plasma membrane of cells; leading to cell death (Müller-Eberhard, 1988). Importantly, MAC disruption has been reported to affect healthy, neighbouring, "bystander" cells (Park et al., 1997). In addition to generation of the MAC, the complement cascade is associated with induction of pro-inflammatory cytokines and activation of innate immune cells (Merle et al., 2015). Both aggregated amyloid and tau have been reported to induce the complement system, resulting in the formation of the MAC (Shen et al., 2001). Not surprising then have multiple components of the complement system been associated with amyloid plaques (Afagh et al., 1996, Ishii and Haga, 1984) and NFT containing neurons (McGeer et al., 1989). Supporting a strong role for complement activation in AD, virtually all complement factors involved in the cascade are upregulated in AD (Shen et al., 1997).

### Prostaglandins

Prostaglandins are lipid signalling molecules generated from the biosynthesis of arachidonic acid and involve catalysis by COX enzymes which are the target of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs). Prostaglandins have diverse functions and have a wide range of biological and homeostatic functions when driven by COX-1 catalysis which is constitutively active. Conversely, catalysis by COX-2 which is induced by inflammation increases the concentration of prostaglandins and resulting in inflammation (Ricciotti and FitzGerald, 2011). COX-2 is well documented to be upregulated in areas affected in AD (Yasojima et al., 1999a, Pasinetti and Aisen, 1998) and occurs at early stages within the disease (Hoozemans et al., 2005, Hoozemans et al., 2004).

### ROS and RNS

One of the end products any inflammatory response is the generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and reactive nitrogen species (RNS) inducing oxidative stress. Oxidative stress is known to damage lipids, proteins, DNA and mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) resulting in necrosis or apoptosis if left unchecked (Cho et al., 1999, Aprioku, 2013). There is substantial oxidative stress in AD, with AD post mortem examinations showing oxidative damage to lipids, proteins, mtDNA and DNA (Lyras et al., 1997, Ansari and Scheff, 2010, Mecocci et al.,

1994). Furthermore, oxidative stress appears to be an early event within the disease (Nunomura et al., 2001).

### Specialised pro-resolving mediators

While pro-inflammatory mediators are responsible for inducing acute inflammation, resolution pathways involving specialised pro-resolving mediators (SPM's) are responsible ensuring inflammation does not become chronic. SPM's are lipid mediators which are produced from the metabolism of arachidonic acid, eicosapentaenoic acid or docosahexaenoic acid generating five classes of SPMs; lipoxins, E-resolvins, D-resolvins, protectins and maresins (Serhan et al., 2015). SPM's possess a variety of pro-resolving functions including the removal of debris, resolution of inflammation and regeneration of tissue (Basil and Levy, 2016). The induction of SPM's is delayed compared to that of proinflammatory mediators which enables a dynamic balance between the pro-inflammatory response and its resolution (Sansbury and Spite, 2016). Take for instance lipoxins which are metabolised from arachidonic acid which is also required for the production of prostaglandins and leukotrienes (Serhan et al., 2015). Prostaglandin and leukotriene synthesis occurs early in the response to TNFa treatment in a mouse air pouch model while lipoxin synthesis occurs at a distinct later time-point (Levy et al., 2001). Furthermore, the authors report that PGE<sub>2</sub> is responsible for the inhibition of leukotriene production and promotion of lipoxin synthesis in a process known as class switching. The process of class switching is important in ensuring inflammatory processes do not become chronic (Serhan and Savill, 2005), making SPMs of interest in chronic inflammatory conditions such as AD. While receiving less attention than pro-inflammatory pathways, there is limited evidence that pro-resolution pathways are impaired in AD. Compared to control subjects, lower levels of lipoxin  $A_4$  and higher levels of  $PGE_2$  are present in the hippocampus of AD patients indicating there might be a failure to initiate class switching despite the higher concentrations of PGE<sub>2</sub> (Wang et al., 2015b). Interestingly, the authors report increased hippocampal expression of the lipoxin  $A_4$  receptor and the resolving E1 receptor; ChemR23. The increase in SPM receptors within the AD brain could be resulting from a compensatory mechanism linked to increased levels of inflammation. Furthermore, neuroprotectin D1 and its precursor, docosahexaenoic acid, were reported to be reduced in the hippocampus from AD patients (Lukiw et al., 2005). Accompanying decreases in protection D1, the authors reported reduced levels of 15-lipoxygenase - a key enzyme in the generation of neuroprotection D1 synthesis. Further suggesting an impairment of the docosahexaenoic acid pathway in AD, liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry of entorhinal cortex

samples from AD patients revealed decreased levels of resolving D1, maresin 1 and protectin D1 (Zhu et al., 2016). Together, these results suggest there might be impaired biosynthesis of SPM's in AD, although further research is required to understand the biological relevance in light of compensatory increases in their receptor expression.

# **1.3.3 Crosstalk between inflammation mediators and tau phosphorylation:** *Mapping inflammatory signalling pathways and their common tau kinases*

By understanding the signalling pathways which are affected by inflammatory stimuli, we can determine the potential for neuroinflammation to modulate tau pathology. Figure 1.9 represents common inflammatory pathways modulating kinases and phosphatases which have been linked with the tau phosphorylation. Inflammatory signals that signal through G<sub>s</sub> receptors such as the prostaglandin EP2/4 receptors induce PKA which inhibits both GSK-3 $\beta$  and CK1 $\delta$  through their phosphorylation (Giamas et al., 2007, Yokoyama et al., 2013, Fang et al., 2000). Additionally, PKA can indirectly induce the activation of GSK-3 $\beta$  and CK1 $\epsilon$  through increasing the activity of PP2A (Vinyoles et al., 2016, Qian et al., 2010). Similar to  $G_s$ , receptors which signal through the  $G_q$  mechanism such as purinergic P2X7 and prostaglandin EP1 receptors inhibit both GSK-3β and CK1δ through their phosphorylation by PKC (Meng et al., 2016, Rundhaug et al., 2011). Three of the common pathways associated with inflammatory signalling are MAPK, PI3K and NF-KB. MAPKs are induced by a variety of inflammatory receptors including TLR4, IL-1RI and TNFR1/2 and results in enhanced activity of ERK1/2, JNK and p38 – all of which have been implicated in tau phosphorylation in AD (Martin et al., 2013, Guo and Friedman, 2010, Risbud and Shapiro, 2013, Aggarwal, 2003). A result of ERK1/2 activation is increased CDK5 activity through p35 transcription and CDK5 transcription while JNK and p38 all decrease CDK5 activity through inhibiting p35 expression (Shah and Lahiri, 2014). Additionally, p38 enhances the activity of CK2 which can further activate NF-κ2 trough actions similar to IKK (Yu et al., 2006, Sayed et al., 2000). PI3K signal transduction is initiated by a multitude of receptors including TLR4 and TNFR2 which results in the inhibition of GSK-3 $\beta$  through its phosphorylation by Akt (Guo and Friedman, 2010, Urschel and Cicha, 2015, Manning and Toker, 2017). Additionally, PI3K pathways have the potential to affect tau phosphorylation through modulation of the MAPK pathway (Quan et al., 2015). In a similar manner to JNK and p38, NF-KB inhibits the transcription of p35, reducing CDK5 activity (Shah and Lahiri, 2014). Although LRRK2 is a kinase predominately associated with Parkinson's disease (Zimprich et al., 2004), INFyR and TLR4 signalling through ERK5 induces LRRK2 activation (Kuss et al., 2014, Schapansky et al., 2014, Dzamko et al., 2012) - a potential interaction which could occur in AD. Finally, ROS

production, a common consequence of inflammation, can affect tau phosphorylation through induction of PP2A (Sheth et al., 2009). The common kinases affected by inflammation and those implicated in tau phosphorylation suggest that inflammation can effect most tau phosphorylation sites which have been found in AD brains (Martin et al., 2013).



Figure 1.9: Inflammatory signalling pathways which affect kinases which are important in tau phosphorylation. Bold represents kinases which phosphorylated tau and the blue box indicates transcription induced by inflammatory signalling. Figure drawn by author.

### Experimental evidence for overlap between inflammatory signalling and tau phosphorylation

Several attempts have been made to understand the potential effect of specific inflammatory mediators on tau phosphorylation. Treatment of primary cortical neurons with IL-1 $\beta$  was reported to increase tau phosphorylation in a p38 dependant manner (Li et al., 2003). The inducible expression of IL-1 $\beta$  selectively in the brains of 3xTg mice by crossing with IL-1 $\beta$ <sup>XAT</sup> mice was shown to increase hippocampal pT202/205, pT231 and pS396/404 tau (Ghosh et al., 2013). Together, these studies indicate that IL-1 $\beta$ , or one of its downstream effectors, is an inducer of tau phosphorylation. IL-6 has been reported to induce tau phosphorylation in primary hippocampal neurons at the pS202/205 epitope in a

CDK5 dependant manner while decreasing levels of dephosphorylated tau (Quintanilla et al., 2004). The effect of INFy on tau pathology is controversial. Adenoviral over expression in the rtg4510 model found an increase in soluble pS396/404 tau levels and a decrease in total tau levels (Li et al., 2015). The authors additionally reported an increase in pS396/404 tau in JNPL3 mice expressing the same P301L mutation. This is in contrast to adenoviral overexpression of IFNy in the 3xTg model which resulted in tau dephosphorylation at multiple pre-tangle associated phosphorylation sites (Mastrangelo et al., 2009). The contrast between the two studies could be resulting from the presence of amyloid in the latter model, with further investigation required to elucidate the effect INFy has within AD. Chronic adenoviral overexpression of TNF $\alpha$  additionally caused an increase in the pre-tangleassociated pT231 epitope (Janelsins et al., 2008). However, ablation of both TNF receptors in the 3xTg model paradoxically resulted in increased tau phosphorylation (Montgomery et al., 2011), suggesting too little and too much inflammation can result in tau phosphorylation. Finally, the effect of IL-10 on tau phosphorylation has been relatively understudied. One study found that chronic overexpression of IL-10 failed to impact tau phosphorylation in an amyloid model (Chakrabarty et al., 2015) but further studies are required to understand its effect in tau models. Together these studies indicate that inflammatory signalling cascades can indeed induce the phosphorylation of tau.

### 1.3.4 Summary of neuroinflammation in AD

Neuroinflammation in AD is a dynamic process. Two key immunological cells within the CNS: astrocytes and microglia are upregulated and activated at an early stage in AD and localise around both hallmarks. Microglia and astrocytes are important cellular mediators of the neuroinflammatory response. Recent advances in technology are furthering our understanding of how microglia dynamically change during the course of the disease. In models of amyloid deposition, powerful single cell RNAseq techniques demonstrate that microglia undergo a phenotypic change to a protective state. Further investigation is required to understand how DAM's affect the progression of tau pathology. While similar strategies have not been conducted in tau models, evidence from post-mortem examinations suggests that tau may differentially affect microglia and induce their senescence. The BBB is integral in transferring the systemic inflammatory response into the brain; with recognition of blood born factors able to stimulate neuroinflammatory changes. Through analysis of common inflammatory signalling cascades it is clear that there is a strong overlap with kinases induced by inflammation and those responsible for tau phosphorylation. While assessing inflammatory mediators in the brain has its pitfalls, many

inflammatory mediators which share common overlap between inflammatory signalling pathways and kinases which phosphorylated tau have been shown to induce tau phosphorylation in *in vitro* or *in vivo* models. This suggest that systemic inflammation could be a strong inducer of tau pathology through modulating the neuroinflammatory environment.

## 1.4 The interaction between systemic inflammation and tau pathology

### 1.4.1 Methods for modelling systemic inflammation in animal models

To truly understand the contribution of inflammation on tau pathology, systemic inflammation needs to be modelled in animal models in a relevant manner to AD. Systemic inflammation in AD is a chronic mild inflammatory event with concentrations of circulating cytokines in the low pg/ml range (Wu et al., 2015, Choi et al., 2008, Holmes et al., 2009, Dursun et al., Chao et al., 1994, Yasutake et al., 2006, Singh and Guthikonda, 1997). There are a plethora of models to induce systemic inflammation in animal models. These can be classed into three broad categories; those which use challenges to model systemic inflammation, those which model specific inflammatory conditions and those which model systemic infection. A fourth method exists through overexpression of inflammatory mediators, although unless specifically under a promoter in the peripheral compartment, are expressed in centrally as well. As this is often the case, deciphering whether effects are due to systemic or neuroinflammation is difficult. Due to the diverse nature of any person's inflammatory history, solely using one model of systemic inflammation is not enough to decipher its role in AD. Instead only by modelling systemic inflammation under different conditions will we be able to understand the contribution of various inflammatory stimuli in the progression of AD.

### Models of specific peripheral inflammatory conditions

There are several peripheral inflammatory conditions that exist in humans which can be modelled in rodents. Without being drawn into the debate of how well these models resemble the human condition, they do provide an interesting opportunity to induce chronic systemic inflammation in AD models. A further added bonus is that many of these peripheral inflammatory conditions are in fact risk factors for AD and can provide insights into the contribution of these comorbidities to the disease. For example, rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is thought to both be a risk factor in the development of AD (McGeer et al., 1996) and involves the upregulation of multiple circulating pro-inflammatory cytokines including;  $TNF\alpha$ , IL-4 and IL-12 (Azizieh et al., 2017). There are multiple models of RA in rodents including but not

limited to; collagen induced arthritis (CIA), antigen induced arthritis and streptococcal cell wall induced arthritis (Kannan et al., 2005). A few studies have attempted to assess the systemic inflammatory phenotype of RA models. While the streptococcal cell wall model does indeed induce systemic IL-1, IL-6 and  $TNF\alpha$ , this response appears only in the acute phase due to the streptococcal cell wall injection rather than the RA (Fuseler et al., 1997). Furthermore, a longitudinal study of serum cytokines in an antigen induced arthritis model found a complete absence in the induction of serum IL-1β, IL-2, IL-6, IL-9, IL-13, IL-17, IL-18 and INFy following methylated bovine serum albumin (BSA) injection into synovial joints (Paquet et al., 2012). Conversely, increased serum IL-6 and TNF $\alpha$  were observed in 19 days after the last collagen injection in the CIA model (Amdekar et al., 2011). Supporting long term systemic inflammation during CIA, a further study found elevated serum IL-1B, IL-6 and TNF $\alpha$  21 days after the collagen injection (Tsubaki et al., 2015). Importantly, the largest change in serum expression was a change of around 200 pg/ml in the former study indicating mild inflammation was present. Furthermore, CIA has been reported to induce significant microglial activation in mice (Park et al., 2011). A disadvantage of the CIA model is that it induces depression in locomotor activity which might affect behavioural studies (Hartog et al., 2009). Taken together, these studies suggest CIA as an interesting model to induce mild, chronic, systemic inflammation.

Further potentially suitable models for peripheral inflammatory conditions are those for atopic disorders such as asthma. Similar to RA, asthma is both a risk factor for AD (Eriksson et al., 2008) and asthmatics have elevated levels of circulating pro-inflammatory mediators such as IL-4, IL-5 and INFy (ten Hacken et al., 1998). The most common asthma model in rodents is the ovalbumin sensitisation model. Following chronic ovalbumin administration in mice, there is a chronic upregulation in serum pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-4, IL-5 and II-13 and the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 (Srivastava et al., 2010). The authors report the changes in each cytokine to be in the region of 100-400 pg/ml, again suggesting the model to involve chronic, mild, systemic inflammation. Ovalbumin sensitisation additionally results in neuroinflammation characterised by increased microglial and astrocyte activation (Klein et al., 2016, Spaziano et al., 2015). However, due to its skew towards a Th2 phenotype (Barnes, 2001), asthma models are not optimal for understanding the effect of general systemic inflammation on tau pathology. This is because the Th2 phenotype is characterised by high levels of IL-4 (Barnes, 2001), which is responsible for shifting microglia to a, protective, anti-inflammatory phenotype (Liu et al., 2016b). Therefore, the model only provides utility in aiding with the understanding of how atopic

disease may contribute to AD. Furthermore, models of atopic disease are characterised by increased levels of IgG's and IgE's (Sarlus et al., 2012). The heavy chain of these have a molecular weight of 54-55 kDa and 68 kDA respectively (Bazin et al., 1974). As both are of similar molecular weight to tau depending on its post-translational modifications, technological considerations need to be made when assessing tau phosphorylation by western blotting in atopic models such as using TrueBlot antibodies or using heat stable fractions (Petry et al., 2014). A further limitation is that for sensitisation to occur, a mouse strain susceptible to allergies is required such as the BALB/c strain and might require changing the background strain of common tau models (Zhu and Gilmour, 2009, Sarlus et al., 2012).

Finally models which model lifestyle choices such as obesity that are associated with systemic inflammation provide an additional method for inducing mild, chronic, systemic inflammation. Obesity is a risk factor for Alzheimer's disease (Vagelatos and Eslick, 2013) and is associated with chronic systemic inflammation such as elevated circulating levels of IL-6 and TNF $\alpha$  (Chen et al., 2013, Pickup et al., 2000). Rodents fed with a high fat diet are a common model for type 2 diabetes which involves the development of insulin resistance (Winzell and Ahrén, 2004). Likewise, chronic systemic inflammation is associated with the high fat model of diabetes is associated with chronically elevated circulating levels of IL-1β, IL-6 and TNF $\alpha$  (Kim et al., 2012). Importantly, the authors report the systemic inflammation expressed in the model is mild, with the highest increase in concentration for TNF $\alpha$  at 150 pg/ml. Despite the mild inflammation expressed, the high fat diet is associated with significant microglial activation adding relevance to AD (Knight et al., 2014). However, a major drawback of the model, and models of diabetes in general, is that they are associated with insulin resistance (Vagelatos and Eslick, 2013) which in itself has been found to affect tau pathology (El Khoury et al., 2014). Therefore, confusion can occur as to whether the systemic inflammation or insulin resistance is inducing pathological alterations. As such, Type-2 diabetes models are not suitable for understanding the effects of systemic inflammation on tau pathology.

### Models of systemic infection

A major mechanism for systemic inflammation in humans is through infection. This can come through various forms, whether an extreme acute infection such as a blood infection or a sustained mild infection such as a periodontal infection. As with peripheral inflammatory conditions, many systemic infections can be modelled in rodents. One model

of systemic infection in rodents is through the systemic administration of attenuated strains of bacteria. For example, a single intraperitoneal (i.p) injection of the SL3261 Salmonella typhimurium strain in mice results in increased circulating: INFy peaking 7 days after infection, IL-12 which remained elevated 3 weeks post-infection but failed to affect serum IL-18 levels (Püntener et al., 2012). Accompanying increases in serum cytokines, the authors report microglia activation and long term increases in IL-1 $\beta$  and IL-12 expression within the brain. A further study found increased serum INFy, TNFα, IL-2, IL-4, IL-5, IL-6, IL-10 and IL-12 four weeks following infection with SL3261 Salmonella typhimurium administered intranasally in mice which involved a booster 14 days after initial infection (Moustafa et al., 2015). Similarly, mice intravenously (i.v.) infected with attenuated Salmonella typhimurium strain; BRD509 showed increases in serum INFy, TNF $\alpha$  and IL-6, peaking 3 weeks following infection (Kupz et al., 2014). These studies demonstrate that attenuated bacteria strains are a viable model to induce chronic systemic inflammation. One issue arising when utilising infectious models is, depending on the pathogen, that different inflammatory profiles are expressed. For example, i.p. infection with Campylobacter jejuni in mice results in increased serum INFy but no effect on serum IL-6 concentrations while the reverse is true for infection with Listeria monocytogenes (Abram et al., 2000). A further issue with models of systemic infection is that the level of inflammation is too strong to be comparable with the underlying pathogenesis occurring within AD. A comparison between two models of systemic infection: peritoneal contamination and cecil ligation/puncture, found the inflammatory response and severity were generally similar to that from 5 mg/kg LPS administration (Seemann et al., 2017) - a dose which is severe enough to induce chronic neurodegeneration (Qin et al., 2007). This could highlight the need to use attenuated bacterial strains, although even these have a higher inflammatory profile than those expressed in AD (Püntener et al., 2012, Swardfager et al., 2010). As such, they offer an excellent opportunity to understand exacerbating effects of systemic infection on AD progression.

### Models involving systemic immune challenges

There are various models which induce systemic inflammation through the administration of a molecule which stimulates a specific aspect of the immune system. These can be split into two categories; those which utilise endogenous biologics and those which involve the administration of exogenous immune stimulators. While the former can involve a large variety of biologics, two of the most common models have been the systemic administration of IL-1 $\beta$  and TNF $\alpha$ . Administration of both pro-inflammatory cytokines results in a pyrogenic response, sickness behaviours and induce a range of systemic inflammatory

mediators including – IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6 and TNF $\alpha$  (Skelly et al., 2013, Biesmans et al., 2015). Furthermore, systemic administration of both molecules induces hippocampal expression of IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6 and TNF $\alpha$  mRNA in addition to inducing microglial activation (Skelly et al., 2013, Biesmans et al., 2015, Burrows et al., 2016). There are a few advantages of modelling systemic inflammation in this manner. It is a method of inducing a wide range of peripheral and central inflammatory mediators through a mechanism which occurs naturally. Furthermore, the biologic chosen can be one that is upregulated in the periphery of MCI and AD patients, increasing the validity. Finally, they can be informative into the specific contribution of endogenous inflammatory mediators in the AD process and highlight possible avenues for therapeutic intervention. An additional advantage, if expressed genetically, then the biologic can be expressed chronically. However, disadvantages exist when utilising this class of model. The concentrations utilised are often much higher than that is seen under physiological conditions. Together with the fact that many inflammatory mediators penetrate across the BBB, means that the models in themselves are not truly representative of systemic inflammation (Banks et al., 1995). Furthermore, by stimulating one specific aspect of the immune system, there are vast differences in the inflammatory profiles that are expressed depending on the inflammatory mediator administered (Skelly et al., 2013). This again highlights the value of these models relies in deciphering the contribution of a specific inflammatory mediator on a given pathology although might not necessarily be fully representative of systemic inflammatory conditions in AD.

Instead a more balanced approach is required when trying to understand the contribution of systemic inflammation in AD, which comes in the form of systemic administration of exogenous immune stimulators. Two of the most common are the systemic administration of polyinosinic:polycytidylic acid (Poly I:C) and LPS. The former is a mimetic of double stranded RNA (dsRNA) which is present in some viruses and acts as a TLR-3 agonist (Li et al., 2005). The latter is a component of –ve bacteria cell wall and is a TLR-4 agonist (Chow et al., 1999). Despite both molecules stimulating inflammation associated with either bacterial or viral infection, both challenge models are not considered effective models of infection due to their simplicity. Instead, a more appropriate terminology is models of systemic inflammation where the choice between the two relies on the specific inflammatory profile required. Through activation of TLR-3 signalling: Poly I:C is predominately associated with both systemic and central upregulation of IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, TNF $\alpha$  as well as viral inflammatory mediators such as type 1 interferons (Kumar et al., 2006, Murray et al., 2015). Similar to LPS, systemically administered Poly I:C has been reported to induce

microglia activation (Gibney et al., 2013) although may require prior microglial priming (Field et al., 2010). Additionally, Poly I:C appears to be relatively resistant to tolerance, making it more suitable for chronic models (Cunningham et al., 2007, Soszynski et al., 1991). Although Poly I:C is synthetic and not found naturally, the dsRNA dependent kinase; PKR is upregulated in brain tissue from AD patients positive for HSV-1 (Bullido et al.) However, TLR3 activation has been documented to break down the BBB, enabling both viruses and their dsRNA to enter the brain (Wang et al., 2004). In a similar manner, Poly I:C has been found to induce breakdown of the BBB and induce microglia activation in rodents (Ifuku et al., 2014). The ability for Poly I:C to disrupt the BBB means that as an inflammatory model, Poly I:C is not strictly a systemic model due to its ability to elicit a direct central inflammatory response.

Systemically administered LPS provides an interesting model of inflammation with specific relevance to AD. A phenomenon known as "leaky gut" has been suggested to occur in AD (Cristiano et al., 2016) which results in higher levels of circulating LPS in AD patients compared to control subjects (Zhang et al., 2009c). Furthermore, obesity which is a risk factor for developing AD (Alford et al., 2018), is associated with metabolic endotoxemia which is characterised by chronic elevated levels of circulating LPS and high levels of systemic inflammation (Boutagy et al., 2016). Together these studies not only suggest that circulating LPS is present at higher concentrations in AD, but higher levels of circulating LPS is a risk factor for developing the disease. Systemic LPS administration in mice is associated with a marked upregulation of various peripheral and central inflammatory mediators including IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6 and TNF $\alpha$  as well as microglial activation (Erickson and Banks, 2011, Bhaskar et al., 2010). Importantly, LPS does not cross the BBB (Banks and Robinson, 2010). As the inflammatory response is dependent on endogenous production/release of inflammatory mediators, the inflammatory response mediated is more natural in nature compared to administration of a single endogenous mediator. Furthermore, increased levels of circulating and central LPS has been reported in AD patients: adding further relevance of the model to AD (Zhan et al., 2016, Zhang et al., 2009c). Furthermore, RNAseq analysis of post-mortem AD tissue reveals many genes upregulated in microglia are shared with those associated with systemic LPS administration in rodents; suggesting a similar neuroinflammatory response between the two (Friedman et al., 2018). The association of endogenous LPS with AD, as well as the similar microglial phenotypes seen in AD and those evoked by LPS administration in rodents makes systemically administered LPS one of the most relevant models of systemic inflammation in AD. For that reason, this thesis will focus

on LPS as a model to understand the contribution of systemic inflammation to tau pathology in AD. One caveat of the model is that if injected in too high concentrations, LPS is a model of sepsis (Thomas et al., 2014) rather than the mild chronic inflammation associated with AD. A summary of the different models of inflammation is given in Table 1.6.

Table 1.6: Summary	of systemic	inflammatory	models
--------------------	-------------	--------------	--------

Class	Model	Advantages	Disadvantages		
	Ovalbumin	<ul> <li>Atopic diseases a risk factor in</li> </ul>	• Characterised by a Th <sub>2</sub> response		
	(asthma)	AD	– protective in brain		
		<ul> <li>Induces systemic and</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Increased levels of IgG's mean</li> </ul>		
ns		neuroinflammation	special considerations are required		
tio		<ul> <li>Mild inflammation</li> </ul>	when assessing tau		
ndi		<ul> <li>Suitable for chronic studies</li> </ul>			
CO	CIA	Rheumatoid arthritis risk factor	Impairs locomotor activity		
ory	(rheumatoid	in AD			
nat	arthritis)	<ul> <li>Induces systemic and</li> </ul>			
L L		neuroinflammation			
Jfla		Mild inflammation			
alii		• Suitable for chronic studies			
lera	High fat diet	• Type-2 diabetes a risk factor in	Associated with additional		
l ip	(Type-2	AD	pathological features such as		
Per	diabetes)	<ul> <li>Induces systemic and</li> </ul>	insulin resistance		
		neuroinflammation			
		Mild inflammation			
		Suitable for chronic studies			
	Attenuated	Systemic infections associated	Nature of response is nathogen		
	infections	with exacerbation of AD symptoms	dependent		
temic ection		Induces systemic and	• Can induce strong inflammatory		
	Salmonella		alterations		
Sys	typhimurium)	• Suitable for chronic studies			
		• Suitable for chronic studies			
	Biologics (II-	Induces systemic and	Unhalanced inflammatory		
		• Induces systemic and	response (relevance to AD2)		
	etc)	Usoful for understanding	• Some crocs the PPP not		
		• Oseful for understanding	• Some cross the BBB – not		
		inflammatory nathways	Often administered at		
		linnannnatory pathways	• Often administered at		
			physiologically possible		
			I olerance (not suitable for		
			chronic studies)		
			Causes sickness syndrome		
зge	LPS	• Found in brains of AD patients	Model of sepsis if administered		
ller		Induces systemic and	at too high concentrations		
Cha		neuroinflammation	• Tolerance (not suitable for		
0		<ul> <li>Increased levels of circulating</li> </ul>	chronic studies)		
		LPS in AD patients	Causes sickness syndrome		
		<ul> <li>Does not cross the BBB</li> </ul>			
		<ul> <li>Induces similar microglial</li> </ul>			
		phenotypic alterations which are			
		found in AD			
	Poly I:C	<ul> <li>Evidence for dsRNA in brains</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Causes breakdown of BBB – not</li> </ul>		
		from AD patients	a model of systemic inflammation		
		<ul> <li>Induces systemic and</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Tolerance (not suitable for</li> </ul>		
		neuroinflammation	chronic studies)		
			<ul> <li>Causes sickness syndrome</li> </ul>		

### 1.4.2 Lipopolysaccharide as a model for systemic inflammation in vivo

### LPS signalling pathway

Because of its high validity for modelling inflammation in AD, the most utilised method for modelling the effect of systemic inflammation on tau pathology is through systemic administration of LPS. LPS elicits its inflammatory effects through acting as a TLR4 agonist (Chow et al., 1999). Figure 1.10 summarises the TLR4 signalling pathway in response to LPS. Upon host infection, LPS-binding protein (LBP) extracts LPS from gram –ve bacterial and binds to CD14. This induces binding with the TLR4-MD2 complex, inducing myD88 dependent and independent cascades. The myD88 dependent results primarily in production of pro-inflammatory cytokines, while the independent pathway in type 1 interferons (Lu et al., 2008).



Figure 1.10: LPS induces pro-inflammatory signalling through TLR4 induction. LPS bound to LBP associates with CD14 and TLR4 causing induction of the pro-inflammatory cascade. Intracellular signalling through a MyD88-dependent pathway induces pro-inflammatory cytokines while signalling through the MyD88-independent pathway stimulates the transcription of type 1 interferons (Lu et al., 2008).

### Systemic administered lipopolysaccharide induces neuroinflammatory changes in mice

Systemically administered LPS does not cross the blood brain barrier (Banks and Robinson, 2010) but is able to elicit central inflammatory responses nonetheless (Erickson and Banks, 2011) due to crosstalk between the peripheral and central immune system. This is mediated through a variety of routes including: neural such as vagal afferents, humoral through circumventricular organs, infiltration of peripheral monocytes and through effects on the BBB (Miller and Raison, 2016, Pardon, 2015). Thus, systemic inflammation in itself induces a central neuroinflammatory response. For example, systemically administered LPS induces microglial and astrocyte activation in addition to upregulation of a multitude of proinflammatory mediators such as IL-1β, IL-6, IL-10, IP-10, CXCL1, MCP-1, MIP-1α, COX-2, RANTES and TNF $\alpha$  within the central compartment (Erickson and Banks, 2011, Griffin et al., 2013, Kitazawa et al., 2005, Norden et al., 2016). One question that arises is whether the profile of neuroinflammatory mediators induced by LPS is similar to those altered within AD. As of yet, this is unknown due to simply not knowing enough about the underlying inflammatory conditions within the brains from AD patients. However, one recent study that utilised powerful single-cell RNAseq technology found that there was a similar pattern of genes affected in microglia from rodents systemically administered with LPS and from those taken from bulk tissue from AD patients (Friedman et al., 2018). Although more work is required to understand the inflammatory environment of the AD brain, this does suggest that systemically administered LPS is an interesting model for understanding how systemic inflammation might drive neuroinflammation and affect tau pathology.

### Chronic or acute? Which has greater relevance to AD

One issue which arises when utilising LPS as a model to induce systemic inflammation is whether to conduct an acute or chronic treatment regime. When conducting chronic LPS studies, a phenomenon called tolerance occurs whereby subsequent inflammatory responses are suppressed or even inverted. This prevents detrimental over stimulation of the immune system following an infection when potentially immunogenic debris is leftover. While the basis of LPS tolerance was initially thought to involve receptor desensitisation (Medvedev et al., 2002, Medvedev et al., 2000), a further investigation in tolerant primary murine macrophages treated with LPS found TLR4-induced genes which are involved in the inflammatory cascade such as pro-inflammatory cytokines were silenced (Foster et al., 2007). Interestingly the authors reported TLR4-induced genes which are involved in the antimicrobial response were even more upregulated compared to naïve

macrophages treated with LPS. These studies indicate that a bias in signalling rather than receptor desensitisation is the source of LPS tolerance in mice.

Exploring the underlying inflammatory response during LPS tolerance provides profound implications for studies utilising chronic LPS. For instance, BALB/c mice administered with a single 2  $\mu$ g LPS injection show greatly diminished IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, INF $\gamma$  and TNF $\alpha$  responses when administered with a subsequent 100 µg LPS injection 72 hours following (Fensterheim et al., 2017). This demonstrates that increasing the dose does not necessarily negate LPS tolerance. Furthermore, compared to vehicle pre-treatment, 1, 5 or 20 µg/kg LPS administration followed by a 100 µg/kg injection in BALB/c mice again reported a decrease in the pro-inflammatory cytokines: IL-12 and TNF $\alpha$  in serum while increasing the prototypical anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 (Wysocka et al., 2001). Similarly, LPS-induced TNF $\alpha$  induction is ablated in immortalised macrophages tolerant to LPS, whereas IL-10 induction is increased by a second LPS incubation (Frankenberger et al., 1995). What's more, the greater the number of LPS injections, the more severe the tolerance becomes (Erroi et al., 1993). A useful review on the downregulated and upregulated responses following repeated LPS administration is found here (Ziegler-Heitbrock, 1995). Repeated LPS administration therefore shifts the inflammatory response towards anti-inflammatory and can have profound implications for studies.

However, in a disease such as AD which involves chronic exposure to endogenous LPS, the question is whether LPS tolerance is more reflective of the pathological conditions. The chronic, underlying systemic inflammation observed in AD suggests this might not to be the case (Swardfager et al., 2010). Supporting a role for an absence of LPS tolerance in AD, treatment of peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) from AD patients with LPS either results in an increased inflammatory response (Vida et al., 2017, Ciaramella et al., 2010) or a similar inflammatory response compared to control subjects (Magaki et al., 2007, Rosenberg et al., 2009). However, one study found LPS treated PBMCs from AD patients to have a slightly augmented inflammatory response compare to control subjects but only in moderate-severe cases (De Luigi et al., 2001). Together, these studies indicate at least during the early stages of the disease when the systemic inflammatory response is at its greatest that LPS tolerance does not occur. Together with the fact that tolerance occurs much more readily in mice compared to humans (Warren et al., 2010) this thesis focussed on acute LPS administration in order to understand the effects of systemic inflammation on early tau pathology.

However, there is a limitation to using LPS in an acute manner to model systemic inflammation in AD. That is the method fails to recapitulate any chronic effects of the inflammation within the disease. The systemic inflammatory response following acute LPS administration is a dynamic process, resulting only in a temporary pro-inflammatory phase followed by a resolution phase (Srinivasan et al., 2010). Following acute systemic LPS administration in mice, pro-inflammatory mediators peak between 2-4 hours following administration which return to baseline levels within 24 hours (Qin et al., 2007, Biesmans et al., 2013, Erickson and Banks, 2011, Srinivasan et al., 2010). In comparison, while anti-inflammatory mediators do peak in a similar time-frame, they remain elevated even past 24 hours (Srinivasan et al., 2010, Erickson and Banks, 2011). It is this balance between the pro-and anti-inflammatory responses which determines the overriding nature of inflammatory response and determines its resolution. Despite only inducing a temporary systemic response, acute LPS administration is useful in determining the effect of a pro-inflammatory response on a specific pathology.

### LPS confounds behavioural models through induction of a sickness syndrome

Systemic inflammatory events are well known to depress cognitive function (Noble et al., 2009a, Wichmann et al., 2014). Similarly, LPS has been suggested to impair hippocampal dependent cognition tasks in mice (Murray et al., 2012, Sparkman et al., 2005b, Sparkman et al., 2005a, Terrando et al., 2010). One issue when administering LPS in animal models is the LPS-induced sickness syndrome. Sickness syndrome describes all the physical and behavioural aspects of the feeling unwell feeling associated with infection. Typical aspects of sickness syndrome involve effects on motivation, pyrogenicity, anhedonia, anorexia, mood, locomotion and hyperalgesia (Lacosta et al., 1999, Kaur et al., 2005, Teeling et al., 2007, Nava and Carta, 2000). As many of these behaviours are utilised to measure performance in cognition models, LPS significantly confounds these tasks (Cunningham and Sanderson, 2008). Even sub-pyrogenic doses as low as  $1 \mu g/kg$  are able to influencing some of these behaviours, demonstrating how potent LPS is at inducing sickness behaviours (Teeling et al., 2007). Therefore, careful consideration must be taken when interpreting cognition studies following LPS administration. Nevertheless, in studies which have accounted for the LPS-induced sickness syndrome, LPS does indeed appear to impair hippocampal dependent cognition (Terrando et al., 2010, Murray et al., 2012).

### 1.4.3 Systemic inflammation and its effect on tau pathology in animal models

To date no study has assessed the effect of systemic inflammation on tau pathology in humans. Traditionally there has been a strong implication for neuroinflammatory modulation of tau pathology in pre-clinical models. Despite this, recent studies have provided conflicting evidence, confusing as to the exact role of systemic inflammation on tau pathology. Attempts at modelling the effects of systemic inflammation on tau pathology in animal models are summarised in Table 1.7, with LPS being the most common model to induce inflammation. Significant variation in batch to batch activity in LPS and universal absence in reporting of batch numbers/activity units in the studies means caution is required when comparing between the studies.

Table 1.7:	Studies	reporting	the	effect	of	inflammation	on	tau pathology
------------	---------	-----------	-----	--------	----	--------------	----	---------------

Model	Challenge	Time to cull	Effect on tau	Kinases implicated	Reference
Primary neuronal and microglia cultures	LPS (30ng/ml)	n/a	Tau phosphorylation (epitope not specified)	个РЗ8 МАРК	(Li et al., 2003)
3x Tg-AD (Amyloid + Tau)	LPS (Escherichia coli 055:B5, 6 weeks, twice per week, 0.5mg/kg, i.p.)	24h	个pT231/pS235, <b>个pS202/pT205,</b> = <b>pS396/404</b>	个CDK5, =GSK-3β, =JNK, =p38 MAPK	(Kitazawa et al., 2005)
3xTg-AD (Amyloid + Tau)	LPS (6 weeks, twice per week, 0.5mg/kg, <i>i.p</i> .)	48h	↓Total tau, ↑pS202/pT205, ↑pS214, ↑pT212/pS214, = pT212 ↑Insoluble tau	个GSK-3β =CDK5	(Sy et al., 2011)
Tau P301S	LPS (12 weeks, twice per weel, 150µg/kg, <i>i.p.</i> )	24h	↓Insoluble tau ↓pS202/pT205	<ul> <li>↑Autophagic</li> <li>degradation</li> <li>=GSK-3β</li> <li>=p38</li> </ul>	(Qin et al., 2016)
hTau (Tau)	LPS (10mg/kg, <i>i.p.</i> )	24h	<b>↑pS202/pT205,</b> ↑pT231	-	(Bhaskar et al., 2010)
C57BL/6 (Wt)	LPS (10mg/kg, <i>i.p.</i> )	24h	<b>个pS202/pT205,</b> 个pT231, <b>个pS396/404</b>	-	(Bhaskar et al., 2010)
C57BL/6 (Wt)	LPS (100µg/kg, i.p.)	0-4h	Transient : <b>↑pS396/404,</b> <b>↑pS202/pT205</b>	个GSK-3β, 个CDK5, =ERK2, =JNK	(Roe et al., 2011)
C57BL/6 (Wt)	LPS (250µg/kg, <i>i.p</i> .)		↓ pT205:total tau =pT235:tsotal tau	-	(Pearson, 2014)
C57BL/6 (Wt)	Poly I:C (daily, 7, 14, or 21 days, 12mg/kg <i>i.p.</i> )	72h	7 days: = pS235 14 days ↑pS235 21 days ↓pS235	-	(White et al., 2016)
BALB <b>/c</b> (Wt)	Ovalbumin (5 week treatment regime <i>i.p. i.n.</i> )	24h	<b>↑рS202/рT205</b> ↑рT231	=ERK, =CDK5, =GSK-3β, =JNK, =p38	(Sarlus et al., 2012)
<b>P301</b> S (Tau)	CIA model	15d	$\downarrow$ Tau aggregation	↑Microglial clearance	(Lang et al., 2017)

Bold indicates tau phosphorylation epitopes associated with post-tangle pathology as described by Augestinack et al., 2002 and adapted from Barron et al., 2016.

### Systemically administered LPS and its effect on tau pathology

The first direct evidence for a role of inflammation in exacerbating tau pathology stemmed from in vitro studies with primary microglial cells stimulated with AB or LPS prior to being co-cultured with primary neocortical neurons (Li et al., 2003). This landmark study showed that secretion of the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-1B by microglial cells induced an increase in tau phosphorylation through activation of p38-MAPK. It was therefore postulated that inflammation could exacerbate tau pathology through increasing tau phosphorylation and driving the aggregation process. This has been confirmed in vivo predominantly using the 3xTg model with numerous kinases implicated. A chronic treatment regimen with LPS (0.5 mg/kg twice a week for 6 weeks) triggered tau hyperphosphorylation at multiple phosphorylation sites associated with both pre- and post-tangle tau pathology at both early and advanced pathological stages in the 3xTg model (Kitazawa et al., 2005, Sy et al., 2011). Furthermore, the latter study reported an increase in aggregated tau, indicating modulation of the aggregation process as a whole. Again, microglial activation and resulting secretion of IL-1β were implicated, via activation of either cyclin dependent kinase-5 (CDK-5) (Kitazawa et al., 2005) or glycogen synthase kinase-3 $\beta$  (GSK-3 $\beta$ ) (Sy et al., 2011). The discrepancy in the kinases involved could be due to differences in age and pathological stages between the two studies.

While the 3xTg model is useful for studying interactions between amyloid and tau pathologies, tau specific models are valuable to decipher whether inflammation directly affects tau pathology. Both pre- and post-tangle phosphorylation sites were shown to be increased following a single 1 mg/kg dose of LPS in the hTau model, demonstrating that the disease-exacerbating effect of inflammation on tau pathology is not due to tau mutations (Bhaskar et al., 2010). To address the mechanisms involved, the authors utilised hTau mice deficient for the fractalkine receptors which are exclusively expressed on microglial cells in the CNS and known to stimulate anti-inflammatory and pro-phagocytic responses (Medina and Ravichandran, 2016). This intervention exacerbated the impact of LPS on tau phosphorylation (Bhaskar et al., 2010), again supporting a role for microglia function in pathological tau phosphorylation. Conversely, a protective role for systemic inflammation was found when a chronic 150 µg/kg LPS treatment regime was administered in P301S mice (Qin et al., 2016). The authors reported that there was a reduction in soluble and insoluble pS202/205 tau, with the decrease likely due to autophagic degradation rather than alteration in phosphorylation. The discrepancies between this and the earlier chronic LPS studies could be resulting from lack of amyloid pathology in the P301S model or the lower

dose utilised. Nevertheless, these studies demonstrate that systemic inflammation can induce tau pathology through its phosphorylation or induce its degradation through modulating autophagic flux.

Examining the effect of systemically administered LPS in Wt mice has proved useful to examine LPS effects on non-pathogenic tau. A low 100 µg/kg dose of LPS was found to induce CDK5-dependent tau phosphorylation at post-tangle associated epitopes as early as 20 minutes post-injection and which subsided within 4 hours (Roe et al., 2011) indicating that low levels of inflammation are sufficient to trigger tau phosphorylation transiently. Conversely, Bhaskar et al., 2010 demonstrated that a 10 mg/kg dose of LPS was not associated with changes in tau phosphorylation 24h following administration in WT mice. The failure to observe tau hyperphosphorylation could be attributed to the use of a later time-point than Roe et al. (2011). However, when the mice were deficient of the fractalkine receptor, the same 10 mg/kg dose increased microglial activation and tau phosphorylation 24 hours later at both pre- and post-tangle sites (Bhaskar et al., 2010). Furthermore, the authors report that IL-1 receptor signalling was again found to be the underlying mechanism of tau phosphorylation. On the other hand, a 250 µg/kg LPS injection was found to reduce high molecular weight pT205 while not affecting pT235 levels in Wt mice (Pearson, 2014). Again, this indicates that the effect of LPS on tau phosphorylation may be dose dependent. Altogether, these studies suggest that systemic inflammation induced by LPS appears to be a strong inducer of tau phosphorylation, a high dose may be required.

### Is LPS being utilised in a relevant manner to Alzheimer's disease?

Despite being shown to modulate tau pathology, the manner which LPS has been utilised in the aforementioned models often has limitations which could contribute to some of the conflicting findings. The issue of tolerance following LPS administration in mice means acute LPS studies provide a better understanding of pro-inflammatory responses on tau pathology. However, the doses which have been utilised are often too high to represent the underlying inflammatory response associated with AD. Most doses which have been utilised are above 1 mg/kg. LPS acts in a dose-dependent manner with doses higher than 1 mg/kg considered to simulate sepsis rather than infection (Thomas et al., 2014, Woodske et al., 2009). While some AD patients do experience sepsis, it is much more common to suffer mild chronic inflammation. Only two studies utilised an acute dose of LPS which does not correspond to sepsis. The study from Roe et al., 2011 which utilised a lower dose of 100  $\mu$ g/kg, thought to reflect mild systemic infection (Murray et al., 2012), only saw transient
increases in tau phosphorylation which appears to be an effect of injection rather than inflammation. The second study found a 250  $\mu$ g/kg LPS injection had a very limited effect on reducing levels of high molecular weight pS205 (Pearson, 2014). This could demonstrate the need for severe inflammatory responses, which are not commonly experienced by AD patients, to affect tau pathology. This thesis is aimed at understanding the consequence of LPS administration on tau pathology at physiologically relevant doses in the hTau model.

#### The effect of systemic inflammation on tau pathology; looking past LPS

While the majority of attempts at understanding the effect of systemic inflammation on tau pathology utilise LPS, a few attempts at exploring the effect of other models of inflammation have been made. Although not strictly a model of systemic inflammation due to its ability to break down the BBB (Ifuku et al., 2014), the effect of systemically administered Poly I:C is controversial. Chronic LPS administration for 7 days, 14 days and 21 days was respectively found not to affect pS235 tau, increase pS235 tau or decrease levels of pS235 tau in Wt mice (White et al., 2016). Although the study failed to assess mechanisms as to the differential responses, similar total tau levels suggest a change in phosphorylation rather than production/degradation. In an attempt to elucidate the effect of atopic systemic inflammation on tau pathology, Sarlus et al., 2012 assessed tau phosphorylation in the ovalbumin asthma model in Wt mice. Despite no alterations in central cytokine expression or glial activation, the authors reported an increase in both pS202/pT205 tau in the hippocampus and parietal cortex while an increase in T231 tau was observed in the parietal cortex. However, the changes in phosphorylation in the study were measured by western blotting with antibodies raised in mouse. Due to the failure of employing a technique which would negate non-specific binding of the secondary antibody to heavy chains of IgG's and IgE's, the apparent changes in tau phosphorylation could simply be resulting from elevated levels of IgG and IgE in the study (Sarlus et al., 2012). In order to truly understand the effect of atopic inflammation on tau pathology, it is imperative to employ techniques which avoid potentially non-specific binding to endogenous Ig's which have a similar molecular weight to the tau protein.

Numerous attempts have been made to understand the effect of systemic inflammation induced by a high fat diet on tau pathology – largely to disappointing outcomes. The majority of studies failed to find an effect on tau phosphorylation in Wt animals (Moroz et al., 2008, Becker et al., 2012, McNeilly et al., 2012) or in the 3xTg model (Knight et al., 2014). In another study, Wt mice or mice expressing the ApoE4 allele and fed

with a high fat diet saw a reduction in tau phosphorylation at multiple sites (To et al., 2011). Only one study involving THY-Tau22, which expresses 4R tau containing G272V and P301S mutations, reported an increase in pS214, pS402 and pS422 tau following a high fat diet (Leboucher et al., 2013). However, the authors report the effect was only in THY-Tau22 mice which had a selective increase in insulin signalling which was not observed in Wt mice. As such, the increase in insulin signalling could potentially be the source of tau phosphorylation within the model. Together, this suggests systemic inflammation induced by high fat diet is insufficient to induce tau phosphorylation, although perturbations in insulin signalling make it difficult to draw definitive conclusions.

With CIA an interesting model to induce low grade, chronic inflammation, a recent attempt to determine its effect on tau pathology in the P301S model was made by Lang *et al.*, 2017. The authors report that chronic systemic inflammation resulted in decreased axonal and extracellular pS202/205 staining as well as a decrease in the number of neurons containing insoluble tau as indicated by silver staining. Explaining the decrease in extracellular pS202/205 tau, the authors reported a significant increase in microglial phagocytosis of tau. Finally, P301S mice that underwent CIA but were immunized against collagen did not develop arthritis and had remarkably similar tau burden to non-CIA treated P301S mice, demonstrating peripheral inflammation rather than the collagen challenge as the source of the resolution in tau pathology (Lang et al., 2017). While further mechanism assessment is required in the model such as assessing kinases and autophagic flux, the study provides compelling evidence that mild chronic inflammation can have a beneficial effect on tau pathology. Therefore, recent evidence looking past LPS suggests that extremely mild inflammation might even play a beneficial role on tau pathology.

# The effect of neuroinflammation on tau pathology

A couple attempts to model the effect of neuroinflammation on tau pathology have been conducted. Intracranial administration of an altered murine hepatitis virus (MHV) strain triggered an increase in tau phosphorylation (Sy et al., 2011). Likewise, a 10  $\mu$ g intrahippocampal injection of LPS in rtg4510 mice resulted in an increase in tau phosphorylation which persisted for at least seven days post injection (Lee et al., 2010). However, the authors report no effect on tau aggregation, possibly demonstrating the need for chronic inflammatory modulation to affect tau pathology. Together, these results indicate that modulating the neuroinflammatory environment alters the phosphorylation state of tau. The potential effect of neuroinflammation on tau pathology is depicted in Figure 1.11.



Figure 1.11: Current understanding of the relationship between neuroinflammation and tau pathology: Inflammatory stimuli, such as A6 or pro-inflammatory cytokines, stimulate microglial production of proinflammatory mediators such as IL-16 leading to the up-regulation of kinases involved in tau phosphorylation and exacerbation of the pathology. However, recent evidence suggests mild inflammation which is more akin to AD might induce tau dephosphorylation. Furthermore, inflammation can have beneficial effects on tau pathology by inducing autophagy of NFT's or microglial phagocytosis of extracellular tau species. Image extended from Figure 6 and originally displayed in Barron et al., 2017.

#### The effect of anti-inflammatory treatments in tau models:

A few studies have aimed at assessing the effect of anti-inflammatory treatment in tau models. Chronic treatment with the NSAIDS: ibuprofen or r-flurbiprofen both failed to affect tau phosphorylation in the 3xTg model (Carreras et al., 2013, McKee et al., 2008). In the most beneficial study, treatment with the tetracycline derivative: minocycline, reduced both tau phosphorylation and aggregation in the hTau model (Noble et al., 2009b). Conversely, minocycline treatment in the 3xTg model resulted a mixed effect on tau phosphorylation with some epitopes increasing, decreasing or remaining unchanged (Parachikova et al., 2010). Therefore, whether anti-inflammatory treatment can have

positive effects in tau models is thus far inconclusive with further studies required to elucidate its potential.

## 1.4.4 Summary

Traditionally systemic inflammation has been viewed as a strong inducer of tau pathology through its phosphorylation. Often these studies have relied on either chronic LPS administration or high doses of LPS which do not necessarily reflect the underlying pathogenesis of AD. Nevertheless, it does appear systemic inflammation can induce tau phosphorylation, although a few reports have found beneficial effects of systemic inflammation on tau phosphorylation. Of the few studies which have assessed tau aggregation following LPS administration, there have been mixed findings. One found an increase in tau aggregation, potentially through its increase in tau phosphorylation, while two others found clearance of aggregated tau through either autophagic or microglial mechanisms. Taken together, these studies suggest that systemic inflammation might induce tau phosphorylation and stimulate its clearance, although the conflicting findings make any definitive conclusions difficult. Furthermore, there is a general failure to assess the effect of systemic inflammation on other post-translational modifications such as glycosylation or methylation, again making it difficult to decipher the true effect of systemic inflammation on tau pathology.

# 1.5 General Summary

Tau aggregation highly correlates with AD progression and a variety of tau species have been found to exert neurotoxic functions. Furthermore, systemic and neuroinflammation have been linked with the aetiology of AD and the onset of inflammation occurs premature to clinical diagnosis. There is an overlap between the kinases affected by inflammatory cascades and those which phosphorylate tau. To understand this interaction, systemic inflammation has been modelled in mice prone to tau aggregation. This includes the hTau model which has the greatest relevance to AD for lack of mutations within the model. LPS is a valid method for assessing the effect of systemic inflammation in AD because it has recently emerged as a potential endogenous mediator of the disease, presence in the periphery and brain of AD patients, it does not cross the BBB and induces similar microglial phenotypic changes as to those in AD. In animal models, systemic inflammation has been reported to exacerbate tau phosphorylation, although recent studies have suggested it to be beneficial in the clearance of insoluble tau. While LPS is a relevant method for inducing systemic inflammation in respect to AD, the high doses in systemic administration studies does not necessarily reflect the mild inflammatory conditions which occur in AD. As such, further study is required to understand whether systemic inflammation is a positive or negative force within AD.

# 1.6 Aims and objectives

The aim of this thesis is to understand the symptomatic and pathological effect of physiological relevant acute systemic inflammation on early stage tau pathology in AD:

To reach this aim, I will address the following objectives

- 1. Develop a cognition task which is not confounded by the LPS-induced sickness syndrome in the form of a contextual fear condition paradigm
- 2. Develop an *ex-vivo* magnetic resonance spectroscopy (MR spectroscopy) technique to aid in accurately quantifying neuroinflammatory alterations
- Develop a tau model which represents AD through validating a hTau model that partially expresses mTau (hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup>) which addresses the isoform imbalance and systemic pathologies within the model
- 4. Measure the effect of systemic inflammation induced by acute LPS administration on contextual fear conditioning in the hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> model
- Identify pathological alterations induced by systemic inflammation through acutely administered LPS in the hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> model at a low dose

# 1.7 Hypotheses

By expressing hTau mice on a heterozygous mTau background, the author predicts that both the isoform imbalance and systemic pathologies will be improved while conserving tau pathology. Inflammation has been reported to affect similar cognitive domains as to those which are affected in both AD and in the hTau model. As such the author hypothesises that systemic inflammation induced by acute LPS administration will further exacerbate behavioural impairments which are observed in the model. This thesis is aimed at understanding the effect of systemic inflammation on early tau pathology which is predominately characterised by tau hyperphosphorylation and relocation to the dendritic compartment. While recent studies have suggested a beneficial effect of systemic inflammation on late stage tau pathology, the author hypothesises that, even with low doses of LPS, tau phosphorylation will occur during the pro-inflammatory phase. Furthermore, the author hypothesises that following the resolution of the LPS-induced inflammatory response

that tau phosphorylation levels will return to normal due to the constant balance between kinase and phosphatase activity.

# Chapter 2 Methods Chapter:

# 2.1. Animals, husbandry and experimental groups

#### 2.1.1 Animals and husbandry:

All experimental animals were bred in the University of Nottingham's Biomedical Support Unit (BSU) transgenic animal facility from breeding stock of APPswe/PS1dE9 and hTau mice were purchased from the Jackson Laboratories (Bar harbour, USA, stock number: 34829 JAX and 005491 JAX). Unless otherwise mentioned, all control animals in this thesis were wild-type (Wt) littermates. Animals were grouped housed in individually ventilated cages (IVC), usually 4 per cage. Food and water were provided *ad libitum* and access to a play tube and nesting material was given. Temperature, humidity and air exchange were automatically controlled and a 12h light/dark cycle was implemented. All animal procedures were carried out in accordance with the UK animals Scientific Procedures Act and approved by the University of Nottingham animal welfare committee.

## 2.1.2 Experimental cohorts

Six experimental cohorts were utilised to achieve the thesis objectives and are summarised in Table 2.1. Due to initial issues with breeding the hTau mice, APPswe/PS1dE9 mice, which are positive for amyloid pathology, were used to address Objective 1 and 2. The thesis objectives and the experimental cohorts used to achieve them go as follows:

- 1. Develop a cognition task which is not confounded by the LPS-induced sickness syndrome in the form of a contextual fear condition paradigm
  - a. Experimental Cohort 1: 16 experimentally naïve 6-month old female APPswe/PS1dE9 mice and Wt littermates assessed in the comprehensive laboratory animal monitoring system (CLAMS<sup>™</sup>) apparatus following a 100µg/kg *intravenous* (n=8/genotype, *i.v.*) LPS injection. The experimental cohort was utilised to assess the temporal dynamics of the LPS-induced sickness syndrome to facilitate in designing a contextual fear conditioning task which would not be affected by confounding LPS affects.
  - Experimental Cohort 2: 56 experimentally naïve 6-month old female APPswe/PS1dE9 mice and Wt littermates were utilised to validate a contextual fear conditioning involving a pre-exposure to the context

following either phosphate buffered saline (PBS) or  $100\mu$ g/kg LPS administration (*i.v.*, n=12-16/group).

- 2. Develop an *ex-vivo* magnetic resonance spectroscopy (MR spectroscopy) technique to aid in accurately quantifying neuroinflammatory alterations
  - a. Cortical samples from Experimental Cohort 2 were utilised for optimisation of an *ex-vivo* magic angle spinning (MAS)-nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) spectroscopy technique. Optimisation of the technique was conducted in the APPswe/PS1dE9 model because it would enable comparison with previously published *in vivo* MR spectroscopy conducted within the model (Pardon et al., 2016).
- 3. Validate a hTau model that partially mTau (hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup>) which addresses the isoform imbalance and systemic pathologies within the model
  - a. Experimental Cohort 3: 23 cortical tissue samples from 6-month old male Wt, mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> which were on a mixed 129SvJ x C57Bl/6 background and 6-month old male Wt (aged match controls), mTau<sup>-/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> which were on a C57BL/6 background (n=3-4/genotype). The experimental cohort had undergone a previous battery of behavioural testing and was utilised for a pre-validation of tau pathology in the hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> model.
  - b. Experimental Cohort 4: 19 experimentally naïve 9-month old male
    Wt, mTau<sup>+/-</sup>, mTau<sup>-/-</sup>, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> (n=3-4/genotype) were utilised to determine tau aggregation in the hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> model.
- 4. Measure the effect of systemic inflammation induced by acute LPS administration on contextual fear conditioning in the hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> model
  - Development of strong allergies to the mice meant animal exposure had to be limited and this objective was not addressed.
- Identify pathological alterations induced by systemic inflammation induced by acutely administered LPS in the hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> model at a physiologically relevant dose
  - a. Experimental Cohort 5: 176 experimentally naïve 3-month old Wt, mTau<sup>+/-</sup>, mTau<sup>-/-</sup>, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup>and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> which had been administered with PBS or a 100, 250 or 330µg/kg dose of LPS (n=8-

9/group, *i.v.*) and were culled 4h after administration. The experimental cohort had two purposes:

- Comparison between PBS treated animals to further validate the tau phenotype of the hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> model (data in two chapters).
- ii. Comparison among the experimental cohort as a whole to determine the effects of the initial pro-inflammatory phase of LPS administration on early tau pathology.
- b. Experimental Cohort 6: 59 experimentally naïve 3-month old Wt, mTau<sup>+/-</sup>, mTau<sup>-/-</sup>, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup>and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> which had been administered with either PBS or a 250µg/kg LPS injection (n=9-10/group, *i.v.*) and were culled 24h following administration. The experimental cohort was utilised to determine the persistence of pathological alterations following the resolution of the initial pro-inflammatory response.

Experimental	Genotypes	Ireatment	Behaviour	Aim of study	Chapter
Cohort and		( <i>i.v</i> )			
name					
$1 - CLAMS^{TM}$	APPswe/Ps1dE9	100µg/kg	CLAMS <sup>™</sup>	Sickness syndrome	3
	(n=8) <i>,</i> Wt (n=8)	LPS		dynamics	
2 – Contextual	APPswe/Ps1dE9	PBS or	Contextual	Optimisation of	3
fear	(n=24) Wt	100uø/kø	fear	behavioural task	
lear	(n-25)		conditioning	and ex vivo MRS	
2 Dro	(II=25)	No	Drovious	Bro validation of	4
5 - Pie-	vvi, iii au ' aliu		Previous	hTe. /mate.	4
validation	niau/miau <sup>7</sup>	treatment	battery of	niau/miau <sup>*/</sup>	
	(mixed		behavioural	model	
	background		experiment		
	n=4/genotype)				
	Wt (aged match				
	controls), mTau <sup>-</sup>				
	/- and				
	hTau/mTau <sup>-/-</sup>				
	(C57				
	background				
	Dackground				
	n=4/genotype)				
4 – 9 month	Wt, mlau <sup>+/-</sup> ,	No	-	Assessment of late	4
group	mTau <sup>-/-</sup> ,	treatment		stage tau	
	hTau/mTau <sup>+/-</sup>			pathology in	
	and			hTau/mTau <sup>+/-</sup>	
	hTau/mTau <sup>-/-</sup>			model	
	(n=4/genotype)				
5 – LPS 4h	Wt, mTau <sup>+/-</sup> ,	PBS, 100,	Food	Analysis of PBS	4
	mTau <sup>-/-</sup> .	250 and	burrowing	treated animals for	
	hTau/mTau <sup>+/-</sup>	330uø/kø	and	validation of	
	and	1 PS (n-8-	spontaneous	hTau/mTau <sup>+/-</sup>	
	hTau/mTau <sup>-/-</sup>	$\Omega/\text{group}$	altornation	modol	
	(n=24	J/group)	alternation		
	(n=34-			Analysis of whole	5
	36/genotype)			experimental	
				group for effect of	
				LPS on tau	
				pathology during	
				pro-inflammatory	
				phase	
6 - LPS 24h	Wt, mTau⁺/- and	PBS and	Food	Effect of LPS on tau	6
	hTau/mTau <sup>+/-</sup>	250 µg/kg	burrowing	pathology	
	(n=19/20/genot	LPS (n=9-	and	following	
	vne)	10/group)	spontaneous	resolution of pro-	
	, 24,	TO P. Oab)	alternation	inflammatory	
			alternation	nhasa	
1	1			blidse	1

Table 2.1 Experimental groups utilised and their experimental chapters

# 2.2 LPS preparation and treatment:

LPS (Escherichia coli 0111:B4, batch no: 114M4009V, Sigma) was dissolved in sterile PBS, aliquoted and stored frozen in silanized vials at -20°C. Prior to administration, aliquots were defrosted and brought to room temperature. Treatment was given *i.v.* in the dorsal vein with a 300µl 29G x ½" insulin syringe (BS30M2913, Terumo) at a volume of 1µl/g of body weight. LPS administration was conducted *intravenously* as to mimic the circulating effects LPS might have in AD and to avoid local inflammation in the peritoneal cavity associated with *intraperitoneal* administration of LPS (Miyazaki et al., 2004). Animal welfare was monitored two, four and six hours following LPS administration by assessing whether the animal was mild, moderately or severely affected depending on subduedness, piloerection and other elements of the grimace scale. Animal welfare was additionally monitored at 24, 48 and 72 hours following LPS administration in a similar manner as well as recording bodyweight.

# 2.3 Behavioural procedures:

#### 2.3.1 CLAMS<sup>TM:</sup>

Animals underwent CLAMS<sup>™</sup> assessment to determine the dynamics of the LPSinduced sickness syndrome. The CLAMS<sup>™</sup> apparatus has the advantage over other tracking methods such as telemetry due to the procedure being non-invasive. Food intake, locomotor activity, respiratory exchange ratio (RER) and calorie expenditure were measured by simultaneous live recording with the CLAMS<sup>™</sup> apparatus (Linton Instrumentation, Linton, UK/Columbus Instruments, Columbus, OH). The CLAMS<sup>™</sup> apparatus involved 8 identical chambers with a centrally placed food hopper filled with mashed mouse chow in which each mouse's food intake was simultaneously monitored. Water was provided from bottles above and intake was not recorded. The chamber air was measured sequentially across each chamber for 1 minute every 9 minutes to assess oxygen (O2), carbon dioxide (CO2) and air temperature. Bodyweights were measured daily at 1pm. Changes in bodyweight were analysed by a one-way repeated measures ANOVA with genotype as the between subject factor and light cycle as the within subject factor. Where appropriate a Tukey's post hoc test was employed.

A water bottle leak during baseline recording meant food intake was only recorded for 7 Wt mice while all other parameters were recorded normally. RER signifies the ratio

between the amount of oxygen consumed and the amount of carbon dioxide exhaled, representing fuel metabolism and is influenced by food consumption (Paoli et al., 2011). Additionally, while calorie expenditure is representative of underlying metabolic activity, it is additionally heavily affected by physical activity (O'Neal et al., 2017). As well as the CLAMS<sup>TM</sup> parameters, the recovery in bodyweight was recorded. Differences in baseline bodyweights were assessed by an unpaired *t*-test. Baseline recordings were split into light/dark cycle, with differences assessed by a one-way repeated measures ANOVA with genotype as the between subject factor and light cycle as the within subject factor. Where appropriate a Tukey's post hoc test was employed. The time course of each parameter was plotted in 1.5h bins. To track the recovery, the difference from baseline was calculated and split into 6h bins and a one-sample *t*-test was conducted to determine whether the response had returned to baseline. To assess whether the recovery was similar between genotypes, a repeated measures ANOVA was conducted with genotype as the between subject factor and bin as the within subject factor. Where appropriate a Tukey's post hoc test was employed as the recovery was similar between genotypes, a repeated measures ANOVA was conducted with genotype as the between subject factor and bin as

## 2.3.2 Contextual fear conditioning:

Contextual fear conditioning (CFC) is a form of aversive learning which involves the pairing of a foot shock with the context of the conditioning chamber. CFC has special relevance to AD. Contextual fear conditioning is reported to be heavily dependent on hippocampal processes (Phillips and LeDoux, 1992, Rudy and O'Reilly, 1999), a brain region heavily affected in AD (Braak and Braak, 1991, Braak et al., 2006). Furthermore, associative learning tests have found impairments in AD patients (Quenon et al., 2015, Bastin et al., 2014). Similarly, inflammation is thought to impair cognitive function through disruption of common regional areas which are required for CFC. Namely, inflammation is thought to affect hippocampal dependent cognitive function. For example, IL-1 $\beta$ , TNF $\alpha$  or LPS application to organotypic rat hippocampal slices results in inhibition of LTP (Cunningham et al., 1996). Furthermore, acute and chronic systemic LPS administration have been reported to impair LTP *in vivo* (Hennigan et al., 2007, Maggio et al., 2013) as well as impair contextual fear in rodents (Pugh et al., 1998, Terrando et al., 2010). Therefore, AD and inflammation affect common pathways which are required for CFC, making the task ideal for the assessment of the synergism between the two.

All CFC behavioural testing occurred in the same conditioning chamber with the dimensions of: 25x25x38cm, comprising of three grey stainless walls. The fourth wall was transparent Perspex and the floor was a stainless steel grid spaced 1cm apart. There was no

roof to the box, and trials were video recorded from above. The grid flooring was connected to a shock generator (Campden Instruments, Loughborough, UK), allowing shocks (1s, 0.4mA) to be administered from the floor. The room was illuminated using uplighters to cause less aversion to the animals.

The CFC protocol utilised had two important elements. The first involved a preexposure session where the animal was required to learn the context of the conditioning chamber. The second involved an immediate shock deficit in the conditioning trial. An immediate shock deficit would mean that the mice do not have a chance to learn the context during the conditioning trial and must rely on the contextual memory formed in the pre-exposure session (Brown et al., 2011). In doing so, learning of the context could be impaired through administration of LPS in the pre-exposure session and ensure impairments are not due to any confounding effects of LPS.

The pre-exposure trial involved exposing the mice to the conditioning chamber for 5 minutes before being returning to their home cages. Following a 40s period in the home cage, the mice were returned to the conditioning chamber for 40s and subsequently returned to their home cage once more. The process of 40s in/out of the conditioning chamber was repeated until 5 repeats were conducted in total. Figure 2.1 depicts the pre-exposure protocol. The repeated exposure protocol was chosen as it has been reported to facilitate learning of the context (Brown et al., 2011). Immediately after the last exposure to the context, either PBS or LPS was administered. A period of 5-10s was given for transport to and from the conditioning chamber. Immobility in the first 5 minutes as well as the total time was assessed as a measure of locomotor activity. Differences in immobility levels between genotypes were assessed using an unpaired *t*-test.



Figure 2.1 The pre-exposure session protocol. An initial 5 minute exposure to the context was given followed by the animal being returned to its home cage. After 40s the animal was returned to the conditioning chamber for another 40s exposure to the context. A set of 5x 40s repeats in and out of the conditioning chamber were given in total. Immediately after the last repeat, the animal was injected with PBS or LPS.

The conditioning trial commenced 48 hours following the pre-exposure to the context. The trial lasted 9 minutes with an immediate shock administered upon placement to the conditioning chamber (1s, 0.4mA). 9 subsequent shocks (01s, 0.4mA) were administered, one minute apart so that 10 shocks over the 9 minutes were administered. The immediate shock was chosen to avoid learning of the context during the conditioning trial (Wiltgen et al., 2001). Following the conditioning trial the mice were returned to their home cage. Recordings were divided into one minute time bins between each shock. Increasing immobility over each time bin was taken as an indication of the acquisition of contextual fear. The acquisition of contextual fear was compared using a two-way repeated measures ANCOVA where genotype and treatment were between-subject factors, shocks as the within subject factor and total immobility levels during the pre-exposure session taken as the covariate. Where appropriate, Tukey's post hoc analysis was conducted.

A retention trial was commenced 24 hours subsequent to the conditioning trial to assess retention of contextual fear. The retention trial length was 3 minutes and involved exposure to the context without shocking. Following the retention trial the animals were returned to their home cage. Immobility was analysed as an index of the retention of contextual fear. Expression of contextual fear was compared using a two-way ANCOVA where genotype and treatment were between-subject factors and total immobility levels during the pre-exposure session taken as the covariate. Where appropriate, Tukey's post hoc test was conducted.

To assess contextual fear memory extinction, an extinction trial was conducted 24 hours following the retention trial. Again, the trial consisted of a 3 minute exposure to the context without administration of a shock. Immobility during the extinction trial was used as an indication of contextual fear expression during the extinction trial. Extinction of contextual fear was compared using a two-way ANCOVA followed by Tukey's post hoc where genotype and treatment were the between-subject factors and total immobility levels during the pre-exposure session taken as the covariate. Where appropriate, Tukey's post hoc test was conducted. A simple extinction index: the immobility during extinction – immobility during retention was calculated in order to assess the extent of contextual fear extinction. To determine whether contextual fear was extinguished for each group, one sample *t*-tests were used to compare the extinction index to 0 (retention level).

#### 2.3.3 Food burrowing task:

The food burrowing (FB) task was adapted from that originally described by (Deacon, 2009). It is thought to model activities of "daily living" in humans which are impaired early in AD (Sacco et al., 2012, Perneczky et al., 2006). FB is susceptible to hippocampal and fronto-cortical manipulations (Deacon, 2012) and is the most sensitive task to early tau pathology in hTau mice (Geiszler et al., 2016). For the practise food burrowing session, a jar containing 50g of equal sized food pellets were placed in the group cages between 5-6pm. The morning following the group practice, the jars were removed from the cage between 9-10am. On the evening subsequent, the animals were single housed between 5-6pm and a 50g food jar was added to the cage overnight. The amount of food burrowed was recorded between 9-10am the following day. A jar was utilised instead of the tube which had originally been described by Deacon 2012 as our group have found mice burrow nonetheless (Geiszler et al., 2016) and it would minimise accidental displacement of food pellets. The difference between this and the original 50g placed in the cage was taken as the amount of food burrowed. Data was represented as percentage of food displaced. For statistical analysis, the amount of food burrowed was rank transformed as food burrowing data is not normally distributed (Deacon, 2009). Differences in baseline burrowing behaviour among genotypes was assessed via a one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's post hoc test where appropriate. In Chapter 6, food burrowing was assessed by a two-way repeated measures ANOVA with session as the within subject measure and genotype/treatment as the between subject measures. If appropriate, planned comparisons were conducted.

#### 2.3.4 Spontaneous alternation task:

The primary rational for conducting the spontaneous alternation (SA) task was to measure locomotor activity and determine the extent of the sickness response. Additionally, the task was chosen to assess spatial working memory which again relies on hippocampal processing (Hughes, 2004). Assessing spatial working memory has similar advantages as CFC. Spatial working memory impairments have been reported in AD patients (Guariglia, 2007, Baddeley et al., 1991). However, while impairments have been reported in the task following systemic LPS administration in rodents, these could be due to confounding sickness effects (Custódio et al., 2013, Hritcu et al., 2011, Sayed and El Sayed, 2016). Nevertheless, the SA task is an interesting model for understanding the synergism between inflammation and tau pathology if conducted after the resolution of the sickness syndrome.

The Y-maze comprised of 3 clear Plexiglas arms, each 15 cm tall and 6 cm wide. The task involved placing the mouse in the centre of the maze which was then allowed to freely explore the maze for 5 minutes. A correct alternation entailed a mouse entering three different arms in a row and the alternation rate was calculated and taken as an indication of spatial working memory. Each session was recorded by a camera from above the maze and the distance moved was automatically tracked (Ethovision version 10, Noldus, NL). Both spatial working memory and locomotor activity were normally distributed and assessed by parametric analysis. Baseline spatial working memory and locomotor activity were compared with a one-way ANOVA followed by a Tukey's post-hoc where appropriate. To assess the effect of a LPS on spatial working memory and locomotor activity, a two-way ANOVA was conducted followed by planned comparisons where appropriate. In Chapter 6, spatial working memory and locomotor activity were assessed by a repeated measures twoway ANOVA with session as the within subject measure and genotype/treatment as the between subject measures. If appropriate, planned comparisons were conducted. Additionally, to assess whether the alternation rate occurred significantly above chance level (50%), a one-sample *t*-test was conducted.

## 2.3.5 Tissue Collection:

All mice were euthanized via cervical dislocation immediately after the last behavioural task and the brains were divided into two hemispheres. Depending on the experimental cohort, hemispheres were handled in 3 manners. The first involved the dissection of a hemisphere prior to being snap frozen in dry ice and stored at -80°C. Cortical samples were used from the contextual fear conditioning study for NMR validation and hippocampal tissue was utilised for immunoblotting in subsequent studies. For sarkozyl extraction, a hemisphere was snap frozen in dry ice and stored at -80°C. For IHC analysis, a hemi-brain was fixed for 6 hours using 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) prior to being stored in 70% ethanol EtOH for 18h and subsequently embedded in paraffin wax. Trunk blood was collected and centrifuged in serum separating tubes containing lithium at 3000G for 10 min at 4°C. There was an issue collecting trunk blood in the fifth experimental group and therefore only an n=6-8/group was achievable. The serum was collected and frozen at -80°C. A breakdown of the tissue used is given in Table 2.2.

Table 2.2 Tissue	procedures	conducted o	on each	experimental	group
------------------	------------	-------------	---------	--------------	-------

Experimental group number and name	Tissue	Number /group	Use for tissue
1 − CLAMS <sup>™</sup>	Т	issue not us	sed in thesis
2 – Contextual fear	Cortex	6-9	NMR validation
3 – Pre- validation	Cortex	3-4	Western blotting of tau species
4 – 9 month	Frozen hemi-brain	3-4	Sarkosy extraction
group	Paraffin embedded hemi-brain	3-4	IHC analysis (microglia + tau)
5 – LPS 4h	Hippocampus	8-9	Western blotting assessment of
			tau species and PP2A activation
	Frozen hemi-brain	6	Sarkosy extraction and tau aggregation assay
	Paraffin embedded hemi-brain	3	IHC analysis (microglia + tau)
	Serum	6-8	Multiplex of cytokines
6 - LPS 24h	Hippocampus	9-10	Western blotting assessment of tau species and PP2A activation
	Frozen hemi-brain	6	Sarkosy extraction
	Paraffin embedded hemi-brain	3-4	IHC analysis (microglia + tau)
	Serum	9-10	Multiplex of cytokines

# 2.4 Tissue procedures:

# 2.4.1 *Ex-vivo* magic angle spinning <sup>1</sup>H-NMR

# Loading of zirconia rotor:

In order to optimise the *ex vivo* MAS-NMR spectroscopic analysis of brain metabolite levels, snap-frozen cortical samples from the APPswe/PS1dE9 fear conditioning study were utilised. The decision to initially optimise on APPswe/PS1dE9 mice instead of hTau mice was taken because the spectra could be compared to *in vivo* MR spectroscopic analysis which had previously been reported in the model, albeit at different ages (Pardon et al., 2016). Subsequently, the technique was intended to be utilised in the hTau studies, although this ultimately was not conducted for reasons discussed later in Chapter 3. Tissue utilised for MAS <sup>1</sup>H-NMR was snap frozen and stored at -80°C. Loss of samples meant that only an n=6-9 per group was achievable. While thawing, a ~40mg piece of cortical tissue was dissected on ice and loaded into a 40mm zirconia rota. Cortical samples were used for method

optimisation instead of hippocampal tissue because the latter had been utilised for western blotting of synaptic markers which is not included in this thesis. To facilitate loading of the rotor, the tissue was allowed to thaw slightly on ice so it could be cut into ~3mm strips but was still frozen enough to hold its shape and enable easy loading of the rotor. This step was important because if the tissue was kept frozen (by being prepped on dry ice), the tissue wouldn't slice but instead crack into pieces. If the tissue was allowed to thaw too much, it would lose its shape and considerably increase loading times which would have a negative impact on the metabolites being assessed. Between loadings of tissue, the rotor was shortly centrifuged to ensure the tissue would locate to the bottom. Following loading the tissue, a Teflon cap was fitted and the rotor placed in the NMR spectrometer.

# <sup>1</sup>H MAS-NMR protocol

<sup>1</sup>H MAS-NMR was conducted on a Varian 400 MHz (VNMRS) spectrometer using a 4 mm T3 MAS NMR probe – a system optimised for high resolution biological solid-state NMR. Samples were rotated at 6kHz and 4°C. The initial temperature of the probe was 10°C which was brought down to 4°C while the rotor was spinning. This was done so that the Teflon cap would not slip out while bringing the rotor up to speed. The pulse sequence consisted of a 1s water pre-saturation followed by a 5.7  $\mu$ S direct excitation and acquire sequence at a flip angle of 90° and is depicted in Figure 2.2A. Without water suppression, the spectrum was dominated by the water resonance due to its abundance in biological tissue (Figure 2.2B), overwhelming the resonances of interest (Figure 2.2C). The application of a long, low powered, RF pulse resulted in saturation of signal for a narrow frequency around the water resonance. Increasing the power of the pre-saturation signal increases its effectiveness for water suppression but increases the range of frequencies suppressed. The current frequency was chosen as it sufficiently suppressed the water resonance without significantly affecting neighbouring resonances (Figure 2.2D). 512 repeats were conducted in total with an interpulse delay of 3s, lasting 25mins in total. A total of 3205 complex points were acquired at a spectral width of 6410Hz. Spectra were externally referenced to tetramethylsilane (TMS) in deuterated chloroform (Sigma, #87921).



Figure 2.2: Schematic of the pulse and acquire sequence and the effect of water suppression in mouse cortical samples. A) The pulse and acquire sequence utilised for the study. B) An example spectrum without water suppression showed predominantly the water resonance. C) The same spectrum magnified shows an elevation in baseline, decreasing the quality of the spectrum. D) An example of a spectrum with water suppression. The water resonance is greatly diminished and the quality of the spectrum vastly improved.

# Data processing and analysis:

Data was processed in Advanced Chemistry Development (ACD, Toronto, Canada) labs. Briefly, raw data was Fourier transformed to 16K points and phased. Integrals were

taken for 8 peaks corresponding to ML9, N-acetyl aspartate (NAA), glutamate/glutamine (Glu/Gln), creatine (Cre), choline (Cho), Taurine, glycine (Gly) and myo-inositol (m-Ins) metabolites. Intensities for each metabolite were standardised to the sum of selected metabolites (m-Ins, NAA, Cho, Cr and Glu/Gln) and displayed with their SEM. This was done to avoid effects of possible variances in standardising to a single metabolite (Forster et al., 2013). These specific metabolites were chosen so spectra would be comparable to those from APPswe/PS1dE9 mice in the literature (Pardon et al., 2016). NMR data was parametric and therefore statistical analysis involved conducting a two-way ANOVA followed by a Tukey's post-hoc where appropriate.

## 2.4.2 Western immunoblotting:

#### *Tissue preparation*

Western blotting was conducted for the purpose of assessing total tau species and PP2A<sub>C</sub> activity. While on dry ice, snap frozen tissue was weighed by transferring the frozen tissue to a chilled Eppendorf. Tissue was then homogenised with a pellet homogeniser in a 5x w/v of ice cold radioimmunoprecipitation assay buffer (RIPA buffer: 50 mM Tris-HCl (Sigma, #T5941), 0.1% Triton X-100 (Sigma, X100), 0.25% Na-deoxycholate (Sigma, #D6750), 150 mM NaCl (Sigma, #S3014), 1 mM EDTA (Sigma, #EDS) containing phosphatase inhibitors: 1 mM Na<sub>3</sub>VO<sub>4</sub> (Sigma, #S6508) and 1 mM NaF (Sigma, #S7920), and cOmplete protease inhibitor (Roche, # 11697498001). This buffer was chosen as it had previously been documented to successfully enable tau extraction from tissue samples (Planel et al., 2009). Samples were centrifuged at 20,000 RCF for 20 minutes and the resulting supernatant corresponded to the cytosolic fraction. Total protein levels in the cytosolic fraction were measured using the BCA assay (Novagen, #71285) and standardised to a concentration of 2µg/µl in RIPA buffer. Samples were then diluted 1:2 in laemmli buffer (Sigma, #3401), generating a sample solution which was 1µg/µl. To avoid samples from having repeat freeze/thaw cycles, samples were aliquoted into 80µl aliquots and frozen at -80°C.

#### Western blot protocol

Tau species and PP2A activity were assessed by western blotting. To denature the samples, they were heated at 100°C for 5mins. For analysis of PP2A activity, prior to heating at 100°C, samples were pre-treated with a 2M NaOH solution so that a final concentration of 0.1M NaOH was generated. Subsequently, samples were incubated for 30min at 37 °C followed by neutralisation with 2M HCI. This was done to completely demethylate samples which would enable assessment of total PP2A levels. The PP2A catalytic (PP2A<sub>c</sub>) subunit is

regulated by methylation of its 309L residue which induces its activation. The PP2A<sub>c</sub> antibody: 05-421 (Merck) binds PP2A<sub>c</sub> at this position and cannot bind if the molecule is methylated, binding only inactive PP2A (Stanevich et al., 2014). Figure 2.3 represents the pre-treatment of samples for total PP2Ac analysis.



Figure 2.3: Assessment of total and inactive PP2A levels by western blotting. Figure drawn by author.

Following denaturation at 100°C, 15µg total protein was resolved on either 7.5% criterion gels or 7.5% protean gels at 200V for 40 minutes using SDS-PAGE. For PP2A activity, samples were run on 10% gels. The same number from each group was represented on every blot to account for gel to gel variations. Batches were loaded in a different order to minimise any edge effect might have and where possible, blots were conducted in duplicate although due to insufficient tissue quantity and time constraints meant that this wasn't always possible. While running, Amersham Protran 0.45NC nitrocellulose membranes (GE Healthcare, #10600002) were soaked in transfer buffer for at least 15 minutes prior to the transfer process. Following resolving, samples were transferred to nitrocellulose membranes in ice cold buffer for 30 minutes (criterion) or 1 hour (protean). Nitrocellulose membranes then underwent ponceau staining to determine the effectiveness of the transfer. The ponceau stain was washed using tris buffered saline (TBST) on a see-saw rocker. Non-specific binding was blocked using a solution of 5% w/v milk (CO-OP) in TBST for one hour at room temperature (RT). Primary antibody incubation was conducted overnight at 4°C in blocking buffer and the primary antibodies used in this chapter are listed in Table 2.3. GADPH (1:40,000, Sigma, #8795) was utilised as a loading control. Following primary antibody incubation, blots were washed in TBST for 3x5min and 3x10min on a see-saw rocker. For secondary antibody incubation, blots were incubated in infrared fluorescent secondary antibodies; IRDye 680CW goat anti-rabbit and IRDye 800CW goat anti-mouse (LI-COR

Biosciences) in blocking buffer for 1h at RT. It had been reported that either a fluorescent TrueBlot antibody or heat stable fractions is required to accurately assess tau concentrations by western blotting (Petry et al., 2014). However, the current protocol which was devoid for both techniques, found that background staining for the tau antibodies utilised in the current thesis were non-existent in mice KO for tau – suggesting that neither technique was required in the current study. Following secondary antibody incubation, blots were washed in TBST for 3x5min and 3x10min on a see-saw rocker and visualised using the Odyssey infrared imaging system (LI-COR Biosciences) using ImageStudio 3.0 (LI-COR). To maintain objectivity, blots were scanned on an identical intensity of 3 (680 channel) and 7 (800 channel).

Antibody	Target	Host	Source	Dilution	Lot
Tau46	Total tau	Mouse	Sigma	1:500	T9450
CP13	pS202 tau	Mouse	Peter Davies	1:500	-
PHF1	pS396/404	Mouse	Peter Davies	1:500	-
RD3	3R tau isoforms	Mouse	Millipore	1:1000	05-803
RD4	4R tau isoforms	Mouse	Millipore	1:500	05-804
PP2A	PP2A, subunit C	Mouse	Millipore	1:5000	05-421
GAPDH	GAPDH	Rabbit	Sigma	1:40K	8795

Table 2.3: Primary	antibodies	utilised fo	r western	blotting
--------------------	------------	-------------	-----------	----------

## Quantification and statistical analysis:

Blot intensities were measured in ImageStudio 3.0 (Li-Cor, USA) by drawing a rectangular box around each band which was specific for each blot. Depending on antibodies utilised for western blotting, non-specific binding of the antibodies can occur. Despite the antibodies utilised in the thesis being remarkably specific, non-specific binding nonetheless occurs and can be visualised by turning the contrast up on the blots (Figure 2.4A). Note that changing the contrast does not change the band intensities; they remain constant because the blots were scanned on the same intensity. To enable a similar contribution of non-specific binding across samples, the boxes utilised for quantification were kept to the same

height for each antibody across each blot. To do this, a box was drawn for the longest band and was copied for each lane (Figure 2.4B). This was especially important for tau staining which had a spread of binding due to its post-translational modifications. The automatic background subtraction function in ImageStudio 3.0 was utilised to determine the signal.



Figure 2.4 A sample Tau46 western blot. A) When the contrast is turned up, extremely faint bands are observed in  $mTau^{-/-}$  mice. Altering the contrast does not affect band intensities. B) Quantification of a Tau46 western blot. The quantification box was taken from the largest band and copied across all wells to control for contributions from non-specific binding.

Band intensities were normalised to GAPDH to control for possible variations in loading. The decision to assess tau species individually (opposed to a ratio of total tau) was taken to minimise variation associated with generating a ratio between two separate blots. However, when alterations in total tau levels were significantly different between experimental groups, a ratio of phosphorylated over total tau was also analysed. For the tau isoforms a ratio between 4R:3R tau isoforms was generated. To assess PP2A activity, a ratio between non-NaOH:NaOH treated samples was used to give a ratio of inactive:total PP2A. Intensities were represented as mean ± SEM. Western blot data was normally distributed and a parametric approach was taken for statistical analysis. To account for gel-gel variability, a randomized block trial strategy was taken with the gel batch number as the blocking factor. To assess statistical differences between genotypes, a one-way ANOVA followed by a Tukey's post hoc was conducted. To assess statistical differences following LPS treatment, a two-way ANOVA followed by planned comparison was conducted. Standard SEM's are not appropriate for randomized block trials as the error bar is inflated due to gelgel variability which the statistical approach evades. Instead the SEM was calculated from the error value from the ANOVA table. For all tau species assessed, mTau-<sup>7-</sup> were excluded

from the statistical analysis due to the absence of a band in any of the tau species which would violate the assumptions of the ANOVA.

## 2.4.3 Insoluble tau extraction:

The most common method for the assessment of aggregated tau is through a process known as sarkosyl extraction and involves the solubilisation of tissue samples under detergents of increasing strengths, resulting in separation of the soluble and insoluble protein fractions. The samples are lysed in a lysis buffer and centrifuged at low speed. The supernatant is known as the S1 fraction which corresponds to the cytosolic fraction of the cell and contains both soluble and insoluble tau. The S1 fraction is then incubated with the mild detergent: sarkosyl to solubilise soluble proteins. After incubation, the S1 fractions are ultracentrifuged at high speed to separate the sarkosyl soluble and insoluble fractions. The supernatant corresponds to the former and is termed the S2 fraction. The pellet which corresponds to the insoluble fraction (SI) contains aggregated tau species which can be resuspended in a high concentration of SDS (Julien et al., 2012). Each fraction can then be probed for total and phosphorylated tau levels by western blotting.

The sarkosyl extraction protocol in the thesis was previously validated in the rtg4510 model (unpublished). Snap-frozen hemi-brains were weighed while being kept on dry ice by switching to a cooled Eppendorf. Hemi-brains were homogenised with a dounce homogeniser in a 11x w/v of ice cold lysis buffer (high salt and sucrose solution: 50mM Tris-HCl (pH 7.5, Sigma, #T2319), 10% sucrose (Fisher, #), 5mM EDTA (Sigma, T9285), 800mM NaCl (Sigma, #S1679), okadaic acid (Merck, #459620), α2-macroglobulin (Sigma, #10602442001) and Halt protease and phosphatase inhibitors (Thermo Scientific, #78440). The homogenates were spun at 6000G for 15 minutes at 4°C and the supernatant collected. The pellet was re-suspended in a 5x w/v of lysis buffer and combined with the previously collected supernatant. The centrifugation and resuspension was to ensure that the samples were fully homogenised. Total protein concentrations were determined with the BCA assay (Novagen #71285) and homogenates were diluted to  $5\mu g/\mu l$  in lysis buffer and centrifuged at 14,000G for 15 minutes at 4°C. The supernatant was collected (S1) and corresponds to the cytosolic fraction which is comparable to that achieved from the hippocampal fractions. The pellet was discarded. 150µl of the S1 fraction was aliquoted while the remaining was incubated in 1% sarkosyl for 1h at room temperature. Subsequently, 2.5ml of the supernatant was centrifuged at 160,000G for 30 minutes at 4°C and the resulting supernatant was collected (S2). A wash spin was conducted by adding 2ml of lysis buffer

containing 1% sarkosyl to the pellet and again it was centrifuged at 160,000G for 30min. The pellet was re-suspended in 125µl of solubilisation buffer that was kept at RT (50mM Tris-HCl, 2.3% SDS, 1mM EDTA and Halt protease and phosphatase inhibitors) and corresponded to the SI fraction. All the fractions were snap frozen and stored at -80°C until use for western blotting. S1 and SI fractions were analysed via western immunoblotting on 4-12% gels. Apart from altering the gel composition, the western blotting protocol was identical to that described above except total protein concentrations were not standardised in the SI fraction. Instead 20µl of each SI sample was loaded onto the gel.

#### 2.4.4 Immunohistochemistry:

### Microglial staining

Iba1 staining was performed on 7µm serial coronal slices of paraffin embedded hTau mice brains for microglial examination by a protocol which was previously published albeit with an altered antigen retrieval protocol (Ding et al., 2016). Slides were deparaffinised in xylene followed by rehydrating in descending concentrations of 95%, 70% and 50% industrial methylated spirit (IMS). Antigen retrieval consisted of heating in EDTA buffer (10mM Tris base (Sigma #T1503, 1mM EDTA (Fischer #D/0700/53), 0.05% Tween 20 (Sigma, # P2287) pH9.0) at 100°C in a water bath for 20 mins. This was done by pre-heating EDTA buffer to 95°C before the slides were added to the chamber. The 20min started when the temperature of the buffer reached 98°C. Endogenous peroxidases were quenched in 1% H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (Sigma # H1009) for 10 mins. Blocking of non-specific binding was conducted by incubating in 5% goat serum (Vector laboratories #PK-6101) for 30 mins at RT prior to primary antibody incubation of rabbit anti-IBA1 (1:6,000, WAKO #019-19741) for 1h30 mins at RT. Secondary antibody incubation consisted of biotinylated goat anti-rabbit (1:200, Vector Laboratories, #BA-1000) for 1h at RT followed by a standard diaminobenzidine (DAB, Vector Laboratories #SK-4100) procedure. Haematoxylin was used as a counterstain prior to coverslip mounting. Following immunostaining, slides were photographed using a Nanozoomer (Hamamatsu) at a magnification of 20x. For each animal, 6 technical repeats were conducted.

To analyse hippocampal microglial staining, microglia number and soma size were determined by a previously described semi-automated method using Matlab (Ding et al., 2016, Pardon et al., 2016). High resolution images of individual sections were exported from NDP viewer (Hamamatsu) and the hippocampal region was cropped. An overlay was created which was utilised for optimising threshold intensity (to account for variation in staining

strength). Images of each microglial soma were exported and artefacts were manually removed. Automatic analysis of soma/processes was then conducted which determined both the number of microglial soma and their size. The steps involved in the microglial analysis are depicted in Figure 2.5. Soma number and size were parametric. To assess statistical differences between genotypes, a one-way ANOVA followed by a Tukey's post hoc was conducted. To assess statistical differences following LPS treatment, a two-way ANOVA followed by planned comparison was conducted.



Figure 2.5 Semi-automated quantification of microglial staining. A) An exported section of Iba1 staining. B) A hippocampal cropped section which has been enlarged and 7 microglial soma highlighted. C) An overlay created which was utilised to determine the threshold of the automation. D) Final results of the segmentation process results only microglia and their processes are selected. E) Example of an enlarged soma during the manual removal of artefacts. F) Example of an enlarged artefact which was removed from the process.

## Tau staining

To determine tau redistribution and visualise NFT containing neurons, 7µm serial coronal slices of paraffin embedded hTau mice brains were probed with Tau46 and CP13 staining. The protocol for tau staining was previously optimised and published (Rossi et al., 2018). Antibody retrieval consisted of boiling sections in sodium citrate buffer (10mM trisodium citrate, pH 6.0, Fischer #S/3320/53) in a similar manner to that for microglial staining. Following antigen retrieval, endogenous peroxidases were quenched by incubating in 3% H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> in methanol for 5 minutes. Blocking consisted of incubating in Mouse on Mouse (M.O.M.) blocking reagent (Vector, #MKB-2213) for 1h at RT. Following blocking, primary antibody incubation occurred at 4°C overnight in Tau46 (1:400) or CP13 (1:25) which were diluted in blocking buffer. Secondary antibody incubation consisted of 1:200 biotinylated horse anti-mouse (Vector Laboratories, #BMK-2202) in blocking buffer for 1h at RT. A standard diaminobenzidine (DAB, Vector Laboratories #SK-4100) procedure was conducted and no counterstain was performed. Slides were photographed using a Nanozoomer (Hamamatsu) at a magnification of 20x and tau localisation was assessed qualitatively. Two

technical repeats were conducted per animal and the regions of interest were the hippocampus and the cortex. Significant non-specific staining was observed in Tau46 staining whiched showed staining of axons in mTau<sup>-/-</sup> genotypes and is given in figure 2.6. The Tau46 antibody has cross-reactivity with microtubule associate protein 2 (MAP2) which is likely the source of axonal staining in mTau<sup>-/-</sup> genotypes while not showing bands on western blots due to its high molecular weight of ~280 kDa (Kosik et al., 1988).



Figure 2.6: Non-specific staining of Tau46 in mTau<sup>-/-</sup> A) No primary antibody reveals no non-specific staining. B) Tau46 staining in mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice revealed staining of axons due to its cross-reactivity with MAP2

#### 2.4.5 Tau aggregation assay:

To verify potential changes in tau aggregation following LPS administration, a HTRF tau aggregation assay (Cisbio) was performed. The protocol was conducted according to the manufacturers' specification. The principle behind the assay is Förster resonance energy transfer (FRET). Briefly, an anti-tau antibody is conjugated to a FRET donor and receiver so that some antibodies are bound to a donor and some a receiver. As the antibody is identical, only one can bind to a single tau protein. If tau is soluble, FRET donors and receivers are not in close proximity and little fluorescence is given. If the tau in the sample is aggregated, the FRET donors and receivers are brought together and release a FRET signal. In the current study 10  $\mu$ l of S1 fractions from LPS treated mice or a positive control were incubated with 10  $\mu$ l mix anti-tau-tb and anti-tau-d2 antibodies in a 362 micro-well plate (FRET donor and receiver respectively). Following 2h incubation, the FRET signal was measure on a PHERAstar FS plate reader at a wavelength of 620 nm and 665 nm.

## 2.4.6 Multiplex analysis of serum cytokine levels:

To verify the inflammatory response following LPS administration, serum IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, IL-10, INF $\gamma$  and TNF $\alpha$  were measured by multiplex analysis (Bio-Rad, custom X-plex). The protocol was conducted according to the manufacturers' specification. Briefly, trunk blood was centrifuged in Li-Heparin serum separating tubes (Sarstedt #41.1503.005) at 3000G for 10 min at 4°C and the supernatant frozen at -80°C. Prior to running each multiplex experiment, samples were thawed and centrifuged at 10,000G at 4°C to remove any

interfering aggregates and diluted 1:2 in sample buffer prior to running the assay. Samples which were below the range of analysis have negligible concentrations and were considered to be void of the cytokine for analysis purposes. Due to the unequal variance generated from this, data was rank transformed prior to running of a two-way ANOVA followed by planned comparisons where appropriate.

# Chapter 3 Method optimisation

# Introduction

In addition to potentially altering underlying pathologic processes, systemic inflammation has the potential to exacerbate the symptomatic effects of the disease. Systemic infections have been reported to exacerbate cognitive function in AD patients even after the resolution of the original inflammatory insult (Holmes et al., 2003). Inflammation is well known to affect cognitive function by altering the underlying processes involved in learning and memory. For example, IL-1 $\beta$ , TNF $\alpha$  or LPS application to organotypic rat hippocampal slices results in inhibition of LTP (Cunningham et al., 1996). However, assessing cognitive function in rodents following LPS administration is problematic due to the sickness syndrome associated with administration of an immune challenge. This chapter is aimed at validating a contextual fear conditioning (CFC) task which could be utilised in the hTau model to understand the synergism between inflammation and tau pathology on cognitive function without confounding sickness effects. To aid in the development of the task, the dynamics of the LPS-induced sickness syndrome was tracked through measurement of food intake, locomotor activity, respiratory exchange ratio (RER) and calorie expenditure in the Comprehensive Lab Animal Monitoring System (CLAMS™). In validating a learning and memory task which would not be confounded by the LPS sickness syndrome, the author hoped to accurately decipher synergism between cognitive impairments in the hTau model and those which occur in response to systemic inflammation. This would aid in the understanding of the symptomatic contribution of systemic inflammation within AD. Unfortunately, the development of strong allergies to mice while attempting to validate the contextual fear conditioning model meant that the author had to limit exposure in the animal unit. Due to this only minimal in vivo work could be conducted for the rest of the PhD and the aim of understanding the symptomatic exacerbation of systemic inflammation in respect to tau pathology was discontinued.

The second objective of this chapter was to validate an *ex vivo* <sup>1</sup>H magic angle spinning (MAS) - nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) spectroscopy technique equivalent to *in vivo* NMR spectroscopy. This was intended to aid in understanding the neuroinflammatory response following LPS administration in a translatable manner. Neuroinflammatory mediators are present at extremely low concentrations (Erickson and Banks, 2011), making quantification of neuroinflammation difficult. Select metabolites assessable by magnetic resonance spectroscopy, the clinical nomenclature for *in vivo* NMR, are thought to relate to

neuroinflammation (Chang et al., 2013). Due to initial issues with breeding in the hTau colony, both the CFC task and NMR were validated in the amyloid APPswe/PS1dE9 model.

# 3.1 Contextual fear conditioning involving a pre-exposure session:

# 3.1.1 Contextual fear conditioning overview:

CFC is a form of aversive learning which is commonly utilised in AD models. For a thorough review of CFC see: (Pape and Pare, 2010). Fear conditioning involves the pairing of a neutral stimulus – often referred to as the unconditioned stimulus (US) – with an aversive stimulus which is referred to as the conditioned stimulus (CS). In terms of CFC the US is the context of the conditioning chamber and the US is most commonly a foot shock. In a typical CFC paradigm, a mouse is exposed to a context for a certain period prior to being administered with a foot shock. This causes the animal to associate the foot shock with the context of the conditioning chamber. The delay before the shock is required in order for the animal to form a memory of the context (Wiltgen et al., 2001). This is known as the conditioning trial after which the animal is returned to its home cage. A retention trial is generally held 24h later whereby the animal is returned to the conditioning chamber without the CS. The context acts a cue for the CS and a fear response is elicited which can be measured. Most commonly the fear response measured is known as freezing behaviour. Freezing is an innate behaviour in rodents expressing fear whereby the animal does not move from its position as if frozen in its stance (Curti, 1935). Freezing and immobility measures have a high degree of correlation and measuring the latter enables accurate automatic tracking of the fear response in CFC (Contarino et al., 2002). The stronger the fear memory is expressed in the retention trial, the greater the animal freezes, giving an indication of learning and memory. Following the retention trial, an extinction trial can be held whereby the animal is again exposed to the context without the CS. As the animal has already been in the conditioning chamber without receiving a shock, the contextual fear aversion is weakened as the animal relearns the context is not aversive. A corresponding decrease in freezing levels is observed. Importantly this process is re-learning rather than forgetting and is a measure of cognitive flexibility (Rescorla, 2001). A depiction of a general CFC protocol is given in Figure 3.1.



Figure 3.1: A typical CFC protocol: In the conditioning trial, the mouse is given a habituation to form a memory of the context followed by a foot shock. The mouse forms an association with the foot shock and the context so the next time it is introduced to the conditioning chamber it elicits a fear response. Upon placement into the conditioning chamber for a third time the mouse has relearnt that the context is not aversive and spends more time mobile.

### The significance of contextual fear in AD models:

The attractiveness of utilising CFC in AD models comes when understanding the underlying memory processes. The task allows assessment of short term memory in the retention trial and cognitive flexibility in the extinction trial – both of which are affected in AD (Albert, 1996, Rescorla, 2001). Even more interesting is considering the neural circuitry involved. While the amygdala is synonymous with associated fear memory, in CFC it is heavily reliant on input from various brain regions (Pape and Pare, 2010). Firstly, the hippocampus is responsible for forming the conjunctive representation, the unified depiction of elements of a context, and damage to the hippocampus impairs CFC while sparing auditory fear tasks (Phillips and LeDoux, 1992, Rudy and O'Reilly, 1999). Secondly, the hippocampus influences the amygdala by projections through prefrontal cortical regions, modulating contextual fear expression (Maren et al., 2013, Giustino and Maren, 2015). Projections from the prelimbic cortex (PL) are involved in retention but not learning nor extinction of contextual fear (Corcoran and Quirk, 2007, Laurent and Westbrook, 2009). On the other hand projections from the infralimbic cortex (IL) but not the PL are involved in extinction of contextual fear through inhibiting the amygdala (Laurent and Westbrook, 2009). This is the real advantage of utilising contextual fear conditioning in AD models, it assesses cognitive domains impaired in AD and the underlying anatomical areas involved in the task are likewise affected in AD (Braak and Braak, 1991, Auld et al., 2002).

# Fear conditioning is the most suitable task to assess the effect of immune challenges on hippocampal dependent cognitive function:

LPS and immune challenges in general confound cognition paradigms due to the sickness effects they exert. The LPS-induced sickness syndrome has the ability to negatively affect behavioural models primarily in three ways:

- 1. The task may not be performed
- 2. Performance behaviours such as locomotor activity are affected
- Potential state dependent effects or other unknown behavioural alterations may occur

Although issues arising from the first point are immediately evident, the consequences of the latter two are more severe as inappropriate interpretations of the data are often made. Attempts to circumvent these confounding effects in the literature have taken generally two approaches. The first of which involves utilising tasks which increase the motivation of the animal to perform the task. The Morris Water Maze (MWM) appears ideal for this purpose as the animals have to actively escape to safety. However, an interesting study from (Sparkman et al., 2005a) demonstrated that impairments in the task persisted in mice administered with LPS even when a visible platform version of the task was utilised, indicating performance related behaviours as the source of impairment. A shallow water T-Maze developed by Murray et al., 2012 was a more promising attempt at increasing motivation to assess cognition following LPS administration. The task involved filling a T-Maze with a 2cm depth of water and alternating the arm in which the mouse could escape between trials. To escape, the mouse had to correctly alternate the escape arm (Murray et al., 2012). The advantage that the task has over the MWM is that performance related behaviours do not affect the task. However, the authors report that LPS only managed to impair the task in the ME7 model which is classified as a severe model and ultimately results in death (Murray et al., 2012, Felton et al., 2005). Instead, a more attractive option is to assess cognition after the confounding LPS effects have worn off, with contextual fear conditioning being the prime candidate.

Separate conditioning and retention trials in CFC mean LPS can be administered after conditioning. By allowing for enough time to recover from the LPS-induced sickness syndrome between trials, the task will not be confounded and cognition can be accurately measured. Through a series of experiments, Pugh *et al.*, 1998 determined that LPS impairs cognition in the task, the first of which saw rats administered with LPS immediately after the

conditioning trial demonstrate impairments in contextual fear but not auditory fear conditioning. By utilising a pre-exposure facilitation effect, a phenomenon by which giving an animal a pre-exposure to the context enhances formation of the contextual fear memory (Brown et al., 2011), the impairments were ablated (Pugh et al., 1998). This indicates that deficient knowledge of the context is in fact the source of the impairments in the task rather than confounding LPS effects. Later attempts in mice have shown LPS administered immediately or 24h but not 48h following conditioning to impair contextual fear 3 or 7 days post conditioning (Terrando et al., 2010, Fidalgo et al., 2011). The contextual fear conditioning protocol in this chapter utilises both the contextual pre-exposure effect and an immediate shock deficit and was based off that originally described by Brown et al., 2011. The immediate shock deficit is the phenomenon that if an immediate shock is given during conditioning, the animal does not learn the context (Wiltgen et al., 2001), meaning the animal would need to rely on the context representation previously learnt in the preexposure session to form the context aversion (Brown et al., 2011). This protocol was chosen over traditional fear conditioning protocols such as those utilised by Terrando et al., 2010 and Fidalgo et al., 2011 as it allowed for the assessment of short term memory following conditioning.

# 3.1.2 Study Design

## *Comprehensive laboratory animal monitoring system (CLAMS<sup>™</sup>) assessment:*

To analyses the dynamics of the LPS-induced, a total of 18, experimentally naïve, 6 month old female APPswe/PS1dE9 mice (n=9/genotype) underwent CLAMS<sup>™</sup> testing. Mice were singly housed one week prior to the assessment of metabolic parameters to habituate to single housed conditions. Animals were placed in the chamber at 9am and habituated for 3h followed by a 24h baseline recording starting at 1pm. Following the baseline recording, animals were injected with LPS and the inhibition and recovery of metabolic parameters were tracked for 96 hours. The 96h timeframe was chosen for welfare reasons as placement in the CLAMS<sup>™</sup> chamber is a confounding factor as there is no environmental enrichment. Following metabolic testing, the animals were sacrificed immediately. A diagram of the experimental design is given in Figure 3.2.



Figure 3.2: Design of the metabolic study: animals were singly housed for one week prior to being placed in the  $CLAMS^{TM}$  apparatus. The animals were given a 3h habituation to the chamber before starting the baseline recording at 1pm. After a 24h baseline recording, the animals were administered with LPS and monitored for 96h.

#### Contextual fear conditioning with a pre-exposure to the context

A total of 56, experimentally naïve, 6 month old female APPswe/PS1De9 mice were utilised for validation of a contextual fear conditioning protocol which would not be affected by the LPS-induced sickness syndrome. Behavioural testing occurred over 5 consecutive days depicted in Figure 3.3. On day one the animals were pre-exposed to the conditioning chamber and administered with LPS. The mice were allowed to recover for two days prior to undergoing conditioning. Retention and extinction of contextual fear memory was assessed on days 4 and 5 respectively. Bodyweight was recorded every day. Cortical samples were utilised for validation of the *ex-vivo* NMR spectroscopy technique.

# **Contextual fear conditioning time-line**



Figure 3.3: CFC protocol: The CFC protocol lasted 5 days, with tissue collection occurring 7 days post-LPS administration.

#### 3.1.3 Results:

3.1.3.1: The LPS-induced sickness syndrome resolves in 48h in both Wt and APPswe/PS1dE9 mice:

Similar bodyweights in APPswe/PS1dE9 mice and their Wt littermates:

To design a task which might be suitable for assessing the cognitive impairing properties of LPS, the persistence of the LPS-induced "sickness" response was measure using CLAMS<sup>™</sup>. The CLAMS<sup>™</sup> apparatus quantifies a variety of metabolic parameters which are affected by the LPS-induced "sickness" syndrome including: food intake, locomotor activity,

calorie expenditure and the RER. Baseline bodyweights in the CLAMS<sup>TM</sup> study are depicted in Figure 3.4 and were not significantly altered in APPswe/PS1dE9 mice compared to Wt littermates [ $t_{(14)} = 1.788$ , p = 0.095].



Figure 3.4: Mean  $\pm$  SEM baseline bodyweights of 6 month old female APPswe/PS1dE9 mice from the CLAMS<sup>TM</sup> study. APPswe/PS1dE9 and their Wt littermates had similar bodyweights.

## Baseline physical and metabolic parameters:

Basal physical and metabolic parameters were assessed in the CLAMS<sup>TM</sup> for 24 hours prior to LPS administration. To further elucidate differences between APPswe/PS1dE9 mice and their Wt littermates, recordings were split into their light/dark cycle. Food intake is represented in Figure 3.5A and was similar in both genotypes [ $F_{(1,13)} = 0.85$ , p = 0.373]. Oneway repeated ANOVA analysis revealed there was a significant genotype x light cycle interaction in locomotor activity [ $F_{(1,14)} = 7.91$ , p = 0.014] with post hoc analysis indicating APPswe/PS1dE9 mice were more active during the dark cycle (Figure 3.5B, p = 0.006). Both basal RER and calorie expenditure did not differ between genotypes [ $F_{(1,14)} = 0$ , p = 0.948] and [ $F_{(1,14)} = 0.46$ , p = 0.501] respectively (Figure 3.5C-D).



Figure 3.5: Mean  $\pm$  SEM baseline physical and metabolic recordings pf 6 month female APPswe/PS1dE9 mice (n=8/genotype). A) Basal food intake was similar among both genotypes. B) Basal locomotor activity indicated APPswe/PS1dE9 mice as hyperactive. C) Basal RER and D) calorie expenditure were comparable within both genotypes. \*\* p < 0.01

# Bodyweight returned to baseline by the end of the study:

The recovery of bodyweight following LPS administration is depicted in Figure 3.6 and occurred at a similar rate in both genotypes. One-way repeated ANOVA analysis revealed no significant genotype nor genotype x day interaction [ $F_{(1,13)} = 0.23$ , p = 0.684] and [ $F_{(3,43)} = 2.67$ , p = 0.06]. In both cases, one sample *t*-tests indicated that bodyweight returned to basal levels within 96h.


# **Recovery from LPS induced Weight Loss**

Figure 3.6: Mean  $\pm$  SEM bodyweight change following LPS administration in 6 month female APPswe/PS1dE9 mice (n=8/genotype). Both APPswe/PS1dE9 mice and their WT-littermates recover bodyweight to the same extent following LPS administration to basal levels after 96h. One sample t-test: \* p < 0.05 and \*\*\* p < 0.001 vs. baseline level.

## Food intake returned to baseline within 24h:

The time-course of the LPS-induced suppression in food intake is represented in Figure 3.7A. LPS administration resulted in complete inhibition of eating behaviour in both APPswe/PS1dE9 and Wt littermates for almost 18 hours. To assess whether animals were significantly eating less than at baseline, a one way *t*-test was conducted for each time point – showing that both genotypes returned to baseline within 24h as depicted in Figure 3.7B. One-way repeated measures ANOVA analysis indicated no significant genotype or genotype x time point effects during the recovery [ $F_{(1,13)} = 0.13$ , p = 0.722] and [ $F_{(7,91)} = 0.62$ , p = 0.735] respectively.



Figure 3.7: Food intake and locomotor activity following LPS administration in 6 month female APPswe/PS1dE9 mice (n=8/genotype). A and C) Food intake and locomotor activity time course. Data represented as mean  $\pm$  SEM for each 1.5h bin and non-shaded/shaded regions represent light and dark cycles respectively. LPS administration is indicated by an arrow. B and D) Recovery from LPS induced suppression. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM and shaded/non-shaded regions indicating the light and dark cycle respectively. LPS completely suppressed food intake in both genotypes, recovering after 18 hours. Locomotor activity was completely inhibited in both genotypes, recovering within 36h in Wt mice while not fully recovering in APPswe/PS1dE9 mice by the end of the study. One-sample t-test: \* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.01 and \*\*\* p < 0.001 vs. baseline levels.

#### Slower recovery of locomotor activity in APPswe/PS1dE9 mice:

The time-course of the LPS-induced suppression in locomotor activity is represented in Figure 3.7C. LPS administration resulted in almost complete inhibition of locomotor activity in both genotypes which only began to recover at the 30h time-point. Locomotor activity returned to baseline within 48h in Wt mice. Although, APPswe/PS1dE9 mice had regained most activity within the same timeframe, they had not reached baseline levels even by the end of the study as depicted in Figure 3.7D. Despite locomotor activity not returning to baseline levels by the end of the study, it is misleading to suggest the rate of recovery is slower in APPswe/PS1dE9 mice. This is because the recovery rate is identical between both genotypes, but APPswe/PS1dE9 mice have a greater distance to recover due to their hyperactivity (Figure 3.7C). One-way repeated measures ANOVA analysis showed that there was no significant genotype or genotype x bin interaction effect in the recovery of locomotor activity ([ $F_{(1,14)} = 0$ , p = 0.973] and [ $F_{(7,98)} = 1.71$ , p = 0.116] respectively).

#### Respiratory exchange ratio returned to baseline within 48h:

The RER time course following LPS administration is plotted in Figure 3.8A. LPS similarly induced a maximal RER suppression of 20% (±1.7) and 20.1% (±1.1) in APPswe/PS1dE9 mice and Wt littermates respectively. RER returned to baseline in 24h for APPswe/PS1dE9 mice and 42h for Wt-littermates as depicted in Figure 3.8B. In both genotypes there was a rebound in RER which was significantly above baseline for a period prior to returning to pre-injection levels. One-way repeated measures ANOVA analysis showed that there were no significant genotype nor a genotype x bin interaction in the recovery of RER following LPS administration [ $F_{(1,13)} = 1.78$ , p = 0.211] and [ $F_{(15,194)} = 1.28$ , p > 0.224] respectively.

## Calorie expenditure returned to baseline within 48h:

The time course of calorie expenditure is plotted in Figure 3.8C. LPS induced a maximal 29.6% (±3.3) and 18.9% (±3.7) reduction in APPswe/PS1dE9 and Wt littermates respectively which persisted for 24h in Wt mice and 48h in APPswe/PS1dE9 mice as depicted in Figure 3.8D. However, one-way repeated measures ANOVA analysis shoed that there was no significant genotype nor genotype x bin interaction effect in the recovery of calorie expenditure [ $F_{(1,14)} = 0.21$ , p = 0.65] and [ $F_{(15,209)} = 1.43$ , p = 0.135] respectively.



Figure 3.8: Food intake and locomotor activity following LPS administration in 6 month APPswe/PS1dE9 mice (n=8/genotype). A and C) RER and calorie expenditure time course. Data represented as mean  $\pm$  SEM for each 1.5h bin and non-shaded/shaded regions represent light and dark cycles respectively. LPS administration is indicated by an arrow. B and D) Recovery from LPS induced suppression. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM and shaded/non-shaded regions indicating the light and dark cycle respectively. LPS suppressed RER by about 20% in both genotypes, recovering within 48 hours. Calorie expenditure was inhibited by 30% in APPswe/PS1dE9 mice and 20% in Wt-littermates and recovered in APPswe/PS1dE9 mice within 48 hours compared to 18 hours in their Wt littermates. One-sample t-test: \* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.01 and \*\*\* p < 0.001 vs. baseline levels.

# *3.1.3.2:* Contextual fear conditioning following resolution of the LPS-induced sickness syndrome:

To assess the impact of systemic inflammation on cognitive function in AD, APPswe/PS1dE9 mice were assessed for contextual fear memory following LPS administration. The task was specifically chosen as to not be confounded by the profound sickness behaviours associated with administration of an immune challenge.

## Similar immobility in the pre-exposure session:

Immobility during the pre-exposure session was assessed as a measure of underlying locomotor activity in the conditioning chamber. Immobility was assessed during the first 5 minutes and the total length of the pre-exposure session which is shown in Figure 3.9A. Unpaired *t*-test analysis revealed there were no significant differences in immobility during the first 5 minutes of the pre-exposure session between APPswe/PS1dE9 mice and their Wt littermates [ $t_{(54)} = 0.491$ , p = 0.635]. Following repeated exposure to the context, both genotypes spent more time immobile. Although unpaired *t*-test analysis revealed there was no significant alterations observed when taking the total pre-exposure session into account (Figure 3.7A), there was a trend for APPswe/PS1dE9 mice to spend less time immobile than their Wt littermates [ $t_{(54)} = 1.93$ , p = 0.0548].



Figure 3.9: Contextual fear conditioning in 6 month female APPswe/PS1dE9 mice: mean  $\pm$  SEM immobility levels (n=11-16/genotype). **A)** Pre-exposure session: Wt and APPswe/PS1dE9 mice possessed similar locomotor activity during the pre-exposure session. **B)** Immobility levels during the conditioning session were expressed in 1min bins to highlight the acquisition of contextual fear. APPswe/PS1dE9 mice spent less time immobile over the conditioning trial, likely a result of their hyperactivity which was not affected by LPS. **C)** Immobility levels during the retention and extinction sessions. APPswe/PS1dE9 mice expressed and extinguished contextual fear to a similar extent as their Wt littermates which was also unaffected by LPS. **D)** A simple extinction index, the immobility levels during retention – extinction (mean  $\pm$  SEM), indicated a trend in all groups to extinguish contextual fear. One-sample t-test: \* p < 0.05 against retention levels.

## Decreased acquisition of contextual fear in APPswe/PS1dE9 mice:

An immediate shock was given during the conditioning trial in order to induce an immediate shock deficit. Thus, the animal must rely on its memory of the context to form the context aversion. Increasing immobility over each time bin was taken as an index for the acquisition of contextual fear. Similar immobility levels during the first minute of the conditioning trial indicated that the task was not confounded by LPS. Two-way repeated measures ANCOVA analysis revealed LPS failed to significantly impede the acquisition of contextual fear, indicated by no treatment nor treatment x bin interaction effect ([ $F_{(1,51]} = 1.98$ , p = 0.165] and [ $F_{(8,416]} = 1.26$ , p = 0.26] respectively). However, APPswe/PS1dE9 mice acquired contextual fear to a lesser extent than their Wt littermates, indicated by a significant genotype x time bin interaction [ $F_{(8,416)} = 5.08$ , p < 0.001]. Post-hoc analysis revealed from the third bin onwards that APPswe/PS1dE9 were significantly less immobile, which began to converge by the last time bin (Figure 3.9B).

## LPS did not affect contextual fear retention or extinction in APPswe/PS1dE9 mice:

Contextual fear was similarly expressed at a level of ~40% in both APPswe/PS1dE9 and their Wt littermates. Two-way ANCOVA analysis revealed that immobility in the retention session was similar among genotypes [ $F_{(1,51]} = 0.32$ , p = 0.57] and not affected by LPS administration [ $F_{(1,51]} = 0.08$ , p = 0.78] as depicted in Figure 3.9C. Likewise, two-way ANCOVA analysis showed that extinction of contextual fear was unaltered in APPswe/PS1dE9 and Wt mice and was again not affected by LPS administration [ $F_{(1,51]} = 0.3$ , p = 0.59] and [ $F_{(1,51]} = 0.15$ , p = 0.7] respectively (Figure 3.9D).

## 3.1.4 Discussion

This section was aimed at validating a cognitive task which would not be confounded by the LPS-induced sickness syndrome and could be utilised in the hTau model. CFC was chosen as the protocol would allow the mice to recover from these confounding effects between trials. In order to accurately design the task, the dynamics of the LPS-induced sickness syndrome was evaluated. The CLAMS<sup>™</sup> apparatus provided the ability to noninvasively assess the behavioural suppression associated with LPS administration. Both appetite and locomotor activity parameters give an accurate measurement of the LPSinduced sickness syndrome (Huang et al., 2008). The recovery in appetite following LPS administration was the quickest parameter to recover, returning to baseline levels within 24h in both genotypes. It is important to note that LPS could be affecting appetite at this point but the increasing natural inclination for hunger outweighs the diminishing confounding LPS effects. Locomotor activity, a behaviour not driven by an inherent need, provides a more accurate representation of motivation - the most relevant parameter to a fear conditioning task. While locomotor activity returned to baseline within 48h in Wtlittermates, it didn't return to baseline in APPswe/PS1dE9 mice even by the end of the study. Despite not returning to baseline levels, APPswe/PS1dE9 mice did regain significant levels of locomotor activity within 48h hours, indicating the LPS-induced immobility had passed. Both metabolic parameters, RER and calorie expenditure, returned to basal levels within 48h in both genotypes. A limitation of the CLAMS<sup>™</sup> study is that the animals were required to be single house without nesting material or a play tube. Both of these are confounding factors which could alter the stress levels of the animals. Stress is well known to exacerbate inflammation (Munhoz et al., 2006, Espinosa-Oliva et al., 2009) and therefore the recovery times could even be guicker than indicated by the CLAMS<sup>™</sup> studies.

Based on the recovery data from the LPS-induced sickness syndrome tracked in the CLAMS<sup>™</sup>, a delay of 48h was chosen between LPS administration and continuation in the CFC task. Immobility levels in the first minute of the conditioning trial were similar among PBS and LPS treated animals, suggesting that a two day delay was sufficient for the task to not be confounded. Despite this, LPS failed to affect the acquisition, retention and extinction of contextual fear. This is in contrast to the literature, where the same dose of LPS was found to inhibit contextual fear in a traditional CFC protocol involving LPS administration immediately after conditioning and a retention trial given 7 days following (Fidalgo et al., 2011). The failure of LPS to induce impairments in the current study could be due to issues with the protocol. The protocol relies on an immediate shock deficit during the conditioning session, so that context learning is required during the pre-exposure session. Brown et al., 2011 opted for a 2s, 0.75mA shock whereas the protocol in this chapter utilised a more ethical 0.4mA shock regime. As a lower intensity shock threshold was used compared to that from Brown et al., 2010, a greater number of shocks were utilised. As such, the time between shocks could allow enough time for the animal to learn the context during the conditioning session. Equally possible, the lower threshold shock in itself could fail to produce enough aversion to induce an immediate shock deficit. A learning curve during the conditioning trial in LPS treated animals potentially supports either hypothesis. Indeed, virtually no freezing is observed after giving an immediate shock (Kiernan et al., 1995), although definitive comparisons cannot be made as an immediate shock deficit with a multiple shock conditioning protocol has not been attempted before. In an attempt to avoid the chance to learn the context between shocks, a preliminary study with 5 shocks 30s apart produced similar levels of immobility during retention of contextual fear and again failed to be susceptible to LPS impairments. The failure of this last attempt indicates the 0.4mA shock may indeed be insufficient to induce an immediate shock deficit. At this point the decision was made to not continue with development of the task due to development of allergies meaning exposure to animals had to be limited.

While attempting to find a task which is not directly confounded by the LPS-induced sickness syndrome would be of great interest, there could still be indirect effects. For example, even if no direct effect of the sickness syndrome on a contextual fear conditioning task existed, it still might be indirectly affected. The LPS-induced sickness syndrome is associated with substantial sleep disturbances. Sleep deprivation is well known to impair consolidation of the contextual fear memory, producing impairments in the retention trial of the task (Graves et al., 2003). Therefore, impairments in the task could simply be resultant of

sleep disruption rather than affecting cognition per se. As such, the task is potentially confounded even when appearing devoid of the LPS-induced sickness behaviours. Further exacerbating the issue, common practice is for behavioural studies to be conducted in the morning when the mice are more active. As mice are nocturnal animals, any period the mice are not being conditioned, up until the end of the light cycle, will mostly be spent asleep. This is when consolidation of the contextual fear memory occurs. For example, disruption of sleep in the first 5h after the conditioning trial has been reported to cause impaired memory consolidation in the task while disruption of the 5h thereafter has no affect (Graves et al., 2003). This coincides with the time when the LPS-induced sickness syndrome is at its strongest, suggesting sleep deprivation as a possible source of impairments in contextual fear tasks. Therefore, even in the task which is thought to be least confounded by LPS administration, significant sickness effects could still be affecting the task.

Another approach to understand the symptomatic effect of systemic inflammation on tau pathology would be to use an inflammatory model which is much milder and not affected by the sickness syndrome. The CIA arthritis model would be ideal in this respect as the model experiences mild chronic inflammation without being affected by a sickness syndrome (Paguet et al., 2012, Amdekar et al., 2011, Tsubaki et al., 2015). However, the significant locomotor alterations in the model means the CIA model suffers from similar performance related issues as the LPS-induced sickness syndrome (Hartog et al., 2009). While using food reward learning paradigms instead of those which rely on locomotor activity might circumvent the issue, CIA is a pain model (Fischer et al., 2017) and still might confound these cognitive paradigms. Instead, the ovalbumin asthma model is a preferred approach. Ovalbumin sensitisation in mice is only associated with a brief depression in locomotor activity which is also present in vehicle treated mice, suggesting it is a brief effect of administration rather than inflammation (Domnik et al., 2012). Cognitive impairments following ovalbumin sensitisation have been reported in the MWM as well as decreasing the number of synapses and impairing LTP (Guo et al., 2013). However, as previously stated, the high levels of IL-4 within the model mean it is only suitable for understanding the effect of asthma or other atopic inflammatory conditions and is not suitable for understanding the effect of systemic inflammation in AD. This leaves models of infection, with attenuated bacteria strains the most attractive due to their milder responses. Mice infected with the attenuated bacteria strain; SL3261 salmonella typhimurium show only brief reductions in bodyweight and burrowing behaviour which are much less than the duration of the systemic inflammatory response (Püntener et al., 2012). The persistence of systemic inflammation

past the resolution of sickness behaviours makes attenuated infections such as the SL3261 strain of *salmonella typhimurium* ideal for studying the symptomatic effects of inflammation on tau pathology. Highlighting the need for infection with an attenuated infection, cecal ligation and puncture results in significant mortality and pro-longed locomotor activity impairment (Granger et al., 2013). Therefore, the use of attenuated infections appears an attractive avenue for elucidating the symptomatic consequences of the interaction between systemic inflammation and tau pathology.

3.2 <sup>1</sup>H Magic Angle Spinning (MAS) - Nuclear Magnetic Resonance (NMR) Spectroscopy analysis of Brain Metabolite Levels:

## 3.2.1 Introduction:

Alzheimer's disease is notoriously difficult to diagnose, with diagnosis currently relying on behavioural testing, brain structural analysis and requires verification in postmortem analysis for a definitive diagnosis (Anderson, 2015). While advances are being made in attempts to locate biomarkers to aid in early positive diagnosis of AD, none have made it to become validated tests within the disease (Galasko and Golde, 2013). In vivo NMR spectroscopy is a complimentary technique to magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and allows the measurement of certain metabolites levels non-invasively in subjects. NMR spectroscopy is a research technique aimed at determining the chemical properties of certain nuclei, with <sup>1</sup>H NMR spectroscopy the most common *in vivo* due to its high natural abundance. When conducted on tissue samples, whether *in vivo* or otherwise, NMR spectroscopy can be utilised to quantify the relative concentration of particular metabolites. The non-invasive aspect of in vivo NMR makes the technique particularly attractive in difficult to diagnose neurological disorders such as AD (Klunk et al., 1992). This section is aimed at validating an ex vivo NMR technique which could be utilised to understand neuroinflammatory alterations in hTau mice following LPS administration while being devoid of confounding effects of anaesthesia.

## The basis of NMR:

NMR exploits the magnetic properties of certain nuclei to discern information about their surroundings. A detailed description of the basic principles behind NMR can be found in (Levitt, 2001). Nuclei which have a magnetic moment such as <sup>1</sup>H, <sup>2</sup>H, <sup>13</sup>C, <sup>14</sup>N and <sup>31</sup>P act as magnetic dipoles and can be exploited in NMR spectroscopy. Nuclei with no net magnetic moment such as <sup>16</sup>O and <sup>12</sup>C cannot undergo NMR analysis. We focus on <sup>1</sup>H NMR due to the abundance of protons in organic molecules and the dominant role of <sup>1</sup>H NMR *in vivo*. When

placed in an external magnetic field, as a result of their magnetic moment, nuclei precess in a plane perpendicular to the field ( $B_0$ ). In the presence of  $B_0$ , the magnetic moments from <sup>1</sup>H nuclei can align with the field in a lower energy  $\alpha$ -state and are said to have +1/2 spin. Conversely, magnetic moments from <sup>1</sup>H nuclei can align against the field in the higher energy  $\beta$ -state and are said to have a -1/2 spin and the difference between both states is known as the Zeeman Effect. The frequency at which a particular <sup>1</sup>H atom spins is known as the Larmor frequency which is a function of the gyromagnetic ratio of a particular atom and the strength of the external magnetic field. At room temperature, slightly more nuclei align in the  $\alpha$ -state aligning the net magnetization (M) in direction with B<sub>0</sub>. The transient application of a second external magnetic field that is perpendicular to  $B_0$  in the form of a radiofrequency (RF) pulse at the Larmor frequency  $(B_1)$  causes M to rotate from alignment with  $B_0$  into the transverse plane. If the direction of  $B_0$  is along the z axis, application of  $B_1$ along the y axis will cause M to rotate into the x axis. The longer the duration of the RF pulse, the greater the angle between  $B_0$  and M increases, with the angle it is rotated to known as the flip angle which is commonly 90°. In a process known as phase coherence, rotation into the transverse plane causes alignment of magnetic moments and precession around the z axis in the xy plane. The precession in the xy plane induces an electrical current in the coil which can be measured as an oscillation as a function of time. M does not continuously precess and an exponential decay occurs with time in a process known as a free induction decay (FID) which is a function of time. Individual contributions to this signal from different nuclear species can be deciphered using a Fourier transformation.

Depending on the local-environment of a particular <sup>1</sup>H nucleus, changes in the local magnetic field occur, causing nuclei to resonate at different frequencies. Changes in the local magnetic field are both dependent on the molecule which the atom is incorporated in and its position within that molecule. For example, electrons produce a magnetic field which opposes B<sub>0</sub>. In a phenomenon known as shielding, <sup>1</sup>H nuclei that are bound to electropositive atoms such as sodium are in the vicinity of a large number of electrons which effectively decreases the strength of B<sub>0</sub>. The decrease in external field strength on a particular nucleus affects its Larmor frequency thereby causing a decrease in resonance frequency. Conversely, the binding of a <sup>1</sup>H nucleus to an electropositive nucleus such fluorine increases its susceptibility to the B<sub>0</sub>, resulting in an increase in resonance frequency. Furthermore, in a process known as J-coupling, neighbouring <sup>1</sup>H nuclei can affect a given resonance if its environment is different and it is connected by a short chain of chemical

bonds. The effect of J-coupling on a given resonance is minute compared to shielding, resulting in splitting of an NMR peak into for example doublets or triplets.

As the particular resonance of any given atom is dependent on the magnetic strength of the external magnetic field, comparisons between NMR spectrometer are difficult. Instead a chemical shift in parts per million (ppm) is calculated which is the difference from a reference molecule such as tetramethylsilane (TMS) s has high electron shielding (Tiers, 1958) and is normalised to the NMR spectrometer frequency. Therefore the further downfield a nucleus resonates at, the less shielding it has. A summary of the basic principles behind NMR is depicted in Figure 3.10. In relation to *in vivo* NMR, peaks at certain chemical shifts can be attributed to specific metabolites, with amplitude representing their relative abundance.



*Figure 3.10: The basic principles behind NMR. Figure drawn by author.* 

#### *Ex-vivo* MAS-NMR is a high resolution equivalent of in-vivo NMR:

Two main variants of NMR spectroscopy existed for understanding metabolic changes in tissue: in vivo and in vitro NMR spectroscopy. The main advantage of in vivo NMR spectroscopy is its translatability as the technique can be conducted non-invasively in humans. The major drawback of *in vivo* NMR spectroscopy is poor resolution, resulting in broad peaks due to anisotropic dipolar interactions (Laws et al., 2002, Petroff et al., 1995). Furthermore, in vivo NMR in animals requires anaesthesia which can impact certain metabolite concentrations (Zhang et al., 2009b, Pardon et al., 2016). By comparison, in vitro NMR does not suffer from low resolution because the sample is extracted into a solution. The rapid random tumbling motion of molecules in liquids means anisotropic dipolar interactions are averaged across the sample (Lohman and MacLean, 1978), leaving isotropic interactions of the chemical shift and J-coupling which provide characteristic information about a specific metabolite resonance (Petroff et al., 1995). Furthermore, anaesthesia is not required for in vitro NMR aiding in interpretation of NMR spectra. The major drawback with in vitro solution NMR is that it requires the tissue to be extracted, increasing the resolution but decreasing translatability. An additional minor issue is post-mortem degradation of metabolites can occur rapidly.

In order to remove the anisotropic interactions which hinder the resolution of NMR spectra in solids, a technique known as magic angle spinning (MAS) was developed. The high speed mechanical spinning of samples at the so called "magic angle" of 54.74° in respect to the external magnetic averages the anisotropic dipole interactions (Andrew, 1981). This allows the acquisition of high resolution spectra in solids with dominant anisotropic nuclear interactions. By adapting this technique to tissue samples, high resolution *ex vivo* MAS NMR spectroscopy can be carried out with the advantages of both *in vivo* and *in vitro* NMR. Firstly, high resolution NMR spectra are achieved, resembling those from *in vitro* NMR (Wilson et al., 2009). Importantly, no tissue extraction is required, meaning similar metabolites, are observed compared to *in vivo* NMR. This feature makes *ex vivo* MAS NMR more translatable compared to its *in vitro* counterpart. Furthermore, the lack of anaesthesia provides an additional advantage over *in vivo* NMR, although the technique is still susceptible to postmortem degradation of metabolites.

## *Multiple metabolites assessable by NMR are associated with inflammation:*

Monitoring neuroinflammation has been highlighted as a potential use for NMR as metabolites assessable by *in vivo* NMR are associated with the neuroinflammatory response.

Myo-inositol (m-Ins) is the metabolite which has been closest related to inflammation due to its almost exclusive expression in microglial cells and, as such, is seen as a glial marker and a measure of gliosis (Bitsch et al., 1999). Numerous inflammatory conditions including: multiple sclerosis (Srinivasan et al., 2005), human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infection (Chang et al., 2004) and AD (Huang et al., 2001) have found elevated levels of m-Ins. Both choline (Cho) and creatine (Cre) have also been associated with inflammation due to their higher concentration in glial cells (Brand et al., 1993) and their association with similar inflammatory conditions as m-Ins (Chang et al., 2004, Srinivasan et al., 2005). However, Cre is primarily a marker of cellular energy homeostasis (Andres et al., 2008) and Cho predominately as a marker of cell membrane turnover (Miller et al., 1996) and as such are not normally considered as markers of inflammation. Finally, the 0.9ppm macromolecule resonance is primarily attributed to a thymosin- $\beta 4$  (T $\beta 4$ ) in rodent brains (Kauppinen et al., 1992). While T $\beta$ 4 has several physiological functions including actin sequestering (Yarmola et al., 2001, Sosne et al., 2007), it posseses potent anti-inflammatory properties (Sosne et al., 2007). The 0.9ppm resonance was found to be upregulated at 4h following a 100  $\mu$ g/kg LPS administration in Wt but not APPswe/PS1dE9 mice (Pardon et al., 2016) putting it forward as a potential marker of neuroinflammation. This section was aimed at validating ex vivo MAS-NMR in cortical APPswe/PS1dE9 samples which could be utilised to understand metabolic changes following LPS administration. A list of the metabolites of interest and their common functions is listed in Table 3.1.

## Table 3.1: NMR metabolites of interest

MF	ΓΔΒΟΙ	ITE	C

CHEMICAL BIOLOGICAL FUNCTION

	SHIFT				
ML9	0.9 ppm	ML9 increases in response to inflammation (Pardon et			
		al., 2016) and is thought to mainly attributed to			
		thymosin-beta 4 (TB4) which possesses anti-			
		inflammatory properties (Kauppinen et al., 1992)			
N-	2.02 ppm	NAA is considered a marker of neuronal viability and			
ACETYLASPARTATE		injury due to its high predominant expression in neurons			
(NAA)		(Schuff et al., 2006, Chakraborty et al., 2001)			
GLUTAMATE/	2.4 ppm	Glutamate is an important excitatory neurotransmitter.			
GLUTAMINE		Glutamine is the precursor to glutamate and GABA – the			
(GLU/GLN)		major inhibitory neurotransmitter (Bitsch et al., 1999)			
<b>CREATINE (CRE)</b> 3 and 3.9 Relates		Relates to creatine and phosphocreatine. The majority of			
	ppm	signal is attributed to the later and is involved in cellular			
		energy homeostasis (Andres et al., 2008)			
CHOLINE (CHO)	HOLINE (CHO) 3.2 ppm Attributed to multiple choline containing				
		Rate limiting component to acetylcholine and a major			
		component of plasma membrane. The latter has			
		highlighted the Cho peak as a marker of cellular			
		membrane turnover (Miller et al., 1996)			
TAURINE	3.4 ppm	Numerous functions including as an osmolyte and			
		neuroprotector/modulator (Wu and Prentice, 2010)			
GLYCINE (GLY)	3.52 ppm	Inhibitory neurotransmitter (Lopez-Corcuera et al., 2001)			
MYOINOSITOL (M-	3.56 ppm	Considered a marker of gliosis due to expression in CNS.			
INS)		Acts as an osmolyte and is involved in PKC signalling			
		(Bitsch et al., 1999)			

# 3.2.2 Results:

To assess metabolites related to inflammation, this chapter aimed to validate a translatable *ex vivo* NMR technique which would be equivalent to *in vivo* MR spectroscopy. <sup>1</sup>H MAS-NMR was the ideal method as the technique can analyse whole tissue samples as opposed to extraction required by *in vitro* NMR. A sample spectrum from control mice is given in Figure 3.11. Comparing to MR spectrum from APPswe/PS1dE9 mice in the literature,

there is a high degree of similarity (Pardon et al., 2016). An advantage of <sup>1</sup>H MAS-NMR is that the technique is high resolution, providing similar resolution to *in vitro* NMR. Although the resolution was increased compared to *in vivo* MR spectroscopy, demonstrated by sharper peaks, the resolution achieved was much poorer than that which has been reported for the technique (Wilson et al., 2009). Finally, elevated lactate resonances indicate a postmortem effect is occurring.



Figure 3.11: Grouped spectra from cortical samples from **A**) PBS and **B**) LPS treated mice: Spectra were comparable to in vivo NMR but lacked the high resolution achievable by <sup>1</sup>H MAS NMR. The 8 metabolite peaks quantified are labelled above each peak. Highlighted is the NAA peak which saw an overall increase following LPS administration. Resonances assigned as denoted in Table 3.1.

## 3.2.2.1 Lipopolysaccharide decreases NAA levels:

To quantify relative metabolite concentrations, integrals for each corresponding metabolite was taken and normalised to the sum of selected metabolites and is represented in Figure 3.12. Two-way ANOVA analysis revealed significant overall increases were observed in NAA levels following LPS administration (Figure 3.12B,  $[F_{(1,23)} = 5.94, p = 0.023]$ ). As well as increases in NAA, there was an overall trend for decrease Glu/Gln levels in APPswe/PS1dE9 mice compared to Wt littermates (Figure 3.12C,  $[F_{(1,23)} = 3.26, p = 0.085]$ ). There was no significant alterations in either of the inflammatory associated metabolite peaks: ML9 or m-Ins (Figures 3.12A and 3.12H, p > 0.05). Likewise, there were no significant changes in the levels of Cre, Cho, Taurine and Gly (Figure 3.12D-G, p > 0.05).



Figure 3.12: Quantification of relative NMR metabolite levels in cortical samples from 6 month female APPswe/PS1dE9 mice (mean ± SEM): **A)** The ML9 peak was unaltered. **B)** LPS significantly increased NAA levels. **C)** A trend for decreased Glu/Gln existed in APPswe/PS1dE9 mice. **D-H)** Cre, Cho, Taurine, Gly and m-Ins levels did not differ.

# 3.2.3 Discussion

The final section of this chapter was aimed at validating an *ex vivo* equivalent of *in vivo* NMR spectroscopy which could subsequently be utilised to assess underlying metabolic

levels in hTau mice in a translatable manner. <sup>1</sup>H MAS NMR was chosen as the technique would not require tissue extraction, meaning spectra between the two techniques are comparable. The added advantage of <sup>1</sup>H MAS NMR is that improved resolution is achievable compared to traditional in vivo NMR (Wilson et al., 2009). The technique was optimised using tissue from APPswe/PS1dE9 mice and subsequent validation in the hTau mice 4h following LPS administration was intended. However, a few issues arose during the optimising of the technique. The high resolution spectra which are achievable in with MAS were not achieved due to technical limitations associated with the NMR spectrometer which was used. Instead, the resolution was more akin to that which is observed for in vivo NMR spectroscopy. Because of this, accurate quantification of metabolite signals requires modelling, with a process known as LC modelling as the canonical standard (Provencher, 2001). Due to the unforeseen loss of a key collaborator, both the knowledge of how to run LC modelling and access to the software were lost. As an alternative to LC modelling, the current study assigned integrals to determine metabolite levels; a limitation of the study. The combination of reduced resolution of spectra and an accurate method for their analyses meant the decision was taken to not progress the technique to the hTau study.

In the current study 8 key metabolites were quantified under the caveats of these limitations. Only one metabolite was found significantly altered; NAA was found to increase following LPS administration. A similar effect has been reported for LPS when measured with *in vivo* NMR (Moshkin et al., 2014). NAA is generally accepted as a marker of neuronal density and viability (Schuff et al., 2006), making an increase following LPS administration unexpected. However, the association of NAA as a neuronal viability marker is solely due to the observation that it is exclusively expressed in neurons (Moffett et al., 1991). From a functional point of view, *in vivo* NAA synthesis and therefore strength of the NAA NMR signal is dependent on mitochondrial metabolism and ATP production (Heales et al., 1995). As such, changes in the metabolite resonance in NMR could just as likely be due to neuronal metabolism (Bates et al., 1996). LPS is known to induce mitochondrial metabolism (Stetler et al., 2012) and therefore the alterations in NAA in the current study may indicate altered NAA synthesis rather than neuronal viability.

One of the rationale for conducting MAS-NMR spectroscopy was to observe whether there were alterations in the two inflammatory associated metabolites: ML9 and m-Ins – both of which remained unaltered. Due to the neuroinflammatory response following nonseptic doses of LPS subsiding within 24h following LPS administration in mice (Biesmans et

al., 2013), lack of changes in the ML9 and m-Ins peaks 7 days following LPS administration is expected. Finally, a trend for decreased glutamate/glutamine levels was observed in APPswe/PS1dE9 mice which is synonymous with cognitive impairments in the model as well as previous reports of decreased glutamate levels in the literature (González-Domínguez et al., 2014). Taken together, these findings indicate *ex vivo* <sup>1</sup>H MAS NMR as a viable technique for understanding metabolic alterations in a translatable manner. Despite the shortcomings in the current study, the technique has the potential to be of valuable use in animal models due to its high resolution while avoiding potential anaesthesia effects.

# Chapter 4 Validation of the hTau model partially expressing murine tau

# 4.1 Introduction

This chapter was aimed at validating tau pathology in hTau mice partially expressing mTau. As previously discussed, the hTau model has potential drawbacks. Firstly, there is an isoform ratio of 3R>4R which is not representative of AD (Andorfer et al., 2003). 3R tau isoforms are lacking in the R2 repeat region and the inter-repeat R1-R2 region of tau, the latter has been shown to have double the microtubule binding affinity compared to any other individual repeat region (Goode et al., 2000). Consequently, 3R tau isoforms are considered to have a lesser affinity for microtubules than 4R isoforms, increasing the amount of unbound tau which can undergo aggregation (Goode and Feinstein, 1994, Goode et al., 2000). The lower affinity for microtubules additionally alters microtubule dynamics. For example, 3R tau isoforms have a lower propensity to promote microtubule assembly at a concentration of  $0.09\mu$ M but were similar at a higher concentration of  $0.73\mu$ M compared to 4R isoforms (Panda et al., 2003). As physiological concentrations of intracellular tau are generally considered to be between 1-10µM (Chirita and Kuret, 2004), it is likely the altered isoform ratio does not alter microtubule formation. At the more physiologically relevant 0.73µM concentration, 3R tau isoforms were found to stabilise microtubules to a lesser extent than their 4R counterparts (Panda et al., 2003). Therefore a 3R favouring isoform ratio not only affects its affinity for microtubules, but also affects its ability to stabilise microtubules and has been implicated in generation of other tauopathies such as Pick's disease or Down syndrome (Bronner et al., 2005, Shi et al., 2008). Suggestive of the isoform imbalance driving the pathology in hTau mice, only 3R tau isoforms aggregate in the model (Andorfer et al., 2003) compared to both 3R and 4R in AD (Espinoza et al., 2008).

In addition to an isoform imbalance, in house observations have suggested hTau mice to be associated with the development of systemic pathologies. The source of systemic pathologies is likely linked to the KO of the mTau gene rather than introduction of the hTau gene, as mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice were similarly affected by systemic pathologies. Although the cause of the systemic pathologies is unknown, KO of tau has been associated with a dysregulation of a number of proteins including microtubule associated protein 1A (MAP1A), histone deacetylase 6 (HDAC6) and Gem GTPase (Ke et al., 2012). HDAC6 is a histone deacetylase which is inhibited by tau through its SE14 domain (Ding et al., 2008). While HDAC6 has many downstream effectors, it has been implicated in a variety of cancers (Kaliszczak et al., 2013, Aldana-Masangkay and Sakamoto, 2011, Putcha et al., 2015). Interestingly, the HDAC6-tau

interaction is dependent on the microtubule binding domain in tau (Ding et al., 2008). Therefore, KO out of murine tau or a shift in isoform ratio could cause disinhibition of HDAC6 leading to the development of systemic pathologies. Although this is one possibility, the development of systemic pathologies could equally be due to some unknown consequence from the KO of mTau. To avert the development systemic pathologies, hTau mice were bred on a heterozygous mTau background: hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup>. Unlike the 8c model, we hypothesised that hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice would still develop tau pathology. Furthermore, as mTau consists of solely of 4R tau isoforms (Liu and Götz, 2013), it would help to restore the isoform imbalance. Indeed, previous in-house studies have found hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice do possess tau hyperphosphorylation (Rossi et al., 2018).

## 4.2 Study design

To validate the hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> model, three experimental cohorts were utilised. Experimental cohort 3 was utilised to preliminarily determine the effect of heterozygous mTau expression on tau pathology in the hTau model. This was done by assessing tau phosphorylation and isoform ratio in spare cortical tissue from 6 month old male Wt(C57), Wt(mixed), mTau<sup>+/-</sup>, mTau<sup>-/-</sup>, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice (n=4/group). Mtau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice were on a mixed 129SvJ x C57Bl/6 background while their mTau<sup>-/-</sup> counterparts were on a C57BL/6. Experimental cohort 4 compromised of 20 experimentally naïve 9 month old male Wt, mTau<sup>+/-</sup>, mTau<sup>-/-</sup>, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice (n=4/genotype). The cohort was utilised to validate tau phosphorylation and aggregation at a later age. Experimental cohort 5 consisted of 177 experimentally naïve 3 month male Wt, mTau<sup>+/-</sup>, mTau<sup>-/-</sup>, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice. The main objective for this cohort was to assess the effect of a single PBS or 100, 250 and 330µg/kg LPS injection on early tau pathology in Chapter 5 (n=8-9/group). However, PBS treated animals were compared behaviourally and pathologically in this chapter to further validate the hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> model. This was done through assessing tau phosphorylation, isoform ratio and aggregation. In addition to assessing tau species, behaviour was assessed in the food burrowing and spontaneous alternation tasks to determine whether hTau/mTau+/- mice develop early hippocampal-mediated behavioural alterations (Deacon, 2012, Lalonde, 2002).

## 4.2.1 Behavioural protocol in experimental cohort 5

The behavioural protocol lasted over three consecutive days and is depicted in Figure 4.1. On the first day the animals were given a practise food burrowing test in their group cage overnight. The following day, the animals were single housed and given the food

burrowing test overnight. The third and final day, the mice underwent LPS treatment and were assessed in the spontaneous alternation task (SA) as a measure spatial working memory and the LPS-induced behavioural suppression. Immediately following, the mice were sacrificed. Bodyweights were recorded on the treatment day and was analysed for statistical significance using a one-way ANOVA approach followed by Tukeys post hoc where appropriate. To further validate the hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> model, PBS treated animals were compared for tau species and in the spontaneous alternation task. As the food burrowing test and bodyweight measurement occurred prior to LPS treatment all animals in experimental cohort 5 were compared in these measures in the current chapter.



Figure 4.1 The behavioural protocol lasted over 3 days. The mice were given a food burrowing practice while grouped housed on the first day. On the second day, the mice were given a food burrowing test overnight while single housed. The following morning, the mice were treated and underwent a spontaneous alternation test 4h later immediately prior to being culled.

## 4.2 Results

## 4.2.1 Knockout of mTau results in systemic pathologies in aged mice

In a separate study, initial attempts at administrating LPS in female mTau<sup>-/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice of roughly 18 months of age resulted in a profoundly exaggerated sickness response. The exaggerated sickness response meant abruptly halting the study to ensure the mice did not exceed the severity level. To determine if there was any underlying reason to the exaggerated response, the author conducted necropsies in conjunction with the Named Animal Care & Welfare Officer (NACWO): Sally Wilford. The findings of the necropsies are reported in Table 4.1. The mice were bred under the traditional hTau breeding regime (mTau<sup>-/-</sup> x hTau/ mTau<sup>-/-</sup>) and therefore the study didn't have any Wt mice to compare to. Although low powered, 75% of mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice were affected by a visual systemic abnormality. This was similar to a 70% incidence in hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice. Although limited, this data suggests that knockout of mTau is associated with increased systemic pathologies.

Genotype	Systemic Tumour	Spleen abnormality	Systemic cyst	No Systemic abnormalities present
mTau <sup>-/-</sup> (n=4)	2	1	1	1
hTau/mTau <sup>-/-</sup> (n=10)	3	1	4	3

Note: Some animals had more than one incidence of systemic pathologies

## 4.2.2 hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice are behaviourally similar

Based on the preliminary tau phenotypes reported in Appendix 1, the decision was taken to assess the effect of LPS-induced systemic inflammation on tau pathology in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice. An added benefit of breeding hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice is the generation in Wt littermates, aiding in accurate behavioural assessment of hTau mice. To further authenticate observations from the preliminary tau phenotyping and further validate the model, PBS treated animals from experimental group 5 were compared. 3 month old male hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice were compared in the food burrowing and spontaneous alternation tasks to assess whether partial murine tau expression alters behavioural abnormalities in the model. As the bodyweight and food burrowing were assessed prior to treatment, all animals from experimental group 5 were compared. Oneway ANOVA analysis revealed there were significant differences in bodyweights among genotypes [ $F_{(4,171)}$  = 6.91, p < 0.001]. Tukey's post hoc analysis found that both hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice weighed significantly less than Wt mice but did not differ from one another (p < 0.05 and p > 0.05 respectively, Figure 4.2A). One-way ANOVA analysis indicated there were significant differences in the amount of food burrowing during the test session among genotypes  $[F_{(4,171)} = 5.88, p < 0.001]$ . Tukey's post hoc analysis highlighted that both hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice burrowed less than their Wt littermates (p < 0.001 and p < 0.05 respectively), but did not differ from one another (p > 0.05, Figure 4.2B). Analysis of PBS treated animals in the spontaneous alteration task by one-way ANOVA approach showed that there were no significant differences in locomotor activity  $[F_{(4,40)} = 0.46, p > 0.46]$ 0.05] or spatial working memory [ $F_{(4,40)}$  = 1.36, p > 0.05], although mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice failed to alternate above chance levels (Figure 4.2C-D).



Figure 4.2: Behavioural analysis of 3 month old male hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM. A) Both hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice weighed less than their Wt littermates (n=34-36/genotype). B) Impaired food burrowing behaviour in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice (n=34-36/genotype). C) Similar locomotor activity among genotypes (n=9/genotype). D) Alternation rate in the spontaneous alternation task. Significance represents against chance level (dashed line), with no significant alterations between genotypes (n=9/genotype). One-sample t-test: \* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.01 and \*\*\* p <0.001 against Wt mice.

# 4.2.3 Increased levels of hippocampal tau phosphorylation at 3 months in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice

To assess tau pathology and isoform ratio in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice, hippocampal tau species were assessed by western blotting in 3 month old mice. One-way ANOVA analysis showed that there were significant alterations in total tau levels among genotypes [ $F_{(3,32)}$  = 9.52, p < 0.001]. While, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice had slightly elevated levels of total tau compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice, Tukey's post hoc analysis indicated this to not be significant (p > 0.05, Figure 4.3B) despite the heterozygous expression of mTau in the latter. This is in contrast to the preliminary analyses reported in Appendix 1 which reported increased total tau levels. While the latter is what would have been expected, the hTau genotypes in the preliminary

analysis were on different backgrounds which could affect tau expression. Another possibility is that the disparity in total tau levels occurs during the ageing process or is simply resulting from the different brain regions assessed. Both phosphorylated tau epitopes: pS202 [ $F_{(3,32)} = 8.69$ , p < 0.001] and pS396/404 [ $F_{(3,32)} = 10.96$ , p < 0.001] were significantly altered among genotypes as revealed by one-way ANOVA analysis. Tukeys post hoc analysis found both epitopes to be significantly higher in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> (p < 0.01 and p < 0.05 receptively, Figure 4.3C-D). Synonymous with higher levels of phosphorylated tau phosphorylation while total tau levels remained similar suggests that tau phosphorylation rather than increased tau expression was the source of tau phosphorylation.



Figure 4.3: Baseline tau levels in 3 month old male hTau mice. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=9/genotype). A) Representative western blots. B) Quantification of total tau levels revealed, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice had similar total tau levels. C-D) hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice had higher levels of phosphorylated tau at pS202 and pS396/404 epitopes compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice. E) hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice had elevated levels of 4R compared 3R tau isoforms. Significance: \* p < 0.05 and \*\* p < 0.01.

To verify whether alterations in phosphorylated tau levels in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice were due to alterations in total tau levels, a ratio between total and phosphorylated tau levels was calculated. One-way ANOVA analysis revealed there were significant alterations in the ratio between pS202:total tau [ $F_{(3,32)} = 5.47$ , p < 0.001]. Tukey's post hoc analysis revealed there was a significant increase in the pS202:total tau ratio in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice (p < 0.05, Figure 4.4A). However, there were no significant differences in the ratio between PS396/404: total tau [ $F_{(3,32)} = 2.36$ , p = 0.094], although the ratio tended to be higher in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice. Interestingly, mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice have the highest ratio of pS396/404:total tau which is likely attributed to their low levels of tau (Figure 4.4B). Furthermore, while the differences between hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice in absolute pS396/404 levels appears much larger than that for CP13, the reverse is true when looking at a ratio to total tau. This could indicate that there is a different pattern of phosphorylation between samples with high and low total tau levels. Equally, it could be resulting from a potential issue of skewing data when creating a ratio between two antibodies on different blots. Nevertheless, it suggests increased tau phosphorylation in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice appears to be due to increased phosphorylation rather than simply resulting from increased tau expression. As anticipated, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice had elevated levels of 4R:3R tau isoforms compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice as revealed by unpaired *t*-test analysis ([ $t_{(16)} = 4.63$ , p = 0.0598], Figure 4.3E).



Figure 4.4 Baseline ratio of phosphorylated:total tau levels in 3 month old male hTau mice calculated from Figure 4.3. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=9/genotype). A) hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice had an increase in the pS202:total tau ratio. B) There were no significant alterations in the pS396/404:total tau ratio, although Wt and mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice appeared to have the highest ratio. Significance: \*\* p < 0.01.

# 4.2.4 Similar PP2A activity in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice

To determine whether increased tau phosphorylation in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> resulted from altered PP2A function, hippocampal PP2A<sub>c</sub> activity was assessed by western blotting in 3 month old mice. By comparing samples incubated in the absence and presence of NaOH, a ratio between inactive and total PP2Ac is achieved. If the activity of PP2A increases, a decrease in this ratio is expected. One-way ANOVA analysis revealed there was no significant overall genotype effect [ $F_{(4,40)} = 0.71$ , p = 0.59], suggesting alteration in kinase activity rather than phosphatase activity might be the source of increased tau phosphorylation in htau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> (Figure 4.5B). Further validation with a dedicated PP2A assay and assessment of kinases activity is required to understand the dysregulation in tau phosphorylation in the model.



Figure 4.5: Baseline hippocampal PP2A<sub>c</sub> activity at 3 months of age revealed a trend for decreased tau phosphorylation in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice. **A)** Representative blots. **B)** No significant alterations in PP2A<sub>c</sub> activity existed. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=9/genotype).

# 4.2.5 Tau redistribution in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice at 3 months of age

Following tau hyperphosphorylation and dissociation from microtubules, it relocates from the axon to the somatodendritic compartment (Gendron and Petrucelli, 2009). To examine whether hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice have a somatodendritic redistribution of tau, histological examination of pS202 was conducted. A similar pattern of staining was observed to western blotting, whereby the staining intensity compared to western blotting and there was effectively no staining in mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice. When tau redistributes to the somatodendritic compartment, a ring of CP13 staining occurs around the cell body (Andorfer et al., 2003). There was mild evidence of tau in the somatodendritic compartment of both Wt and mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice. This was greatly increased in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice suggesting higher levels of somatodendritic tau (Figure 4.6). In addition to pS202, sections were probed for total tau. However, there was axonal staining in mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice (Figure 2.6) which may be due to the fact that the Tau46 antibody has cross reactivity with MAP2 and therefore Tau46 staining was excluded.



Figure 4.6: Hippocampal tau localisation in 3 month old male hTau mice: Sections stained for pS202 revealed that both hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> demonstrated a high concentration of somatodendritic tau in both hippocampal and frontal cortical regions. To a lesser degree Wt and mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice had tau present in the somatodendritic compartment. The black arrow indicates cells with a somatodendritic location of tau. Scale bar represents 50  $\mu$ m

# 4.2.6 Neither hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> nor hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice exhibit tau aggregation at 3 months of age

To assess whether hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice exhibit tau aggregation, hemi-brains were sarkosyl extracted. The sarkosyl extraction protocol utilises different strengths detergents to isolate sarkosyl insoluble tau which compromises of insoluble tau aggregates (Julien et al., 2012). During the extraction process, 3 separate fractions are generated; S1, S2 and SI. The S1 is the total fraction and is comparable with that which was achieved for hippocampal extractions. The S2 confers to proteins which are soluble while the SI is comprised of insoluble aggregated proteins. Western blotting of the S1 fraction again revealed hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice to have higher levels of ps396/404 tau compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice

while possessing a similar level of total tau (Figure 4.7A). However, western blotting of SI fractions revealed that 3 month old hTau mice do not have aggregated tau. While there did appear to be extremely faint bands in the sarkosyl insoluble fractions, they were also observed in Wt mice and lacked the distinctive shift in molecular weight that is expected with sarkosyl insoluble tau (Figure 4.7B). Instead these extremely weak bands appear to be the result of some residual sarkosyl soluble tau. An example of sarkosyl insoluble tau in the rtg4510 model is given in Figure 4.7C. The faint bands in the SI fractions were confirmed to be soluble tau in the Chapter 5 using the HTRF tau aggregation assay.



**B) SI Fraction** 





Figure 4.7 Western blots of Sarkosyl extracted 3 month male hTau mice. **A)** Western blotting of the S1 fraction revealed similar findings to hippocampal fractions; that pS396/404 levels were increased and total tau levels were similar in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice. **B)** Blotting of insoluble fractions revealed there was no aggregated tau at 3 months of age. Extremely faint bands appear to result from contamination with sarkosyl soluble tau. **C)** Sarkosyl insoluble tau from an aged rTG4510 (>20months) reveals a strong band and is of a higher molecular weight than the weak bands observed in hTau mice.

# 4.2.7 Tau phenotype in 9 month old hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice

To determine whether tau aggregation differed in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice, a cohort (n=4/genotype) were aged to 9 months of age and brain samples underwent

sarkosyl extraction. Tau species were determined by western blotting of S1 samples (Figure 4.7A). One-way ANOVA analysis revealed there were significant differences in the levels of total tau between genotypes  $[F_{(3,12)} = 15.19, p < 0.001]$ . Tukey's post hoc analysis indicated there were significant differences between Wt and hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice. However, although there was a trend for increased total tau levels in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice, the effect was non-significant and could be due to the low power (p >0.05, Figure 4.8B). Nevertheless, there was a trend for increased total tau levels in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice. One-way ANOVA analysis showed that there was a significant genotype effect for both pS202 and pS396/404;  $[F_{(3,12)} = 6.86, p < 10^{-1}]$ 0.01] and  $[F_{(3,12)} = 11.28, p < 0.01]$  respectively. Tukey's post hoc analysis revealed in both cases that Wt and hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> groups were significantly different but hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice were similar (Figure 4.8C-D). Nevertheless, there was a trend for increased pS202 and pS396/404 in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice although the later appears to be simply resulting from increases in total tau levels. Supporting this notion, the ratio of pS202:Total tau was elevated in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice while the ratio of pS396/404:total tau was similar to hTau/mtau<sup>+/-</sup> mice (4.9A-B). However, due to the low power neither ratio was significant (p > 0.05).



Figure 4.8: Tau levels in S1 fractions from 9 month old male hTau mice. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=3-4/genotype). **A)** Representative western blots. **B)** Quantification of total tau levels. Although not significant, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice tended to have higher levels of tau than hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice. **C-D)** hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice had higher levels of phosphorylated tau at pS202 and pS396/404 epitopes compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice. **E)** Although not significant, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice tended to have elevated levels of 4R compared to 3R tau isoforms. Significance: **\*\*** p < 0.01.

Finally, although there was a trend for an increase in the 4R:3R isoform ratio in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice, unpaired *t*-test analysis revealed it was insignificant [ $t_{(6)}$  = 2.29, p = 0.21]; likely due to the low power (Figure 4.8E).



Figure 4.9: Ratio of phosphorylated:total tau levels in S1 fractions from 9 month old male hTau mice. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=3-4/genotype). **A)** hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> had an elevated ratio of pS202:total tau while **B)** pS396/404 remained similar.

# 4.2.8 Neither hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> nor hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice exhibit tau aggregation at 9 months of age

To assess tau aggregation in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice, SI fractions were analysed by western blotting. Despite reports in the literature showing that 9 month hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice develop aggregated tau (Kelleher et al., 2007), 9-month old hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice failed to exhibit aggregated tau in the SI fraction (Figure 4.10). Again, while there were faint bands in SI fractions, these mirrored expression levels in the S1 fraction and are likely due to contamination of soluble tau. The issue of contamination is not selective to the sarkosyl extraction protocol utilised in the current thesis. An attempt at the sarkosyl protocol from the Noble group which is based off the protocol originally described from Peter Davis (Greenberg and Davies, 1990) found a similar issue (data not shown). Furthermore, increasing the number of wash cycles did not remove the contamination (data not shown). However, as the bands are extremely faint compared to samples positive for aggregated tau Figure 4.7C, the technique is still useful in identifying aggregated tau and is the gold standard for identifying aggregated tau.

# **SI Fraction**



Figure 4.10: Western blot analysis of SI fractions from 9 month old male hTau mice revealed neither hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> nor hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice had aggregated tau.

# 4.2.9 Similar hippocampal microglial activation in 3 month hTau mice

To determine whether hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice have an altered neuroinflammatory environment, hippocampal microglial activation was analysed by Iba1 staining. Iba1 stained sections underwent semi-automated analysis to determine the number of hippocampal Iba1 positive cells and the average size of their soma (Ding et al., 2016). Following activation, microglia undergo proliferation which increases the number of cells present (Hovens et al., 2014). In addition to proliferating, activated microglia undergo profound morphological alterations involving shortening of processes and increases in cell body size (Kozlowski and Weimer, 2012). There were no significant differences in the soma density and soma size (Figure 4.11A-C) as revealed by a one-way ANOVA ([ $F_{(4,10)} = 0.25$ , p = 0.902] and [ $F_{(4,10)} = 0.14$ , p = 0.964] respectively); indicating a similar microglial activation state at 3 months of age.



Figure 4.11 Hippocampal Iba1 staining in 3 month male  $hTau/mTau^{+/-}$  mice. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=3/genotype). A) Representative sections Iba1 sections. Semi-automated analysis revealed there were no significant alterations in B) microglial density and C) microglial soma size suggesting similar basal microglial activation among genotypes. Scale bar represents 50  $\mu$ m.

# 4.2.10 Comparable hippocampal microglial activation in 9 month hTau mice

To determine whether microglial activation altered during the ageing process, Iba1 staining was conducted on hippocampal sections from 9 month male mice (Figure 4.12A-C).

Similar to the 3 month time-point, one way ANOVA assessment revealed there were no significant differences in the microglia density (Figure 4.12F,  $[F_{(4,15)} = 0.41, p = 0.797]$ ) or microglial soma size (Figure 4.12G,  $[F_{(4,15)} = 0.24, p = 0.91]$ ). Together, this suggests similar microglial activation among the genotypes at 9 months of age.



A) Iba1 staining in 9 month mice

Figure 4.12 Hippocampal Iba1 staining in 9 month male hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=3-4/genotype). A) Representative sections Iba1 sections. Semi-automated analysis revealed there were no significant alterations in B) microglial density and C) microglial soma size suggesting similar basal microglial activation among genotypes. Scale bar represents 50  $\mu$ m.
## 4.3 Discussion

The source of pathology in the hTau mice has been highlighted as one of the major issues of the model. While some of the underlying pathological processes in AD possibly contribute to tau pathology in the model, hTau mice express an isoform imbalance expressing more 3R tau isoforms compared to 4R (Andorfer et al., 2003). There is roughly an equal isoform ratio in AD (Schmidt et al., 2001) and changes in isoform ratio have been suggested to cause tau pathology in itself (Bronner et al., 2005, Shi et al., 2008). In addition to an isoform imbalance, the knockout of mTau generates systemic pathologies in hTau mice. To address both the issue of isoform ratio imbalance and systemic pathologies linked to removal of murine tau, hTau mice were bred on a heterozygous mTau background. As adult mTau only consists of 4R tau isoforms (Liu and Götz, 2013), the isoform ratio in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice would return towards what is observed in AD and negate systemic pathologies associated with the KO of mTau. Indeed, preliminary analysis of tau species in 6 month mice by western blotting of cortical suggested hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice to have an altered isoform ratio which is more akin to that which is observed in AD. As hTau mice on an mTau<sup>+/+</sup> background do not express overt tau pathology, verification of tau pathology was required in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup>mice. Tau phosphorylation at both pS202 and pS396/404 epitopes were found to be increased in 6 month hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice. However, in the preliminary investigation hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice were found to have increased total tau levels, suggesting increases in total tau as the likely source of increased tau phosphorylation. Nevertheless, the ratio between phosphorylated tau:total tau was similar among hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice, suggesting, at least from the preliminary observations, that hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice have a more relevant isoform ratio while having a similar extent of tau phosphorylation compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice.

There were some limitations from the preliminary tau phenotyping. Both hTau genotypes were on separate backgrounds and the controls for hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice were not Wt littermates. Nonetheless, the study gave the confidence that differences in the isoform ratio between hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice existed and tau phosphorylation remained spared. To verify this, hippocampal samples from 3-month mice were compared. Importantly, the increase in 4R:3R tau isoform ratio compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice was verified in 3 month old hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice when expressed on the same background. Interestingly, when expressed on the same background and at a younger age, total tau levels appeared comparable between hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice. Despite this, tau phosphorylation was increased at both pS202 and pS396/404 epitopes in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice,

suggesting increased tau phosphorylation in the model. When expressed as a ratio to total tau, the pS202 was significantly elevated in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice. Furthermore, assessment by IHC, pS202 revealed significant cellular staining of cell bodies in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice, suggesting they do indeed develop early tau pathology. Therefore it appears while full expression of mTau results in ablation of pathology (Duff et al., 2000), partial mTau expression causes augmentation. The increase in tau phosphorylation in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice could be resulting from altering the isoform ratio in the model. In an eloquent study, increasing the ratio of 4R:3R tau using isoform switching antisense oligonucleotides in the hTau model resulted in increased tau phosphorylation (Schoch et al., 2016). Conversely, the partial expression of mTau in the model could in itself result in increased tau phosphorylation. The expression of mTau in the 3xTg model was associated with increased tau phosphorylation and aggregation in the model (Baglietto-Vargas et al., 2014). However, this latter possibility could simple due to increased total tau levels in the study. Despite the development of early tau pathology at 3 months old in both hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup>mice, there was no evidence of aggregated tau, suggesting only mild tau pathology existed at 3 months of age.

In addition to analysis of tau species, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice were assessed in the spontaneous alternation and food burrowing tasks at 3 months of age to determine whether  $hTau/mTau^{+/-}$  mice develop early behavioural abnormalities which are observed in the hTau model (Geiszler et al., 2016). Due to being bred on a Tau KO background, hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice are not bred with Wt littermates. Instead comparisons are made to either aged matched controls (Geiszler et al., 2016, Polydoro et al., 2009) or comparing to younger hTau mice (Andorfer et al., 2003). This makes accurate behavioural and pathological comparisons extremely difficult. By expressing hTau mice on a partial murine tau background, Wt littermates are easily generated, enabling accurate behavioural assessment. To the author's best knowledge, this is the first time Wt-littermates have been utilised for in a study involving hTau mice. Both hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice weighed less than Wt littermates, suggesting a potential similar metabolic phenotype between the two. Previously our group has reported food burrowing as the most prominent behavioural task affected in the hTau model (Geiszler et al., 2016). The food burrowing task is seen as a measure of daily living and is heavily susceptible to hippocampal integrity (Deacon, 2009). In the current study, food burrowing was similarly impaired in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice, indicating similar early hippocampal dependent behavioural impairments between the two. In addition to food burrowing, PBS treated animals were compared in the spontaneous

alternation task to discern whether locomotor activity or spontaneous working memory was altered in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice; both of which were similar in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice. The only genotype which failed to significantly alternate at more than chance level were mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice, again demonstrating that the ablation of tau creates a behavioural phenotype in itself (Geiszler et al., 2016). Finally, by expressing partial murine tau, any loss of function effects resulting from the mTau KO are avoided, leaving solely effects of the pathological tau aggregation process. This is represented by the fact that not one mTau<sup>+/-</sup> or hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mouse over 12 months of age has been found positive for systemic pathologies which affected their mTau KO counterparts.

To determine whether  $hTau/mTau^{+/-}$  mice developed aggregated tau at a later age, 9 month old mice were assessed for sarkosyl insoluble tau. Western blot analysis of S1 samples revealed generally similar observations to that from the hippocampal samples from 3 month mice. However the difference in total tau between hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice appeared more pronounced, suggesting the disparity between total tau levels increases with age in the model. Nevertheless, the elevated ratio between pS202 and total tau levels in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice suggested that increases in tau phosphorylation were not solely due to increases in total tau levels. Surprisingly, at 9 months of age, neither of the genotypes expressed any sarkosyl insoluble tau, despite hTau mice from the same source as the current study (The Jackson Laboratory) having been previously reported to have significant tau aggregation at both 3 and 10 months of age (Kelleher et al., 2007). However, the study reported changes in sarkosyl insoluble tau against 5 week old mice while failing to assess insoluble tau in Wt mice and as such, sarkosyl insoluble tau could be resulting from contamination from the soluble fraction in a similar manner to the faint bands observed in the current study. Supporting this, the increases in sarkosyl insoluble tau in the study identically mimic the increases in total tau in the soluble fraction which. Taken together with the failure to find corresponding increases in tau in the pathogenic MC1 confirmation in the study suggests this to be the case. Therefore, it appears hTau mice purchased from The Jackson Laboratories on the C57BL/6 background have a milder phenotype compared to those originally described by Andorfer *et al.*, 2003 on a mixed Swiss Webster/129/SvJae/C57BL/6 background. The milder phenotype of hTau mice on a C57BL/6 is not selective to tau pathology, with previous in-house studies have suggested a milder behavioural phenotype as well (Geiszler et al., 2016).

Finally, microglial activation was assessed in both 3 month and 9 month hTau mice to determine whether the early tau pathology expressed altered the neuroinflammatory environment. Neither 3 nor 9 month old hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> or hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice exhibited a significant increase in either the number of microglia or the size of their soma, suggesting a similar neuroinflammatory environment. This is comparable with what has been previously reported where hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> were found to have similar microglia activation at 6 months of age but significant microglia activation by 12 months (Bhaskar et al., 2010).

Together these results indicate that hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice are an ideal model for assessing early pathological tau changes. They possess a tau isoform ratio more akin to AD and expresses exacerbated tau phosphorylation while expressing similar behavioural perturbations to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice. The differences in phosphorylation between the models could be resulting from either the altered isoform ratio, the expression of mTau in the model or a combination of both. Importantly, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice are not affected by undesired effects resulting from ablation of mTau. With the added benefit of generating Wt littermates, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice are an improvement on the original hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> model. Further studies need to assess tau aggregation at a later stage in the model and determine whether aggregation in 4R tau isoforms occurs.

# Chapter 5 The Effect of LPS on Tau Pathology at 4h

# 5.1 Introduction

Based on observations from Chapter 4, the hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> model is viable for assessing early pathological alterations in the tau protein. This chapter was aimed at understanding the effects of mild systemic inflammation on early stage tau pathology in both the improved and established model in hTau/mTau+/- and hTau/mTau-/- mice respectively. As discussed in Chapter 1 and Barron et al., 2017, systemic inflammation is seen as a key mechanistic inducer of tau pathology, through upregulation of various kinases including CDK-5, GSK-3 $\beta$  and MAPK's which are involved in the phosphorylation of tau. Increases in tau phosphorylation are thought to initiate its dissociation from the microtubules and subsequent pathologic aggregation. Our understanding for the interaction of systemic inflammation and tau pathology relies on experimental models, with its role in humans poorly studied. The majority of these studies utilise either acute or chronic LPS administration to simulate inflammatory responses in mouse models. Rapid LPS tolerance in mice suggests that chronic LPS administration is inappropriate for modelling the effect of pro-inflammatory stimuli on tau pathology (Foster et al., 2007, Fensterheim et al., 2017, Wysocka et al., 2001). The majority of acute systemic LPS studies utilise doses well above 1 mg/kg, a dose which correlates more to sepsis (Thomas et al., 2014, Woodske et al., 2009) rather than the underlying mild inflammation which is observed in AD. Sepsis, or septic shock, is the unregulated inflammatory response to pathogens, or their toxins, which can result in death (Fink, 2014). The same phenomenon occurs in mice when administered with septic doses of LPS (Thomas et al., 2014, Woodske et al., 2009). Furthermore, a single septic LPS dose of 5 mg/kg has been reported to induce spontaneous neurodegeneration and chronic neuroinflammation in surviving mice (Qin et al., 2007), demonstrating the profound effect septic doses of systemic LPS can have within the CNS.

To the best of the author's knowledge, only two studies have assessed the effect of non-septic doses of LPS on tau pathology, both of low power. Roe *et al.*, 2011 found a 100  $\mu$ g/kg *i.p*, injection to transiently increase tau phosphorylation in Wt mice, although the stress of injection rather than inflammation appears to be the source of phosphorylation. The second study found a 250  $\mu$ g/kg *i.p*, injection to decrease levels of high molecular pT205 tau 24 hours following administration (Pearson, 2014), indicating a potential beneficial role for mild inflammation on tau phosphorylation. This chapter is aimed at exploring the effect of physiologically relevant levels of inflammation on early tau pathology in the hTau model

to further our understanding of how mild inflammation affects tau pathology in AD. To this end, the effect of three low doses of LPS – 100, 250 and 330  $\mu$ g/kg were assessed on tau phosphorylation, localisation and aggregation in 3 month old hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice. Both genotypes were utilised in the current study to determine whether altered tau isoform ratio, towards what is observed in AD, would impact the response to systemic inflammation. As systemic inflammation is thought to be an early modulator of tau pathology, 3 month old mice were utilised. At this age, hyperphosphorylation and relocalisation of tau first becomes evident in the hTau model (Andorfer et al., 2003). In order to ascertain a direct role for pro-inflammatory stimuli, tau pathology was assessed during the expected peak cytokine response at 4h following LPS administration (Spulber et al., 2012, Srinivasan et al., 2010, Erickson and Banks, 2011). To determine the dose-dependent inflammatory response induced by LPS, the pro-inflammatory cytokines: IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, TNF $\alpha$ and INFy as well as the anti-inflammatory cytokine: IL-10 were assessed for their serum concentrations by multiplex analysis. Furthermore, to determine susceptibility to the inflammatory response, locomotor activity was taken as a measure of the sickness syndrome in the spontaneous alternation task. The alternation rate in the spontaneous alternation task was taken as a measure of spatial working memory (Hughes, 2004).

# 5.2 Study design

Experimental cohort 5 was utilised in the current study which comprised of 177 experimentally naïve Wt, mTau<sup>+/-</sup>, mTau<sup>-/-</sup>, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice. Where Chapter 4 compared solely the PBS treated animals of experimental cohort 5, the current chapter compared the cohort as a whole. The study design is depicted in Figure 5.1 and lasted 3 days. On the first day, the animals were given a practise food burrowing test in their group cage overnight. The following day, the animals were single housed and given the food burrowing test overnight. The third and final day, the mice were challenged with PBS, or 100, 250 or 330µg/kg of LPS (*i.v.*, lateral tail vain, n=8-9/group) and were assessed in the spontaneous alternation task (SA) for spatial working memory and the LPS-induced behavioural suppression. Immediately following, the mice were sacrificed.



Figure 5.1 Behavioural assessment was conducted over 3 days. The mice were given a food burrowing practice while grouped housed on the first day. On the second day, the mice were given a food burrowing test overnight while single housed. The following morning, the mice were challenged and underwent a spontaneous alternation test 4h later immediately prior to being culled.

# 5.3 Results

### 5.3.1 LPS confounds the spontaneous alternation task

LPS suppressed locomotor activity in all genotypes, indicated by an overall significant treatment effect following two-way ANOVA analysis [ $F_{(3,157)}$  = 28.26, p < 0.001]. There was no genotype x treatment interaction [ $F_{(12,157)}$  = 1.29, p = 0.229], signifying similar behavioural suppression following LPS administration among genotypes. Interestingly, the response appeared to be dose-dependent except in both genotypes heterozygous for murine tau (Figure 5.2). Due to the LPS-induced sickness syndrome being present, the spatial working memory aspect of the task was confounded and not included in the thesis.



Figure 5.2: LPS-induced locomotor suppression in the spontaneous alternation task. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=8-9/group) and significance is against vehicle treated mice for each genotype. All mice were dose-dependently inhibited by LPS 4 hours following i.v. administration. Significance vs. vehicle: \*\* p < 0.01 and \*\*\* p <0.001.

### 5.3.2 LPS induces a systemic pro-inflammatory response

To assess the underlying pro-inflammatory response induced by LPS, serum concentrations of pro-inflammatory cytokines were measured. To enable parametric assessment of cytokine levels, the data was rank transformed for statistical analysis. In PBS treated animals, serum concentrations of IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, INFy and TNF $\alpha$  were effectively nonexistent. Following LPS administration, there was a marked upregulation in all four cytokines, indicated by overall significant treatment effects; IL-1 $\beta$ : [ $F_{(3,139)} = 42.7$ , p < 0.001], IL-6:  $[F_{(3,139)} = 44.89, p < 0.001]$ , INFy:  $[F_{(3,139)} = 42.85, p < 0.001]$  and TNF $\alpha$ :  $[F_{(3,139)} = 45.83, p < 0.001]$ 0.001]. Corresponding with reports in the literature following LPS administration (Erickson and Banks, 2011), IL-6 was the cytokine with the highest concentration following LPS administration (Figure 5.3A-D). While assessing pro-inflammatory cytokines following LPS administration is important, equally vital is the assessment of anti-inflammatory mediators to truly gauge the nature of the inflammatory response. The serum concentration of the prototypical anti-inflammatory cytokine: IL-10 was additionally measured by multiplexing. Similar to the pro-inflammatory cytokines, IL-10 concentration in PBS-treated animals was essentially non-existent. Following LPS administration, there was an increase in IL-10 concentration in all genotypes, indicated by a significant overall treatment effect  $[F_{(3,139)} =$ 61.5, p < 0.001]. Interestingly, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice appeared to have decreased IL-10 induction as the dose of LPS was escalated (Figure 5.3E).



Figure 5.3: Serum inflammatory cytokine concentrations 4h following LPS administration in 3 month old male hTau mice. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=6-8/group). LPS induced marked increases in **A**) IL-16, **B**) IL-6, **C**) INF $\gamma$ , **D**) TNF $\alpha$  and **E**) IL-10 serum concentrations. Significance vs. vehicle: \* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.01 and \*\*\* p < 0.001.

Systemic IL-6 production has been reported to be an important meditor in the LPSinduced sickness syndrome (Harden et al., 2006, Bluthé et al., 2000). A Pearson's product moment correlation was conducted between the concentration of circulating IL-6 and locomotor activity from the spontaneous alternation trial to determine the contribution of systemic inflammation to sickness behaviour. As with the cytokine data, the concentration of IL-6 was rank transformed to run a parametric analysis. Systemic IL-6 concentration was found to have a moderate negative correlation with distance moved in hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice (r = -0.449, p < 0.05). This compares to a strong negative correlation in Wt, mTau<sup>+/-</sup>, mTau<sup>-/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice (r = -0.677, p < 0.001, r = -0.699, p < 0.001, r = -0.668, p < 0.001 and r = -0.525, p < 0.001 respectively, Figure 5.4). Together this suggests IL-6 highly correlates with locomotor activity following LPS administration irrespective of genotype.



Figure 5.4 Pearson's product moment correlation between distance moved in the spontaneous alternation task and IL-6 concentration (rank transformed) showed a strong correlation (n=34-36/genotype).

### 5.3.3 LPS induced microglial activation

Hippocampal sections underwent Iba1 staining to determine whether the acute response to LPS induced microglia activation. Representative sections from Wt, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice show a shortening of processes and enlarging of soma size following LPS administration (Figure 5.5A). For representative sections from all genotypes see Appendix 8.3. Two-way ANOVA analysis revealed LPS failed to significantly affect the number of microglia present (Figure 5.4B,  $[F_{(3,55)} = 1.03, p = 0.392]$ ), suggesting LPS did not induce microglia proliferation. However, two-way ANOVA analysis indicated that LPS significantly enlarged the soma size of microglia (Figure 5.5B,  $[F_{(3,55)} = 4.63, p < 0.01]$ . Post hoc analysis revealed that the lower two doses overall significantly affected the soma size. The failure for the highest dose to overall affect the microglia soma size was the non-significant decrease in this group among Wt mice (Figure 5.5C). Nevertheless, the increase in soma size indicates that systemically administered LPS is inducing a neuroinflammatory response in the current study.



A) Iba1 staining following LPS administration

Figure 5.5 Iba1 staining 4h following LPS administration in 3 month old male hTau mice. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=3/genotype). **A**) Representative sections reveal a shortening of processes and enlarging of microglia soma size. **B**) LPS did not affect the number of microglia present. **C**) LPS significantly affected the size of microglia soma. Significance represents against vehicle treated mice \* p < 0.05.

### 5.3.4 LPS decreases hippocampal tau phosphorylation in hTau mice

Inflammation has been suggested to exacerbate early stage tau pathology through inducing tau hyperphosphorylation. To assess the effects of low doses of LPS administration on tau phosphorylation, hippocampal extracts were probed for pS202 and pS396/404 tau. Surprisingly, LPS administration was associated with decreased phosphorylation at the pS202 epitope with all genotypes appearing to have decreased levels following LPS administration. Two-way ANOVA analysis revealed there was a significant overall treatment effect in pS202 protein levels [ $F_{(3,136)} = 5.32$ , p < 0.01]. Post hoc analysis showed that all three doses significantly decreased pS202 levels in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice (p < 0.05-p < 0.0001). This compared to only 100  $\mu$ g/kg in hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice (p < 0.05, Figure 5.6B). Similar to pS202 levels, pS396/404 levels decreased following LPS administration. Two-way ANOVA analysis indicated that there was an overall significant treatment effect in pS396/404 following LPS administration [ $F_{(3,136)}$  = 2.53, p < 0.05]. Post hoc analysis revealed decreases in pS396/404 levels occurred following all three doses in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice (p < 0.01 - p < 0.001) but not hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice (p > 0.05, Figure 5.6C). There was no alterations in total tau levels following LPS administration  $[F_{(3,136)} = 0.12, p = 0.95]$  suggesting de-phosphorylation rather than clearance as the source of the decreased tau phosphorylation (Figure 5.6D). Together, these results suggest that inflammation induced by a low dose of LPS can cause tau dephosphorylation.



Figure 5.6: Tau phosphorylation 4h following LPS administration in 3 month old male hTau mice. Bars represents mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=8-9/group). A) Representative tau western blots. LPS decreased tau phosphorylation at the B) pS202 and C) pS396/404 epitopes. D) LPS did not affect total tau levels. Significance vs Vehicle: \* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.01 and \*\*\* p < 0.001.

### 5.3.5 LPS did not affect hippocampal PP2A activity

PP2A is the most common phosphatase in the brain and the most important tau phosphatase (Qian et al., 2010) which we hypothesise is the most likely mechanism for tau dephosphorylation following LPS administration. PP2A activity was assessed by western blotting to determine whether its activity was upregulated following LPS administration. Although a trend for decreased ratio of inactive:total PP2A in both hTau genotypes existed, LPS failed to significantly affect the measure ([ $F_{(3,172)} = 0.48$ , p = 0.7], Figure 5.7B). Further validation of these findings is required in a dedicated PP2A activity. Unfortunately due to an unexpected freezer defrost, the samples which were intended for this purpose became unviable.



Figure 5.7: PP2A activity 4h following LPS administration in 3 month old male hTau mice (n=8-9/group). Bars represents mean  $\pm$  SEM. **A**) Representative PP2A western blots. **B**) There was a trend for increased PP2A activity following LPS administration in both hTau genotypes.

### 5.2.6 LPS induced tau dephosphorylation in hemi-brain samples

Finally, to determine whether LPS administration was associated with alterations in tau aggregation, sarkosyl insoluble tau was assessed. S1 samples were assessed for pS396/404 and total tau by western blotting to assess whether alterations in tau phosphorylation were global. Analysis of pS396/404 by western blotting showed that tau

phosphorylation was likewise reduced in S1 fractions following LPS administration. Two-way ANOVA analysis revealed there was an overall genotype effect [ $F_{(3,68)}$  = 7.23, p < 0.001]. Posthoc analysis showed that all three doses significantly reduced pS396/404 in Wt and hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice (p < 0.05, Figure 5.8B). Furthermore, there was a trend for a genotype x treatment interaction in total tau levels following two-way ANOVA analysis [ $F_{(6.65)} = 2.01$ , p = 0.0798]. Post hoc analysis demonstrated that all three doses decreased total tau levels solely in Wt mice (p < 0.05, Figure 5.8C). To determine whether the decrease in tau phosphorylation among Wt mice was due to decreased total tau levels, a ratio between pS396/404:total tau was calculated. Two-way ANOVA analysis revealed there was a significant genotype x treatment interaction in the pS396/404:total tau ratio  $[F_{(6.65)} = 2.17, p]$ = 0.0595]. Post hoc analysis revealed that all three doses significantly reduced the pS396/404:total tau ratio in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> suggesting tau dephosphorylation to be the cause of decreased tau phosphorylation within the genotype (p < 0.001). The pS396/404:total tau ratio remained constant in Wt mice suggesting tau clearance to be the source of decreased tau phosphorylation within the model (p > 0.05, Figure 5.8D). The disparity between this and the effect of LPS on hippocampal tau in Wt type mice could either be due to different brain regions involved are due to the difference in extraction protocols. Nevertheless, it suggests that LPS induced that tau dephosphorylation is not selective to the hippocampus in the current study.



Figure 5.8: LPS induced tau dephosphorylation in S1 fractions 4h following LPS administration in 3 month old male mice. Sarkosl extracts following LPS administration with bars representing mean  $\pm$  SEM. (n=6/group) **A**) Representative blots from S1 fractions. **B**) Quantification of pS396/404 levels in s1 fractions revealed a decrease in Wt and hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice **C**) LPS induced a decrease in total tau levels in Wt mice while not affecting both hTau genotypes. **D**) The ratio between pS396/404:total tau was decreased in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice but was unaltered in Wt mice. Significance vs. vehicle: \* P < 0.05 and \*\* p < 0.01.

## 5.3.7 LPS did not induce tau aggregation

While 3 month hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> do not express aggregated tau, there is the possibility that LPS could induce tau aggregation despite a reduction in phosphorylation. In a similar manner, the diabetes treatment: metformin reduces tau phosphorylation at multiple tau epitopes in the P301S model, but increases tau aggregation (Barini et al., 2016). However, all doses of LPS failed to induce tau aggregation in any genotype. While there appeared to be faint bands of total tau in sarkosyl insoluble fractions

(Figure 5.9A), the absence of phosphorylated tau suggested them to be contamination from the soluble fraction. This was confirmed in the HTRF tau aggregation assay (Figure 5.9B).



A) S1 Fraction

Figure 5.9: Analysis of Aggregated tau 4h following LPS administration in 3 month old male hTau mice. A) Western blotting of SI samples indicated LPS did not induce tau aggregation. B) S1 fractions analysed in HTRF tau aggregation assay. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=6/group). Bottom dotted line represents average signal from 4 mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice and top line represents positive control included with assay. In comparison, aged rtg4510 mice produce a signal of over 25 (data not shown).

## 5.4 Discussion

The effect of systemic inflammation induced by LPS was assessed in both  $hTau/mTau^{+/-}$  and  $hTau/mTau^{-/-}$  genotypes to determine whether altered tau phosphorylation or isoform ratio impacted on any pathological alterations. A 4h time-point was chosen as this is when many pro-inflammatory mediators peak (Spulber et al., 2012, Srinivasan et al., 2010, Erickson and Banks, 2011) and would simulate the direct effect of pro-inflammation stimuli on tau pathology. Indeed, LPS dose-dependently inhibited locomotor activity to similar levels in all genotypes, indicating similar behavioural suppression among genotypes and that spatial working memory assessment was confounded in the task. This corresponded with increased serum concentrations of IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, INF $\gamma$  and TNF $\alpha$ , all of which were markedly elevated 4h after LPS administration and demonstrate a significant pro-inflammatory response at the time of assessment.

Furthermore, there was a strong correlation between IL-6 and locomotor activity suggesting the extent of inflammation was related to the sickness behaviours assessed. This is consistent with the literature where systemic LPS administration is associated with an increase in circulating cytokines and induction of the LPS-induced sickness syndrome (Skelly et al., 2013, Leone et al., 2012). As well as inducing a systemic inflammatory response, significant microglial activation suggests there was crosstalk with the CNS, a phenomenon well reported following peripheral LPS administration (Erickson and Banks, 2011, Bhaskar et al., 2010). Furthermore, similar microglial activation in response to LPS among genotypes in the current study suggests that hTau mice do not exhibit increased susceptibility to neuroinflammation at least at 3 months of age. Without overt tau aggregation at this age, the lack of increased susceptibility to microglial activation could be expected.

Based on animal models involving LPS administration, systemic inflammation has been suggested to exacerbate tau pathology through inducing its phosphorylation (Bhaskar et al., 2010, Kitazawa et al., 2005, Lee et al., 2010). However, these studies have either utilised doses which are more akin to sepsis or utilised chronic LPS treatment regimens which are likely to involve a tolerant response. Despite this, there is strong aetiological evidence for inflammation as an exacerbating force in AD. Based on both factors, we hypothesised that lower doses of LPS would similarly exacerbate tau pathology through inducing tau phosphorylation. In the current study, 3 increasing doses of LPS were administered to assess whether hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> or hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice were susceptible to LPSinduced tau pathological alterations. Unexpectedly, there were reduced levels of hippocampal pS202 tau after administration of all doses of LPS in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice, compared to only 100  $\mu$ g/kg affecting pS202 in hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice. Interestingly, there were no associated decreases in total tau levels, suggesting tau dephosphorylation rather than clearance as the source of decreased tau levels. The CP13 antibody which is targeted to pS202 has been reported to be associated with earlier stages of the disease (Espinoza et al., 2008) and phosphorylation in this region has been related with decreasing the affinity of tau to microtubules (Schneider et al., 1999, Sengupta et al., 1998) indicating mild inflammation potentially could be beneficially modulating the binding of tau to microtubules. Interestingly, the effect of tau phosphorylation appears to be dose dependent, especially in hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice, with increasing doses of LPS step-wise returning pS202 levels to baseline. Even in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice, 330 µg/kg produced the lowest depression of pS202 levels. While only significant effects on hippocampal pS202 levels were observed in both hTau genotypes, a

similar trend was observed in both Wt and mTau<sup>+/-</sup> genotypes, with lack of significance likely due to the overall decrease in pS202 levels indicating a non-selective response.

In addition to assessing pS202, the levels of pS396/404 were assessed following LPS administration. The pS396/404 epitope is associated with later stages of AD (Augustinack et al., 2002) and phosphorylation in this region is reported to promote tau aggregation (Liu et al., 2007). All doses of LPS resulted in dephosphorylation at the pS396/404 epitope in what appeared to be a selective in  $hTau/mTau^{+/-}$  mice. The  $hTau/mTau^{+/-}$  selective response on pS396/404 could be due to a few possibilities. Firstly, the altered isoform ratio could affect the phosphorylation dynamics following LPS administration. Increasing the expression of 4R tau in the hTau model has been reported to increase the level of tau phosphorylation (Schoch et al., 2016). Although the authors did not assess the underlying mechanism for increased phosphorylation, it demonstrates there is a dysregulation of the molecules which regulate tau phosphorylation. Therefore, an altered tau isoform ratio in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice could cause it to be differential affected by molecules which induce its dephosphorylation following LPS-induced inflammation. Secondly, the expression of mTau could be resulting in increased susceptibility to tau dephosphorylation in the model irrespective of the altered isoform ratio. The development of systemic pathologies in hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> but not hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice indicates that partial expression of mTau restores dysregulation due to its removal. This suggests there are underlying cellular alterations between the models which could alter its susceptibility to LPS-induced dephosphorylation. Indeed, mTau expression in the 3xTg model has been shown to increase tau phosphorylation (Baglietto-Vargas et al., 2014) indicating mTau expression alters the underlying regulation of tau phosphorylation. However, this latter possibility could simple due to increased tau levels in the model. Finally, the increased tau phosphorylation in the hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> model could result in increased susceptibility to LPS-induced tau dephosphorylation due to their increased phosphorylation burden.

While the current study was limited to a maximum dose of 330 µg/kg due to licence restrictions, a 1 mg/kg LPS administration in 2 month hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> was reported to increase phosphorylation at both pS202 and pS396/404 epitopes 24h following administration (Bhaskar et al., 2010). The potential discrepancies between the effects on tau phosphorylation could be due to differences in age between the studies. However, this is unlikely as a 1 month age gap is relatively small, and any increase in age would make the animal even more susceptible to LPS-induced inflammation (Mouton et al., 2012, Kohman et

al., 2010). Likewise, the diverging findings between the two studies could be due to different time-points. Again this is unlikely due to 4h being the height of the inflammatory response (Erickson and Banks, 2011). Instead, the diminishing response as the dose is increased in the current study suggests the dose to be responsible for the discrepancy between the studies. Together, these results suggest the effect of LPS on tau phosphorylation is a spectrum. At low doses, tau dephosphorylation occurs and as the dose increases, the response flips to tau phosphorylation at septic doses of LPS.

Tau dephosphorylation could be resultant of either decreased kinase activation or increased phosphatase activation. We hypothesised that alterations in phosphatase activity was the source for tau dephosphorylation in the current study, with PP2A the likely culprit. PP2A accounts for about 1% of cellular content within the brain and is the predominant phosphatase which affects tau phosphorylation (Qian et al., 2010). LPS has been shown to induce PP2A activation *in vitro* in endothelial cells (Chuang et al., 2015, Menden et al., 2013). Furthermore LPS and superoxide, one of the products of LPS-induced inflammation (Pei et al., 2007), have been shown to induce PP2A activation in hippocampal slices (Zhang et al., 2014, Sheth et al., 2009) indicating LPS can directly and indirectly induce PP2A activation within the CNS. To asses PP2A activity in the current study, western blot analysis of the PP2A catalytic subunit were conducted after incubation with or without NaOH, giving a measure of inactive PP2A:total PP2A. Despite no significant alterations in this measure, there was a trend for a decrease in both hTau genotypes. As assessing PP2A activation by western blotting is not the method with greatest sensitivity, further analysis in a dedicated PP2A assay is required.

The effect of LPS-induced systemic inflammation was not limited to the hippocampus, with decreases in pS396/404 observed in the S1 fractions from hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> hemibrains. This indicates tau dephosphorylation following LPS administration is not selective to the hippocampus where tau pathology is the strongest in the model (Andorfer et al., 2003). While LPS failed to significantly affect hippocampal pS396/404 tau levels in Wt mice, there was a significant reduction in the S1 fractions from hemibrains. The mechanism behind this appears to be different compared to hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice in that reductions in pS396/404 appear to be due to a decrease in total tau levels. Interestingly, the reduction in total tau levels was selective to Wt mice, with LPS not affecting total tau levels in both hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice, suggesting potential defects in tau clearance due to the expression of the human tau gene. The two predominant processes for tau clearance are

proteasome and autophagy pathways (Lee et al., 2013), both of which may be defective in AD (Nixon and Yang, 2011, Keller et al., 2000). Further research is required in the hTau model to decipher whether either of the two clearance mechanisms is impaired under the current experimental conditions.

To assess whether LPS affected tau pathology past phosphorylation, sarkosyl insoluble fractions were assessed. One limitation of the current study was that neither hTau genotypes exhibited overt tau aggregation. As such, only induction of tau aggregation could be measured, a scenario less than likely due to the decrease in tau phosphorylation induced by LPS. Nevertheless, the possibility exists that tau aggregation can be induced despite decreased levels of phosphorylated tau. For example, metformin was reported to exacerbate tau aggregation despite reducing tau phosphorylation in the P301S model (Barini et al., 2016). However, there was no evidence of sarkosyl insoluble tau in any genotypes following LPS administration which was confirmed in the HTRF tau aggregation assay. Future studies are required at an age where hTau mice exhibit tau aggregation to determine whether decreases in tau phosphorylation are associated with decreased levels of tau aggregation.

The objective of this chapter was to assess the pro-inflammatory effects of mild systemic inflammation induced by low doses of LPS on tau pathology. It is difficult to determine an exact figure as to what level of systemic inflammation would be relevant to AD because of two limitations in the current study: assessment at an early age and assessment in mice. Ageing is well known to increase the susceptibility to inflammation (Gomez et al., 2007, Starr et al., 2015). Although less studied, the mouse immune system is less immune responsive compared to humans (Copeland et al., 2005, Zschaler et al., 2014). Together, this suggests that the extent of systemic inflammation needs to be higher in the current study compared to what is observed in AD patients. However, it is clear from the concentrations of pro-inflammatory mediators that the extent of systemic inflammation was too high to replicate the underlying inflammatory processes in AD. The average concentrations for IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, INF $\gamma$  and TNF $\alpha$  in the current study at the lowest dose were 170, 2389, 11 and 114 pg/ml. While there is some inter-assay variability between studies, the four cytokines are in the low pg range in serum from AD patients (Wu et al., 2015, Choi et al., 2008, Holmes et al., 2009, Dursun et al., Chao et al., 1994, Yasutake et al., 2006, Singh and Guthikonda, 1997).

One possibility for the systemic inflammatory response being too strong is the concentration of LPS utilised in the current study was too high. As discussed in Chapter 1,

LPS was chosen as an immune challenge for its relevance to AD. LPS has been reported to be upregulated in serum of AD patients at a concentration of 60 pg/ml (Zhang et al., 2009c). While there are limited studies assessing the circulating concentration of LPS following systemic administration in mice, one study reported a peak 370 and 190 ng/ml concentration following an interperitoneal injection of either 1 or 0.5 mg/kg LPS respectively (Huang et al., 2007). If the concentration in the current study would follow the similar pattern, the circulating concentration will approximately lie between 37-122 ng/ml, much greater than that observed in the Zhang *et al.*, 2009c study. However, humans are more sensitive than mice to LPS. One study found that to induce a similar IL-6 response in humans and mice found the dose needed to be 250 times greater in the latter to induce a similar response (Copeland et al., 2005). Based on the Zhang, Huang and Copeland studies, this would suggest the doses of LPS in the current study are still too high and a dose of 40 µg/kg would be more physiologically relevant. However, a dose of 40 µg/kg assumes that the serotypes and potency of LPS are the same between the current study and those found elevated in AD patients, an assumption which is highly unlikely.

While the dose was potentially too strong to to mimic the underlying systemic inflammatory conditions, LPS could in itself be unsuitable for modelling mild inflammation. Supporting this, administration of a sub-pyrogenic dose of 1  $\mu$ g/kg in mice found IL-6 and IL- $1\beta$  concentrations to peak at around 7400 pg/ml and 10 pg/ml (Teeling et al., 2007). The increased IL-6 concentration compared to the current study could be resulting from assessment at a different time point, differences in the route of administration (i.p.) or LPS serotype used. Instead, inflammatory models which produce mild chronic inflammation such as the CIA model of rheumatoid arthritis and the high fat diet model of Type 2 diabetes could be seen as more appropriate. The circulating concentrations of IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6 and TNF $\alpha$  in the CIA model were found to be 65, 50 and 100 pg/ml 35 days following induction of arthritis (Tsubaki et al., 2015). Similarly, the concentrations in mice fed a high fat diet are around 100, 50 and 150 pg/ml respectively (Kim et al., 2012). While these levels are still higher than what is observed in AD patients, under the caveats of being a mouse model and the need to assess early tau pathology at an early age, the slightly higher concentration could be more representative of what is observed in AD. Furthermore, both models induce chronic systemic inflammation which provides added relevance to systemic inflammation observed in AD.

To date, only one study has assessed the effect of CIA-induced systemic inflammation on tau pathology. Consistent with the results in this chapter, CIA induction in the P301S model was associated with a decrease in axonal pS202/pT205 tau (Lang et al., 2017). Furthermore, the authors report a decrease in the number of Gallyas silver positive cells suggesting a beneficial effect of chronic mild inflammation on aggregated tau. While the authors failed to assess the mechanism behind the decrease in tau phosphorylation, CIA induction was associated with an increase in pS202/pT205 tau which was engulfed by microglia, suggesting microglial phagocytosis as one mechanism for decreased tau propagation in the study. Together, this study is adding to a growing body of evidence that systemic inflammation can have a beneficial effect on tau pathology. Interestingly, the Lang *et al.*, 2017 study found P301S mice to have an increased incidence and severity of arthritis, suggesting tau pathology enhances rheumatoid arthritis. This highlights an issue with epidemiological evidence, is systemic inflammation associated with rheumatoid arthritis causing AD (Azizieh et al., 2017) or is systemic inflammation associated with AD causing rheumatoid arthritis (Swardfager et al., 2010).

While only one study has attempted to understand the effect of CIA induced inflammation on tau pathology, a multitude of studies have assessed the effects of high fat diet on tau pathology. Only one study found a detrimental role of a high fat diet in the THY-Tau22 model on tau phosphorylation and could be due to increased insulin signalling which was selective in the genotype (Leboucher et al., 2013). Indeed, insulin has been shown to induce tau phosphorylation in primary cortical neurons (Lesort and Johnson, 2000). This again demonstrates the issue of using a model where systemic inflammation is the secondary pathology and the primary pathology can in itself affect tau phosphorylation. Furthermore, the Leboucher et al., 2013 study reported that despite affecting tau phosphorylation, the high fat diet failed to affect tau aggregation. Moreover, the majority of studies failed to find an effect of high fat diet on tau phosphorylation in both Wt mice and models expressing tau pathology (Moroz et al., 2008, Becker et al., 2012, McNeilly et al., 2012, Knight et al., 2014). Finally, one study reported found Wt mice or mice expressing the ApoE4 allele and fed with a high fat diet saw a reduction in tau phosphorylation multiple sites (To et al., 2011). Despite Type-2 diabetes models being less than ideal for understanding systemic inflammatory alterations in AD, systemic inflammation induced by a high fat diet supports a role for mild inflammation not being a detrimental force on tau pathology.

This study was aimed at elucidating the effect of acute LPS administration on tau pathology which would confer to mild inflammation rather than the septic doses traditionally utilised in the literature. Especially at the lower doses, LPS resulted in rapid dephosphorylation at epitopes implicated in its microtubule affinity and propensity to aggregate. Furthermore, the proximity in tau dephosphorylation and LPS administration suggests a direct role for pro-inflammatory stimuli in reducing tau phosphorylation. To date, only two studies have assessed the effect of LPS on tau phosphorylation following an acute low dose of LPS, both of which were low powered and only involved Wt mice. The first, found multiple tau phosphorylation epitopes transiently increased following a 100 µg/kg LPS administration (Roe et al., 2011). However, there appears to be an injection effect on tau phosphorylation in the study and the lack of sham controls in the study make conclusions difficult. The second study found a 250 µg/kg LPS injection decrease the ratio of high molecular pT205:total tau 24 hours following administration (Pearson, 2014), supporting a role for low dose LPS reducing tau phosphorylation. Although, the extent of inflammation in the current study was not mild, it does suggest that tau phosphorylation induced by LPS only occurs at septic concentrations. Supporting a role for mild inflammation producing a beneficial effect on tau pathology, systemic inflammation induced by the CIA model not only reduces levels of tau phosphorylation but also stimulates clearance of its aggregates. Therefore, pro-inflammatory stimuli might not be as detrimental as originally thought, producing both beneficial and detrimental effects on tau pathology depending on its magnitude.

# Chapter 6 The Effect of LPS on Tau Pathology 24h Following Administration

## 6.1 Introduction

Chapter 5 aimed to clarify the role of systemic inflammation in AD by inducing systemic inflammation with an acute low *i.v.* dose of LPS and assessment of tau pathology during the period of maximal pro-inflammatory response at 4h. This time-point was chosen to ensure any alterations in tau pathology were a direct result of the pro-inflammatory response which might be continually occurring during the chronic inflammation present in AD. Contrary to studies which have utilised higher doses, systemic inflammation was found to cause tau dephosphorylation at both pS202 and pS396/404 epitopes, suggesting a positive role for inflammation on tau pathology. This chapter was aimed at furthering this observation by assessing tau pathology 24h following LPS administration. This would give the opportunity slower effects of systemic inflammation on tau pathology.

The LPS-induced acute inflammatory response is a dynamic balance between proand anti-inflammatory mediators and can be classified into two phases; the proinflammatory phase and the resolution phase. The pro-inflammatory phase compises of mediators that fall into two categories - those which are pre-synthesised and released immediately and those which require *de novo* synthesis. A few mediators such as TNF $\alpha$  are pre-synthesised (Gordon and Galli, 1991) and LPS induces their rapid release causing a peak in its serum concentration 2h following administration (Qin et al., 2007, Biesmans et al., 2013, Erickson and Banks, 2011, Srinivasan et al., 2010), although elevated concentrations are observed past this peak due to the additional *de novo* synthesis (Gordon and Galli, 1991). However, most pro-inflammatory mediators, such as IL-6, require *de novo* synthesis following LPS administration and peak in serum concentration 4-6 hours post-LPS administration (Biesmans et al., 2013, Srinivasan et al., 2010, Erickson and Banks, 2011). This is the point at which the pro-inflammatory response is at its greatest with the expression of pro-inflammatory mediators returning to negligible levels within 24h (Qin et al., 2007, Biesmans et al., 2013, Erickson and Banks, 2011, Srinivasan et al., 2010). The second phase of the LPS-induced inflammatory response is anti-inflammatory and results in the resolution of the noxious pro-inflammatory response. Despite the resolution phase occurring subsequently to the pro-inflammatory phase, many of its mediators actually peak in their

serum concentration at a similar time as pro-inflammatory mediators which require de novo synthesis. For example, the prototypical anti-inflammatory cytokine: IL-10 peaks in its serum concentration around 4h, but unlike pro-inflammatory mediators, remains elevated past 24h (Qin et al., 2007, Biesmans et al., 2013, Erickson and Banks, 2011, Srinivasan et al., 2010). In an interesting attempt to summarise the dynamics of the LPS-induced inflammatory response, Srinivasan et al., 2010 averaged relative changes in 23 cytokines following a 3.3 mg/kg LPS injection in mice. The authors report that average changes in pro-inflammatory mediators peaked at 4h post administration and had almost returned to basal levels by the last time-point at 18h. However, the average changes in anti-inflammatory mediators peaked within 2h, but were found to remain highly elevated until 18h. The initial antiinflammatory response is important for curtailing the pro-inflammatory phase and initiating its resolution. The overall nature of the inflammatory response is dictated as the balance between pro- and anti-inflammatory responses. During the initial phase, the induction of pro-inflammatory mediators outweighs the induction of anti-inflammatory mediators. As the time progresses to around 24h post-administration, the concentration of pro-inflammatory mediators rapidly drops, while the concentration of anti-inflammatory mediators remains relatively stable (Sugimoto et al., 2016, Srinivasan et al., 2010). This tips the response to antiinflammatory and resolves the pro-inflammatory response. Figure 6.1 represents the hypothetical temporal concentration of pro-inflammatory cytokines following LPS administration based off Srinivasan et al., 2010.



Figure 6.1: A summary of the hypothetical average inflammatory responses following acute LPS administration. The initial phase of the response is pro-inflammatory and is represented by a background red colour. As the concentration of pro-inflammatory mediators diminishes and the concentration of anti-inflammatory mediators remains stable, the inflammatory response is resolved. Figure drawn by author and based off Srinivasan et al., 2010.

The current chapter was aimed at understanding whether the effects of LPS on tau pathology persisted until after the expected resolution of the pro-inflammatory response. This chapter focussed on hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice due to their altered isoform ratio and greatest susceptibility to LPS-induced tau dephosphorylation. Furthermore, only the 250  $\mu$ g/kg dose

was utilised in the current chapter because LPS produced the strongest effects on tau phosphorylation at this dose. A 24h period between LPS administration and culling was chosen as this would allow the pro-inflammatory response to subside while permitting lasting pathological alterations to persist and enable slower effects of inflammation on tau pathology to occur. In addition to assessment of tau pathological features, food burrowing was assessed following LPS administration to assess whether LPS affects daily activity which is dependent of hippocampal integrity (Deacon, 2006). Furthermore, the spontaneous alternation task was conducted to assess whether the sickness syndrome persisted and spatial working memory (Hughes, 2004).

### 6.2 Study design

Experimental cohort 6 was utilised for the current protocol which comprised of 59, experimentally naïve, 3 month old male Wt, mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice. The behavioural protocol was adapted from Chapter 5 group to include a baseline assessment and lasted 9 days and is depicted in Figure 6.2. Due to the differences in protocols, the data was separated into two chapters. The mice were given a grouped food burrowing practise from day 1 to 4 where a 50g food jar was placed within the cage on day 1 and removed on day 4 without refilling. The extended food burrowing practice was chosen to improve habituation to the food jar compared with the 4h time point and has been found to increase burrowing behaviour in house. Following the practise, mice were singly housed and a baseline food burrowing test was conducted. The following morning, mice were returned to their home cage and given a spontaneous alternation baseline assessment. On the 8<sup>th</sup> day, mice were administered with either PBS or 250  $\mu$ g/kg LPS (*i.v.*) and given a food burrowing test overnight. Only Wt, mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice were utilised for this section (n=9-10/group). 24h following treatment, mice were given a spontaneous alternation test immediately followed by culling. Bodyweights were recorded on the treatment and culling days and were analysed for statistical significance using a two-way repeated measures ANOVA approach followed by planned comparisons where appropriate. Due to worsening of mice allergies, the last behavioural batch was conducted by Dr David Watson and Mrs Clare Spicer.



Figure 6.2: Timeline of study: Mice were given a group food burrowing (FB) practice for 4 days followed by a single housed baseline FB test overnight. The following morning, mice were returned to their home cage and given a baseline spontaneous alternation (SA) test. At t=0, mice were treated with either PBS or 250  $\mu$ g/kg LPS and given an overnight FB test. 24h following treatment, mice were given a SA test followed by culling.

## 6.3 Results

### 6.3.1 LPS-induced behavioural suppression persists 24h following administration

As expected, two way repeated measures ANOVA analysis revealed that LPS induced a reduction in bodyweight 24h following LPS administration, indicated by an overall treatment effect [ $F_{(1,58)}$  = 193.13, p < 0.001], but no significant genotype x treatment interaction was observed  $[F_{(2,57)} = 0.61, p = 0.0918]$ . Post hoc analysis showed that all genotypes significantly weighed less following LPS administration (p < 0.001, Figure 6.3A). Again demonstrating impaired burrowing behaviour, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice burrowed less food during the baseline session. Two way repeated measures ANOVA analysis revealed that food burrowing was impaired following LPS administration, indicated by a significant treatment x trial interaction  $[F_{(1.58)} = 48.02, p < 0.001]$  but no genotype x treatment x trial interaction  $[F_{(2.57)} = 0.15, p = 0.861]$ . Again, post hoc analysis revealed that all genotypes significantly burrowed less food following LPS administration (Figure 6.3B). As with the initial phenotype in Chapter 4,  $hTau/mtau^{+/-}$  mice burrowed less than Wt and  $mTau^{+/-}$  mice. Interestingly, there was an increase in performance among PBS treated hTau/mtau<sup>+/-</sup> mice between the baseline and test sessions. This is likely due to the baseline session acting as an additional practice session and enabling hTau/mtau<sup>+/-</sup> mice to increase their performance in the test session. This phenomenon was not observed in Wt and mtau<sup>+/-</sup> mice, possibly due to their higher baseline performance in the task. Two way repeated measures ANOVA analysis showed that there was a significant overall effect of session  $[F_{(1.58)} = 122.07, p < 0.001]$  on locomotor activity in the spontaneous alteration task, with post-hoc analysis revealing all groups were more immobile in the test session (P < 0.05). The decrease in locomotor activity between sessions is expected as the maze is less novel. LPS further depressed locomotor activity, indicated by a session x treatment interaction  $[F_{(1,58)} = 8.07, p = 0.0064]$ , signifying animals were still recovering from the LPS-induced sickness syndrome (Figure 6.3C). There were no significant differences in the alternation rate following LPS administration and all groups significantly alternated above chance level (Figure 6.3D, p < 0.05)



Figure 6.3: LPS-induced behavioural suppression persisted at 24h following administration in 3 month old male hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice. Bars represent mean ±SEM. A) LPS similarly decreased bodyweights in all genotypes. B) hTau/mtau<sup>+/-</sup> mice were impaired in the food burrowing task. LPS strongly inhibited food burrowing in all genotypes. C) While all groups were less mobile in the second session of the spontaneous alternation task, LPS further suppressed locomotor activity, indicating impairments in the food burrowing tasks were due to the LPS-induced sickness syndrome. D) LPS failed to affect spatial working memory with all groups significantly alternating. A-C significance vs. vehicle, D One-sample t-test: \* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.01 and \*\*\* p <0.001 against vehicle (n=9-10/group).

### 6.3.2 The LPS-induced inflammatory response subsided 24h following administration

To assess whether the inflammatory response had resolved 24h following administration, concentrations of select pro-inflammatory and anti-inflammatory cytokines in serum were measured by multiplex analysis. Two-way ANOVA analysis revealed that at 24h there was no overall significant effect of LPS on the concentration of IL-1 $\beta$  ([ $F_{(1,56)}$ ] = 3.12, p = 0.0832], Figure 6.4A). However, there was a significant treatment effect in serum IL-6 concentrations [ $F_{(1,51)}$  = 156.43, p < 0.001] but no genotype x treatment interaction [ $F_{(2,51)}$  = 0.28, p = 0.754]. Post hoc analysis revealed all genotypes had significantly higher concentrations of IL-6 in serum 24h following LPS administration (p < 0.001, Figure 6.4B). Compared to IL-6 concentrations at 4h, there is an order of magnitude difference between

the two, indicating at 24h IL-6 induction was almost completely ablated. There was no significant treatment effect on either INF $\gamma$  [ $F_{(1,51)} = 0.26$ , p = 0.612] and TNF $\alpha$  [ $F_{(1,51)} = 2.89$ , p = 0.0] levels ar 24h following LPS administration (Figure 6.4C-D). This is opposed to circulating IL-10 concentrations, which remained elevated at 24h post-injection indicated by a significant treatment effect [ $F_{(1,51)} = 185.89$ , p < 0.001]. There was no significant genotype x treatment interaction on circulating IL-10 concentration [ $F_{(2,51)} = 1.93$ , p = 0.156] with post hoc analysis revealing all three genotypes having elevated levels (p < 0.001, Figure 6.4E). Unlike IL-6, IL-10 concentrations remained relatively comparable to their 4h time-point suggesting the inflammatory response had shifted to anti-inflammatory.



Figure 6.4: The pro-inflammatory response had subsided by 24h in 3 month old male hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=9-10/group). Out of the pro-inflammatory cytokines assessed only IL-6 remained significantly elevated at 24h, albeit at a greatly reduced concentration compared to its levels at 4h. In comparison, IL-10 concentrations remained significantly elevated, indicating a shift to the anti-inflammatory response. Significance vs. vehicle; \*\*\* p < 0.001.

To determine whether the LPS-induced sickness syndrome could be the source of the impairments in the food burrowing task, a Pearson's product moment correlation between food burrowed in the test session and IL-6 concentration was conducted. Systemic IL-6 concentration was found to have a strong negative association with the amount of food burrowed in the test session in Wt, mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice (r = -0.704, p < 0.001, r = -0.611, p < 0.01 and r = -0.834, p < 0.001 respectively). This suggests that indeed the confounding rather than cognitive effects of LPS are the source of the impairment in the food burrowing task (Figure 6.5).



Figure 6.5 Pearson's product moment correlation between food burrowed in the test session (rank transformed) and IL-6 (rank transformed) showed a strong correlation (n=19-20/genotype).

### 6.3.3 Significant microglial activation 24h following LPS administration

To determine whether the central inflammatory response following systemic LPS administration persisted 24h following administration, Iba1 quantification of microglia was carried out (Figure 6.6A). Similar to what was observed at 4h, there was no significant

treatment effect in the number of microglia [ $F_{(1,21)} = 1.34$ , p = 0.263] as revealed by two-way ANOVA analysis, although there was a trend towards an increase in microglial number following LPS administration (Figure 6.6B). However, two way ANOVA analysis indicated there was an overall treatment effect in the in the size of microglial soma [ $F_{(1,21)} = 18.03$ , p = 0.001]. Post hoc analysis showed that both Wt and hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice exhibited a significant enlargement in microglial soma size (Figure 6.6C, p < 0.05), which again suggested crosstalk between the peripheral and central inflammatory response.



#### A) Iba1 Staining 24h following LPS administration

Figure 6.6: LPS resulted in significant microglial activation 24h following administration in 3 month old male hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=3-4/genotype). **A)** Immunohistochemistry sections of Iba1 staining. **B)** There was a trend for an increase in the number of microglial cells following LPS administration. **C)** LPS resulted in increased Soma size indicating significant microglial activation had occurred. Significance vs. vehicle; \* p < 0.05 and \*\* p < 0.01. Scale bar represents 50 µm.

## 6.3.4 LPS-induced tau dephosphorylating persist until 24h following LPS administration

The primary objective of this chapter was to determine whether the tau dephosphorylating effects of mild inflammation persisted until after the resolution of the

systemic inflammatory response. To this end, hippocampal extracts were assessed for phosphorylated tau by western blotting. Two way ANOVA analysis revealed that there was a significant overall effect of treatment on levels of tau phosphorylated at the pS202 epitope  $[F_{(1,58)} = 4.8, p < 0.05]$ . Furthermore, there was a trend for a genotype x treatment interaction  $[F_{(2,57)} = 2.81, p = 0.0697]$ . Post hoc analysis found pS202 levels were significantly decreased in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice following LPS administration (Figure 6.7B, p < 0.01). Two way ANOVA analysis demonstrated that there was a significant overall treatment effect in the level of pS396/404 tau  $[F_{(1,58)} = 6.75, p < 0.05]$ . Again, there was a trend for a genotype x treatment interaction  $[F_{(2,57)} = 2.74, p = 0.0744]$ . Post hoc analysis revealed decreased levels of pS396/404 in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice treated with LPS (Figure 6.7C, p < 0.01). Finally, two way ANOVA analysis showed that there was no significant effect of treatment on total tau levels  $[F_{(1,53)} = 0.07, p = 0.0791]$ , indicating again that reduced levels of pS202 and pS396/404 are resulting from tau dephosphorylation rather than tau clearance (Figure 6.7D). Together, these results suggest that tau dephosphorylating effects of LPS persist even after resolution of the systemic pro-inflammatory response.



Figure 6.7: LPS-induced tau dephosphorylation persisted 24h following LPS administration in 3 month old male  $hTau/mTau^{+/-}$  mice. Bars represent mean ± SEM (n=9-10/group). A) Representative tau western blots. LPS reduced both B) pS202 and C) pS396/404 levels while not affecting D) total tau levels. Significance vs.vehicle; \*\* p < 0.01.

### 6.3.5 LPS did not affect hippocampal PP2A activity at 24h

To assess whether PP2A was the source of tau dephosphorylation, inactive and total PP2A<sub>c</sub> were assessed by western blotting. Two way ANOVA analysis revealed that there was no significant overall genotype effect in the ratio of inactive PP2A<sub>c</sub>:total PP2a<sub>c</sub> [ $F_{(1,58)} = 0.25$ , p = 0.619]. However the trend of increased PP2A activation following LPS administration which was observed in Chapter 5 was completely obliterated (Figure 6.8B). This could support that the pro-inflammatory response is required for PP2A induction and, that as the inflammatory response is resolved, PP2A levels return to basal levels. Again, further validation of this is required in a dedicated PP2A assay.



Figure 6.8: LPS did not affect PP2A activation 24h following administration in 3 month old male hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=9-10/group). **A)** Representative PP2A<sub>C</sub> blots. **B)** LPS failed to induce PP2A activation.

### 6.3.6 LPS did not induce tau aggregation

To determine whether LPS induced tau aggregation at 24h, sarkosyl insoluble fractions were assessed by western blotting. S1 fractions were positive for both total and pS396/404 tau (Figure 6.9A). Despite not inducing tau aggregation at 4h, tau aggregation is likely a slower process compared to its phosphorylation and could require a later time point. However, as with the 4h time point, LPS failed to induce tau aggregation in all genotypes as indicated by lack of sarkosyl insoluble tau (Figure 6.9B).



Figure 6.9: LPS did not induce tau aggregation 24h following administration in 3 month old male  $hTau/mTau^{+/-}$  mice. Representative western blots of **A**) S1 and **B**) S1 fractions.

## 6.4 Discussion

The previous chapter was aimed at understanding the effects of acute mild inflammation on tau pathology. LPS was utilised as a model of systemic inflammation because not only is it found at increased concentration in circulation of AD patients (Zhang et al., 2009c), but acute systemic LPS stimulation in mice creates a similar microglial phenotype to those observed in AD (Friedman et al., 2018). While prolonged inflammation is more akin to the underlying inflammation which is observed in AD, LPS is unsuitable for assessing the effect of chronic inflammation on tau pathology due to the rapid development of tolerance (Frankenberger et al., 1995, Medvedev et al., 2002, Ziegler-Heitbrock, 1995) which is not apparent in AD (Magaki et al., 2007, Rosenberg et al., 2009, Vida et al., 2017, Ciaramella et al., 2010). As chronic underlying inflammation in AD results in the sustained upregulation of pro-inflammatory inflammatory mediators, it is important to assess the effect on tau pathology during the pro-inflammatory phase. In the previous chapter, LPSinduced systemic inflammation was found to cause tau dephosphorylation at epitopes associated with affecting its propensity to bind to microtubules and to aggregate during the pro-inflammatory phase.

The current chapter was aimed at furthering this observation by assessing whether the tau dephosphorylating effects of systemic inflammation persisted until after the resolution of the pro-inflammatory response. The 24h time-point was chosen as it would enable resolution of the pro-inflammatory response and allow for the assessment of any non-immediate effects that the inflammatory response might have on tau pathology.
Indicating that the pro-inflammatory response had recovered in the current study, almost all pro-inflammatory cytokines assessed had returned to baseline 24h following LPS administration. Only IL-6 remained slightly elevated at 24h with concentrations albeit at around 500x lower concentration compared to at their 4h concentrations. In comparison, IL-10 concentrations were only slightly reduced in comparison to their concentrations at 4h. Taken together, the pro-inflammatory response by in large appears to have resolved 24h following LPS administration. Despite the apparent resolution of the pro-inflammatory response, the behavioural parameters measured appeared to be confounded. For example, the food burrowing task was inhibited in all three genotypes, with the complete inhibition observed indicative of impairments due to sickness effects rather than hippocampal suppression. The majority of burrowing in the task has been reported to occur within the first 2h of the task (Deacon, 2009). Therefore, as the food burrowing task was conducted roughly 7 hours following LPS administration, mice are still heavily under the influence of the LPS-induced sickness syndrome during this period, resulting in the task being confounded. Supporting the food burrowing task being confounded, LPS administration marginally reduced locomotor activity in the spontaneous alternation task. Taken together with the concentration of inflammatory mediators, the persistence of LPS-induced behavioural suppression appears to be distinct from the systemic pro-inflammatory response. This is not surprising, as the data from the CLAMS<sup>™</sup> study in Chapter 3 have found mice suffering from the LPS-sickness syndrome to not eat or drink and have profound sleep disturbances during this period. Consequently, while recovery in the inflammatory aspect of sickness syndrome may occur within 24h, recovery in the physical aspects is slower which according to Chapter 3 occurs within roughly 48h.

The main objective of this chapter was to determine whether LPS-induced tau dephosphorylation persisted following the resolution of the pro-inflammatory response. Both pS202 and pS396/pS404 levels continued to be lower in LPS treated hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice even after the resolution of the inflammatory response at 24h. As with the 4h time-point, there were no alterations in the levels of total tau, suggesting tau dephosphorylation as the source of decreased levels of phosphorylated tau. As the later time-point would allow for any non-immediate effects of inflammation to affect tau phosphorylation. Furthermore, similar time-points between this study and the Bhaskar *et al.*, 2010 study suggests that the contrasting effects on tau phosphorylation between the studies is indeed the result of difference in doses. This again supports that severe inflammation is required to induce tau

pathology and is substantiated in the literature where acute low doses of LPS appear to decrease tau phosphorylation (Pearson, 2014) while septic doses induce tau phosphorylation (Bhaskar et al., 2010, Liu et al., 2016a). However, similar to the 4h time-point, PP2A activity did not significantly change with LPS administration. The amelioration of the trend for increased PP2A activation following LPS administration in Chapter 5 at the 24h time-point suggests that the pro-inflammatory response is driving potential alterations in PP2A activity leading to tau dephosphorylation. Further validation with a dedicated PP2A assays is required as well as assessment of kinase activity to determine the exact mechanism of LPS-induced tau dephosphorylation.

In addition to assessing tau phosphorylation in the current chapter, tau aggregation was assessed 24h following LPS administration. Similar to the previous chapter, only induction of tau aggregation could occur due to hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice not expressing aggregated tau at the age utilised in the current study. Nevertheless, if LPS were to induce tau aggregation, it is likely to be a slower process than its effect on tau phosphorylation and could require a later time-point. However, there was no evidence of sarkosyl insoluble tau 24h following LPS administration, indicating LPS did not induce tau aggregation. Further studies are required at a later age when aggregated tau is present to determine whether the tau dephosphorylating effects of mild inflammation decrease its aggregation. However, any potential effect of acute mild inflammation on tau aggregation is likely to be an effect separate from its tau dephosphorylation effects. Instead decreases in tau aggregation would likely be the result of increased tangle clearance, with LPS well known to induce autophagy (Xu et al., 2007) – a major clearance mechanism of aggregated tau (Wang et al., 2010). This is due to any decrease in tau aggregation caused by tau dephosphorylation would be due to slowing the generation of tau aggregates through promoting its binding to microtubules and reducing the levels of free tau. This would likely require sustained tau dephosphorylation which would require a method of chronically inducing mild inflammation such as the CIA model of rheumatoid arthritis.

To determine whether a low systematic dose of LPS induced a central inflammatory response, Iba1 staining of microglia was conducted. Upon activation microglia undergo two processes easily observable by IHC – proliferation (Hovens et al., 2014) and shortening of processes while increasing in soma size (Kozlowski and Weimer, 2012). In the current chapter, there was evidence for a single non-septic dose of LPS to increase microglial soma

size, indicating microglia activation had occurred. This suggests that modulation of the neuroinflammatory environment could be driving the LPS-induced tau dephosphorylation.

A limitation of the current study was the inability to assess whether tau dephosphorylation results in decreased tau aggregation. Despite this, the novel role for systemic inflammation on tau phosphorylation has implications for the contribution of inflammation in AD, irrespective of whether it has an effect on tau aggregation. While aggregated tau species and in particular tau oligomers have been implicated as the most pathogenic species in AD (Ward et al., 2012), the hyperphosphorylation of tau and hyperphosphorylated tau species have pathogenic effects separate from simply initiating the tau aggregation process. For example, tau hyperphosphorylation results in loss of affinity for microtubules leading to decreased microtubule function, impaired organelle transport, fragmentation of the Golgi apparatus and general cellular stress (Liazoghli et al., 2005, Trinczek et al., 1999, Mandelkow et al., 2003). Furthermore, the resulting increase in free tau within the cell has been implicated in both pre- and post-synaptic dysfunction and may contribute to excitotoxicity (Mondragon-Rodriguez et al., 2012, Usardi et al., 2011). Therefore, the chronic mild inflammatory environment in AD could potentially produce beneficial through reducing tau hyperphosphorylation. Further studies will have to assess the implication of LPS-induced tau dephosphorylation both at a physiological level and its effect on cognitive function following the resolution of the physical effects of the LPSinduced sickness syndrome.

# **Chapter 7 General Discussion**

# 7.1 Review of aims and hypothesis

Systemic inflammation is seen as a key mechanistic driver of early tau pathology based largely on findings from LPS administration in animal models. However, these models do not necessarily model inflammation in a physiologically relevant manner to AD, confusing as to the exact role of systemic inflammation in AD. This thesis was aimed at understanding the pathogenic and symptomatic interaction between systemic inflammation induced by a low dose of LPS and tau pathology. In order to do this, a cognition task which would not be confounded by the LPS-induced sickness syndrome, as well as a method for accurately describing the neuroinflammatory response, needed to be developed. Furthermore, a tau model which is pathologically relevant to AD was required. The hTau model is largely seen as the most AD relevant tau model due to the development of tau pathology without the need for mutations in the tau gene. However, a tau isoform imbalance exists in the model which is not representative of AD (Andorfer et al., 2003). Furthermore, in-house observations have suggested that hTau mice are prone to systemic pathologies due to the ablation of the mTau gene. To improve the tau isoform ratio and avert the systemic pathologies, an altered hTau model partially expressing mTau was validated. Finally, the thesis aimed to comprehensively evaluate the effect of systemic inflammation induced by a low dose of LPS on tau pathology through assessing its effects during the initial pro-inflammatory phase at 4h and following its resolution at 24h. We hypothesised that based on the aetiological evidence associating systemic inflammation with AD, the higher levels of endogenous LPS in AD patients and the evidence from previous LPS studies in animal models that systemic inflammation will similarly augment tau pathology under the current experimental conditions.

## 7.2 Summary of key findings:

A contextual fear conditioning paradigm involving a pre-exposure to the context was developed and although, contextual fear was expressed, it failed to show LPS-induced impairments. This was potentially due to issues with the protocol which likely meant mice learnt the context during the conditioning session instead of needing to rely on the pre-exposure session. The development of strong allergies to mice meant further extensive behavioural studies could not be conducted and the objective was abandoned. Furthermore, an *ex vivo* MAS NMR technique was validated which had similar resolution to *in vivo* NMR and reproduced observations in the literature that LPS increases levels of NAA. Despite

failing to achieve the resolution originally hoped for, this finding again highlights the value *ex vivo* MAS NMR as a translatable tool for understanding metabolic changes in animal models.

Potential issues have been highlighted in the hTau model such as a tau isoform ratio imbalance (Andorfer et al., 2003) and the development of systemic pathologies which have been observed in-house. Chapter 4 was aimed at validating an altered hTau model involving the partial expression of mTau. As expected, an isoform ratio more akin to those observed in AD was exhibited in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice. Necroscopies conducted suggest that the model does not develop systemic pathologies. Furthermore, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice had augmented levels of phosphorylated tau at both the pS202 and pS396/404 epitopes which outweighed any increases observed in total tau levels. Further investigations are required to determine the exact mechanisms behind increased tau phosphorylation within the model. Despite overt tau phosphorylation, neither hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> nor hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice exhibited tau aggregation by 9 months of age. Behaviourally, both hTau genotypes were similar, expressing early food burrowing impairments and decreased bodyweight. Together, these results indicate that irrespective of tau aggregation, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice are an attractive model for assessing early pathological changes in tau pathology.

Overriding evidence exists in the literature that high doses of LPS induce tau phosphorylation in tau models through the upregulation of various kinases (Kitazawa et al., 2005, Sy et al., 2011, Bhaskar et al., 2010). However, limited evidence suggests that lower doses of LPS potentially have an inverse effect through inducing tau dephosphorylation (Pearson, 2014). To determine whether severe inflammation is required to induce tau phosphorylation, the current thesis aimed to understand the effect of mild systemic inflammation on tau pathology induced by low dose LPS. However, a limitation of the current study was that LPS did not induce mild inflammation; instead the level of systemic inflammation expressed was still too strong to be compared to that observed in AD (Swardfager et al., 2010). Despite this, and contrary to our hypothesis, results from this thesis support a role for lower doses of LPS in tau dephosphorylation. A single 100, 250 or 330µg/kg dose of LPS rapidly induced tau dephosphorylation at the pS202 and pS396/404 epitopes in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice during the initial pro-inflammatory response at 4h. This appeared to be a selective effect in the genotype, with hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice only seeing tau dephosphorylation with the 100  $\mu$ g/kg dose exclusively at the pS202 epitope. This suggests that altering the isoform ratio resulted in increased susceptibility in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice. Moreover, the effect on pS202 appeared to be strongest at the lowest dose, which leads to

the hypothesis that low doses LPS result in tau dephosphorylation while high doses in phosphorylation. Furthermore, effects on tau phosphorylation persisted even after the resolution of the pro-inflammatory response at 24h, giving sufficient time for slower effects of inflammation on tau phosphorylation to manifest. Although not significant, PP2A activity appeared to increase 4h following administration and return toward baseline levels as the pro-inflammatory response subsided, possibly providing a potential mechanism which requires further validation. Together, these results suggest that low doses of LPS result in rapid tau dephosphorylation which could have implications for our understanding of how inflammation interacts with tau pathology in AD.

#### 7.3 Is LPS useful for modelling systemic inflammation in AD

Systemic LPS administration has been the most commonly utilised model for understanding the effect of systemic inflammation on tau pathology. Indeed, LPS does have high pathogenic relevance to AD. Circulating concentrations of LPS are increased in AD patients (Zhang et al., 2009c) and single cell RNAseq technology suggests acute, systemic, LPS administration results in a similar microglial phenotype compared to those which are found in AD (Friedman et al., 2018). However, there are limitations associated with utilising LPS to model systemic inflammation in AD. AD is associated with persistent systemic inflammation (Swardfager et al., 2010) and as such, chronic inflammatory models are more relevant. However, inducing chronic systemic inflammation with LPS is not possible due to the development of tolerance following repeated LPS administration. While initially LPS tolerance was thought to be resulting from receptor desensitisation (Medvedev et al., 2002, Medvedev et al., 2000), studies in tolerant murine macrophages demonstrate a change in phenotype to anti-inflammatory rather than receptor desensitisation (Foster et al., 2007). Supporting this, LPS tolerance in mice results in silencing of the pro-inflammatory response while promoting an anti-inflammatory one (Wysocka et al., 2001, Fensterheim et al., 2017). The shifting of phenotype instead of receptor desensitisation means that even increasing the dose does not avert tolerance (Fensterheim et al., 2017). Elevated levels of circulating LPS in AD (Zhang et al., 2009c) would suggest that a tolerant response might be more representative of AD. However, elevated levels of circulating cytokines in AD patients (Swardfager et al., 2010) coupled with a similar or exaggerated pro-inflammatory PMBC response to LPS from AD patients suggests LPS tolerance is not a feature of the disease (Vida et al., 2017, Ciaramella et al., 2010, Magaki et al., 2007, Rosenberg et al., 2009). Because of the issue of LPS tolerance, acute administration is more informative as to the contribution of systemic inflammation in AD but fails to mimic the chronic aspects of the disease.

A limitation of LPS in respect to AD which is apparent in this thesis is the strength of the systemic inflammatory response. Despite utilising low doses of LPS, the extent of the systemic inflammatory response was much greater compared to what is observed in AD. The cytokine with the highest concentration in the current study was IL-6 which had an average concentration across all genotypes of 2389 pg/ml following the 100  $\mu$ g/kg dose at the 4h time-point. This compares to a level of around 2.3 pg/ml in AD patients (Wu et al., 2015). Even AD patients with a high concentration of IL-6 only have a circulating level of 26.8 pg/ml (Mooijaart et al., 2013). Therefore, the inflammatory response in the current study is an order of magnitude higher compared to the underlying mild inflammation which is expressed in AD. This raises an important question: what level of inflammation is mild inflammation in mice. Mice are less responsive to inflammatory stimuli than humans. In one study, a 250x greater LPS dose was required in order to achieve a similar induction of IL-6 in mice compared to humans (Copeland et al., 2005). Furthermore, in humans the concentration of IL-6 in severe sepsis, septic shock and during bacterial infection was reported to be 70, 126.3 and 85 pg/ml respectively (Lvovschi et al., 2011). Despite, the concentration of IL-6 in the current thesis being much higher than these levels, it is clear sepsis was not induced due to the rapid recovery from the LPS-induced sickness syndrome. Models of sepsis are associated with an IL-6 induction of around 300-30,000 ng/ml - much greater than the current study (Sasaki et al., 2017, Beurel and Jope, 2009, Soromou et al., 2014). Therefore, while the extent of systemic inflammation expressed in the current thesis was not mild, it is difficult to make exact comparisons between humans due to differences between mice and human immune systems. Not to mention, larger animals have a slower metabolic rate meaning higher doses are often required in murine models of pharmacological intervention (Nair and Jacob, 2016).

Nevertheless, the strength of the immune response and the failure to induce chronic inflammation associated with LPS administration means systemic inflammatory models which induce chronic mild inflammation may be more relevant to AD. Models which mimic peripheral inflammatory conditions and are associated with systemic inflammation provide an interesting approach to model chronic mild systemic inflammation in mice. Three peripheral inflammatory models which could serve such purpose were highlighted in this thesis: the ovalbumin model of asthma, the high fat diet model of Type 2 diabetes and the CIA model of rheumatoid arthritis. All three models are associated with chronic systemic inflammation which is truly mild (Srivastava et al., 2010, Kim et al., 2012, Amdekar et al., 2011, Tsubaki et al., 2015). Furthermore, all three models are risk factors for AD, increasing

their relevance (McGeer and Rogers, 1992, Eriksson et al., 2008, Arvanitakis et al., 2004) However, in a similar manner to asthma, and other atopic disorders, the ovalbumin model is associated with a predominant Th2 response which is characterised by high levels of IL-4 (Srivastava et al., 2010, Barnes, 2001). While IL-4 is associated with detrimental inflammatory effects in the periphery, it is thought to be protective in the CNS through shifting microglia to a, protective anti-inflammatory phenotype (Liu et al., 2016b). Furthermore, elevated immunoglobulin levels in the model, which share a similar molecular weight as tau, make the assessment of tau phosphorylation by western immunoblotting inappropriate (Sarlus et al., 2012, Bazin et al., 1974, Petry et al., 2014). Therefore, despite inducing chronic mild systemic inflammation, the ovalbumin model is not suitable for understanding the contribution of systemic inflammation to tau pathology.

The high fat diet model of Type 2 diabetes is similarly not desirable due to aberrations in insulin signalling. The high fat diet model is associated with insulin resistance which has been shown to induce tau phosphorylation in itself (Vagelatos and Eslick, 2013, El Khoury et al., 2014). Interestingly, insulin in itself has been reported to induce tau phosphorylation (Lesort and Johnson, 2000) suggesting a balance in insulin signalling is required. Nevertheless, confusion occurs in tau models fed with a high fat diet as to whether systemic inflammation or insulin signalling abnormalities are the source of pathological alterations. Instead, the most attractive model is the CIA model of rheumatoid arthritis. A major advantage of the model is that the primary pathology is limited to the joint affected, leaving purely systemic inflammation associated with the model to affect tau pathology. The only drawback of the model is its effect on locomotor activity which has the potential to confound behavioural tasks which rely on performance related behaviours (Hartog et al., 2009).

#### 7.4 Can systemic inflammation be a beneficial to tau pathology?

Traditionally, systemic inflammation has been thought to augment tau phosphorylation largely based on findings from LPS administration in animal models. However, the doses of LPS utilised are simply too high to be modelling the underlying inflammatory response in AD. In the current thesis, the dose of LPS was lowered to determine whether milder inflammation would have a similar effect. Although, the level of systemic inflammation expressed was not as mild, it does provide use for comparing to the initial studies which found acute LPS administration to induce tau phosphorylation at high doses. Few studies have assessed lower doses of LPS on tau pathology. Although a limited

study, Pearson et al., 2014 found a 250 µg/kg dose of LPS to decrease high molecular weight pT205 in Wt mice. Conversely, a 100  $\mu$ g/kg dose of LPS was found to temporarily increase tau phosphorylation in Wt mice which subsided within 4h (Roe et al., 2011). However, the immediate induction of tau phosphorylation in the study suggests that the stress of injection could be inducing tau phosphorylation rather than the inflammatory response. It is therefore imperative to include a control group when conducting these sorts of studies. The results entailed in this thesis were the first to comprehensively assess the effect of an acute lowdose of systemically administered LPS on tau pathology. This provides a model where high doses of LPS result in tau phosphorylation while low doses result in dephosphorylation. Such a model is supported by the decrease in tau dephosphorylation as the dose of LPS was increased in the current study. There are a variety of potential mechanisms for tau dephosphorylation following LPS administration including: activation of PP2A as well as inhibition of CK1, GSK3 $\beta$  and CDK5 (Figure 7.1) – all of which are known to affect the pS202 and pS396 sites (Martin et al., 2013). However, due to the wide reaching affects of inflammatory stimuli, the source of tau dephosphorylation could just as likely be down to an indirect mechanism.



Figure 7.1: Potential mechanisms for LPS-induced tau dephosphorylation. Systemic inflammation could be reducing tau phosphorylation through inhibition of GSK36, CK1 $\delta$  and CDK5. Other potential mechanisms could be through the stimulation of PP2A activity. Figure drawn by author and adapted from Chapter 1.

The finding that tau was dephosphorylated following LPS administration demonstrates the possibility that systemic inflammation can have a beneficial effect on tau pathology. Whether this happens in AD is unclear, as the extent of inflammation was too strong to mimic the underlying mild inflammation associated with the disease. Suggesting that systemic inflammation might play a beneficial role on tau pathology in AD, chronic mild inflammation in the CIA model is associated with both a decrease in tau phosphorylation and aggregation in the P301S model (Lang et al., 2017). Furthermore, the study found an increase in microglial phagocytosis of extracellular tau, providing a potential mechanism for decreased tau pathology through inhibiting the spread of extracellular seeds. A certain degree of inflammation being beneficial in terms of tau pathology is supported by attempts to modulate TNF $\alpha$  activity in the 3xTg model whereby over-expression or ablation of its receptor resulted in increased tau phosphorylation (Montgomery et al., 2011, Janelsins et al., 2008).

The potential beneficial role of systemic inflammation on tau pathology could be the source of mixed findings of studies assessing the effect of anti-inflammatory treatment on tau pathology. For example, chronic treatment with the NSAIDS: ibuprofen or r-flurbiprofen both failed to affect tau phosphorylation in the 3xTg model (Carreras et al., 2013, McKee et al., 2008). In the most beneficial study, treatment with the tetracycline derivative: minocycline reduced both tau phosphorylation and aggregation in the hTau model (Noble et al., 2009b). This compares to a mixed effect of minocycline treatment in the 3xTg model with some phosphorylation epitopes increasing, decreasing or remaining unchanged (Parachikova et al., 2010). Further evidence is required to determine the exact effect of anti-inflammatory effect on tau pathology. However, the less than promising findings could support the findings from this thesis and the randomised controlled anti-inflammatory trials held in AD patients (Jaturapatporn et al., 2012).

Finally, the possibility exists that the results entailed in this thesis might not be representative of AD. For example, chronic LPS studies may be more relevant to AD. A chronic 500µg/kg (*i.p.*) LPS treatment regime was found to exacerbate tau phosphorylation and aggregation in the 3xTg model (Kitazawa et al., 2005, Sy et al., 2011). However, a recent attempt which lowered the LPS dose to  $150 \mu g/kg$  (*i.p.*) in the P301S model found a reduction in tau aggregation through stimulation of the autophagy-lysosome pathway (Qin et al., 2016). The most promising evidence supporting a detrimental effect of inflammation on tau pathology is centred upon studies which modulate the chemokine: fractalkine. Fractalkine possesses potent anti-inflammatory properties through its receptor on microglia cells (Jones et al., 2010). Tau phosphorylation is reported to occur when the fractalkine receptor is ablated in the hTau model (Bhaskar et al., 2010). Similarly, when overexpressed in the Tg4510 model, fractalkine reduces tau phosphorylation and aggregation (Nash et al., 2013). One issue with both studies is that they are not modelling the effect of systemic inflammation. Instead they are modulating the direct neuroinflammatory environment through the effect of fractalkine on microglia. The possible discrepancy between the fractalkine studies and the current could be due to differences between directly modulating microglial activity opposed to inducing systemic inflammation. A further possibility is that fractalkine may be acting in a manner which is independent of the neuroinflammatory environment. A major function of fractalkine is to stimulate microglial phagocytosis (Jones et al., 2010). Therefore, alterations in tau pathology could be due to phagocytosis of extracellular tau or debris which might impact on tau phosphorylation. Only through further

studies with a wide variety of inflammatory models will the effect of systemic inflammation on tau pathology be determined.

# 7.5 Potential consequences of tau dephosphorylation following systemic inflammation

There are multiple potential consequences associated with tau dephosphorylation following induction of systemic inflammation. Tau phosphorylation is the first stage in a cascade leading to generation of toxic tau species which include tau oligomers and to a lesser extent insoluble aggregates (Flament and Delacourte, 1989, Papasozomenos and Binder, 1987, Lasagna-Reeves et al., 2012a). Therefore, any decrease in tau phosphorylation has the potential to slow the development of toxic tau species which are thought to be involved in the neurodegenerative process. Suggesting that systemic inflammation can reduce the development of toxic tau species, the Lang *et al.* 2017 study demonstrated decreased levels of tau phosphorylation and aggregated tau following chronic systemic inflammation induced by CIA arthritis model in the P301S model. While the decrease in tau phosphorylation could be affecting its aggregation, the authors additionally reported a significant increase in microglial phagocytosis of extracellular tau which could limit the seeding of tau pathology. Future studies are required to determine whether tau dephosphorylation following systemic inflammation does affect the development of later stage tau pathology.

Irrespective of its effect on later stage tau pathology, tau dephosphorylation following induction of systemic inflammation has potential beneficial effects in itself. Firstly, a decrease in tau phosphorylation could potentially lead to increased affinity, decreased dissociation and increased microtubule stabilisation (Bancher et al., 1989). Microtubule destabilisation in tauopathies is suggested to contribute to Golgi fragmentation and impaired microtubule transport (Stamer et al., 2002, Mandelkow et al., 2003, Dixit et al., 2008, Liazoghli et al., 2005). Therefore any increase in microtubule affinity could slow down both these processes. Furthermore, while in the somatodendritic compartment, hyperphosphorylated tau results in stabilisation of the PSD-95 complex through its interaction with the Src family kinase: Fyn (Mondragon-Rodriguez et al., 2012, Usardi et al., 2011, Roberson et al., 2007, Miyamoto et al., 2017). It is this interaction which is thought to increase the susceptibility to excitotoxicity and any decrease in somatodendritic tau has the potential to protect against excitotoxic insult. Furthermore, pre- and post-synaptic hyperphosphorylated tau has been found to impair synaptic plasticity (Mondragon-

Rodriguez et al., 2012, Usardi et al., 2011). As such, any decrease in tau phosphorylation which is irrespective of later stage tau pathology has the potential to affect both excitotoxic neurodegeneration and cognitive function. Future studies should aim to understand the pathological consequences of systemic inflammation induced tau dephosphorylation through the use of behavioural studies, *in vivo* electrophysiology and IHC analysis.

## 7.6 Limitations of study

There are limitations when trying to understand pathological mechanisms in rodent models. For example, does the model really mimic a human disease? The answer is no. Instead, models which mimic a certain aspect of a disease are relied on, for example in the current thesis on tau pathology. This means any other pathological features of AD such as AB pathology, metabolic dysfunction or any of the other co-morbidities of the disease are not present (Cai et al., 2012, Taylor et al., 2001). Furthermore, the issue exists as to whether the specific aspect being modelled has validity to the disease. As discussed in Chapter 1, there are issues with tau models in respect to AD. The majority of tau models are mutational compared to AD which is associated with no known mutations in the tau gene (Kwon et al., 2000). Even the hTau model which has been suggested to be the tau model with highest validity to AD has its limitations. The biggest of which, is the fact that hTau mice express an isoform ratio imbalance: possessing a greater ratio of 3R to 4R isoforms (Andorfer et al., 2003) which is not representative of AD (Schmidt et al., 2001). Alterations in the tau isoform ratio have in themselves been associated with the generation of tau pathology and the development of specific forms of dementia such as FTDP-17 (Hutton et al., 1998, Hong et al., 1998) due to altered microtubule binding dynamics (Goode et al., 2000, Panda et al., 2003). Therefore, despite not being genetically susceptible to generate tau pathology in terms of tau mutations, the model is nonetheless genetically predisposed to develop tau pathology and may not share a pathophysiology with AD. Suggestive of an altered pathophysiology, only 3R tau isoforms is found in aggregates from hTau mice (Andorfer et al., 2003) compared to both 3R and 4R found in tau aggregates from AD patients (Espinoza et al., 2008). A further limitation with tau models in general is that they assume the pathophysiology of tau pathology in AD is due to the tau gene. In reality, AD is a complex multi-faceted disease which genetic models fail to account for (Talwar et al., 2016). Therefore, there is not a single tau model which shares an exact pathophysiology with AD at least in terms tau pathology and caution is required when interpreting findings from animal studies.

A further limitation when utilising murine models of AD is that the generation of tau pathology begins at an early age. Even in the hTau model, which is relatively mild, tau hyperphosphorylation occurs from two months of age (Andorfer et al., 2003). As systemic inflammation is thought to be an early event in AD, it is imperative to assess its effect on early tau pathology which requires assessment at a young age. The use of young mice created two important limitations of the study. The first, which has already become apparent, is that only induction of tau aggregation can be observed due to the mice not expressing aggregated tau at this time point. Therefore, the current study only modelled the effect of inflammation on pre-tangle pathology. Furthermore, failure to find aggregated tau in the tau aggregation assay indicates that even the intermediate of tau oligomers were not expressed at 3 months of age. The second limitation is that AD is an age associated disease and utilising young mice means any effect of senescence is not recapitulated. This is particularly relevant to inflammation which is well known to become dysfunctional during the ageing process (Streit, 2006). Therefore, unless utilising an inducible/suppressible tau model such as the rtg4510 (SantaCruz et al., 2005), there is a trade-off between assessing effects on early tau pathology and capturing senescence associated with the ageing process.

As previously mentioned, there were limitations in the specific method for inducing systemic inflammation in the current thesis: the extent of inflammation expressed and the failure to induce chronic inflammation. However, there is a greater limitation which is irrespective of the inflammatory model utilised: is the inflammatory system in a mouse similar to that of a human? 75 million years of evolution since the two evolutionary lines diverged would suggest there are some key differences between human and mouse immune systems (Mestas and Hughes, 2004). The fact that mice are less reactive to inflammatory stimuli such as LPS compared to humans (Copeland et al., 2005) suggests that there are underlying differences between the two. Comparison of white blood cell counts between the two species shows a marked difference. Mice have a much greater proportion of lymphocytes where humans have a greater proportion of neutrophils (Haley, 2003). An epitomising example of the differences between human and mouse immune systems is the protective effect of INFy on experimental encephalitis (ECE) in mice (Lublin et al., 1993) opposed to its detrimental effect in the human disease for ECE: multiple sclerosis (Panitch et al., 1987). Furthermore, there are differences in the TLR superfamily in humans and mice. For example, mice have 13 TLR's compared to the 9 functional TLR's which are expressed in humans (Roach et al., 2005, Andrade et al., 2013). For two comprehensive reviews on the differences between the mouse and human immune system see (Zschaler et al., 2014,

Mestas and Hughes, 2004). Therefore, even if systemic inflammation is modelled in a manner which represents AD, it will nevertheless produce a different response to AD.

Much of the rationale for systemic inflammation driving tau pathology stems from animal models. The limitation of utilising murine tau and inflammatory models means it is difficult to determine the biological significance of these findings. A degree of validation is required in humans to provide relevance. The effect of modulating inflammation on tau pathology has been poorly investigated in humans; with only a few studies having assessed CSF tau levels following anti-inflammatory treatment. In the largest of anti-inflammatory trials for AD, NSAID treatment with celecoxib or naproxen failed to impact on CSF tau levels (Breitner J, 2013). Likewise, resveratrol, a natural phenol with anti-inflammatory properties, failed to impact on both CSF total tau and pT181 tau concentrations (Moussa et al., 2017). However, CSF levels are far from ideal in terms of deciphering alterations in tau pathology as mixed results have been achieved when trying to correlate the two (Buerger et al., 2007, Buerger et al., 2006, Engelborghs et al., 2007). Although there are issues with specificity of tau PET tracers (Saint-Aubert et al., 2017), no attempt has been made to utilise the technique to understand the effect of systemic inflammation or anti-inflammatory treatment on tau pathology in humans. Without verification in humans, it is difficult to accurately determine the effect of systemic inflammation on tau pathology.

#### 7.7 A dichotomic effect of systemic inflammation in AD?

Despite having a potentially beneficial effect on tau pathology, systemic inflammation could nevertheless be a detrimental force in AD. For example, it is still unknown whether tau pathology is a causative factor in AD. The first tau aggregation inhibitor to make it to a Phase III clinical trial: leuco-methylthioninium (LMTM) missed all primary endpoints for mild-moderate AD (Gauthier et al., 2016). However, the authors did report a potential beneficial effect as a monotherapy, although a separate clinical study is required to verify the claim. Therefore, it is far from clear whether tau pathology is a causative factor or whether it is merely associated with AD. Even if tau pathology was found to be a causative factor in AD, systemic inflammation could be detrimental in AD irrespective of tau pathology.

Potentially the strongest rational for systemic inflammation being a negative force in AD is the finding that peripheral systemic events lead to an increased rate of cognitive decline in AD patients (Holmes et al., 2009, Ide et al., 2016, Holmes et al., 2003). However, none of the studies assessed markers of tau pathology – either through assessment of CSF

tau or through PET tracers. Therefore, the effect of systemic inflammation on cognitive decline could be simply due to symptomatic effects rather than pathological. Unfortunately, due to the development of allergies to mice, the symptomatic effect under the current experimental conditions could not be assessed. However, inflammation is well known to affect cognition. IL-1 $\beta$ , TNF $\alpha$  and LPS have been reported to depress LTP in organotypic hippocampal sections (Gonzalez et al., 2013, Cunningham et al., 1996). LPS administration in humans is associated with slower working memory performance and long term emotional memory impairments in healthy individuals (Grigoleit et al., 2011). In a similar manner, systemic inflammatory events could simply be impairing cognitive function in AD patients. However, increased cognitive decline following the resolution of the systemic inflammatory response has the potential to persist until long after the resolution of the systemic inflammatory response in mice (Qin et al., 2007). Therefore, systemic infections in AD patients could still produce symptomatic effects until long after the resolution of the systemic inflammatory response due to persistence of neuroinflammation.

Systemic inflammation could likewise be a detrimental force through affecting pathogenic processes other than tau aggregation. One potential pathogenic effect of systemic inflammation is through the exacerbation of amyloid pathology. In animal models, systemic inflammation induced by LPS administration has been well documented to increase amyloid aggregation through the generation of the amyloid precursor protein (APP) (Lee et al., 2008, Sheng et al., 2003). However, it is unclear as to whether systemic inflammation is overall a detrimental or positive force on amyloid in AD patients due to stimulation of its clearance by microglia. Amyloid pathology is found in the extracellular compartment, with microglia phagocytosis an important clearance mechanism (D'Andrea et al., 2004). Systemic inflammation is well known to stimulate microglial phagocytosis. Both systemic and central LPS administration in mice have been found to induce microglial phagocytosis of amyloid, leading to a decrease in amyloid burden in some studies (Herber et al., 2007, Herber et al., 2004, Quinn et al., 2003). Supporting a beneficial role for systemic inflammation on amyloid pathology in AD, mild chronic inflammation in the CIA model reduced soluble and insoluble amyloid burden in the APP/PS1dE9 model (Park et al., 2011).

While it is unclear whether systemic inflammation is detrimental in terms of amyloid pathology, it has the potential to exert additional pathological effects through the sustained elevation of noxious pro-inflammatory mediators within the CNS. While some of these

mediators can exert potential beneficial effects on amyloid and tau pathology as well as clearance of pathological debris, others could be contributing to the disease. For example, elevated levels of the membrane attack complex (MAC): C5b-9 is found elevated in brains from AD patients (Webster et al., 1997). While both aggregated amyloid and tau induce formation of MAC (Shen et al., 2001), systemic inflammation induced by LPS has been reported to induce the complement cascade within the CNS of mice (Bodea et al., 2014). Formation of the MAC has the potential to be beneficial through initiating cell death of pathogenic neurons (Müller-Eberhard, 1988). However, MAC formation can affect healthy, neighbouring "bystander" cells (Park et al., 1997) and has the potential to increase the rate of neurodegeneration. A further mechanism for neuroinflammation to increase neuronal loss is through increasing susceptibility to excitotoxic neurodegeneration. IL-1B has been reported to exacerbate excitotoxic neuronal loss in vitro through activation of the apoptic protein p53 (Rossi et al., 2014, Takahashi et al., 2003). Furthermore, neuroinflammation has been reported to affect synapse loss. For example, C1q, C3 and the microglia complement receptor: CR3 were found to be required for AB induced synaptic loss in multiple amyloid models (Hong et al., 2016). Therefore, especially acting in conjunction with both classical hallmarks, systemic inflammation has the potential to exacerbate AD which is irrespective of its effect on tau pathology.

Finally, the possibility remains open that inflammation may not be a good disease modifying target in AD. Much of the rationale for systemic and neuroinflammation being involved in AD stems from epidemiological evidence. Every single randomised controlled anti-inflammatory trial in AD has failed regardless of the class of drug utilised (Jaturapatporn et al., 2012). Even when administered prodromally, the NSAIDs: naproxen and celecoxib failed to show efficacy, although the trials were halted early due to safety concerns (Breitner J, 2013). However, as diverging effects of systemic inflammation are being found on underlying AD pathology, future studies are required which selectively modulate the immune system.

# 7.8 Future directions

To further our understanding of how systemic inflammation interacts with tau pathology, it is important to expand on the findings from this study. Firstly, future studies should aim to clarify a mechanism for systemic inflammation to reduce tau phosphorylation. The current study saw a trend for increased PP2A activity, but further clarification is required in a dedicated PP2A activity assay. Furthermore, as the state of phosphorylation is

dependent on the balance between kinase and phosphatase activity, future studies should aim to assess kinases implicated in tau phosphorylation as well.

One of the limitations of the current study was that the magnitude of the systemic inflammatory response was too strong. Future, studies should focus on lowering the dose of LPS to determine whether the tau dephosphorylating effects still occur when more mild inflammation is occurring. Even more useful would be modelling the effect of systemic inflammation on tau pathology in a chronic mild manner. The CIA model of rheumatoid arthritis is not only a risk factor for AD (McGeer et al., 1996), but an interesting method for inducing chronic mild systemic inflammation in animal models (Amdekar et al., 2011, Tsubaki et al., 2015). Only one study to date has assessed the effect of CIA induced arthritis on tau pathology. Lang et al., 2017 saw a decrease in phosphorylated tau, decrease in the number of neurons affected by NFTs and increased microglial phagocytosis of tau when CIA was induced in the P301S model. While the study provided tantalising evidence that chronic mild inflammation can have a beneficial effect on tau pathology, the study was limited. Firstly, it failed to assess multiple phosphorylation epitopes and relied on IHC observations instead of a technique more appropriate for quantification such as western blotting or enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays. Secondly, it failed to comprehensively assess a mechanism. While it did report an increase in microglial phagocytosis of extracellular tau, it does not rule out other potential mechanisms (Lang et al., 2017). Further studies are required which assess additional potential mechanisms for example kinase/phosphatase activity and other tau clearance mechanisms such as the autophagic and proteasome pathways.

The Lang *et al.* 2017 study provides the first *in vivo* evidence that microglia phagocytose extracellular tau following systemic inflammation. Future studies are needed to elucidate the physiological consequences of this interaction through utilising the tau propagation model. The tau propagation model involves the sequential spreading of tau pathology into neighbouring brain regions following injection of aggregated P301S tau in Wt mice (Clavaguera et al., 2009). By inducing systemic inflammation in the model, the effect of microglial tau phagocytosis on the propagation of tau pathology can be discerned. In addition to assessing the effect of systemic inflammation in the tau propagation models, future studies are required to determine how ageing affects the interaction between systemic inflammation and tau pathology. AD is a disease associated with ageing and age is the greatest risk factor (van der Flier and Scheltens, 2005). To this end, the use of inducible

tau models such as the rtg4510 model (SantaCruz et al., 2005) would enable assessment of early tau pathology at an old age. This is especially important in terms of inflammation which undergoes profound senescence with ageing.

Finally, future studies need to validate observations in humans. This thesis has described some of the potential issues when assessing the effect of systemic inflammation on tau pathology using murine models. However, the methods for measuring in vivo tau pathology in humans relies either on CSF samples or through PET imaging - both of which have potential pitfalls. While measuring CSF tau samples provides specificity in terms of assessing tau phosphorylation, there is conflicting evidence as to whether CSF tau levels correlate with tau deposition (Buerger et al., 2007, Buerger et al., 2006, Engelborghs et al., 2007). On the other hand, tau PET tracers have been found to correlate with tau pathology (Brier et al., 2016) but suffer from specificity issues (Saint-Aubert et al., 2017). Nevertheless, both techniques can provide some insight into the effect of systemic inflammation on tau pathology in humans. To date, the effect of systemic inflammation on tau pathology in humans has been poorly studied and focussed solely on CSF tau levels. Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infection, which is associated with the development of dementia, was found to have no effect on CSF total and pTau (Gisslén et al., 2009). Furthermore, the red wine extract: resveratrol which possess anti-inflammatory properties was found not to affect CSF total tau or pTau in individuals with mild-moderate AD (Moussa et al., 2017). Similarly, CSF total tau levels were found unaltered following treatment with the NSAIDs: naproxen and celecoxib in healthy individuals at risk of developing AD (Breitner et al., 2011). Together, these studies suggest inflammation may indeed not be a modulator of tau pathology in humans. However, further studies including the use of PET studies in a much greater variety of inflammatory conditions is required to truly understand whether systemic inflammation affects tau pathology within the disease.

## 7.9 Conclusions

Through understanding how systemic inflammatory stimuli affect tau pathology in animal models, the therapeutic potential of inflammation in AD can be determined. This thesis describes a potentially beneficial role for systemic inflammation on early tau pathology through inducing its dephosphorylation. The positive role of mild inflammation on tau phosphorylation suggests inflammation is not as detrimental as initially thought and is adding to growing evidence for a limited pathogenic effect of systemic inflammation on tau pathology in AD. While PP2A appears to be a likely mechanistic candidate, future studies will

have to confirm its involvement. However, these observations are based on murine models of tau pathology and systemic inflammation – both of which have fundamental limitations. Ultimately, verification is required in AD patients to provide weight behind these observations. Nevertheless, despite a potential positive role of systemic inflammation on tau pathology, there is the possibility for systemic inflammation to be a detrimental force in AD. Finally, only through validation in humans with novel techniques that non-invasively measure tau pathology will the true role of inflammation on tau pathophysiology in AD be realised.

# Chapter 8 Appendix

## 8.1 Preliminary tau phenotype in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice

To negate the development of systemic pathologies and potentially improve the tau isoform ratio, hTau mice were bred on an mTau<sup>+/-</sup> background. Spare cortical tissue from 6 month old mice was assessed by western blotting to preliminary determine the tau phenotype in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice. There was an overall significant effect in total tau levels between genotypes [ $F_{(5,15)}$  = 149.27, p < 0.001] with post hoc analysis revealing both hTau genotypes were significantly elevated compared to their corresponding Wt controls (p<0.001). In addition to being elevated compared to Wt controls, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice had significant higher levels of total tau compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice (P < 0.001, Figure 8.1B) which is likely due to the extra expression of mTau in the model. Furthermore, significant alterations in the pre-tangle associated phosphorylation epitope; pS202 and the post-tangle associated phosphorylation epitope; pS396/404 were observed among genotypes ( $[F_{(5,15)} =$ 44.66, p < 0.001] and  $[F_{(5,15)} = 33.32, p < 0.001]$  respectively). In both cases Tukey's post hoc analysis indicated that hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice have significantly more tau phosphorylation compared to their Wt controls (p < 0.001). Furthermore, Tukey's post hoc analysis revealed that pS202 levels were significantly increased in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice (p < 0.05, Figure 8.1C-D). Suggesting the increase in phosphorylated tau was resulting from increased tau expression in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice, one way ANOVA analysis showed there were no alterations in the ratio of pS202:total tau among genotypes (Figure, 8.2A,  $[F_{(5,15)} = 0.46, p = 0.79]$ ). One way ANOVA analysis revealed there were significant differences in the ratio of pS396/404:total tau between genotypes [ $F_{(5,15)}$  = 10.01, p < 0.001]. Tukeys post hoc indicated that while mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> were significantly altered (p < 0.001), hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice were similar (p > 0.05, Figure 8.2B).



Figure 8.1: Preliminary tau phenotype in spare cortical tissue from 6 month hTau mice. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=3-4/genotype) and dotted line separates mice on different background strains. **A)** Representative western blots. Preliminary findings suggest hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice have elevated **B)** total tau levels but similar **C)** pS202 and **D)** pS396/404 levels compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice. **E)** hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice have elevated levels of 4R tau isoforms and a higher **F)** ratio of 3R:4R tau isoforms. Significance vs. corresponding Wt mice: \* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.01 and \*\*\* p <0.001.

One rational for utilising hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice over their KO counterparts is the expression of mTau would hypothetically increase the 4R:3R tau isoform ratio, making the model less genetically susceptible to tau aggregation and more akin to AD. There was a

significant alteration in the levels of 4R tau isoforms among genotypes [ $F_{(5,18)} = 9.3$ , p < 0.001] with post hoc analysis revealing that while neither of the hTau genotypes differed compared their Wt controls (p > 0.05), hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice had increased levels of 4R tau compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice (p < 0.05, Figure 8.1E). Interestingly, human 4R tau isoforms appeared to be of a higher molecular weight compared to their Wt counterparts, suggesting the human tau to be hyperphosphorylated in hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice (Figure 8.1A). As expected, mice expressing solely mTau did not exhibit any traces of 3R tau isoforms (Figure 8.1A). When comparing the ratio of 4R:3R tau isoforms between hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> and hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice, the former were significantly elevated [t(5) = -8.83 = p < 0.001] suggesting their isoform ratio was more akin to that observed in AD. While caution is required when interpreting this preliminary tau classification due to different background strains, hTau/mTau<sup>+/-</sup> mice appear to have a more favourable isoform ratio and appear to have similar extent of tau phosphorylation compared to hTau/mTau<sup>-/-</sup> mice, providing an interesting model to study early pathological tau alterations.



Figure 8.2: Preliminary tau phenotype in spare cortical tissue from 6 month hTau mice. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=3-4/genotype) and dotted line separates mice on different background strains. A) pS202:total tau ratio. B) pS396/404:total tau ratio.





Figure 8.3 Representative section from Iba1 staining 4h following LPS administration.

## Bibliography

- ABRAHA, A., GHOSHAL, N., GAMBLIN, T. C., CRYNS, V., BERRY, R. W., KURET, J. & BINDER, L. I. 2000. C-terminal inhibition of tau assembly in vitro and in Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Cell Science*, 113, 3737-3745.
- ABRAM, M., VUČKOVIĆ, D., WRABER, B. & DORIC, M. 2000. Plasma cytokine response in mice with bacterial infection. *Mediators of inflammation*, 9, 229-234.
- ADAMS, S. J., CROOK, R. J. P., DETURE, M., RANDLE, S. J., INNES, A. E., YU, X.
  Z., LIN, W.-L., DUGGER, B. N., MCBRIDE, M., HUTTON, M., DICKSON, D.
  W. & MCGOWAN, E. 2009. Overexpression of Wild-Type Murine Tau
  Results in Progressive Tauopathy and Neurodegeneration. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 175, 1598-1609.
- AFAGH, A., CUMMINGS, B. J., CRIBBS, D. H., COTMAN, C. W. & TENNER, A. J. 1996. Localization and cell association of C1q in Alzheimer's disease brain. *Exp Neurol*, 138, 22-32.
- AGGARWAL, B. B. 2003. Signalling pathways of the TNF superfamily: a doubleedged sword. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 3, 745.
- ALBERT, M. S. 1996. Cognitive and neurobiologic markers of early Alzheimer disease. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 93, 13547-13551.
- ALDANA-MASANGKAY, G. I. & SAKAMOTO, K. M. 2011. The Role of HDAC6 in Cancer. *Journal of Biomedicine and Biotechnology*, 2011, 10.
- ALFORD, S., PATEL, D., PERAKAKIS, N. & MANTZOROS, C. S. 2018. Obesity as a risk factor for Alzheimer's disease: weighing the evidence. *Obes Rev*, 19, 269-280.
- ALLEN, B., INGRAM, E., TAKAO, M., SMITH, M. J., JAKES, R., VIRDEE, K., YOSHIDA, H., HOLZER, M., CRAXTON, M., EMSON, P. C., ATZORI, C., MIGHELI, A., CROWTHER, R. A., GHETTI, B., SPILLANTINI, M. G. & GOEDERT, M. 2002. Abundant Tau Filaments and Nonapoptotic Neurodegeneration in Transgenic Mice Expressing Human P301S Tau Protein. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 22, 9340-9351.
- ALONSO, A. D. C., GRUNDKE-IQBAL, I., BARRA, H. S. & IQBAL, K. 1997. Abnormal phosphorylation of tau and the mechanism of Alzheimer neurofibrillary degeneration: sequestration of microtubule-associated proteins 1 and 2 and the disassembly of microtubules by the abnormal tau. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 94, 298-303.
- ALONSO, A. D. C., GRUNDKE-IQBAL, I. & IQBAL, K. 1996. Alzheimer's disease hyperphosphorylated tau sequesters normal tau into tangles of filaments and disassembles microtubules. *Nature medicine*, 2, 783-787.
- AMADORO, G., CIOTTI, M. T., COSTANZI, M., CESTARI, V., CALISSANO, P. & CANU, N. 2006. NMDA receptor mediates tau-induced neurotoxicity by calpain and ERK/MAPK activation. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 103, 2892-2897.
- AMDEKAR, S., SINGH, V., SINGH, R., SHARMA, P., KESHAV, P. & KUMAR, A. 2011. Lactobacillus casei reduces the Inflammatory Joint Damage Associated with Collagen-Induced Arthritis (CIA) by Reducing the Pro-Inflammatory Cytokines. *Journal of Clinical Immunology*, 31, 147-154.
- ANDERSON, C. M. & SWANSON, R. A. 2000. Astrocyte glutamate transport: review of properties, regulation, and physiological functions. *Glia*, 32, 1-14.
- ANDERSON, H. S. 2015. Alzheimer's Disease☆. *Reference Module in Biomedical Sciences.* Elsevier.
- ANDORFER, C., ACKER, C. M., KRESS, Y., HOF, P. R., DUFF, K. & DAVIES, P. 2005. Cell-cycle reentry and cell death in transgenic mice expressing nonmutant human tau isoforms. *J Neurosci*, 25, 5446-54.

- ANDORFER, C., KRESS, Y., ESPINOZA, M., DE SILVA, R., TUCKER, K. L., BARDE, Y.-A., DUFF, K. & DAVIES, P. 2003. Hyperphosphorylation and aggregation of tau in mice expressing normal human tau isoforms. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 86, 582-590.
- ANDRADE, W. A., SOUZA, M. D. C., MARTINEZ, E. R., NAGPAL, K., DUTRA, M. S., MELO, M. B., BARTHOLOMEU, D. C., GHOSH, S., GOLENBOCK, D. T. & GAZZINELLI, R. T. 2013. Combined action of Nucleic Acid-Sensing Toll-Like Receptors (TLRs) and TLR11/TLR12 heterodimers imparts resistance to Toxoplasma gondii in mice. *Cell host & microbe*, 13, 42-53.
- ANDRES, R. H., DUCRAY, A. D., SCHLATTNER, U., WALLIMANN, T. & WIDMER, H. R. 2008. Functions and effects of creatine in the central nervous system. *Brain Research Bulletin*, 76, 329-343.
- ANDREW, E. 1981. Magic angle spinning in solid state nmr spectroscopy. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London A: Mathematical, Physical and Engineering Sciences, 299, 505-520.
- ANSARI, M. A. & SCHEFF, S. W. 2010. Oxidative Stress in the Progression of Alzheimer Disease in the Frontal Cortex. *Journal of neuropathology and experimental neurology*, 69, 155-167.
- APRIOKU, J. S. 2013. Pharmacology of Free Radicals and the Impact of Reactive Oxygen Species on the Testis. *Journal of Reproduction & Infertility*, 14, 158-172.
- ARENDASH, G. W., LEWIS, J., LEIGHTY, R. E., MCGOWAN, E., CRACCHIOLO, J. R., HUTTON, M. & GARCIA, M. F. 2004. Multi-metric behavioral comparison of APPsw and P301L models for Alzheimer's Disease: linkage of poorer cognitive performance to tau pathology in forebrain. *Brain Research*, 1012, 29-41.
- ARUK 2014. Defeat Dementia: The Evidence and a Vision for Action.
- ARVANITAKIS, Z., WILSON, R. S., BIENIAS, J. L., EVANS, D. A. & BENNETT, D. A. 2004. Diabetes mellitus and risk of alzheimer disease and decline in cognitive function. *Archives of Neurology*, 61, 661-666.
- ASAI, H., IKEZU, S., WOODBURY, M. E., YONEMOTO, G. M. S., CUI, L. & IKEZU, T. 2014. Accelerated Neurodegeneration and Neuroinflammation in Transgenic Mice Expressing P301L Tau Mutant and Tau-Tubulin Kinase 1. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 184, 808-818.
- AUGUSTINACK, J. C., SCHNEIDER, A., MANDELKOW, E.-M. & HYMAN, B. T. 2002. Specific tau phosphorylation sites correlate with severity of neuronal cytopathology in Alzheimer's disease. *Acta neuropathologica*, 103, 26-35.
- AULD, D. S., KORNECOOK, T. J., BASTIANETTO, S. & QUIRION, R. 2002. Alzheimer's disease and the basal forebrain cholinergic system: relations to beta-amyloid peptides, cognition, and treatment strategies. *Prog Neurobiol*, 68, 209-45.
- AVILA, J., LUCAS, J. J., PÉREZ, M. A. R. & HERNÁNDEZ, F. 2004. Role of Tau Protein in Both Physiological and Pathological Conditions. *Physiological Reviews*, 84, 361.
- AZIZIEH, F. Y., AL JARALLAH, K., SHEHAB, D., GUPTA, R., DINGLE, K. & RAGHUPATHY, R. 2017. Patterns of circulatory and peripheral blood mononuclear cytokines in rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatology International*, 37, 1727-1734.
- BADDELEY, A., BRESSI, S., DELLA SALA, S., LOGIE, R. & SPINNLER, H. 1991. The decline of working memory in Alzheimer's disease: A longitudinal study. *Brain*, 114, 2521-2542.
- BAGLIETTO-VARGAS, D., KITAZAWA, M., LE, E. J., ESTRADA-HERNANDEZ, T., RODRIGUEZ-ORTIZ, C. J., MEDEIROS, R., GREEN, K. N. & LAFERLA, F. M. 2014. Endogenous murine tau promotes neurofibrillary tangles in 3xTg-AD mice without affecting cognition. *Neurobiology of Disease*, 62, 407-415.

- BALLABH, P., BRAUN, A. & NEDERGAARD, M. 2004. The blood-brain barrier: an overview: structure, regulation, and clinical implications. *Neurobiol Dis*, 16, 1-13.
- BANCHER, C., BRUNNER, C., LASSMANN, H., BUDKA, H., JELLINGER, K., WICHE, G., SEITELBERGER, F., GRUNDKE-IQBAL, I., IQBAL, K. & WISNIEWSKI, H. 1989. Accumulation of abnormally phosphorylated τ precedes the formation of neurofibrillary tangles in Alzheimer's disease. *Brain research*, 477, 90-99.
- BANKS, W. A., KASTIN, A. J. & BROADWELL, R. D. 1995. Passage of Cytokines across the Blood-Brain Barrier. *Neuroimmunomodulation*, 2, 241-248.
- BANKS, W. A. & ROBINSON, S. M. 2010. Minimal Penetration of Lipopolysaccharide Across the Murine Blood-brain Barrier. *Brain, behavior,* and immunity, 24, 102-109.
- BARINI, E., ANTICO, O., ZHAO, Y., ASTA, F., TUCCI, V., CATELANI, T., MAROTTA, R., XU, H. & GASPARINI, L. 2016. Metformin promotes tau aggregation and exacerbates abnormal behavior in a mouse model of tauopathy. *Molecular Neurodegeneration*, 11, 16.
- BARNES, P. J. 2001. Th2 cytokines and asthma: an introduction. *Respiratory Research*, 2, 64-65.
- BARON, R., NEMIROVSKY, A., HARPAZ, I., COHEN, H., OWENS, T. & MONSONEGO, A. 2008. IFN-gamma enhances neurogenesis in wild-type mice and in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Faseb j*, 22, 2843-52.
- BARRÉ, P. & ELIEZER, D. 2013. Structural transitions in tau k18 on micelle binding suggest a hierarchy in the efficacy of individual microtubulebinding repeats in filament nucleation. *Protein Science*, 22, 1037-1048.
- BARRON, M., GARTLON, J., DAWSON, L. A., ATKINSON, P. J. & PARDON, M.-C. 2017. A state of delirium: Deciphering the effect of inflammation on tau pathology in Alzheimer's disease. *Experimental Gerontology*, 94, 103-107.
- BASIL, M. C. & LEVY, B. D. 2016. Specialized pro-resolving mediators: endogenous regulators of infection and inflammation. *Nature reviews. Immunology*, 16, 51-67.
- BASTIN, C., BAHRI, M. A., MIÉVIS, F., LEMAIRE, C., COLLETTE, F., GENON, S., SIMON, J., GUILLAUME, B., DIANA, R. A., YONELINAS, A. P. & SALMON, E. 2014. Associative memory and its cerebral correlates in Alzheimer's disease: Evidence for distinct deficits of relational and conjunctive memory. *Neuropsychologia*, 63, 99-106.
- BASURTO-ISLAS, G., LUNA-MUÑOZ, J., GUILLOZET-BONGAARTS, A. L., BINDER,
   L. I., MENA, R. & GARCÍA-SIERRA, F. 2008. Accumulation of Aspartic Acid(421)- and Glutamic Acid(391)-Cleaved Tau in Neurofibrillary Tangles Correlates With Progression in Alzheimer Disease. *Journal of neuropathology and experimental neurology*, 67, 470-483.
- BATES, T. E., STRANGWARD, M., KEELAN, J., DAVEY, G. P., MUNRO, P. M. & CLARK, J. B. 1996. Inhibition of N-acetylaspartate production: implications for 1H MRS studies in vivo. *Neuroreport*, **7**, 1397-400.
- BAZIN, H., QUERINJEAN, P., BECKERS, A., HEREMANS, J. F. & DESSY, F. 1974. Transplantable immunoglobulin-secreting tumours in rats: IV. Sixty-three IgE-secreting immunocytoma tumours. *Immunology*, 26, 713-723.
- BECKER, K., FREUDE, S., ZEMVA, J., STÖHR, O., KRONE, W. & SCHUBERT, M. 2012. Chronic peripheral hyperinsulinemia has no substantial influence on tau phosphorylation in vivo. *Neuroscience Letters*, 516, 306-310.
- BÉLANGER, M. & MAGISTRETTI, P. J. 2009. The role of astroglia in neuroprotection. *Dialogues in Clinical Neuroscience*, 11, 281-295.
- BEUREL, E. & JOPE, R. S. 2009. Lipopolysaccharide-induced interleukin-6 production is controlled by glycogen synthase kinase-3 and STAT3 in the brain. *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, 6, 9.

- BHASKAR, K., KONERTH, M., KOKIKO-COCHRAN, O. N., CARDONA, A., RANSOHOFF, R. M. & LAMB, B. T. 2010. Regulation of tau pathology by the microglial fractalkine receptor. *Neuron*, 68, 19-31.
- BIESMANS, S., BOUWKNECHT, J. A., VER DONCK, L., LANGLOIS, X., ACTON, P.
   D., DE HAES, P., DAVOODI, N., MEERT, T. F., HELLINGS, N. & NUYDENS,
   R. 2015. Peripheral Administration of Tumor Necrosis Factor-Alpha Induces
   Neuroinflammation and Sickness but Not Depressive-Like Behavior in Mice.
   BioMed Research International, 2015, 716920.
- BIESMANS, S., MEERT, T. F., BOUWKNECHT, J. A., ACTON, P. D., DAVOODI, N., DE HAES, P., KUIJLAARS, J., LANGLOIS, X., MATTHEWS, L. J. R., VER DONCK, L., HELLINGS, N. & NUYDENS, R. 2013. Systemic Immune Activation Leads to Neuroinflammation and Sickness Behavior in Mice. *Mediators of Inflammation*, 2013, 14.
- BITSCH, A., BRUHN, H., VOUGIOUKAS, V., STRINGARIS, A., LASSMANN, H., FRAHM, J. & BRUCK, W. 1999. Inflammatory CNS demyelination: histopathologic correlation with in vivo quantitative proton MR spectroscopy. *AJNR Am J Neuroradiol*, 20, 1619-27.
- BLOCK, M. L. & HONG, J. S. 2005. Microglia and inflammation-mediated neurodegeneration: multiple triggers with a common mechanism. *Prog Neurobiol*, 76, 77-98.
- BLUTHÉ, R.-M., MICHAUD, B., POLI, V. & DANTZER, R. 2000. Role of IL-6 in cytokine-induced sickness behavior: a study with IL-6 deficient mice. *Physiology & Behavior*, 70, 367-373.
- BODEA, L.-G., WANG, Y., LINNARTZ-GERLACH, B., KOPATZ, J., SINKKONEN, L., MUSGROVE, R., KAOMA, T., MULLER, A., VALLAR, L., DI MONTE, D. A., BALLING, R. & NEUMANN, H. 2014. Neurodegeneration by Activation of the Microglial Complement-Phagosome Pathway. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 34, 8546-8556.
- BOGDANSKI, D. F., WEISSBACH, H. & UDENFRIEND, S. 1957. THE DISTRIBUTION OF SEROTONIN, 5-HYDROXYTRYPTOPHAN DECARBOXYLASE, AND MONOAMINE OXIDASE IN BRAIN. *Journal of neurochemistry*, 1, 272-278.
- BOLOS, M., LLORENS-MARTIN, M., JURADO-ARJONA, J., HERNANDEZ, F., RABANO, A. & AVILA, J. 2015. Direct Evidence of Internalization of Tau by Microglia In Vitro and In Vivo. *J Alzheimers Dis*, 50, 77-87.
- BONDA, D. J., EVANS, T. A., SANTOCANALE, C., LLOSA, J. C., VINA, J., BAJIC, V., CASTELLANI, R. J., SIEDLAK, S. L., PERRY, G., SMITH, M. A. & LEE, H. G. 2009. Evidence for the progression through S-phase in the ectopic cell cycle re-entry of neurons in Alzheimer disease. *Aging (Albany NY)*, 1, 382-8.
- BOSETTI, F., BRIZZI, F., BAROGI, S., MANCUSO, M., SICILIANO, G., TENDI, E. A., MURRI, L., RAPOPORT, S. I. & SOLAINI, G. 2002. Cytochrome c oxidase and mitochondrial F1F0-ATPase (ATP synthase) activities in platelets and brain from patients with Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 23, 371-376.
- BOUTAGY, N. E., MCMILLAN, R. P., FRISARD, M. I. & HULVER, M. W. 2016. Metabolic endotoxemia with obesity: Is it real and is it relevant? *Biochimie*, 124, 11-20.
- BRAAK, H., ALAFUZOFF, I., ARZBERGER, T., KRETZSCHMAR, H. & DEL TREDICI, K. 2006. Staging of Alzheimer disease-associated neurofibrillary pathology using paraffin sections and immunocytochemistry. *Acta Neuropathologica*, 112, 389-404.
- BRAAK, H. & BRAAK, E. 1991. Neuropathological stageing of Alzheimer-related changes. *Acta Neuropathol (Berl)*, 82.
- BRAND, A., RICHTER-LANDSBERG, C. & LEIBFRITZ, D. 1993. Multinuclear NMR studies on the energy metabolism of glial and neuronal cells. *Dev Neurosci,* 15, 289-98.

- BREITNER J, B. L., DRYE L, EVANS D, LYKETSOS C, RYAN L, *ET AL.*, 2013. Results of a follow-up study to the randomized Alzheimer's Disease Antiinflammatory Prevention Trial (ADAPT). *Alzheimers Dement*, 9, 714-23.
- BREITNER, J. C., BAKER, L. D., MONTINE, T. J., MEINERT, C. L., LYKETSOS, C.
  G., ASHE, K. H., BRANDT, J., CRAFT, S., EVANS, D. E., GREEN, R. C., ISMAIL, M. S., MARTIN, B. K., MULLAN, M. J., SABBAGH, M. & TARIOT, P.
  N. 2011. Extended results of the Alzheimer's disease anti-inflammatory prevention trial. *Alzheimer's & Dementia*, 7, 402-411.
- BRETTSCHNEIDER, J., TREDICI, K. D., LEE, V. M. Y. & TROJANOWSKI, J. Q. 2015. Spreading of pathology in neurodegenerative diseases: a focus on human studies. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 16, 109.
- BREUNIG, J. J., GUILLOT-SESTIER, M.-V. & TOWN, T. 2013. Brain injury, neuroinflammation and Alzheimer's disease. *Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience*, 5, 26.
- BRIER, M. R., GORDON, B., FRIEDRICHSEN, K., MCCARTHY, J., STERN, A., CHRISTENSEN, J., OWEN, C., ALDEA, P., SU, Y., HASSENSTAB, J., CAIRNS, N. J., HOLTZMAN, D. M., FAGAN, A. M., MORRIS, J. C., BENZINGER, T. L. S. & ANCES, B. M. 2016. Tau and Aβ imaging, CSF measures, and cognition in Alzheimer's disease. *Science Translational Medicine*, 8, 338ra66-338ra66.
- BRONNER, I. F., TER MEULEN, B. C., AZMANI, A., SEVERIJNEN, L. A., WILLEMSEN, R., KAMPHORST, W., RAVID, R., HEUTINK, P. & VAN SWIETEN, J. C. 2005. Hereditary Pick's disease with the G272V tau mutation shows predominant three-repeat tau pathology. *Brain*, 128, 2645-53.
- BROWN, K. L., KENNARD, J. A., SHERER, D. J., COMALLI, D. M. & WOODRUFF-PAK, D. S. 2011. The context preexposure facilitation effect in mice: a dose-response analysis of pretraining scopolamine administration. *Behav Brain Res*, 225, 290-6.
- BUERGER, K., ALAFUZOFF, I., EWERS, M., PIRTTILA, T., ZINKOWSKI, R. & HAMPEL, H. 2007. No correlation between CSF tau protein phosphorylated at threonine 181 with neocortical neurofibrillary pathology in Alzheimer's disease. *Brain*, 130, e82.
- BUERGER, K., EWERS, M., PIRTTILA, T., ZINKOWSKI, R., ALAFUZOFF, I., TEIPEL, S. J., DEBERNARDIS, J., KERKMAN, D., MCCULLOCH, C., SOININEN, H. & HAMPEL, H. 2006. CSF phosphorylated tau protein correlates with neocortical neurofibrillary pathology in Alzheimer's disease. *Brain*, 129, 3035-41.
- BULLIDO, M. J., MARTÍNEZ-GARCÍA, A., TENORIO, R., SASTRE, I., MUÑOZ, D. G., FRANK, A. & VALDIVIESO, F. Double stranded RNA activated EIF2 α kinase (<em>EIF2AK2; PKR</em>) is associated with Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 29, 1160-1166.
- BURROWS, F., HALEY, M. J., SCOTT, E., COUTTS, G., LAWRENCE, C. B., ALLAN, S. M. & SCHIESSL, I. 2016. Systemic inflammation affects reperfusion following transient cerebral ischaemia. *Experimental Neurology*, 277, 252-260.
- BUSSER, J., GELDMACHER, D. S. & HERRUP, K. 1998. Ectopic Cell Cycle Proteins Predict the Sites of Neuronal Cell Death in Alzheimer's Disease Brain. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 18, 2801-2807.
- CAGNIN, A., BROOKS, D. J., KENNEDY, A. M., GUNN, R. N., MYERS, R., TURKHEIMER, F. E., JONES, T. & BANATI, R. B. 2001. In-vivo measurement of activated microglia in dementia. *The Lancet*, 358, 461-467.
- CAI, H., CONG, W.-N., JI, S., ROTHMAN, S., MAUDSLEY, S. & MARTIN, B. 2012. Metabolic Dysfunction in Alzheimer's Disease and Related Neurodegenerative Disorders. *Current Alzheimer research*, 9, 5-17.

- CAÑETE, T., BLÁZQUEZ, G., TOBEÑA, A., GIMÉNEZ-LLORT, L. & FERNÁNDEZ-TERUEL, A. 2015. Cognitive and emotional alterations in young Alzheimer's disease (3xTgAD) mice: Effects of neonatal handling stimulation and sexual dimorphism. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 281, 156-171.
- CAO, H. & CROCKER, P. R. 2011. Evolution of CD33-related siglecs: regulating host immune functions and escaping pathogen exploitation? *Immunology*, 132, 18-26.
- CARRERAS, I., MCKEE, A. C., CHOI, J.-K., AYTAN, N., KOWALL, N. W., JENKINS, B. G. & DEDEOGLU, A. 2013. R-flurbiprofen improves tau, but not Aß pathology in a triple transgenic model of Alzheimer's disease. *Brain research*, 1541, 10.1016/j.brainres.2013.10.025.
- CARUSO, D., BARRON, A. M., BROWN, M. A., ABBIATI, F., CARRERO, P., PIKE, C. J., GARCIA-SEGURA, L. M. & MELCANGI, R. C. 2013. Age-related changes in neuroactive steroid levels in 3xTg-AD mice. *Neurobiology of aging*, 34, 1080-1089.
- CASERTA, M. T., CACCIOPPO, D., LAPIN, G. D., RAGIN, A. & GROOTHUIS, D. R. 1998. Blood–Brain Barrier Integrity in Alzheimer's Disease Patients and Elderly Control Subjects. *The Journal of Neuropsychiatry and Clinical Neurosciences*, 10, 78-84.
- CASTILLO-CARRANZA, D. L., GUERRERO-MUÑOZ, M. J., SENGUPTA, U., HERNANDEZ, C., BARRETT, A. D. T., DINELEY, K. & KAYED, R. 2015. Tau Immunotherapy Modulates Both Pathological Tau and Upstream Amyloid Pathology in an Alzheimer's Disease Mouse Model. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 35, 4857-4868.
- CHAI, X., DAGE, J. L. & CITRON, M. 2012. Constitutive secretion of tau protein by an unconventional mechanism. *Neurobiology of Disease*, 48, 356-366.
- CHAKRABARTY, P., LI, A., CEBALLOS-DIAZ, C., EDDY, J. A., FUNK, C. C., MOORE, B., DINUNNO, N., ROSARIO, A. M., CRUZ, P. E., VERBEECK, C., SACINO, A., NIX, S., JANUS, C., PRICE, N. D., DAS, P. & GOLDE, T. E. 2015. IL-10 Alters Immunoproteostasis in APP mice, Increasing Plaque Burden and Worsening Cognitive Behavior. *Neuron*, 85, 519-533.
- CHAKRABORTY, G., MEKALA, P., YAHYA, D., WU, G. & LEDEEN, R. W. 2001. Intraneuronal N-acetylaspartate supplies acetyl groups for myelin lipid synthesis: evidence for myelin-associated aspartoacylase. *J Neurochem*, 78, 736-45.
- CHANG, L., LEE, P. L., YIANNOUTSOS, C. T., ERNST, T., MARRA, C. M., RICHARDS, T., KOLSON, D., SCHIFITTO, G., JARVIK, J. G., MILLER, E. N., LENKINSKI, R., GONZALEZ, G. & NAVIA, B. A. 2004. A multicenter in vivo proton-MRS study of HIV-associated dementia and its relationship to age. *Neuroimage*, 23, 1336-47.
- CHANG, L., MUNSAKA, S. M., KRAFT-TERRY, S. & ERNST, T. 2013. Magnetic resonance spectroscopy to assess neuroinflammation and neuropathic pain. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol*, *8*, 576-93.
- CHAO, C. C., ALA, T. A., HU, S., CROSSLEY, K. B., SHERMAN, R. E., PETERSON, P. K. & FREY, W. H. 1994. Serum cytokine levels in patients with Alzheimer's disease. *Clinical and Diagnostic Laboratory Immunology*, 1, 433-436.
- CHEN, A., OAKLEY, A. E., MONTEIRO, M., TUOMELA, K., ALLAN, L. M., MUKAETOVA-LADINSKA, E. B., O'BRIEN, J. T. & KALARIA, R. N. 2016. Multiplex analyte assays to characterize different dementias: brain inflammatory cytokines in poststroke and other dementias. *Neurobiology* of Aging, 38, 56-67.
- CHEN, F.-Q., WANG, J., LIU, X.-B., MA, X.-Y., ZHANG, X.-B., HUANG, T., MA, D.-W. & WANG, Q.-Y. 2013. Levels of Inflammatory Cytokines in Type 2 Diabetes Patients with Different Urinary Albumin Excretion Rates and Their

Correlation with Clinical Variables. *Journal of Diabetes Research*, 2013, 138969.

- CHEN, M.-H., LI, C.-T., TSAI, C.-F., LIN, W.-C., CHANG, W.-H., CHEN, T.-J., PAN, T.-L., SU, T.-P. & BAI, Y.-M. 2014. Risk of dementia among patients with asthma: a nationwide longitudinal study. *Journal of the American Medical Directors Association*, 15, 763-767.
- CHERRY, J. D., OLSCHOWKA, J. A. & O'BANION, M. K. 2014. Neuroinflammation and M2 microglia: the good, the bad, and the inflamed. *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, 11, 98-98.
- CHIRITA, C. N. & KURET, J. 2004. Evidence for an intermediate in tau filament formation. *Biochemistry*, 43, 1704-14.
- CHO, K. S., LEE, E. H., CHOI, J. S. & JOO, C. K. 1999. Reactive oxygen speciesinduced apoptosis and necrosis in bovine corneal endothelial cells. *Investigative Ophthalmology & Visual Science*, 40, 911-919.
- CHOI, C., JEONG, J.-H., JANG, J. S., CHOI, K., LEE, J., KWON, J., CHOI, K.-G., LEE, J.-S. & KANG, S. W. 2008. Multiplex Analysis of Cytokines in the Serum and Cerebrospinal Fluid of Patients With Alzheimer's Disease by Color-Coded Bead Technology. *J Clin Neurol*, 4, 84-88.
- CHOI, S. S., LEE, H. J., LIM, I., SATOH, J.-I. & KIM, S. U. 2014. Human Astrocytes: Secretome Profiles of Cytokines and Chemokines. *PLOS ONE*, 9, e92325.
- CHOW, J. C., YOUNG, D. W., GOLENBOCK, D. T., CHRIST, W. J. & GUSOVSKY, F. 1999. Toll-like receptor-4 mediates lipopolysaccharide-induced signal transduction. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 274, 10689-10692.
- CHUANG, Y.-F., CHEN, M.-C., HUANG, S.-W., HSU, Y.-F., OU, G., TSAI, Y.-J. & HSU, M.-J. 2015. Protein Phosphatase 2A in Lipopolysaccharide-Induced Cyclooxygenase-2 Expression in Murine Lymphatic Endothelial Cells. *PLOS ONE*, 10, e0137177.
- CHUNG, C.-W., SONG, Y.-H., KIM, I.-K., YOON, W.-J., RYU, B.-R., JO, D.-G., WOO, H.-N., KWON, Y.-K., KIM, H.-H., GWAG, B.-J., MOOK-JUNG, I.-H. & JUNG, Y.-K. 2001. Proapoptotic Effects of Tau Cleavage Product Generated by Caspase-3. *Neurobiology of Disease*, 8, 162-172.
- CIARAMELLA, A., BIZZONI, F., SALANI, F., VANNI, D., SPALLETTA, G., SANARICO, N., VENDETTI, S., CALTAGIRONE, C. & BOSSÙ, P. 2010. Increased pro-inflammatory response by dendritic cells from patients with Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 19, 559-572.
- CLAVAGUERA, F., BOLMONT, T., CROWTHER, R. A., ABRAMOWSKI, D., FRANK, S., PROBST, A., FRASER, G., STALDER, A. K., BEIBEL, M., STAUFENBIEL, M., JUCKER, M., GOEDERT, M. & TOLNAY, M. 2009. Transmission and spreading of tauopathy in transgenic mouse brain. *Nature cell biology*, 11, 909-913.
- COLONNA, M. & WANG, Y. 2016. TREM2 variants: new keys to decipher Alzheimer disease pathogenesis. *Nat Rev Neurosci*, 17, 201-207.
- ČOLOVIĆ, M. B., KRSTIĆ, D. Z., LAZAREVIĆ-PAŠTI, T. D., BONDŽIĆ, A. M. & VASIĆ, V. M. 2013. Acetylcholinesterase Inhibitors: Pharmacology and Toxicology. *Current Neuropharmacology*, 11, 315-335.
- CONTARINO, A., BACA, L., KENNELLY, A. & GOLD, L. H. 2002. Automated Assessment of Conditioning Parameters for Context and Cued Fear in Mice. *Learning & Memory*, 9, 89-96.
- COPELAND, S., WARREN, H. S., LOWRY, S. F., CALVANO, S. E., REMICK, D., INFLAMMATION, T. & INVESTIGATORS, T. H. R. T. I. 2005. Acute Inflammatory Response to Endotoxin in Mice and Humans. *Clinical and Diagnostic Laboratory Immunology*, 12, 60-67.
- CORCORAN, K. A. & QUIRK, G. J. 2007. Activity in Prelimbic Cortex Is Necessary for the Expression of Learned, But Not Innate, Fears. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 27, 840-844.

- COUPER, K. N., BLOUNT, D. G. & RILEY, E. M. 2008. IL-10: The Master Regulator of Immunity to Infection. *The Journal of Immunology*, 180, 5771-5777.
- CRAS, P., KAWAI, M., SIEDLAK, S. & PERRY, G. 1991. Microglia are associated with the extracellular neurofibrillary tangles of Alzheimer disease. *Brain Res*, 558, 312-4.
- CREHAN, H., HARDY, J. & POCOCK, J. 2012. Microglia, Alzheimer's Disease, and Complement. *International Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 2012, 10.
- CRISTIANO, A. K., MICHAEL, M., ANASTASIYA, S., MICHAEL, B., MARCO, S., KRISTA, L. L. & ANDRÉ, F. C. 2016. The Gut-Brain Axis, Including the Microbiome, Leaky Gut and Bacterial Translocation: Mechanisms and Pathophysiological Role in Alzheimer's Disease. *Current Pharmaceutical Design*, 22, 6152-6166.
- CRUZ, J. C., KIM, D., MOY, L. Y., DOBBIN, M. M., SUN, X., BRONSON, R. T. & TSAI, L.-H. 2006. p25/cyclin-dependent kinase 5 induces production and intraneuronal accumulation of amyloid  $\beta$  in vivo. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 26, 10536-10541.
- CRUZ, J. C., TSENG, H.-C., GOLDMAN, J. A., SHIH, H. & TSAI, L.-H. 2003. Aberrant Cdk5 Activation by p25 Triggers Pathological Events Leading to Neurodegeneration and Neurofibrillary Tangles. *Neuron*, 40, 471-483.
- CUMMINGS, B. J., MASON, A. J. L., KIM, R. C., SHEU, P. C. Y. & ANDERSON, A. J. 2002. Optimization of techniques for the maximal detection and quantification of Alzheimer's-related neuropathology with digital imaging. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 23, 161-170.
- CUNNINGHAM, A. J., MURRAY, C. A., O'NEILL, L. A. J., LYNCH, M. A. & O'CONNOR, J. J. 1996. Interleukin-1 $\beta$  (IL-1 $\beta$ ) and tumour necrosis factor (TNF) inhibit long-term potentiation in the rat dentate gyrus in vitro. *Neuroscience Letters*, 203, 17-20.
- CUNNINGHAM, C., CAMPION, S., TEELING, J., FELTON, L. & PERRY, V. H. 2007. The sickness behaviour and CNS inflammatory mediator profile induced by systemic challenge of mice with synthetic double-stranded RNA (poly I:C). *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity,* 21, 490-502.
- CUNNINGHAM, C. & SANDERSON, D. J. 2008. Malaise in the water maze: untangling the effects of LPS and IL-1beta on learning and memory. *Brain Behav Immun*, 22, 1117-27.
- CURTI, M. W. 1935. Native fear responses of white rats in the presence of cats. *Psychological Monographs*, 46, 78.
- CUSTÓDIO, C. S., MELLO, B. S. F., CORDEIRO, R. C., DE ARAÚJO, F. Y. R., CHAVES, J. H., VASCONCELOS, S. M. M., JÚNIOR, H. V. N., DE SOUSA, F. C. F., VALE, M. L., CARVALHO, A. F. & MACÊDO, D. S. 2013. Time course of the effects of lipopolysaccharide on prepulse inhibition and brain nitrite content in mice. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 713, 31-38.
- D'ANDREA, M. R., COLE, G. M. & ARD, M. D. 2004. The microglial phagocytic role with specific plaque types in the Alzheimer disease brain. *Neurobiol Aging*, 25, 675-83.
- DANYSZ, W. & PARSONS, C. G. 2012. Alzheimer's disease, β-amyloid, glutamate, NMDA receptors and memantine searching for the connections. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, 167, 324-352.
- DANYSZ, W., PARSONS, C. G., MOBIUS, H. J., STOFFLER, A. & QUACK, G. 2000. Neuroprotective and symptomatological action of memantine relevant for Alzheimer's disease--a unified glutamatergic hypothesis on the mechanism of action. *Neurotox Res*, 2, 85-97.
- DAVID, D. C., HAUPTMANN, S., SCHERPING, I., SCHUESSEL, K., KEIL, U., RIZZU, P., RAVID, R., DROSE, S., BRANDT, U., MULLER, W. E., ECKERT, A. & GOTZ, J. 2005. Proteomic and functional analyses reveal a mitochondrial dysfunction in P301L tau transgenic mice. *J Biol Chem*, 280, 23802-14.

- DAVIES, C. A., MANN, D. M., SUMPTER, P. Q. & YATES, P. O. 1987. A quantitative morphometric analysis of the neuronal and synaptic content of the frontal and temporal cortex in patients with Alzheimer's disease. *J Neurol Sci*, 78, 151-64.
- DAWSON, H. N., FERREIRA, A., EYSTER, M. V., GHOSHAL, N., BINDER, L. I. & VITEK, M. P. 2001. Inhibition of neuronal maturation in primary hippocampal neurons from T deficient mice. *Journal of Cell Science*, 114, 1179-1187.
- DE LUIGI, A., FRAGIACOMO, C., LUCCA, U., QUADRI, P., TETTAMANTI, M. & GRAZIA DE SIMONI, M. 2001. Inflammatory markers in Alzheimer's disease and multi-infarct dementia. *Mechanisms of Ageing and Development*, 122, 1985-1995.
- DEACON, R. 2012. Assessing Burrowing, Nest Construction, and Hoarding in Mice. Journal of Visualized Experiments : JoVE, 2607.
- DEACON, R. M. 2006. Burrowing in rodents: a sensitive method for detecting behavioural dysfunction. *Nat Protoc*, 1.
- DEACON, R. M. 2009. Burrowing: a sensitive behavioural assay, tested in five species of laboratory rodents. *Behav Brain Res*, 200, 128-33.
- DECKER, J. M., KRUGER, L., SYDOW, A., ZHAO, S., FROTSCHER, M., MANDELKOW, E. & MANDELKOW, E. M. 2015. Pro-aggregant Tau impairs mossy fiber plasticity due to structural changes and Ca(++) dysregulation. *Acta Neuropathol Commun*, **3**, 23.
- DESAGHER, S. & MARTINOU, J.-C. 2000. Mitochondria as the central control point of apoptosis. *Trends in Cell Biology*, 10, 369-377.
- DICKSTEIN, D. L., BRAUTIGAM, H., STOCKTON, S. D., SCHMEIDLER, J. & HOF, P. R. 2010. Changes in dendritic complexity and spine morphology in transgenic mice expressing human wild-type tau. *Brain structure & function*, 214, 161-179.
- DING, H., DOLAN, P. J. & JOHNSON, G. V. W. 2008. Histone deacetylase 6 interacts with the microtubule-associated protein tau. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 106, 2119-2130.
- DING, Y., PARDON, M. C., AGOSTINI, A., FAAS, H., DUAN, J., WARD, W. O., EASTON, F., AUER, D. & BAI, L. 2016. Novel Methods for Microglia Segmentation, Feature Extraction and Classification. *IEEE/ACM Trans Comput Biol Bioinform*.
- DIXIT, R., ROSS, J. L., GOLDMAN, Y. E. & HOLZBAUR, E. L. 2008. Differential regulation of dynein and kinesin motor proteins by tau. *Science*, 319, 1086-9.
- DODD, P. R., SCOTT, H. L. & WESTPHALEN, R. I. 1994. Excitotoxic mechanisms in the pathogenesis of dementia. *Neurochem Int*, 25, 203-19.
- DOMNIK, N. J., SEABORN, G., VINCENT, S. G., AKL, S. G., REDFEARN, D. P. & FISHER, J. T. 2012. OVA-induced airway hyperresponsiveness alters murine heart rate variability and body temperature. *Frontiers in Physiology*, **3**, 456.
- DOODY, R., STEVENS, J., BECK, C., DUBINSKY, R., KAYE, J., GWYTHER, L., MOHS, R., THAL, L., WHITEHOUSE, P. J. & DEKOSKY, S. 2001. Practice parameter: management of dementia (an evidence-based review) Report of the Quality Standards Subcommittee of the American Academy of Neurology. *Neurology*, 56, 1154-1166.
- DRECHSEL, D. N., HYMAN, A. A., COBB, M. H. & KIRSCHNER, M. W. 1992. Modulation of the dynamic instability of tubulin assembly by the microtubule-associated protein tau. *Molecular Biology of the Cell*, 3, 1141-1154.
- DUFF, K., KNIGHT, H., REFOLO, L. M., SANDERS, S., YU, X., PICCIANO, M., MALESTER, B., HUTTON, M., ADAMSON, J., GOEDERT, M., BURKI, K. & DAVIES, P. 2000. Characterization of pathology in transgenic mice over-

expressing human genomic and cDNA tau transgenes. *Neurobiol Dis*, 7, 87-98.

- DUJARDIN, S., BÉGARD, S., CAILLIEREZ, R., LACHAUD, C., DELATTRE, L., CARRIER, S., LOYENS, A., GALAS, M.-C., BOUSSET, L., MELKI, R., AURÉGAN, G., HANTRAYE, P., BROUILLET, E., BUÉE, L. & COLIN, M. 2014. Ectosomes: A New Mechanism for Non-Exosomal Secretion of Tau Protein. *PLOS ONE*, 9, e100760.
- DURSUN, E., GEZEN-AK, D., HANAĞASI, H., BILGIÇ, B., LOHMANN, E., ERTAN, S., ATASOY, İ. L., ALAYLIOĞLU, M., ARAZ, Ö. S., ÖNAL, B., GÜNDÜZ, A., APAYDIN, H., KIZILTAN, G., ULUTIN, T., GÜRVIT, H. & YILMAZER, S. The interleukin 1 alpha, interleukin 1 beta, interleukin 6 and alpha-2-macroglobulin serum levels in patients with early or late onset Alzheimer's disease, mild cognitive impairment or Parkinson's disease. *Journal of Neuroimmunology*, 283, 50-57.
- DZAMKO, N., INESTA-VAQUERA, F., ZHANG, J., XIE, C., CAI, H., ARTHUR, S., TAN, L., CHOI, H., GRAY, N., COHEN, P., PEDRIOLI, P., CLARK, K. & ALESSI, D. R. 2012. The IkappaB Kinase Family Phosphorylates the Parkinson's Disease Kinase LRRK2 at Ser935 and Ser910 during Toll-Like Receptor Signaling. *PLoS ONE*, 7, e39132.
- EL KHOURY, N., GRATUZE, M., PAPON, M.-A., BRETTEVILLE, A. & PLANEL, E. 2014. Insulin dysfunction and Tau pathology. *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience*, 8.
- EL NASR, M. S., PERUCHE, B., ROBBERG, C., MENNEL, H.-D. & KRIEGLSTEIN, J. 1990. Neuroprotective effect of memantine demonstrated in vivo and in vitro. *European journal of pharmacology*, 185, 19-24.
- ELALI, A., THÉRIAULT, P. & RIVEST, S. 2014. The Role of Pericytes in Neurovascular Unit Remodeling in Brain Disorders. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 15.
- ENGELBORGHS, S., SLEEGERS, K., CRAS, P., BROUWERS, N., SERNEELS, S., DE LEENHEIR, E., MARTIN, J. J., VANMECHELEN, E., VAN BROECKHOVEN, C.
  & DE DEYN, P. P. 2007. No association of CSF biomarkers with APOEepsilon4, plaque and tangle burden in definite Alzheimer's disease. *Brain*, 130, 2320-6.
- ERICKSON, M. A. & BANKS, W. A. 2011. Cytokine and chemokine responses in serum and brain after single and repeated injections of lipopolysaccharide: multiplex quantification with path analysis. *Brain Behav Immun*, 25, 1637-48.
- ERIKSSON, U. K., GATZ, M., DICKMAN, P. W., FRATIGLIONI, L. & PEDERSEN, N. L. 2008. Asthma, eczema, rhinitis and the risk for dementia. *Dementia and geriatric cognitive disorders*, 25, 148-156.
- ERROI, A., FANTUZZI, G., MENGOZZI, M., SIRONI, M., ORENCOLE, S. F., CLARK,
  B. D., DINARELLO, C. A., ISETTA, A., GNOCCHI, P., GIOVARELLI, M. & ET
  AL. 1993. Differential regulation of cytokine production in lipopolysaccharide tolerance in mice. *Infect Immun*, 61, 4356-9.
- ESPINOSA-OLIVA, A., DE PABLOS, R., F VILLARÁN, R., ARGÜELLES, S., VENERO, J., MACHADO, A. & CANO, J. 2009. *Stress is critical for LPS-induced activation of microglia and damage in the rat hippocampus*.
- ESPINOZA, M., DE SILVA, R., DICKSON, D. W. & DAVIES, P. 2008. Differential Incorporation of Tau Isoforms in Alzheimer's Disease. *Journal of Alzheimer's disease : JAD*, 14, 1-16.
- FANG, X., YU, S. X., LU, Y., BAST, R. C., WOODGETT, J. R. & MILLS, G. B. 2000. Phosphorylation and inactivation of glycogen synthase kinase 3 by protein kinase A. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 97, 11960-11965.
- FASLER-KAN, E., SUENDERHAUF, C., BARTENEVA, N., POLLER, B., GYGAX, D. & HUWYLER, J. 2010. Cytokine signaling in the human brain capillary endothelial cell line hCMEC/D3. *Brain Research*, 1354, 15-22.

- FATH, T., EIDENMÜLLER, J. & BRANDT, R. 2002. Tau-Mediated Cytotoxicity in a Pseudohyperphosphorylation Model of Alzheimer's Disease. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 22, 9733-9741.
- FELTON, L. M., CUNNINGHAM, C., RANKINE, E. L., WATERS, S., BOCHE, D. & PERRY, V. H. 2005. MCP-1 and murine prion disease: Separation of early behavioural dysfunction from overt clinical disease. *Neurobiology of Disease*, 20, 283-295.
- FENSTERHEIM, B. A., GUO, Y., SHERWOOD, E. R. & BOHANNON, J. K. 2017. The Cytokine Response to Lipopolysaccharide Does Not Predict the Host Response to Infection. *The Journal of Immunology*, 1602106.
- FIALA, M., CRIBBS, D. H., ROSENTHAL, M. & BERNARD, G. 2007. Phagocytosis of amyloid-beta and inflammation: two faces of innate immunity in Alzheimer's disease. *J Alzheimers Dis*, 11, 457-63.
- FIDALGO, A. R., CIBELLI, M., WHITE, J. P. M., NAGY, I., MAZE, M. & MA, D. 2011. Systemic inflammation enhances surgery-induced cognitive dysfunction in mice. *Neuroscience Letters*, 498, 63-66.
- FIELD, R., CAMPION, S., WARREN, C., MURRAY, C. & CUNNINGHAM, C. 2010. Systemic challenge with the TLR3 agonist poly I:C induces amplified IFNa/ $\beta$  and IL-1 $\beta$  responses in the diseased brain and exacerbates chronic neurodegeneration. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, 24, 996-1007.
- FILALI, M., LALONDE, R., THERIAULT, P., JULIEN, C., CALON, F. & PLANEL, E. 2012. Cognitive and non-cognitive behaviors in the triple transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease expressing mutated APP, PS1, and Mapt (3xTg-AD). *Behavioural Brain Research*, 234, 334-342.

FINK, M. P. 2014. Animal models of sepsis. Virulence, 5, 143-153.

- FISCHER, B. D., ADEYEMO, A., O'LEARY, M. E. & BOTTARO, A. 2017. Animal models of rheumatoid pain: experimental systems and insights. *Arthritis Research & Therapy*, 19, 146.
- FLAMENT, S. & DELACOURTE, A. 1989. Abnormal tau species are produced during Alzheimer's disease neurodegenerating process. *FEBS Letters*, 247, 213-216.
- FORSTER, D., DAVIES, K. & WILLIAMS, S. 2013. Magnetic resonance spectroscopy in vivo of neurochemicals in a transgenic model of Alzheimer's disease: a longitudinal study of metabolites, relaxation time, and behavioral analysis in TASTPM and wild-type mice. *Magn Reson Med*, 69, 944-55.
- FOSTER, S. L., HARGREAVES, D. C. & MEDZHITOV, R. 2007. Gene-specific control of inflammation by TLR-induced chromatin modifications. *Nature*, 447, 972-978.
- FRANCIS, P. T. 2005. The interplay of neurotransmitters in Alzheimer's disease. *CNS Spectr*, 10, 6-9.
- FRANCIS, P. T., PALMER, A. M., SNAPE, M. & WILCOCK, G. K. 1999. The cholinergic hypothesis of Alzheimer's disease: a review of progress. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & Psychiatry*, 66, 137-147.
- FRANK, M. G., BARRIENTOS, R. M., BIEDENKAPP, J. C., RUDY, J. W., WATKINS, L. R. & MAIER, S. F. 2006. mRNA up-regulation of MHC II and pivotal proinflammatory genes in normal brain aging. *Neurobiol Aging*, 27, 717-22.
- FRANKENBERGER, M., PECHUMER, H. & ZIEGLER-HEITBROCK, H. L. 1995. Interleukin-10 is upregulated in LPS tolerance. *Journal of inflammation*, 45, 56-63.
- FRIEDMAN, B. A., SRINIVASAN, K., AYALON, G., MEILANDT, W. J., LIN, H., HUNTLEY, M. A., CAO, Y., LEE, S.-H., HADDICK, P. C. G., NGU, H., MODRUSAN, Z., LARSON, J. L., KAMINKER, J. S., VAN DER BRUG, M. P. & HANSEN, D. V. 2018. Diverse Brain Myeloid Expression Profiles Reveal Distinct Microglial Activation States and Aspects of Alzheimer's Disease Not Evident in Mouse Models. *Cell Reports*, 22, 832-847.

- FUJIO, K., SATO, M., UEMURA, T., SATO, T., SATO-HARADA, R. & HARADA, A. 2007. 14-3-3 proteins and protein phosphatases are not reduced in taudeficient mice. *NeuroReport*, 18, 1049-1052.
- FUNK, K. E., THOMAS, S. N., SCHAFER, K. N., COOPER, G. L., LIAO, Z., CLARK, D. J., YANG, A. J. & KURET, J. 2014. Lysine methylation is an endogenous post-translational modification of tau protein in human brain and a modulator of aggregation propensity. *The Biochemical journal*, 462, 77-88.
- FUSELER, J. W., CONNER, E. M., DAVIS, J. M., WOLF, R. E. & GRISHAM, M. B. 1997. Cytokine and Nitric Oxide Production in the Acute Phase of Bacterial Cell Wall-Induced Arthritis. *Inflammation*, 21, 113-131.
- GALASKO, D. & GOLDE, T. E. 2013. Biomarkers for Alzheimer's disease in plasma, serum and blood conceptual and practical problems. *Alzheimer's Research & Therapy*, 5, 10.
- GAMBLIN, T. C. 2005. Potential structure/function relationships of predicted secondary structural elements of tau. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* (*BBA*)-*Molecular Basis of Disease*, 1739, 140-149.
- GAMBLIN, T. C., CHEN, F., ZAMBRANO, A., ABRAHA, A., LAGALWAR, S., GUILLOZET, A. L., LU, M., FU, Y., GARCIA-SIERRA, F., LAPOINTE, N., MILLER, R., BERRY, R. W., BINDER, L. I. & CRYNS, V. L. 2003. Caspase cleavage of tau: Linking amyloid and neurofibrillary tangles in Alzheimer's disease. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 100, 10032-10037.
- GARCIA-MATAS, S., DE VERA, N., AZNAR, A. O., MARIMON, J. M., ADELL, A., PLANAS, A. M., CRISTOFOL, R. & SANFELIU, C. 2010. In vitro and in vivo activation of astrocytes by amyloid-beta is potentiated by pro-oxidant agents. *J Alzheimers Dis*, 20, 229-45.
- GARWOOD, C. J., COOPER, J. D., HANGER, D. P. & NOBLE, W. 2010. Antiinflammatory impact of minocycline in a mouse model of tauopathy. *Front Psychiatry*, 1, 136.
- GAUTHIER, S., FELDMAN, H. H., SCHNEIDER, L. S., WILCOCK, G. K., FRISONI, G. B., HARDLUND, J. H., MOEBIUS, H. J., BENTHAM, P., KOOK, K. A., WISCHIK, D. J., SCHELTER, B. O., DAVIS, C. S., STAFF, R. T., BRACOUD, L., SHAMSI, K., STOREY, J. M. D., HARRINGTON, C. R. & WISCHIK, C. M. 2016. Efficacy and safety of tau-aggregation inhibitor therapy in patients with mild or moderate Alzheimer's disease: a randomised, controlled, double-blind, parallel-arm, phase 3 trial. *Lancet (London, England)*, 388, 2873-2884.
- GEISZLER, P. C., BARRON, M. R. & PARDON, M.-C. 2016. Impaired burrowing is the most prominent behavioral deficit of aging htau mice. *Neuroscience*, 329, 98-111.
- GENDRON, T. F. & PETRUCELLI, L. 2009. The role of tau in neurodegeneration. *Molecular Neurodegeneration*, 4, 13-13.
- GHOSH, S., WU, M. D., SHAFTEL, S. S., KYRKANIDES, S., LAFERLA, F. M. & OLSCHOWKA, J. A. 2013. Sustained interleukin-1β overexpression exacerbates tau pathology despite reduced amyloid burden in an Alzheimer's mouse model. *J Neurosci*, 33.
- GIAMAS, G., HIRNER, H., SHOSHIASHVILI, L., GROTHEY, A., GESSERT, S., KÜHL, M., HENNE-BRUNS, D., VORGIAS, CONSTANTINOS E. & KNIPPSCHILD, U. 2007. Phosphorylation of CK1δ: identification of Ser(370) as the major phosphorylation site targeted by PKA in vitro and in vivo. *The Biochemical Journal*, 406, 389-398.
- GIBNEY, S. M., MCGUINNESS, B., PRENDERGAST, C., HARKIN, A. & CONNOR, T. J. 2013. Poly I:C-induced activation of the immune response is accompanied by depression and anxiety-like behaviours, kynurenine pathway activation and reduced BDNF expression. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, 28, 170-181.
- GIRI, R., SHEN, Y., STINS, M., DU YAN, S., SCHMIDT, A. M., STERN, D., KIM, K.-S., ZLOKOVIC, B. & KALRA, V. K. 2000. β-Amyloid-induced migration of monocytes across human brain endothelial cells involves RAGE and PECAM-1. American Journal of Physiology - Cell Physiology, 279, C1772-C1781.
- GISSLÉN, M., KRUT, J., ANDREASSON, U., BLENNOW, K., CINQUE, P., BREW, B. J., SPUDICH, S., HAGBERG, L., ROSENGREN, L., PRICE, R. W. & ZETTERBERG, H. 2009. Amyloid and tau cerebrospinal fluid biomarkers in HIV infection. *BMC Neurology*, *9*, 63.
- GIUSTINO, T. F. & MAREN, S. 2015. The Role of the Medial Prefrontal Cortex in the Conditioning and Extinction of Fear. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience*, 9, 298.
- GODBOUT, J. P., CHEN, J., ABRAHAM, J., RICHWINE, A. F., BERG, B. M., KELLEY, K. W. & JOHNSON, R. W. 2005. Exaggerated neuroinflammation and sickness behavior in aged mice following activation of the peripheral innate immune system. *FASEB J*, 19, 1329-31.
- GOEDERT, M., SPILLANTINI, M. G., CROWTHER, R. A., CHEN, S. G., PARCHI, P., TABATON, M., LANSKA, D. J., MARKESBERY, W. R., WILHELMSEN, K. C., DICKSON, D. W., PETERSEN, R. B. & GAMBETTI, P. 1999. Tau gene mutation in familial progressive subcortical gliosis. *Nat Med*, 5, 454-457.
- GOEDERT, M., SPILLANTINI, M. G., JAKES, R., RUTHERFORD, D. & CROWTHER, R. A. 1989. Multiple isoforms of human microtubule-associated protein tau: sequences and localization in neurofibrillary tangles of Alzheimer's disease. *Neuron*, **3**, 519-526.
- GOLDMANN, T., JORDÃO, M. J. C., WIEGHOFER, P., PRUTEK, F., HAGEMEYER, N., FRENZEL, K., STASZEWSKI, O., KIERDORF, K., AMANN, L., KRUEGER, M., LOCATELLI, G., HOCHGARNER, H., ZEISER, R., EPELMAN, S., GEISSMANN, F., PRILLER, J., ROSSI, F., BECHMANN, I., KERSCHENSTEINER, M., LINNARSSON, S., JUNG, S. & PRINZ, M. 2016. Origin, fate and dynamics of macrophages at CNS interfaces. *Nature immunology*, 17, 797-805.
- GÓMEZ-ISLA, T., PRICE, J. L., MCKEEL JR, D. W., MORRIS, J. C., GROWDON, J. H. & HYMAN, B. T. 1996. Profound Loss of Layer II Entorhinal Cortex Neurons Occurs in Very Mild Alzheimer's Disease. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 16, 4491.
- GOMEZ-NICOLA, D. & BOCHE, D. 2015. Post-mortem analysis of neuroinflammatory changes in human Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's Research & Therapy*, 7, 42.
- GOMEZ, C. R., HIRANO, S., CUTRO, B. T., BIRJANDI, S., BAILA, H., NOMELLINI, V. & KOVACS, E. J. 2007. Advanced age exacerbates the pulmonary inflammatory response after lipopolysaccharide exposure. *Crit Care Med*, 35, 246-51.
- GONZÁLEZ-DOMÍNGUEZ, R., GARCÍA-BARRERA, T., VITORICA, J. & GÓMEZ-ARIZA, J. L. 2014. Region-specific metabolic alterations in the brain of the APP/PS1 transgenic mice of Alzheimer's disease. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Basis of Disease,* 1842, 2395-2402.
- GONZALEZ, P., MACHADO, I., VILCAES, A., CARUSO, C., ROTH, G. A., SCHIOTH, H., LASAGA, M. & SCIMONELLI, T. 2013. Molecular mechanisms involved in interleukin 1-beta (IL-1beta)-induced memory impairment. Modulation by alpha-melanocyte-stimulating hormone (alpha-MSH). *Brain Behav Immun*, 34, 141-50.
- GOODE, B. L., CHAU, M., DENIS, P. E. & FEINSTEIN, S. C. 2000. Structural and Functional Differences between 3-Repeat and 4-Repeat Tau Isoforms: IMPLICATIONS FOR NORMAL TAU FUNCTION AND THE ONSET OF NEURODEGENERATIVE DISEASE. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 275, 38182-38189.

- GOODE, B. L. & FEINSTEIN, S. C. 1994. Identification of a novel microtubule binding and assembly domain in the developmentally regulated interrepeat region of tau. *J Cell Biol*, 124, 769-82.
- GORDON, J. R. & GALLI, S. J. 1991. Release of both preformed and newly synthesized tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF-alpha)/cachectin by mouse mast cells stimulated via the Fc epsilon RI. A mechanism for the sustained action of mast cell-derived TNF-alpha during IgE-dependent biological responses. *J Exp Med*, 174, 103-7.
- GRANGER, J. I., RATTI, P.-L., DATTA, S. C., RAYMOND, R. M. & OPP, M. R. 2013. Sepsis-induced morbidity in mice: effects on body temperature, body weight, cage activity, social behavior and cytokines in brain. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 38, 1047-1057.
- GRANT, C. M., MACIVER, F. H. & DAWES, I. W. 1997. Mitochondrial function is required for resistance to oxidative stress in the yeast Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *FEBS Letters*, 410, 219-222.
- GREENBERG, S. G. & DAVIES, P. 1990. A preparation of Alzheimer paired helical filaments that displays distinct tau proteins by polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 87, 5827-31.
- GRIFFIN, É. W., SKELLY, D. T., MURRAY, C. L. & CUNNINGHAM, C. 2013. Cyclooxygenase-1-Dependent Prostaglandins Mediate Susceptibility to Systemic Inflammation-Induced Acute Cognitive Dysfunction. *The Journal* of Neuroscience, 33, 15248-15258.
- GRIGOLEIT, J.-S., KULLMANN, J. S., WOLF, O. T., HAMMES, F., WEGNER, A., JABLONOWSKI, S., ENGLER, H., GIZEWSKI, E., OBERBECK, R. & SCHEDLOWSKI, M. 2011. Dose-Dependent Effects of Endotoxin on Neurobehavioral Functions in Humans. *PLOS ONE*, 6, e28330.
- GUADAGNO, J., XU, X., KARAJGIKAR, M., BROWN, A. & CREGAN, S. P. 2013. Microglia-derived TNF[alpha] induces apoptosis in neural precursor cells via transcriptional activation of the Bcl-2 family member Puma. *Cell Death Dis*, 4, e538.
- GUARIGLIA, C. C. 2007. Spatial working memory in Alzheimer's disease: A study using the Corsi block-tapping test. *Dementia & Neuropsychologia*, 1, 392-395.
- GUO, J. & FRIEDMAN, S. L. 2010. Toll-like receptor 4 signaling in liver injury and hepatic fibrogenesis. *Fibrogenesis & Tissue Repair*, 3, 21.
- GUO, R.-B., SUN, P.-L., ZHAO, A.-P., GU, J., DING, X., QI, J., SUN, X.-L. & HU, G. 2013. Chronic asthma results in cognitive dysfunction in immature mice. *Experimental Neurology*, 247, 209-217.
- HALEY, P. J. 2003. Species differences in the structure and function of the immune system. *Toxicology*, 188, 49-71.
- HALLE, A., HORNUNG, V., PETZOLD, G. C., STEWART, C. R., MONKS, B. G., REINHECKEL, T., FITZGERALD, K. A., LATZ, E., MOORE, K. J. & GOLENBOCK, D. T. 2008. The NALP3 inflammasome is involved in the innate immune response to amyloid-β. *Nature immunology*, 9, 857-865.
- HARADA, A., OGUCHI, K., OKABE, S., KUNO, J., TERADA, S., OHSHIMA, T., SATO-YOSHITAKE, R., TAKEI, Y., NODA, T. & HIROKAWA, N. 1994. Altered microtubule organization in small-calibre axons of mice lacking tau protein. *Nature*, 369, 488.
- HARDEN, L. M., DU PLESSIS, I., POOLE, S. & LABURN, H. P. 2006. Interleukin-6 and leptin mediate lipopolysaccharide-induced fever and sickness behavior. *Physiol Behav*, 89, 146-55.
- HARRIS, K. M. & KATER, S. 1994. Dendritic spines: cellular specializations imparting both stability and flexibility to synaptic function. *Annual review of neuroscience*, 17, 341-371.
- HARTOG, A., HULSMAN, J. & GARSSEN, J. 2009. Locomotion and muscle mass measures in a murine model of collagen-induced arthritis. *BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders*, 10, 59.

- HASSELMO, M. E. 2006. The Role of Acetylcholine in Learning and Memory. *Current opinion in neurobiology*, 16, 710-715.
- HEALES, R., DAVIES, S., BATES, T. & CLARK, J. 1995. Deoletion of brain glutathione is accompanied by impaired micochondrial function and decreased N-acetyl aspartate concentration. *Neurochemical research*, 20, 31-38.
- HENEKA, M., ANDREASSON, K. I., BACHSTETTER, A. D., COLONNA, M., GINHOUX, F., HOLMES, C., LAMB, B., LANDRETH, G., LEE, D. C. & LOW, D. 2016. Targeting innate immunity for neurodegenerative disorders of the central nervous system. *Journal of neurochemistry*.
- HENEKA, M. T., RODRÍGUEZ, J. J. & VERKHRATSKY, A. 2010. Neuroglia in neurodegeneration. *Brain Research Reviews*, 63, 189-211.
- HENNIGAN, A., TROTTER, C. & KELLY, Á. M. 2007. Lipopolysaccharide impairs long-term potentiation and recognition memory and increases p75NTR expression in the rat dentate gyrus. *Brain Research*, 1130, 158-166.
- HERBER, D. L., MERCER, M., ROTH, L. M., SYMMONDS, K., MALONEY, J., WILSON, N., FREEMAN, M. J., MORGAN, D. & GORDON, M. N. 2007.
   Microglial Activation is Required for Aβ Clearance After Intracranial Injection of Lipopolysaccharide in APP Transgenic Mice. *Journal of Neuroimmune Pharmacology*, 2, 222-231.
- HERBER, D. L., ROTH, L. M., WILSON, D., WILSON, N., MASON, J. E., MORGAN, D. & GORDON, M. N. 2004. Time-dependent reduction in Aβ levels after intracranial LPS administration in APP transgenic mice. *Experimental Neurology*, 190, 245-253.
- HOHSFIELD, L. A. & HUMPEL, C. 2015. Migration of blood cells to β-amyloid plaques in Alzheimer's disease. *Experimental Gerontology*, 65, 8-15.
- HOLMES, C., CUNNINGHAM, C., ZOTOVA, E., WOOLFORD, J., DEAN, C., KERR, S., CULLIFORD, D. & PERRY, V. H. 2009. Systemic inflammation and disease progression in Alzheimer disease. *Neurology*, 73, 768-74.
- HOLMES, C., EL-OKL, M., WILLIAMS, A., CUNNINGHAM, C., WILCOCKSON, D. & PERRY, V. 2003. Systemic infection, interleukin 1β, and cognitive decline in Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & Psychiatry*, 74, 788-789.
- HOLTMAN, I. R., RAJ, D. D., MILLER, J. A., SCHAAFSMA, W., YIN, Z., BROUWER, N., WES, P. D., MÖLLER, T., ORRE, M., KAMPHUIS, W., HOL, E. M., BODDEKE, E. W. G. M. & EGGEN, B. J. L. 2015. Induction of a common microglia gene expression signature by aging and neurodegenerative conditions: a co-expression meta-analysis. *Acta Neuropathologica Communications*, 3, 31.
- HONG, M., ZHUKAREVÁ, V., VOGELSBERG-RAGAGLIA, V., WSZOLEK, Z., REED,
  L., MILLER, B. I., GESCHWIND, D. H., BIRD, T. D., MCKEEL, D., GOATE,
  A., MORRIS, J. C., WILHELMSEN, K. C., SCHELLENBERG, G. D.,
  TROJANOWSKI, J. Q. & LEE, V. M.-Y. 1998. Mutation-Specific Functional
  Impairments in Distinct Tau Isoforms of Hereditary FTDP-17. Science, 282,
  1914-1917.
- HONG, S., BEJA-GLASSER, V. F., NFONOYIM, B. M., FROUIN, A., LI, S., RAMAKRISHNAN, S., MERRY, K. M., SHI, Q., ROSENTHAL, A., BARRES, B. A., LEMERE, C. A., SELKOE, D. J. & STEVENS, B. 2016. Complement and microglia mediate early synapse loss in Alzheimer mouse models. *Science*, 352, 712.
- HOOVER, B. R., REED, M. N., SU, J., PENROD, R. D., KOTILINEK, L. A., GRANT, M. K., PITSTICK, R., CARLSON, G. A., LANIER, L. M., YUAN, L.-L., ASHE, K. H. & LIAO, D. 2010. Tau Mislocalization to Dendritic Spines Mediates Synaptic Dysfunction Independently of Neurodegeneration. *Neuron*, 68, 1067-1081.
- HOOZEMANS, J. J., VAN HAASTERT, E. S., VEERHUIS, R., ARENDT, T., SCHEPER, W., EIKELENBOOM, P. & ROZEMULLER, A. J. 2005. Maximal COX-2 and

ppRb expression in neurons occurs during early Braak stages prior to the maximal activation of astrocytes and microglia in Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, 2, 27.

- HOOZEMANS, J. J., VEERHUIS, R., ROZEMULLER, A. J., ARENDT, T. & EIKELENBOOM, P. 2004. Neuronal COX-2 expression and phosphorylation of pRb precede p38 MAPK activation and neurofibrillary changes in AD temporal cortex. *Neurobiol Dis*, 15.
- HOROWITZ, P. M., PATTERSON, K. R., GUILLOZET-BONGAARTS, A. L., REYNOLDS, M. R., CARROLL, C. A., WEINTRAUB, S. T., BENNETT, D. A., CRYNS, V. L., BERRY, R. W. & BINDER, L. I. 2004. Early N-terminal changes and caspase-6 cleavage of tau in Alzheimer's disease. *J Neurosci*, 24, 7895-902.
- HOSTETLER, E. D., WALJI, A. M., ZENG, Z., MILLER, P., BENNACEF, I., SALINAS, C., CONNOLLY, B., GANTERT, L., HALEY, H., HOLAHAN, M., PURCELL, M., RIFFEL, K., LOHITH, T. G., COLEMAN, P., SORIANO, A., OGAWA, A., XU, S., ZHANG, X., JOSHI, E., DELLA ROCCA, J., HESK, D., SCHENK, D. J. & EVELHOCH, J. L. 2016. Preclinical Characterization of 18F-MK-6240, a Promising PET Tracer for In Vivo Quantification of Human Neurofibrillary Tangles. Journal of Nuclear Medicine, 57, 1599-1606.
- HOULDEN, H., BAKER, M., ADAMSON, J., GROVER, A., WARING, S., DICKSON, D., LYNCH, T., BOEVE, B., PETERSEN, R. C. & PICKERING-BROWN, S. 1999. Frequency of tau mutations in three series of non-Alzheimer's degenerative dementia. *Annals of neurology*, 46, 243-248.
- HOVENS, I. B., NYAKAS, C. & SCHOEMAKER, R. G. 2014. A novel method for evaluating microglial activation using ionized calcium-binding adaptor protein-1 staining: cell body to cell size ratio. *Neuroimmunology and Neuroinflammation; Vol 1, No 2 (2014)*.
- HRITCU, L., CIOBICA, A., STEFAN, M., MIHASAN, M., PALAMIUC, L. & NABESHIMA, T. 2011. Spatial memory deficits and oxidative stress damage following exposure to lipopolysaccharide in a rodent model of Parkinson's disease. *Neuroscience Research*, 71, 35-43.
- HUANG, H., LIU, T., ROSE, J. L., STEVENS, R. L. & HOYT, D. G. 2007. Sensitivity of mice to lipopolysaccharide is increased by a high saturated fat and cholesterol diet. *Journal of Inflammation (London, England)*, 4, 22-22.
- HUANG, W., ALEXANDER, G., CHANG, L., SHETTY, H., KRASUSKI, J. S., RAPOPORT, S. & SCHAPIRO, M. B. 2001. Brain metabolite concentration and dementia severity in Alzheimer's disease A 1H MRS study. *Neurology*, 57, 626-632.
- HUANG, Y., HENRY, C. J., DANTZER, R., JOHNSON, R. W. & GODBOUT, J. P. 2008. Exaggerated sickness behavior and brain proinflammatory cytokine expression in aged mice in response to intracerebroventricular lipopolysaccharide. *Neurobiology of aging*, 29, 1744-1753.
- HUGHES, R. N. 2004. The value of spontaneous alternation behavior (SAB) as a test of retention in pharmacological investigations of memory. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 28, 497-505.
- HUMPEL, C. 2008. Basolateral aggregated rat amyloidbeta(1-42) potentiates transmigration of primary rat monocytes through a rat blood-brain barrier. *Curr Neurovasc Res,* 5, 185-92.
- HUTTON, M., LENDON, C. L., RIZZU, P., BAKER, M., FROELICH, S., HOULDEN, H., PICKERING-BROWN, S., CHAKRAVERTY, S., ISAACS, A. & GROVER, A. 1998. Association of missense and 5'-splice-site mutations in tau with the inherited dementia FTDP-17. *Nature*, 393, 702-705.
- IDE, M., HARRIS, M., STEVENS, A., SUSSAMS, R., HOPKINS, V., CULLIFORD, D., FULLER, J., IBBETT, P., RAYBOULD, R. & THOMAS, R. 2016. Periodontitis and cognitive decline in Alzheimer's disease. *PLoS One*, 11, e0151081.

- IFUKU, M., HOSSAIN, S. M., NODA, M. & KATAFUCHI, T. 2014. Induction of interleukin-1β by activated microglia is a prerequisite for immunologically induced fatigue. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 40, 3253-3263.
- IQBAL, K., ALONSO, A. D. C. & GRUNDKE-IQBAL, I. 2008. Cytosolic abnormally hyperphosphorylated tau but not paired helical filaments sequester normal MAPs and inhibit microtubule assembly. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 14, 365-370.
- IRAM, T., TRUDLER, D., KAIN, D., KANNER, S., GALRON, R., VASSAR, R., BARZILAI, A., BLINDER, P., FISHELSON, Z. & FRENKEL, D. 2016. Astrocytes from old Alzheimer's disease mice are impaired in Abeta uptake and in neuroprotection. *Neurobiol Dis*, 96, 84-94.
- ISHII, T. & HAGA, S. 1984. Immuno-electron-microscopic localization of complements in amyloid fibrils of senile plaques. *Acta Neuropathol*, 63, 296-300.
- ITAGAKI, S., MCGEER, P. L., AKIYAMA, H., ZHU, S. & SELKOE, D. 1989. Relationship of microglia and astrocytes to amyloid deposits of Alzheimer disease. *J Neuroimmunol*, 24, 173-82.
- ITTNER, L. M., KE, Y. D., DELERUE, F., BI, M., GLADBACH, A., VAN EERSEL, J., WÖLFING, H., CHIENG, B. C., CHRISTIE, M. J., NAPIER, I. A., ECKERT, A., STAUFENBIEL, M., HARDEMAN, E. & GÖTZ, J. 2010. Dendritic Function of Tau Mediates Amyloid-β Toxicity in Alzheimer's Disease Mouse Models. *Cell*, 142, 387-397.
- ITZHAKI, R. F., LIN, W.-R., SHANG, D., WILCOCK, G. K., FARAGHER, B. & JAMIESON, G. A. 1997. Herpes simplex virus type 1 in brain and risk of Alzheimer's disease. *The Lancet*, 349, 241-244.
- IVANOV, A. I. & ROMANOVSKY, A. A. 2006. Putative dual role of ephrin-Eph receptor interactions in inflammation. *IUBMB Life*, 58, 389-394.
- JANELSINS, M. C., MASTRANGELO, M. A., PARK, K. M., SUDOL, K. L., NARROW, W. C., ODDO, S., LAFERLA, F. M., CALLAHAN, L. M., FEDEROFF, H. J. & BOWERS, W. J. 2008. Chronic Neuron-Specific Tumor Necrosis Factor-Alpha Expression Enhances the Local Inflammatory Environment Ultimately Leading to Neuronal Death in 3xTg-AD Mice. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 173, 1768-1782.
- JATURAPATPORN, D., ISAAC, M. G. E. K. N., MCCLEERY, J. & TABET, N. 2012. Aspirin, steroidal and non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*.
- JONES, B. A., BEAMER, M. & AHMED, S. 2010. Fractalkine/CX3CL1: A Potential New Target for Inflammatory Diseases. *Molecular Interventions*, 10, 263-270.
- JONSSON, T., STEFANSSON, H., STEINBERG, S., JONSDOTTIR, I., JONSSON, P. V., SNAEDAL, J., BJORNSSON, S., HUTTENLOCHER, J., LEVEY, A. I., LAH, J. J., RUJESCU, D., HAMPEL, H., GIEGLING, I., ANDREASSEN, O. A., ENGEDAL, K., ULSTEIN, I., DJUROVIC, S., IBRAHIM-VERBAAS, C., HOFMAN, A., IKRAM, M. A., VAN DUIJN, C. M., THORSTEINSDOTTIR, U., KONG, A. & STEFANSSON, K. 2013. Variant of TREM2 Associated with the Risk of Alzheimer's Disease. *The New England journal of medicine*, 368, 107-116.
- JULIEN, C., BRETTEVILLE, A. & PLANEL, E. 2012. Biochemical Isolation of Insoluble Tau in Transgenic Mouse Models of Tauopathies. In: SIGURDSSON, E. M., CALERO, M. & GASSET, M. (eds.) Amyloid Proteins: Methods and Protocols. Totowa, NJ: Humana Press.
- JUN, G., ASAI, H., ZELDICH, E., DRAPEAU, E., CHEN, C., CHUNG, J., PARK, J. H., KIM, S., HAROUTUNIAN, V., FOROUD, T., KUWANO, R., HAINES, J. L., PERICAK-VANCE, M. A., SCHELLENBERG, G. D., LUNETTA, K. L., KIM, J. W., BUXBAUM, J. D., MAYEUX, R., IKEZU, T., ABRAHAM, C. R. & FARRER,

L. A. 2014. PLXNA4 is associated with Alzheimer disease and modulates tau phosphorylation. *Ann Neurol*, 76, 379-92.

- KALISZCZAK, M., TROUSIL, S., ABERG, O., PERUMAL, M., NGUYEN, Q. D. & ABOAGYE, E. O. 2013. A novel small molecule hydroxamate preferentially inhibits HDAC6 activity and tumour growth. *Br J Cancer*, 108, 342-350.
- KANNAN, K., ORTMANN, R. A. & KIMPEL, D. 2005. Animal models of rheumatoid arthritis and their relevance to human disease. *Pathophysiology*, 12, 167-81.
- KASTIN, A. J., AKERSTROM, V. & PAN, W. 2003. Circulating TGF-beta1 does not cross the intact blood-brain barrier. *J Mol Neurosci*, 21, 43-8.
- KAUPPINEN, R., NISSINEN, T., KÄRKKÄINEN, A., PIRTTILÄ, T., PALVIMO, J., KOKKO, H. & WILLIAMS, S. 1992. Detection of thymosin beta 4 in situ in a guinea pig cerebral cortex preparation using 1H NMR spectroscopy. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 267, 9905-9910.
- KAUR, S., ANURAG, A., TIRKEY, N. & CHOPRA, K. 2005. Reversal of LPS-induced central and peripheral hyperalgesia by green tea extract. *Phytother Res*, 19, 39-43.
- KE, Y. D., SUCHOWERSKA, A. K., VAN DER HOVEN, J., DE SILVA, D. M., WU, C.
   W., VAN EERSEL, J., ITTNER, A. & ITTNER, L. M. 2012. Lessons from taudeficient mice. *International journal of Alzheimer's disease*, 2012.
- KELLEHER, I., GARWOOD, C., HANGER, D. P., ANDERTON, B. H. & NOBLE, W. 2007. Kinase activities increase during the development of tauopathy in htau mice. *Journal of neurochemistry*, 103, 2256-2267.
- KELLER, J. N., HANNI, K. B. & MARKESBERY, W. R. 2000. Impaired Proteasome Function in Alzheimer's Disease. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 75, 436-439.
- KEREN-SHAUL, H., SPINRAD, A., WEINER, A., MATCOVITCH-NATAN, O., DVIR-SZTERNFELD, R., ULLAND, T. K., DAVID, E., BARUCH, K., LARA-ASTAISO, D. & TOTH, B. 2017. A unique microglia type associated with restricting development of Alzheimer's disease. *Cell*, 169, 1276-1290. e17.
- KESTER, M. I., VAN DER FLIER, W. M., VISSER, A., BLANKENSTEIN, M. A., SCHELTENS, P. & OUDEJANS, C. B. 2011. Decreased mRNA expression of CCL5 [RANTES] in Alzheimer's disease blood samples. *Clin Chem Lab Med*, 50, 61-5.
- KHURANA, V., LU, Y., STEINHILB, M. L., OLDHAM, S., SHULMAN, J. M. & FEANY, M. B. 2006. TOR-Mediated Cell-Cycle Activation Causes Neurodegeneration in a Drosophila Tauopathy Model. *Current Biology*, 16, 230-241.
- KIERNAN, M., WESTBROOK, R. & CRANNEY, J. 1995. Immediate shock, passive avoidance, and potentiated startle: Implications for the unconditioned response to shock. *Learning & Behavior*, 23, 22-30.
- KIGERL, K. A., DE RIVERO VACCARI, J. P., DIETRICH, W. D., POPOVICH, P. G. & KEANE, R. W. 2014. Pattern recognition receptors and central nervous system repair. *Experimental neurology*, 258, 5-16.
- KIM, K.-A., GU, W., LEE, I.-A., JOH, E.-H. & KIM, D.-H. 2012. High Fat Diet-Induced Gut Microbiota Exacerbates Inflammation and Obesity in Mice via the TLR4 Signaling Pathway. *PLoS ONE*, 7, e47713.
- KING, E., O'BRIEN, J. T., DONAGHY, P., MORRIS, C., BARNETT, N., OLSEN, K., MARTIN-RUIZ, C., TAYLOR, J.-P. & THOMAS, A. J. 2017. Peripheral inflammation in prodromal Alzheimer's and Lewy body dementias. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & amp; Psychiatry*.
- KITAZAWA, M., ODDO, S., YAMASAKI, T. R., GREEN, K. N. & LAFERLA, F. M. 2005. Lipopolysaccharide-induced inflammation exacerbates tau pathology by a cyclin-dependent kinase 5-mediated pathway in a transgenic model of Alzheimer's disease. *J Neurosci*, 25, 8843-53.
- KIVIPELTO, M., HELKALA, E.-L., LAAKSO, M. P., HÄNNINEN, T., HALLIKAINEN, M., ALHAINEN, K., SOININEN, H., TUOMILEHTO, J. & NISSINEN, A. 2001. Midlife vascular risk factors and Alzheimer's disease in later life: longitudinal, population based study. *BMJ*, 322, 1447-1451.

- KIVIPELTO, M., NGANDU, T., FRATIGLIONI, L. & ET AL. 2005. Obesity and vascular risk factors at midlife and the risk of dementia and alzheimer disease. *Archives of Neurology*, 62, 1556-1560.
- KLEIN, B., MROWETZ, H., THALHAMER, J., SCHEIBLHOFER, S., WEISS, R. & AIGNER, L. 2016. Allergy Enhances Neurogenesis and Modulates Microglial Activation in the Hippocampus. *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience*, 10, 169.
- KLUNK, W. E., PANCHALINGAM, K., MOOSSY, J., MCCLURE, R. J. & PETTEGREW, J. W. 1992. N-acetyl-L-aspartate and other amino acid metabolites in Alzheimer's disease brain: a preliminary proton nuclear magnetic resonance study. *Neurology*, 42, 1578-85.
- KNIGHT, E. M., MARTINS, I. V. A., GÜMÜSGÖZ, S., ALLAN, S. M. & LAWRENCE, C. B. 2014. High-fat diet-induced memory impairment in triple-transgenic Alzheimer's disease (3xTgAD) mice is independent of changes in amyloid and tau pathology(). *Neurobiology of Aging*, 35, 1821-1832.
- KOENIGSKNECHT, J. & LANDRETH, G. 2004. Microglial phagocytosis of fibrillar beta-amyloid through a beta1 integrin-dependent mechanism. *J Neurosci*, 24.
- KOHMAN, R. A., CROWELL, B. & KUSNECOV, A. W. 2010. Differential Sensitivity to Endotoxin Exposure in Young and Middle-Age Mice. *Brain, behavior, and immunity*, 24, 486-492.
- KÖPKE, E., TUNG, Y.-C., SHAIKH, S., ALONSO, A. D. C., IQBAL, K. & GRUNDKE-IQBAL, I. 1993. Microtubule-associated protein tau. Abnormal phosphorylation of a non-paired helical filament pool in Alzheimer disease. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 268, 24374-24384.
- KOSIK, K. S., ORECCHIO, L. D., BINDER, L., TROJANOWSKI, J. Q., LEE, V. M. Y. & LEE, G. 1988. Epitopes that span the tau molecule are shared with paired helical filaments. *Neuron*, 1, 817-825.
- KOZLOWSKI, C. & WEIMER, R. M. 2012. An Automated Method to Quantify Microglia Morphology and Application to Monitor Activation State Longitudinally In Vivo. *PLOS ONE*, **7**, e31814.
- KRASOWSKA-ZOLADEK, A., BANASZEWSKA, M., KRASZPULSKI, M. & KONAT, G.
   W. 2007. Kinetics of inflammatory response of astrocytes induced by TLR
   3 and TLR4 ligation. J Neurosci Res, 85, 205-12.
- KRAUSE, D. L., #252 & LLER, N. 2010. Neuroinflammation, Microglia and Implications for Anti-Inflammatory Treatment in Alzheimer's Disease. International Journal of Alzheimer's Disease, 2010.
- KREISL, W. C., LYOO, C. H., LIOW, J. S., WEI, M., SNOW, J., PAGE, E., JENKO, K. J., MORSE, C. L., ZOGHBI, S. S., PIKE, V. W., TURNER, R. S. & INNIS, R. B. 2016. (11)C-PBR28 binding to translocator protein increases with progression of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol Aging*, 44, 53-61.
- KREISL, W. C., LYOO, C. H., MCGWIER, M., SNOW, J., JENKO, K. J., KIMURA, N., CORONA, W., MORSE, C. L., ZOGHBI, S. S., PIKE, V. W., MCMAHON, F. J., TURNER, R. S. & INNIS, R. B. 2013. In vivo radioligand binding to translocator protein correlates with severity of Alzheimer's disease. *Brain*, 136, 2228-38.
- KREUTZBERG, G. W. 1996. Microglia: a sensor for pathological events in the CNS. *Trends in neurosciences*, 19, 312-318.
- KULIJEWICZ-NAWROT, M., SYKOVA, E., CHVATAL, A., VERKHRATSKY, A. & RODRIGUEZ, J. J. 2013. Astrocytes and glutamate homoeostasis in Alzheimer's disease: a decrease in glutamine synthetase, but not in glutamate transporter-1, in the prefrontal cortex. *ASN Neuro*, *5*, 273-82.
- KUMAR, A., ZHANG, J. & YU, F.-S. X. 2006. Toll-like receptor 3 agonist poly(I:C)induced antiviral response in human corneal epithelial cells. *Immunology*, 117, 11-21.
- KUPZ, A., BEDOUI, S. & STRUGNELL, R. A. 2014. Cellular Requirements for Systemic Control of Salmonella enterica Serovar Typhimurium Infections in Mice. *Infection and Immunity*, 82, 4997-5004.

- KUSS, M., ADAMOPOULOU, E. & KAHLE, P. J. 2014. Interferon-γ induces leucinerich repeat kinase LRRK2 via extracellular signal-regulated kinase ERK5 in macrophages. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 129, 980-987.
- KWON, J. M., NOWOTNY, P., SHAH, P. K., CHAKRAVERTY, S., NORTON, J., MORRIS, J. C. & GOATE, A. M. 2000. Tau polymorphisms are not associated with Alzheimer's disease. *Neuroscience Letters*, 284, 77-80.
- LACOSTA, S., MERALI, Z. & ANISMAN, H. 1999. Behavioral and neurochemical consequences of lipopolysaccharide in mice: anxiogenic-like effects. *Brain Res*, 818, 291-303.
- LALONDE, R. 2002. The neurobiological basis of spontaneous alternation. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 26, 91-104.
- LAMBERT, J.-C., IBRAHIM-VERBAAS, C. A., HAROLD, D., NAJ, A. C., SIMS, R., BELLENGUEZ, C., JUN, G., DESTEFANO, A. L., BIS, J. C. & BEECHAM, G.
   W. 2013. Meta-analysis of 74,046 individuals identifies 11 new susceptibility loci for Alzheimer's disease. *Nature genetics*, 45, 1452-1458.
- LANE, R. M., POTKIN, S. G. & ENZ, A. 2006. Targeting acetylcholinesterase and butyrylcholinesterase in dementia. *Int J Neuropsychopharmacol*, 9, 101-24.
- LANG, S. C., HARRE, U., PUROHIT, P., DIETEL, K., KIENHÖFER, D., HAHN, J., BAUM, W., HERRMANN, M., SCHETT, G. & MIELENZ, D. 2017. Neurodegeneration Enhances the Development of Arthritis. *The Journal of Immunology*, 198, 2394-2402.
- LASAGNA-REEVES, C. A., CASTILLO-CARRANZA, D. L., SENGUPTA, U., CLOS, A. L., JACKSON, G. R. & KAYED, R. 2011. Tau oligomers impair memory and induce synaptic and mitochondrial dysfunction in wild-type mice. *Molecular Neurodegeneration*, *6*, 39-39.
- LASAGNA-REEVES, C. A., CASTILLO-CARRANZA, D. L., SENGUPTA, U., GUERRERO-MUNOZ, M. J., KIRITOSHI, T., NEUGEBAUER, V., JACKSON, G. R. & KAYED, R. 2012a. Alzheimer brain-derived tau oligomers propagate pathology from endogenous tau. *Sci Rep*, 2.
- LASAGNA-REEVES, C. A., CASTILLO-CARRANZA, D. L., SENGUPTA, U., GUERRERO-MUNOZ, M. J., KIRITOSHI, T., NEUGEBAUER, V., JACKSON, G. R. & KAYED, R. 2012b. Alzheimer brain-derived tau oligomers propagate pathology from endogenous tau. *Scientific Reports*, 2, 700.
- LAUDERBACK, C. M., HACKETT, J. M., HUANG, F. F., KELLER, J. N., SZWEDA, L. I., MARKESBERY, W. R. & BUTTERFIELD, D. A. 2001. The glial glutamate transporter, GLT-1, is oxidatively modified by 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal in the Alzheimer's disease brain: the role of Aβ1–42. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 78, 413-416.
- LAURENT, V. & WESTBROOK, R. F. 2009. Inactivation of the infralimbic but not the prelimbic cortex impairs consolidation and retrieval of fear extinction. *Learning & Memory*, 16, 520-529.
- LAWS, D. D., BITTER, H. M. L. & JERSCHOW, A. 2002. Solid-State NMR Spectroscopic Methods in Chemistry. *Angewandte Chemie International Edition*, 41, 3096-3129.
- LEBOUCHER, A., LAURENT, C., FERNANDEZ-GOMEZ, F.-J., BURNOUF, S., TROQUIER, L., EDDARKAOUI, S., DEMEYER, D., CAILLIEREZ, R., ZOMMER, N., VALLEZ, E., BANTUBUNGI, K., BRETON, C., PIGNY, P., BUÉE-SCHERRER, V., STAELS, B., HAMDANE, M., TAILLEUX, A., BUÉE, L. & BLUM, D. 2013. Detrimental Effects of Diet-Induced Obesity on T Pathology Are Independent of Insulin Resistance in T Transgenic Mice. *Diabetes*, 62, 1681-1688.
- LEBSON, L., NASH, K., KAMATH, S., HERBER, D., CARTY, N., LEE, D. C., LI, Q., SZEKERES, K., JINWAL, U., KOREN, J., DICKEY, C. A., GOTTSCHALL, P. E., MORGAN, D. & GORDON, M. N. 2010. Trafficking CD11b-positive blood cells deliver therapeutic genes to the brain of amyloid-depositing transgenic mice. *J Neurosci*, 30, 9651-8.

- LEE, D. C., RIZER, J., SELENICA, M. L., REID, P., KRAFT, C., JOHNSON, A., BLAIR, L., GORDON, M. N., DICKEY, C. A. & MORGAN, D. 2010. LPSinduced inflammation exacerbates phospho-tau pathology in rTg4510 mice. *J Neuroinflammation*, 7, 56.
- LEE, J. W., LEE, Y. K., YUK, D. Y., CHOI, D. Y., BAN, S. B., OH, K. W. & HONG, J. T. 2008. Neuro-inflammation induced by lipopolysaccharide causes cognitive impairment through enhancement of beta-amyloid generation. *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, 5, 37.
- LEE, M. J., LEE, J. H. & RUBINSZTEIN, D. C. 2013. Tau degradation: the ubiquitin-proteasome system versus the autophagy-lysosome system. *Prog Neurobiol*, 105, 49-59.
- LEE, S. & SHEA, T. B. 2012. Caspase-Mediated Truncation of Tau Potentiates Aggregation. *International Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 2012, 7.
- LEONE, M. J., MARPEGAN, L., DUHART, J. M. & GOLOMBEK, D. A. 2012. Role of proinflammatory cytokines on lipopolysaccharide-induced phase shifts in locomotor activity circadian rhythm. *Chronobiol Int*, 29, 715-23.
- LESORT, M. & JOHNSON, G. V. W. 2000. Insulin-like growth factor-1 and insulin mediate transient site-selective increases in tau phosphorylation in primary cortical neurons. *Neuroscience*, 99, 305-316.
- LEVINE, S., SALTZMAN, A., LEVY, E. & GINSBERG, S. D. 2009. Systemic pathology in aged mouse models of Down's syndrome and Alzheimer's disease. *Experimental and Molecular Pathology*, 86, 18-22.
- LEVITT, M. H. 2001. *Spin dynamics: basics of nuclear magnetic resonance*, John Wiley & Sons.
- LEVY, B. D., CLISH, C. B., SCHMIDT, B., GRONERT, K. & SERHAN, C. N. 2001. Lipid mediator class switching during acute inflammation: signals in resolution. *Nature Immunology*, 2, 612.
- LEWIS, J., MCGOWAN, E., ROCKWOOD, J., MELROSE, H., NACHARAJU, P., VAN SLEGTENHORST, M., GWINN-HARDY, K., PAUL MURPHY, M., BAKER, M., YU, X., DUFF, K., HARDY, J., CORRAL, A., LIN, W. L., YEN, S. H., DICKSON, D. W., DAVIES, P. & HUTTON, M. 2000. Neurofibrillary tangles, amyotrophy and progressive motor disturbance in mice expressing mutant (P301L) tau protein. *Nat Genet*, 25, 402-5.
- LI, A., CEBALLOS-DIAZ, C., DINUNNO, N., LEVITES, Y., CRUZ, P. E., LEWIS, J., GOLDE, T. E. & CHAKRABARTY, P. 2015. IFN-γ promotes τ phosphorylation without affecting mature tangles. *The FASEB Journal*, 29, 4384-4398.
- LI, K., CHEN, Z., KATO, N., GALE, M. & LEMON, S. M. 2005. Distinct Poly(I-C) and Virus-activated Signaling Pathways Leading to Interferon-β Production in Hepatocytes. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 280, 16739-16747.
- LI, Y., LI, Y., LI, X., ZHANG, S., ZHAO, J., ZHU, X. & TIAN, G. 2017. Head Injury as a Risk Factor for Dementia and Alzheimer's Disease: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of 32 Observational Studies. *PLoS ONE*, 12, e0169650.
- LI, Y., LIU, L., BARGER, S. W. & GRIFFIN, W. S. 2003. Interleukin-1 mediates pathological effects of microglia on tau phosphorylation and on synaptophysin synthesis in cortical neurons through a p38-MAPK pathway. *J Neurosci*, 23, 1605-11.
- LIAO, Y., GUAN, Z. Z. & RAVID, R. 2011. [Changes of nuclear factor and inflammatory chemotactic factors in brain of patients with Alzheimer's disease]. *Zhonghua Bing Li Xue Za Zhi,* 40, 585-9.
- LIAZOGHLI, D., PERREAULT, S., MICHEVA, K. D., DESJARDINS, M. & LECLERC, N. 2005. Fragmentation of the Golgi Apparatus Induced by the Overexpression of Wild-Type and Mutant Human Tau Forms in Neurons. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 166, 1499-1514.
- LIU, C. & GÖTZ, J. 2013. Profiling Murine Tau with ON, 1N and 2N Isoform-Specific Antibodies in Brain and Peripheral Organs Reveals Distinct

Subcellular Localization, with the 1N Isoform Being Enriched in the Nucleus. *PLoS ONE*, 8, e84849.

- LIU, F., LI, B., TUNG, E. J., GRUNDKE-IQBAL, I., IQBAL, K. & GONG, C.-X. 2007. Site-specific effects of tau phosphorylation on its microtubule assembly activity and self-aggregation. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 26, 3429-3436.
- LIU, F., SHI, J., TANIMUKAI, H., GU, J., GU, J., GRUNDKE-IQBAL, I., IQBAL, K. & GONG, C.-X. 2009. Reduced O-GlcNAcylation links lower brain glucose metabolism and tau pathology in Alzheimer's disease. *Brain*, 132, 1820-1832.
- LIU, F., ZAIDI, T., IQBAL, K., GRUNDKE-IQBAL, I., MERKLE, R. K. & GONG, C. X. 2002. Role of glycosylation in hyperphosphorylation of tau in Alzheimer's disease. *FEBS Lett*, 512, 101-6.
- LIU, J., WANG, D., LI, S.-Q., YU, Y. & YE, R. D. 2016a. Suppression of LPSinduced tau hyperphosphorylation by serum amyloid A. *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, 13, 1-15.
- LIU, X., LIU, J., ZHAO, S., ZHANG, H., CAI, W., CAI, M., JI, X., LEAK, R. K., GAO, Y., CHEN, J. & HU, X. 2016b. Interleukin-4 is Essential for Microglia/Macrophage M2 Polarization and Long-term Recovery after Cerebral Ischemia. *Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation*, 47, 498-504.
- LOHMAN, J. & MACLEAN, C. 1978. Alignment effects on high resolution NMR spectra, induced by the magnetic field. *Chemical Physics*, 35, 269-274.
- LOPEZ-CORCUERA, B., GEERLINGS, A. & ARAGON, C. 2001. Glycine neurotransmitter transporters: an update. *Mol Membr Biol*, 18, 13-20.
- LOPEZ-GONZALEZ, I., SCHLUTER, A., ASO, E., GARCIA-ESPARCIA, P., ANSOLEAGA, B., F, L. L., CARMONA, M., MORENO, J., FUSO, A., PORTERO-OTIN, M., PAMPLONA, R., PUJOL, A. & FERRER, I. 2015. Neuroinflammatory signals in Alzheimer disease and APP/PS1 transgenic mice: correlations with plaques, tangles, and oligomeric species. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol, 74, 319-44.
- LU, Y.-C., YEH, W.-C. & OHASHI, P. S. 2008. LPS/TLR4 signal transduction pathway. *Cytokine*, 42, 145-151.
- LUBLIN, F. D., KNOBLER, R. L., KALMAN, B., GOLDHABER, M., MARINI, J., PERRAULT, M., D'IMPERIO, C., JOSEPH, J., ALKAN, S. S. & KORNGOLD, R. 1993. Monoclonal anti-gamma interferon antibodies enhance experimental allergic encephalomyelitis. *Autoimmunity*, 16, 267-74.
- LUKIW, W. J., CUI, J.-G., MARCHESELLI, V. L., BODKER, M., BOTKJAER, A., GOTLINGER, K., SERHAN, C. N. & BAZAN, N. G. 2005. A role for docosahexaenoic acid-derived neuroprotectin D1 in neural cell survival and Alzheimer disease. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 115, 2774-2783.
- LVOVSCHI, V., ARNAUD, L., PARIZOT, C., FREUND, Y., JUILLIEN, G., GHILLANI-DALBIN, P., BOUBERIMA, M., LARSEN, M., RIOU, B., GOROCHOV, G. & HAUSFATER, P. 2011. Cytokine Profiles in Sepsis Have Limited Relevance for Stratifying Patients in the Emergency Department: A Prospective Observational Study. *PLOS ONE*, 6, e28870.
- LYRAS, L., CAIRNS, N. J., JENNER, A., JENNER, P. & HALLIWELL, B. 1997. An assessment of oxidative damage to proteins, lipids, and DNA in brain from patients with Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of neurochemistry*, 68, 2061-2069.
- MA, J., YU, J.-T. & TAN, L. 2015. MS4A Cluster in Alzheimer's Disease. *Molecular Neurobiology*, 51, 1240-1248.
- MA, Q. L., ZUO, X., YANG, F., UBEDA, O. J., GANT, D. J., ALAVERDYAN, M., KIOSEA, N. C., NAZARI, S., CHEN, P. P., NOTHIAS, F., CHAN, P., TENG, E., FRAUTSCHY, S. A. & COLE, G. M. 2014. Loss of MAP function leads to hippocampal synapse loss and deficits in the Morris Water Maze with aging. J Neurosci, 34, 7124-36.

- MAGAKI, S., MUELLER, C., DICKSON, C. & KIRSCH, W. 2007. Increased production of inflammatory cytokines in mild cognitive impairment. *Experimental gerontology*, 42, 233-240.
- MAGGIO, N., SHAVIT-STEIN, E., DORI, A., BLATT, I. & CHAPMAN, J. 2013. Prolonged systemic inflammation persistently modifies synaptic plasticity in the hippocampus: modulation by the stress hormones. *Frontiers in Molecular Neuroscience*, 6.
- MAJEROVA, P., ZILKOVA, M., KAZMEROVA, Z., KOVAC, A., PAHOLIKOVA, K., KOVACECH, B., ZILKA, N. & NOVAK, M. 2014. Microglia display modest phagocytic capacity for extracellular tau oligomers. *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, 11, 1-12.
- MALIK, M., PARIKH, I., VASQUEZ, J. B., SMITH, C., TAI, L., BU, G., LADU, M. J., FARDO, D. W., REBECK, G. W. & ESTUS, S. 2015. Genetics ignite focus on microglial inflammation in Alzheimer's disease. *Molecular Neurodegeneration*, 10, 52.
- MANDELKOW, E. M., STAMER, K., VOGEL, R., THIES, E. & MANDELKOW, E. 2003. Clogging of axons by tau, inhibition of axonal traffic and starvation of synapses. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 24, 1079-1085.
- MANNING, B. D. & TOKER, A. 2017. AKT/PKB signaling: navigating the network. *Cell*, 169, 381-405.
- MAREN, S., PHAN, K. L. & LIBERZON, I. 2013. The contextual brain: implications for fear conditioning, extinction and psychopathology. *Nat Rev Neurosci*, 14, 417-428.
- MARQUIE, M., NORMANDIN, M. D., VANDERBURG, C. R., COSTANTINO, I., BIEN,
  E. A., RYCYNA, L. G., KLUNK, W. E., MATHIS, C. A., IKONOMOVIC, M. D.,
  DEBNATH, M. L., VASDEV, N., DICKERSON, B. C., GOMPERTS, S. N.,
  GROWDON, J. H., JOHNSON, K. A., FROSCH, M. P., HYMAN, B. T. &
  GOMEZ-ISLA, T. 2015. Validating novel tau PET tracer [F-18]-AV-1451
  (T807) on postmortem brain tissue. *Annals of neurology*, 78, 787-800.
- MARSHALL, J. C. 2005. Lipopolysaccharide: An Endotoxin or an Exogenous Hormone? *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 41, S470-S480.
- MARTIN, L., LATYPOVA, X., WILSON, C. M., MAGNAUDEIX, A., PERRIN, M.-L., YARDIN, C. & TERRO, F. 2013. Tau protein kinases: Involvement in Alzheimer's disease. *Ageing Research Reviews*, 12, 289-309.
- MASTRANGELO, M. A., SUDOL, K. L., NARROW, W. C. & BOWERS, W. J. 2009. Interferon-γ Differentially Affects Alzheimer's Disease Pathologies and Induces Neurogenesis in Triple Transgenic-AD Mice. *The American Journal* of Pathology, 175, 2076-2088.
- MATHYS, H., ADAIKKAN, C., GAO, F., YOUNG, J. Z., MANET, E., HEMBERG, M., DE JAGER, P. L., RANSOHOFF, R. M., REGEV, A. & TSAI, L.-H. 2017. Temporal Tracking of Microglia Activation in Neurodegeneration at Single-Cell Resolution. *Cell reports*, 21, 366-380.
- MAURIN, H., CHONG, S.-A., KRAEV, I., DAVIES, H., KREMER, A., SEYMOUR, C.
   M., LECHAT, B., JAWORSKI, T., BORGHGRAEF, P., DEVIJVER, H., CALLEWAERT, G., STEWART, M. G. & VAN LEUVEN, F. 2014. Early Structural and Functional Defects in Synapses and Myelinated Axons in Stratum Lacunosum Moleculare in Two Preclinical Models for Tauopathy. *PLoS ONE*, 9, e87605.
- MCGEER, P. L., AKIYAMA, H., ITAGAKI, S. & MCGEER, E. G. 1989. Activation of the classical complement pathway in brain tissue of Alzheimer patients. *Neuroscience Letters*, 107, 341-346.
- MCGEER, P. L., ITAGAKI, S., TAGO, H. & MCGEER, E. G. 1987. Reactive microglia in patients with senile dementia of the Alzheimer type are positive for the histocompatibility glycoprotein HLA-DR. *Neuroscience Letters*, 79, 195-200.
- MCGEER, P. L. & ROGERS, J. 1992. Anti-inflammatory agents as a therapeutic approach to Alzheimer's disease. *Neurology*, 42.

- MCGEER, P. L., SCHULZER, M. & MCGEER, E. G. 1996. Arthritis and antiinflammatory agents as possible protective factors for Alzheimer's disease A review of 17 epidemiologic studies. *Neurology*, 47, 425-432.
- MCGEOUGH, M. D., PENA, C. A., MUELLER, J. L., POCIASK, D. A., BRODERICK, L., HOFFMAN, H. M. & BRYDGES, S. D. 2012. Interleukin-6 is a Marker of Inflammation with No Direct Role in Inflammasome-Mediated Mouse Models(). *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md. : 1950)*, 189, 2707-2711.
- MCKEE, A. C., CARRERAS, I., HOSSAIN, L., RYU, H., KLEIN, W. L., ODDO, S., LAFERLA, F. M., JENKINS, B. G., KOWALL, N. W. & DEDEOGLU, A. 2008. Ibuprofen reduces Aβ, hyperphosphorylated tau and memory deficits in Alzheimer mice. *Brain research*, 1207, 225-236.
- MCNEILLY, A. D., WILLIAMSON, R., BALFOUR, D. J. K., STEWART, C. A. & SUTHERLAND, C. 2012. A high-fat-diet-induced cognitive deficit in rats that is not prevented by improving insulin sensitivity with metformin. *Diabetologia*, 55, 3061-3070.
- MECOCCI, P., MACGARVEY, U. & BEAL, M. F. 1994. Oxidative damage to mitochondrial DNA is increased in Alzheimer's disease. *Annals of Neurology*, 36, 747-751.
- MEDINA, C. B. & RAVICHANDRAN, K. S. 2016. Do not let death do us part: /`find-me/' signals in communication between dying cells and the phagocytes. *Cell Death Differ*, 23, 979-989.
- MEDINA, M. & AVILA, J. 2014. The role of extracellular Tau in the spreading of neurofibrillary pathology. *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience*, 8, 113.
- MEDVEDEV, A. E., KOPYDLOWSKI, K. M. & VOGEL, S. N. 2000. Inhibition of Lipopolysaccharide-Induced Signal Transduction in Endotoxin-Tolerized Mouse Macrophages: Dysregulation of Cytokine, Chemokine, and Toll-Like Receptor 2 and 4 Gene Expression. *The Journal of Immunology*, 164, 5564.
- MEDVEDEV, A. E., LENTSCHAT, A., WAHL, L. M., GOLENBOCK, D. T. & VOGEL, S. N. 2002. Dysregulation of LPS-Induced Toll-Like Receptor 4-MyD88 Complex Formation and IL-1 Receptor-Associated Kinase 1 Activation in Endotoxin-Tolerant Cells. *The Journal of Immunology*, 169, 5209.
- MEGA, M. S., CUMMINGS, J. L., FIORELLO, T. & GORNBEIN, J. 1996. The spectrum of behavioral changes in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurology*, 46, 130-135.
- MEIKRANTZ, W. & SCHLEGEL, R. 1995. Apoptosis and the cell cycle. J Cell Biochem, 58, 160-74.
- MENDEN, H., TATE, E., HOGG, N. & SAMPATH, V. 2013. LPS-mediated endothelial activation in pulmonary endothelial cells: role of Nox2-dependent IKK-β phosphorylation. *American Journal of Physiology-Lung Cellular and Molecular Physiology*, 304, L445-L455.
- MENG, Z., BISCHOF, J., IANES, C., HENNE-BRUNS, D., XU, P. & KNIPPSCHILD, U. 2016. CK1delta kinase activity is modulated by protein kinase C alpha (PKCalpha)-mediated site-specific phosphorylation. *Amino Acids*, 48, 1185-97.
- MERLE, N. S., NOE, R., HALBWACHS-MECARELLI, L., FREMEAUX-BACCHI, V. & ROUMENINA, L. T. 2015. Complement System Part II: Role in Immunity. *Frontiers in Immunology*, 6, 257.
- MESTAS, J. & HUGHES, C. C. 2004. Of mice and not men: differences between mouse and human immunology. *J Immunol*, 172, 2731-8.
- MILLER, A. H. & RAISON, C. L. 2016. The role of inflammation in depression: from evolutionary imperative to modern treatment target. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 16, 22-34.
- MILLER, B. L., CHANGL, L., BOOTH, R., ERNST, T., CORNFORD, M., NIKAS, D., MCBRIDE, D. & JENDEN, D. J. 1996. In vivo 1H MRS choline: Correlation with in vitro chemistry/histology. *Life Sciences*, 58, 1929-1935.

- MIYAMOTO, T., STEIN, L., THOMAS, R., DJUKIC, B., TANEJA, P., KNOX, J., VOSSEL, K. & MUCKE, L. 2017. Phosphorylation of tau at Y18, but not taufyn binding, is required for tau to modulate NMDA receptor-dependent excitotoxicity in primary neuronal culture. *Molecular Neurodegeneration*, 12, 41.
- MIYAZAKI, S., ISHIKAWA, F., FUJIKAWA, T., NAGATA, S. & YAMAGUCHI, K. 2004. Intraperitoneal Injection of Lipopolysaccharide Induces Dynamic Migration of Gr-1(high) Polymorphonuclear Neutrophils in the Murine Abdominal Cavity. *Clinical and Diagnostic Laboratory Immunology*, 11, 452-457.
- MOFFETT, J. R., NAMBOODIRI, M. A., CANGRO, C. B. & NEALE, J. H. 1991. Immunohistochemical localization of N-acetylaspartate in rat brain. *Neuroreport*, 2, 131-4.
- MONDRAGON-RODRIGUEZ, S., TRILLAUD-DOPPIA, E., DUDILOT, A., BOURGEOIS, C., LAUZON, M., LECLERC, N. & BOEHM, J. 2012. Interaction of endogenous tau protein with synaptic proteins is regulated by N-methyl-Daspartate receptor-dependent tau phosphorylation. *J Biol Chem*, 287, 32040-53.
- MONDRAGÓN-RODRÍGUEZ, S., TRILLAUD-DOPPIA, E., DUDILOT, A., BOURGEOIS, C., LAUZON, M., LECLERC, N. & BOEHM, J. 2012. Interaction of Endogenous Tau Protein with Synaptic Proteins Is Regulated by N-Methyld-aspartate Receptor-dependent Tau Phosphorylation. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 287, 32040-32053.
- MONTAGNE, A., BARNES, S. R., SWEENEY, M. D., HALLIDAY, M. R., SAGARE, A. P., ZHAO, Z., TOGA, A. W., JACOBS, R. E., LIU, C. Y., AMEZCUA, L., HARRINGTON, M. G., CHUI, H. C., LAW, M. & ZLOKOVIC, B. V. 2015. Blood-brain barrier breakdown in the aging human hippocampus. *Neuron*, 85, 296-302.
- MONTAGNE, A., NATION, D. A., PA, J., SWEENEY, M. D., TOGA, A. W. & ZLOKOVIC, B. V. 2016. Brain imaging of neurovascular dysfunction in Alzheimer's disease. *Acta Neuropathol*, 131, 687-707.
- MONTGOMERY, S. L., MASTRANGELO, M. A., HABIB, D., NARROW, W. C., KNOWLDEN, S. A., WRIGHT, T. W. & BOWERS, W. J. 2011. Ablation of TNF-RI/RII Expression in Alzheimer's Disease Mice Leads to an Unexpected Enhancement of Pathology: Implications for Chronic Pan-TNF-a Suppressive Therapeutic Strategies in the Brain. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 179, 2053-2070.
- MOOIJAART, S. P., SATTAR, N., TROMPET, S., LUCKE, J., STOTT, D. J., FORD, I., JUKEMA, J. W., WESTENDORP, R. G. & CRAEN, A. 2013. Circulating interleukin-6 concentration and cognitive decline in old age: the PROSPER study. *Journal of internal medicine*, 274, 77-85.
- MORALES, I., JIMENEZ, J. M., MANCILLA, M. & MACCIONI, R. B. 2013. Tau oligomers and fibrils induce activation of microglial cells. *J Alzheimers Dis*, 37, 849-56.
- MORENO, H., CHOI, S., YU, E., BRUSCO, J., AVILA, J., MOREIRA, J. E., SUGIMORI, M. & LLINÁS, R. R. 2011. Blocking Effects of Human Tau on Squid Giant Synapse Transmission and Its Prevention by T-817 MA. *Frontiers in Synaptic Neuroscience*, **3**, **3**.
- MORGAN, D., MUNIREDDY, S., ALAMED, J., DELEON, J., DIAMOND, D. M., BICKFORD, P., HUTTON, M., LEWIS, J., MCGOWAN, E. & GORDON, M. N. 2008. Apparent Behavioral Benefits of Tau Overexpression in P301L Tau Transgenic Mice. *Journal of Alzheimer's disease : JAD*, 15, 605-614.
- MORIMOTO, K., HORIO, J., SATOH, H., SUE, L., BEACH, T., ARITA, S., TOOYAMA, I. & KONISHI, Y. 2011. Expression profiles of cytokines in the brains of Alzheimer's disease (AD) patients, compared to the brains of nondemented patients with and without increasing AD pathology. *Journal of Alzheimer's disease : JAD*, 25, 59-76.

- MOROZ, N., TONG, M., LONGATO, L., XU, H. & DE LA MONTE, S. M. 2008. Limited Alzheimer-type neurodegeneration in experimental obesity and type 2 diabetes mellitus. *J Alzheimers Dis*, 15, 29-44.
- MORSCH, R., SIMON, W. & COLEMAN, P. D. 1999. Neurons may live for decades with neurofibrillary tangles. *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol*, 58, 188-97.
- MORTIMER, J., VAN DUIJN, C., CHANDRA, V., FRATIGLIONI, L., GRAVES, A., HEYMAN, A., JORM, A., KOKMEN, E., KONDO, K. & ROCCA, W. A. 1991. Head trauma as a risk factor for Alzheimer's disease: a collaborative reanalysis of case-control studies. *International journal of epidemiology*, 20, S28-S35.
- MOSHKIN, M. P., AKULOV, A. E., PETROVSKI, D. V., SAIK, O. V., PETROVSKIY, E. D., SAVELOV, A. A. & KOPTYUG, I. V. 2014. Proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy of brain metabolic shifts induced by acute administration of 2-deoxy-d-glucose and lipopolysaccharides. *NMR in Biomedicine*, 27, 399-405.
- MOTTA, M., IMBESI, R., DI ROSA, M., STIVALA, F. & MALAGUARNERA, L. 2007. Altered plasma cytokine levels in Alzheimer's disease: Correlation with the disease progression. *Immunology Letters*, 114, 46-51.
- MOUSSA, C., HEBRON, M., HUANG, X., AHN, J., RISSMAN, R. A., AISEN, P. S. & TURNER, R. S. 2017. Resveratrol regulates neuro-inflammation and induces adaptive immunity in Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, 14, 1.
- MOUSTAFA, D. A., SCARFF, J. M., GARCIA, P. P., CASSIDY, S. K., DIGIANDOMENICO, A., WAAG, D. M., INZANA, T. J. & GOLDBERG, J. B. 2015. Recombinant Salmonella Expressing Burkholderia mallei LPS O Antigen Provides Protection in a Murine Model of Melioidosis and Glanders. *PLoS One*, 10, e0132032.
- MOUTON, P. R., KELLEY-BELL, B., TWEEDIE, D., SPANGLER, E. L., PEREZ, E., CARLSON, O. D., SHORT, R. G., DECABO, R., CHANG, J., INGRAM, D. K., LI, Y. & GREIG, N. H. 2012. The effects of age and LPS-mediated peripheral inflammation on numbers of central catecholaminergic neurons. *Neurobiology of aging*, 33, 423.e27-423.e36.
- MÜLLER-EBERHARD, H. J. 1988. Molecular organization and function of the complement system. *Annual review of biochemistry*, 57, 321-347.
- MUNHOZ, C. D., LEPSCH, L. B., KAWAMOTO, E. M., MALTA, M. B., LIMA LDE, S., AVELLAR, M. C., SAPOLSKY, R. M. & SCAVONE, C. 2006. Chronic unpredictable stress exacerbates lipopolysaccharide-induced activation of nuclear factor-kappaB in the frontal cortex and hippocampus via glucocorticoid secretion. J Neurosci, 26, 3813-20.
- MURRAY, C., GRIFFIN, É. W., O'LOUGHLIN, E., LYONS, A., SHERWIN, E., AHMED, S., STEVENSON, N. J., HARKIN, A. & CUNNINGHAM, C. 2015. Interdependent and independent roles of type I interferons and IL-6 in innate immune, neuroinflammatory and sickness behaviour responses to systemic poly I:C. Brain, Behavior, and Immunity, 48, 274-286.
- MURRAY, C., SANDERSON, D. J., BARKUS, C., DEACON, R. M. J., RAWLINS, J. N. P., BANNERMAN, D. M. & CUNNINGHAM, C. 2012. Systemic inflammation induces acute working memory deficits in the primed brain: relevance for delirium. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 33, 603-616.e3.
- NAGY, Z., ESIRI, M. M., CATO, A. M. & SMITH, A. D. 1997. Cell cycle markers in the hippocampus in Alzheimer's disease. *Acta Neuropathol*, 94, 6-15.
- NAIR, A. B. & JACOB, S. 2016. A simple practice guide for dose conversion between animals and human. *Journal of Basic and Clinical Pharmacy*, 7, 27-31.
- NAJ, A. C., JUN, G., BEECHAM, G. W., WANG, L. S., VARDARAJAN, B. N., BUROS, J., GALLINS, P. J., BUXBAUM, J. D., JARVIK, G. P., CRANE, P. K., LARSON, E. B., BIRD, T. D., BOEVE, B. F., GRAFF-RADFORD, N. R., DE JAGER, P. L., EVANS, D., SCHNEIDER, J. A., CARRASQUILLO, M. M., ERTEKIN-TANER,

N., YOUNKIN, S. G., CRUCHAGA, C., KAUWE, J. S., NOWOTNY, P., KRAMER, P., HARDY, J., HUENTELMAN, M. J., MYERS, A. J., BARMADA, M. M., DEMIRCI, F. Y., BALDWIN, C. T., GREEN, R. C., ROGAEVA, E., ST GEORGE-HYSLOP, P., ARNOLD, S. E., BARBER, R., BEACH, T., BIGIO, E. H., BOWEN, J. D., BOXER, A., BURKE, J. R., CAIRNS, N. J., CARLSON, C. S., CARNEY, R. M., CARROLL, S. L., CHUI, H. C., CLARK, D. G., CORNEVEAUX, J., COTMAN, C. W., CUMMINGS, J. L., DECARLI, C., DEKOSKY, S. T., DIAZ-ARRASTIA, R., DICK, M., DICKSON, D. W., ELLIS, W. G., FABER, K. M., FALLON, K. B., FARLOW, M. R., FERRIS, S., FROSCH, M. P., GALASKO, D. R., GANGULI, M., GEARING, M., GESCHWIND, D. H., GHETTI, B., GILBERT, J. R., GILMAN, S., GIORDANI, B., GLASS, J. D., GROWDON, J. H., HAMILTON, R. L., HARRELL, L. E., HEAD, E., HONIG, L. S., HULETTE, C. M., HYMAN, B. T., JICHA, G. A., JIN, L. W., JOHNSON, N., KARLAWISH, J., KARYDAS, A., KAYE, J. A., KIM, R., KOO, E. H., KOWALL, N. W., LAH, J. J., LEVEY, A. I., LIEBERMAN, A. P., LOPEZ, O. L., MACK, W. J., MARSON, D. C., MARTINIUK, F., MASH, D. C., MASLIAH, E., MCCORMICK, W. C., MCCURRY, S. M., MCDAVID, A. N., MCKEE, A. C., MESULAM, M., MILLER, B. L., et al. 2011. Common variants at MS4A4/MS4A6E, CD2AP, CD33 and EPHA1 are associated with late-onset Alzheimer's disease. Nat Genet, 43, 436-41.

- NASH, K. R., LEE, D. C., HUNT, J. B., MORGANTI, J. M., SELENICA, M.-L., MORAN, P., REID, P., BROWNLOW, M., GUANG-YU YANG, C., SAVALIA, M., GEMMA, C., BICKFORD, P. C., GORDON, M. N. & MORGAN, D. 2013. Fractalkine overexpression suppresses tau pathology in a mouse model of tauopathy. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 34, 1540-1548.
- NAVA, F. & CARTA, G. 2000. Repeated lipopolysaccharide administration produces tolerance to anorexia and fever but not to inhibition of thirst in rat. *Int J Immunopharmacol*, 22, 943-53.
- NEUMANN, H., KOTTER, M. R. & FRANKLIN, R. J. 2009. Debris clearance by microglia: an essential link between degeneration and regeneration. *Brain*, 132, 288-95.
- NIXON, R. A. & YANG, D.-S. 2011. Autophagy failure in Alzheimer's disease– locating the primary defect. *Neurobiology of disease*, 43, 38-45.
- NOBLE, J. M., BORRELL, L. N., PAPAPANOU, P. N., ELKIND, M., SCARMEAS, N. & WRIGHT, C. 2009a. Periodontitis is associated with cognitive impairment among older adults: analysis of NHANES-III. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & Psychiatry*, 80, 1206-1211.
- NOBLE, J. M., SCARMEAS, N., CELENTI, R. S., ELKIND, M. S. V., WRIGHT, C. B., SCHUPF, N. & PAPAPANOU, P. N. 2014. Serum IgG Antibody Levels to Periodontal Microbiota Are Associated with Incident Alzheimer Disease. *PLoS ONE*, 9, e114959.
- NOBLE, W., GARWOOD, C., STEPHENSON, J., KINSEY, A. M., HANGER, D. P. & ANDERTON, B. H. 2009b. Minocycline reduces the development of abnormal tau species in models of Alzheimer's disease. *The FASEB Journal*, 23, 739-750.
- NORDEN, D. M., TROJANOWSKI, P. J., VILLANUEVA, E., NAVARRO, E. & GODBOUT, J. P. 2016. Sequential activation of microglia and astrocyte cytokine expression precedes increased Iba-1 or GFAP immunoreactivity following systemic immune challenge. *Glia*, 64, 300-16.
- NUNOMURA, A., PERRY, G., ALIEV, G., HIRAI, K., TAKEDA, A., BALRAJ, E. K., JONES, P. K., GHANBARI, H., WATAYA, T., SHIMOHAMA, S., CHIBA, S., ATWOOD, C. S., PETERSEN, R. B. & SMITH, M. A. 2001. Oxidative Damage Is the Earliest Event in Alzheimer Disease. *Journal of Neuropathology & Experimental Neurology*, 60, 759-767.
- O'NEAL, T. J., FRIEND, D. M., GUO, J., HALL, K. D. & KRAVITZ, A. V. 2017. Increases in Physical Activity Result in Diminishing Increments in Daily Energy Expenditure in Mice. *Curr Biol*, 27, 423-430.

- ODDO, S., CACCAMO, A., SHEPHERD, J. D., MURPHY, M. P., GOLDE, T. E., KAYED, R., METHERATE, R., MATTSON, M. P., AKBARI, Y. & LAFERLA, F. M. 2003. Triple-Transgenic Model of Alzheimer's Disease with Plaques and Tangles. *Neuron*, 39, 409-421.
- OGAWA, O., ZHU, X., LEE, H. G., RAINA, A., OBRENOVICH, M. E., BOWSER, R., GHANBARI, H. A., CASTELLANI, R. J., PERRY, G. & SMITH, M. A. 2003. Ectopic localization of phosphorylated histone H3 in Alzheimer's disease: a mitotic catastrophe? *Acta Neuropathol*, 105, 524-8.
- OGURA, K., OGAWA, M. & YOSHIDA, M. 1994. Effects of ageing on microglia in the normal rat brain: immunohistochemical observations. *Neuroreport*, 5, 1224-6.
- OKELLO, A., EDISON, P., ARCHER, H. A., TURKHEIMER, F. E., KENNEDY, J., BULLOCK, R., WALKER, Z., KENNEDY, A., FOX, N., ROSSOR, M. & BROOKS, D. J. 2009. Microglial activation and amyloid deposition in mild cognitive impairment: a PET study. *Neurology*, 72, 56-62.
- OSBURG, B., PEISER, C., DOMLING, D., SCHOMBURG, L., KO, Y. T., VOIGT, K. & BICKEL, U. 2002. Effect of endotoxin on expression of TNF receptors and transport of TNF-alpha at the blood-brain barrier of the rat. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab*, 283, E899-908.
- OTT, A., SLOOTER, A. J. C., HOFMAN, A., VAN HARSKAMP, F., WITTEMAN, J. C. M., VAN BROECKHOVEN, C., VAN DUIJN, C. M. & BRETELER, M. M. B. 1998. Smoking and risk of dementia and Alzheimer's disease in a population-based cohort study: the Rotterdam Study. *The Lancet*, 351, 1840-1843.
- PAN, W. & KASTIN, A. J. 2002. TNFalpha transport across the blood-brain barrier is abolished in receptor knockout mice. *Exp Neurol*, 174, 193-200.
- PANDA, D., SAMUEL, J. C., MASSIE, M., FEINSTEIN, S. C. & WILSON, L. 2003. Differential regulation of microtubule dynamics by three- and four-repeat tau: Implications for the onset of neurodegenerative disease. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 100, 9548-9553.
- PANITCH, H. S., HIRSCH, R. L., SCHINDLER, J. & JOHNSON, K. P. 1987. Treatment of multiple sclerosis with gamma interferon Exacerbations associated with activation of the immune system. *Neurology*, 37, 1097-1097.
- PANZA, F., SOLFRIZZI, V., SERIPA, D., IMBIMBO, B. P., LOZUPONE, M., SANTAMATO, A., ZECCA, C., BARULLI, M. R., BELLOMO, A., PILOTTO, A., DANIELE, A., GRECO, A. & LOGROSCINO, G. 2016. Tau-Centric Targets and Drugs in Clinical Development for the Treatment of Alzheimer's Disease. *BioMed Research International*, 2016, 3245935.
- PAOLI, A., MARCOLIN, G., ZONIN, F., NERI, M., SIVIERI, A. & PACELLI, Q. F. 2011. Exercising fasting or fed to enhance fat loss? Influence of food intake on respiratory ratio and excess postexercise oxygen consumption after a bout of endurance training. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 21, 48-54.
- PAPASOZOMENOS, S. C. & BINDER, L. I. 1987. Phosphorylation determines two distinct species of tau in the central nervous system. *Cell Motility and the Cytoskeleton*, 8, 210-226.
- PAPE, H.-C. & PARE, D. 2010. Plastic synaptic networks of the amygdala for the acquisition, expression, and extinction of conditioned fear. *Physiological reviews*, 90, 419-463.
- PAQUET, J., GOEBEL, J.-C., DELAUNAY, C., PINZANO, A., GROSSIN, L., COURNIL-HENRIONNET, C., GILLET, P., NETTER, P., JOUZEAU, J.-Y. & MOULIN, D. 2012. Cytokines profiling by multiplex analysis in experimental arthritis: which pathophysiological relevance for articular versus systemic mediators? *Arthritis Research & Therapy*, 14, R60-R60.
- PARACHIKOVA, A., VISILEVKO, V., CRIBBS, D. H., LAFERLA, F. M. & GREEN, K. N. 2010. Reductions in Aβ-derived neuroinflammation, with minocycline,

restore cognition but do not significantly affect tau hyperphosphorylation. *Journal of Alzheimer's disease : JAD, 21, 527-542.* 

- PARDON, M.-C., YANEZ LOPEZ, M., YUCHUN, D., MARJAŃSKA, M., PRIOR, M., BRIGNELL, C., PARHIZKAR, S., AGOSTINI, A., BAI, L., AUER, D. P. & FAAS, H. M. 2016. Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy discriminates the response to microglial stimulation of wild type and Alzheimer's disease models. *Scientific Reports*, 6, 19880.
- PARDON, M. C. 2015. Lipopolysaccharide hyporesponsiveness: protective or damaging response to the brain? *Rom J Morphol Embryol*, 56, 903-13.
- PARK, C. C., SHIN, M. L. & SIMARD, J. M. 1997. The complement membrane attack complex and the bystander effect in cerebral vasospasm. *J Neurosurg*, 87, 294-300.
- PARK, S. M., SHIN, J. H., MOON, G. J., CHO, S. I., LEE, Y. B. & GWAG, B. J. 2011. Effects of collagen-induced rheumatoid arthritis on amyloidosis and microvascular pathology in APP/PS1 mice. *BMC Neuroscience*, 12, 106-106.
- PASINETTI, G. M. & AISEN, P. S. 1998. Cyclooxygenase-2 expression is increased in frontal cortex of Alzheimer's disease brain. *Neuroscience*, 87, 319-324.
- PATTERSON, K. R., REMMERS, C., FU, Y., BROOKER, S., KANAAN, N. M., VANA, L., WARD, S., REYES, J. F., PHILIBERT, K., GLUCKSMAN, M. J. & BINDER, L. I. 2011. Characterization of prefibrillar Tau oligomers in vitro and in Alzheimer disease. J Biol Chem, 286, 23063-76.
- PEARSON, S. J. 2014. Inflammation-and age-related alterations in tau expression and phosphorylation. Texas Christian University.
- PEI, Z., PANG, H., QIAN, L., YANG, S., WANG, T., ZHANG, W., WU, X., DALLAS, S., WILSON, B., REECE, J. M., MILLER, D. S., HONG, J. S. & BLOCK, M. L. 2007. MAC1 mediates LPS-induced production of superoxide by microglia: the role of pattern recognition receptors in dopaminergic neurotoxicity. *Glia*, 55, 1362-73.
- PERNECZKY, R., POHL, C., SORG, C., HARTMANN, J., KOMOSSA, K., ALEXOPOULOS, P., WAGENPFEIL, S. & KURZ, A. 2006. Complex activities of daily living in mild cognitive impairment: conceptual and diagnostic issues. *Age and Ageing*, 35, 240-245.
- PERRY, V. H. & HOLMES, C. 2014. Microglial priming in neurodegenerative disease. *Nature Reviews Neurology*, 10, 217.
- PETROFF, O. A., PLEBAN, L. A. & SPENCER, D. D. 1995. Symbiosis between in vivo and in vitro NMR spectroscopy: the creatine, N-acetylaspartate, glutamate, and GABA content of the epileptic human brain. *Magn Reson Imaging*, 13, 1197-211.
- PETRY, F. R., PELLETIER, J., BRETTEVILLE, A., MORIN, F., CALON, F., HÉBERT, S. S., WHITTINGTON, R. A. & PLANEL, E. 2014. Specificity of anti-tau antibodies when analyzing mice models of Alzheimer's disease: problems and solutions. *PloS one*, 9, e94251.
- PHILLIPS, R. & LEDOUX, J. 1992. Differential contribution of amygdala and hippocampus to cued and contextual fear conditioning. *Behavioral neuroscience*, 106, 274.
- PICKUP, J. C., CHUSNEY, G. D., THOMAS, S. M. & BURT, D. 2000. Plasma interleukin-6, tumour necrosis factor a and blood cytokine production in type 2 diabetes. *Life Sciences*, 67, 291-300.
- PIEPER, C., MAREK, J. J., UNTERBERG, M., SCHWERDTLE, T. & GALLA, H.-J. 2014. Brain capillary pericytes contribute to the immune defense in response to cytokines or LPS in vitro. *Brain Research*, 1550, 1-8.
- PIKE, C. J., CUMMINGS, B. J. & COTMAN, C. W. 1995. Early association of reactive astrocytes with senile plaques in Alzheimer's disease. *Experimental Neurology*, 132, 172-179.
- PLANEL, E., BRETTEVILLE, A., LIU, L., VIRAG, L., DU, A. L., YU, W. H., DICKSON, D. W., WHITTINGTON, R. A. & DUFF, K. E. 2009. Acceleration and

persistence of neurofibrillary pathology in a mouse model of tauopathy following anesthesia. *The FASEB Journal*, 23, 2595-2604.

- POLICICCHIO, S., AHMAD, A. N., POWELL, J. F. & PROITSI, P. 2017. Rheumatoid arthritis and risk for Alzheimer's disease: a systematic review and metaanalysis and a Mendelian Randomization study. *Scientific Reports*, 7, 12861.
- POLYDORO, M., ACKER, C. M., DUFF, K., CASTILLO, P. E. & DAVIES, P. 2009. Age-dependent impairment of cognitive and synaptic function in the htau mouse model of tau pathology. *J Neurosci*, 29, 10741-9.
- PRINCE, M., WIMO, A., GUERCHE, M., ALI, G., WU, Y. & PRINA, M. 2015. World Alzheimer Report 2015. London: Alzheimer's Disease International.
- PRINZ, M. & PRILLER, J. 2017. The role of peripheral immune cells in the CNS in steady state and disease. *Nat Neurosci*, 20, 136-144.
- PROVENCHER, S. W. 2001. Automatic quantitation of localized in vivo 1H spectra with LCModel. *NMR Biomed*, 14, 260-4.
- PUGH, C. R., KUMAGAWA, K., FLESHNER, M., WATKINS, L. R., MAIER, S. F. & RUDY, J. W. 1998. Selective effects of peripheral lipopolysaccharide administration on contextual and auditory-cue fear conditioning. *Brain Behav Immun*, 12, 212-29.
- PUGIN, J., SCHÜRER-MALY, C. C., LETURCQ, D., MORIARTY, A., ULEVITCH, R. J. & TOBIAS, P. S. 1993. Lipopolysaccharide activation of human endothelial and epithelial cells is mediated by lipopolysaccharide-binding protein and soluble CD14. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 90, 2744.
- PÜNTENER, U., BOOTH, S. G., PERRY, V. H. & TEELING, J. L. 2012. Long-term impact of systemic bacterial infection on the cerebral vasculature and microglia. *Journal of neuroinflammation*, 9, 146.
- PUTCHA, P., YU, J., RODRIGUEZ-BARRUECO, R., SAUCEDO-CUEVAS, L., VILLAGRASA, P., MURGA-PENAS, E., QUAYLE, S. N., YANG, M., CASTRO, V., LLOBET-NAVAS, D., BIRNBAUM, D., FINETTI, P., WOODWARD, W. A., BERTUCCI, F., ALPAUGH, M. L., CALIFANO, A. & SILVA, J. 2015. HDAC6 activity is a non-oncogene addiction hub for inflammatory breast cancers. Breast Cancer Research, 17, 1-14.
- QIAN, W., SHI, J., YIN, X., IQBAL, K., GRUNDKE-IQBAL, I., GONG, C. X. & LIU, F. 2010. PP2A regulates tau phosphorylation directly and also indirectly via activating GSK-3beta. *J Alzheimers Dis*, 19, 1221-9.
- QIN, L., WU, X., BLOCK, M. L., LIU, Y., BREESE, G. R., HONG, J.-S., KNAPP, D. J. & CREWS, F. T. 2007. Systemic LPS Causes Chronic Neuroinflammation and Progressive Neurodegeneration. *Glia*, 55, 453-462.
- QIN, Y., LIU, Y., HAO, W., DECKER, Y., TOMIC, I., MENGER, M. D., LIU, C. & FASSBENDER, K. 2016. Stimulation of TLR4 Attenuates Alzheimer's Disease–Related Symptoms and Pathology in Tau-Transgenic Mice. *The Journal of Immunology*, 197, 3281-3292.
- QUAN, J.-H., CHU, J.-Q., KWON, J., CHOI, I.-W., ISMAIL, H. A. H. A., ZHOU, W., CHA, G.-H., ZHOU, Y., YUK, J.-M., JO, E.-K. & LEE, Y.-H. 2015. Intracellular Networks of the PI3K/AKT and MAPK Pathways for Regulating Toxoplasma gondii-Induced IL-23 and IL-12 Production in Human THP-1 Cells. *PLoS ONE*, 10, e0141550.
- QUENON, L., DE XIVRY, J. J., HANSEEUW, B. & IVANOIU, A. 2015. Investigating Associative Learning Effects in Patients with Prodromal Alzheimer's Disease Using the Temporal Context Model. J Int Neuropsychol Soc, 21, 699-708.
- QUERBES, O., AUBRY, F., PARIENTE, J., LOTTERIE, J.-A., DÉMONET, J.-F., DURET, V., PUEL, M., BERRY, I., FORT, J.-C., CELSIS, P. & THE ALZHEIMER'S DISEASE NEUROIMAGING, I. 2009. Early diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease using cortical thickness: impact of cognitive reserve. *Brain*, 132, 2036-2047.

- QUINN, J., MONTINE, T., MORROW, J., WOODWARD, W. R., KULHANEK, D. & ECKENSTEIN, F. 2003. Inflammation and cerebral amyloidosis are disconnected in an animal model of Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Neuroimmunology*, 137, 32-41.
- QUINTANILLA, R. A., MATTHEWS-ROBERSON, T. A., DOLAN, P. J. & JOHNSON, G. V. W. 2009. Caspase-cleaved Tau Expression Induces Mitochondrial Dysfunction in Immortalized Cortical Neurons: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE PATHOGENESIS OF ALZHEIMER DISEASE. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 284, 18754-18766.
- QUINTANILLA, R. A., ORELLANA, D. I., GONZALEZ-BILLAULT, C. & MACCIONI, R.
   B. 2004. Interleukin-6 induces Alzheimer-type phosphorylation of tau protein by deregulating the cdk5/p35 pathway. *Exp Cell Res*, 295, 245-57.
- RAINA, P., SANTAGUIDA, P., ISMAILA, A., PATTERSON, C., COWAN, D., LEVINE, M., BOOKER, L. & OREMUS, M. 2008. Effectiveness of cholinesterase inhibitors and memantine for treating dementia: evidence review for a clinical practice guideline. *Annals of internal medicine*, 148, 379-397.
- RAO, J. S., RAPOPORT, S. I. & KIM, H. W. 2011. Altered neuroinflammatory, arachidonic acid cascade and synaptic markers in postmortem Alzheimer's disease brain. *Translational Psychiatry*, 1, e31.
- RESCORLA, R. A. 2001. Retraining of extinguished Pavlovian stimuli. J Exp Psychol Anim Behav Process, 27, 115-24.
- REYNOLDS, M. R., LUKAS, T. J., BERRY, R. W. & BINDER, L. I. 2006. Peroxynitrite-mediated tau modifications stabilize preformed filaments and destabilize microtubules through distinct mechanisms. *Biochemistry*, 45, 4314-26.
- RICCIOTTI, E. & FITZGERALD, G. A. 2011. Prostaglandins and Inflammation. *Arteriosclerosis, thrombosis, and vascular biology,* 31, 986-1000.
- RIOS, R. M. & BORNENS, M. 2003. The Golgi apparatus at the cell centre. *Current Opinion in Cell Biology*, 15, 60-66.
- RISBUD, M. V. & SHAPIRO, I. M. 2013. Role of cytokines in intervertebral disc degeneration: pain and disc content. *Nature Reviews Rheumatology*, 10, 44.
- RISSMAN, R. A., POON, W. W., BLURTON-JONES, M., ODDO, S., TORP, R., VITEK, M. P., LAFERLA, F. M., ROHN, T. T. & COTMAN, C. W. 2004. Caspasecleavage of tau is an early event in Alzheimer disease tangle pathology. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 114, 121-130.
- ROACH, J. C., GLUSMAN, G., ROWEN, L., KAUR, A., PURCELL, M. K., SMITH, K. D., HOOD, L. E. & ADEREM, A. 2005. The evolution of vertebrate Toll-like receptors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 102, 9577-82.
- ROBERSON, E. D., SCEARCE-LEVIE, K., PALOP, J. J., YAN, F., CHENG, I. H., WU, T., GERSTEIN, H., YU, G.-Q. & MUCKE, L. 2007. Reducing Endogenous Tau Ameliorates Amyloid &-Induced Deficits in an Alzheimer's Disease Mouse Model. *Science*, 316, 750-754.
- ROE, A. D., STAUP, M. A., SERRATS, J., SAWCHENKO, P. E. & RISSMAN, R. A. 2011. Lipopolysaccharide-induced Tau Phosphorylation and Kinase Activity: Modulation, but not Mediation, by Corticotropin-Releasing Factor Receptors. *The European journal of neuroscience*, 34, 448-456.
- ROSENBERG, P. B., CARROLL, K. A. L., CHENG, J., ALLIE, R., LYKETSOS, C. G., CALABRESI, P. & KAPLIN, A. 2009. IL6 Release by LPS-stimulated peripheral blood mononuclear cells as a potential biomarker in Alzheimer Disease. *International psychogeriatrics / IPA*, 21, 413-414.
- ROSSI, F., GEISZLER, P. C., MENG, W., BARRON, M. R., PRIOR, M., HERD-SMITH, A., LORETO, A., LOPEZ, M. Y., FAAS, H., PARDON, M.-C. & CONFORTI, L. 2018. NAD-biosynthetic enzyme NMNAT1 reduces early behavioral impairment in the htau mouse model of tauopathy. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 339, 140-152.

- ROSSI, S., MOTTA, C., STUDER, V., MACCHIARULO, G., VOLPE, E., BARBIERI, F., RUOCCO, G., BUTTARI, F., FINARDI, A., MANCINO, R., WEISS, S., BATTISTINI, L., MARTINO, G., FURLAN, R., DRULOVIC, J. & CENTONZE, D. 2014. Interleukin-1β causes excitotoxic neurodegeneration and multiple sclerosis disease progression by activating the apoptotic protein p53. *Molecular Neurodegeneration*, 9, 56.
- RUDY, J. W. & O'REILLY, R. C. 1999. Contextual fear conditioning, conjunctive representations, pattern completion, and the hippocampus. *Behav Neurosci*, 113, 867-80.
- RUNDHAUG, J. E., SIMPER, M. S., SURH, I. & FISCHER, S. M. 2011. The role of the EP receptors for prostaglandin E2 in skin and skin cancer. *Cancer Metastasis Rev*, 30, 465-80.
- RYU, J. K. & MCLARNON, J. G. 2009. A leaky blood-brain barrier, fibrinogen infiltration and microglial reactivity in inflamed Alzheimer's disease brain. *J Cell Mol Med*, 13, 2911-25.
- SACCO, G., JOUMIER, V., DARMON, N., DECHAMPS, A., DERREUMAUX, A., LEE, J.-H., PIANO, J., BORDONE, N., KONIG, A., TEBOUL, B., DAVID, R., GUERIN, O., BREMOND, F. & ROBERT, P. 2012. Detection of activities of daily living impairment in Alzheimer's disease and mild cognitive impairment using information and communication technology. *Clinical Interventions in Aging*, 7, 539-549.
- SAINT-AUBERT, L., LEMOINE, L., CHIOTIS, K., LEUZY, A., RODRIGUEZ-VIEITEZ, E. & NORDBERG, A. 2017. Tau PET imaging: present and future directions. *Molecular Neurodegeneration*, 12, 19.
- SANDOVAL, K. E. & WITT, K. A. 2008. Blood-brain barrier tight junction permeability and ischemic stroke. *Neurobiology of Disease*, 32, 200-219.
- SANSBURY, B. E. & SPITE, M. 2016. Resolution of Acute Inflammation and the Role of Resolvins in Immunity, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology. *Circulation Research*, 119, 113-130.
- SANTACRUZ, K., LEWIS, J., SPIRES, T., PAULSON, J., KOTILINEK, L., INGELSSON, M., GUIMARAES, A., DETURE, M., RAMSDEN, M., MCGOWAN, E., FORSTER, C., YUE, M., ORNE, J., JANUS, C., MARIASH, A., KUSKOWSKI, M., HYMAN, B., HUTTON, M. & ASHE, K. H. 2005. Tau Suppression in a Neurodegenerative Mouse Model Improves Memory Function. Science (New York, N.Y.), 309, 476-481.
- SANTILLI, G., ARONOW, B. J. & SALA, A. 2003. Essential requirement of apolipoprotein J (clusterin) signaling for IκB expression and regulation of NF-κB activity. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 278, 38214-38219.
- SARLUS, H., HÖGLUND, C. O., KARSHIKOFF, B., WANG, X., LEKANDER, M., SCHULTZBERG, M. & OPRICA, M. 2012. Allergy influences the inflammatory status of the brain and enhances tau-phosphorylation. *Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine*, 16, 2401-2412.
- SASAKI, K., GOTOH, K., MIAKE, S., SETOYAMA, D., YAGI, M., IGAMI, K., UCHIUMI, T. & KANG, D. 2017. p32 is Required for Appropriate Interleukin-6 Production Upon LPS Stimulation and Protects Mice from Endotoxin Shock. *EBioMedicine*, 20, 161-172.
- SAYED, A. S. & EL SAYED, N. S. E. D. 2016. Co-administration of 3-Acetyl-11-Keto-Beta-Boswellic Acid Potentiates the Protective Effect of Celecoxib in Lipopolysaccharide-Induced Cognitive Impairment in Mice: Possible Implication of Anti-inflammatory and Antiglutamatergic Pathways. *Journal* of Molecular Neuroscience, 59, 58-67.
- SAYED, M., KIM, S. O., SALH, B. S., ISSINGER, O.-G. & PELECH, S. L. 2000. Stress-induced Activation of Protein Kinase CK2 by Direct Interaction with p38 Mitogen-activated Protein Kinase. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 275, 16569-16573.

- SCHAPANSKY, J., NARDOZZI, J. D., FELIZIA, F. & LAVOIE, M. J. 2014. Membrane recruitment of endogenous LRRK2 precedes its potent regulation of autophagy. *Hum Mol Genet*, 23, 4201-14.
- SCHELLER, J., CHALARIS, A., SCHMIDT-ARRAS, D. & ROSE-JOHN, S. 2011. The pro- and anti-inflammatory properties of the cytokine interleukin-6. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) Molecular Cell Research*, 1813, 878-888.
- SCHIRMER, R. H., ADLER, H., PICKHARDT, M. & MANDELKOW, E. 2011. "Lest we forget you — methylene blue ...". Neurobiology of Aging, 32, 2325.e7-2325.e16.
- SCHMIDT, M. L., ZHUKAREVA, V., NEWELL, K. L., LEE, V. M. & TROJANOWSKI, J. Q. 2001. Tau isoform profile and phosphorylation state in dementia pugilistica recapitulate Alzheimer's disease. *Acta Neuropathol*, 101, 518-24.
- SCHNEIDER, A., BIERNAT, J., VON BERGEN, M., MANDELKOW, E. & MANDELKOW, E.-M. 1999. Phosphorylation that detaches tau protein from microtubules (Ser262, Ser214) also protects it against aggregation into Alzheimer paired helical filaments. *Biochemistry*, 38, 3549-3558.
- SCHOCH, K. M., DEVOS, S. L., MILLER, R. L., CHUN, S. J., NORRBOM, M., WOZNIAK, D. F., DAWSON, H. N., BENNETT, C. F., RIGO, F. & MILLER, T. M. 2016. Increased 4R-tau induces pathological changes in a human-tau mouse model. *Neuron*, 90, 941-947.
- SCHONHEIT, B., ZARSKI, R. & OHM, T. G. 2004. Spatial and temporal relationships between plaques and tangles in Alzheimer-pathology. *Neurobiol Aging*, 25, 697-711.
- SCHRODER, K., HERTZOG, P. J., RAVASI, T. & HUME, D. A. 2004a. Interferongamma: an overview of signals, mechanisms and functions. *J Leukoc Biol*, 75, 163-89.
- SCHRODER, K., HERTZOG, P. J., RAVASI, T. & HUME, D. A. 2004b. Interferon-γ: an overview of signals, mechanisms and functions. *Journal of Leukocyte Biology*, 75, 163-189.
- SCHUFF, N., MEYERHOFF, D. J., MUELLER, S., CHAO, L., SACREY, D. T., LAXER, K. & WEINER, M. W. 2006. N-acetylaspartate as a marker of neuronal injury in neurodegenerative disease. *N-Acetylaspartate.* Springer.
- SCHWARZ, A. J., YU, P., MILLER, B. B., SHCHERBININ, S., DICKSON, J., NAVITSKY, M., JOSHI, A. D., DEVOUS, S. M. D. & MINTUN, M. S. 2016. Regional profiles of the candidate tau PET ligand 18 F-AV-1451 recapitulate key features of Braak histopathological stages. *Brain*, 139, 1539-1550.
- SEEMANN, S., ZOHLES, F. & LUPP, A. 2017. Comprehensive comparison of three different animal models for systemic inflammation. *J Biomed Sci*, 24, 60.
- SEKAR, S., MCDONALD, J., CUYUGAN, L., ALDRICH, J., KURDOGLU, A., ADKINS, J., SERRANO, G., BEACH, T. G., CRAIG, D. W., VALLA, J., REIMAN, E. M. & LIANG, W. S. 2015. Alzheimer's disease is associated with altered expression of genes involved in immune response and mitochondrial processes in astrocytes. *Neurobiol Aging*, 36, 583-91.
- SENGUPTA, A., KABAT, J., NOVAK, M., WU, Q., GRUNDKE-IQBAL, I. & IQBAL, K. 1998. Phosphorylation of tau at both Thr 231 and Ser 262 is required for maximal inhibition of its binding to microtubules. *Arch Biochem Biophys*, 357, 299-309.
- SERHAN, C. N., DALLI, J., COLAS, R. A., WINKLER, J. W. & CHIANG, N. 2015. Protectins and maresins: New pro-resolving families of mediators in acute inflammation and resolution bioactive metabolome. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1851, 397-413.
- SERHAN, C. N. & SAVILL, J. 2005. Resolution of inflammation: the beginning programs the end. *Nature Immunology*, 6, 1191.

- SERRANO-POZO, A., MIELKE, M. L., GÓMEZ-ISLA, T., BETENSKY, R. A., GROWDON, J. H., FROSCH, M. P. & HYMAN, B. T. 2011. Reactive Glia not only Associates with Plaques but also Parallels Tangles in Alzheimer's Disease. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 179, 1373-1384.
- SERRATS, J., SCHILTZ, J. C., GARCÍA-BUENO, B., VAN ROOIJEN, N., REYES, T. M. & SAWCHENKO, P. E. 2010. Dual Roles for Perivascular Macrophages in Immune-to-Brain Signaling. *Neuron*, 65, 94-106.
- SHAFTEL, S., GRIFFIN, W. S. & O'BANION, M. K. 2008. The role of interleukin-1 in neuroinflammation and Alzheimer disease: an evolving perspective. *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, 5, 7.
- SHAH, K. & LAHIRI, D. K. 2014. Cdk5 activity in the brain multiple paths of regulation. *Journal of Cell Science*, 127, 2391-2400.
- SHEN, Y., LI, R., MCGEER, E. G. & MCGEER, P. L. 1997. Neuronal expression of mRNAs for complement proteins of the classical pathway in Alzheimer brain. *Brain Research*, 769, 391-395.
- SHEN, Y., LUE, L.-F., YANG, L.-B., ROHER, A., KUO, Y.-M., STROHMEYER, R., GOUX, W. J., LEE, V., JOHNSON, G. V. & WEBSTER, S. D. 2001. Complement activation by neurofibrillary tangles in Alzheimer's disease. *Neuroscience letters*, 305, 165-168.
- SHENG, J. G., BORA, S. H., XU, G., BORCHELT, D. R., PRICE, D. L. & KOLIATSOS, V. E. 2003. Lipopolysaccharide-induced-neuroinflammation increases intracellular accumulation of amyloid precursor protein and amyloid β peptide in APPswe transgenic mice. *Neurobiology of Disease*, 14, 133-145.
- SHETH, P., SAMAK, G., SHULL, J. A., SETH, A. & RAO, R. 2009. Protein phosphatase 2A plays a role in hydrogen peroxide-induced disruption of tight junctions in Caco-2 cell monolayers. *Biochemical Journal*, 421, 59-70.
- SHI, J., ZHANG, T., ZHOU, C., CHOHAN, M. O., GU, X., WEGIEL, J., ZHOU, J., HWANG, Y.-W., IQBAL, K., GRUNDKE-IQBAL, I., GONG, C.-X. & LIU, F. 2008. Increased Dosage of Dyrk1A Alters Alternative Splicing Factor (ASF)-regulated Alternative Splicing of Tau in Down Syndrome. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 283, 28660-28669.
- SINGH, V. K. & GUTHIKONDA, P. 1997. Circulating cytokines in Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 31, 657-660.
- SJÖBERG, M. K., SHESTAKOVA, E., MANSUROGLU, Z., MACCIONI, R. B. & BONNEFOY, E. 2006. Tau protein binds to pericentromeric DNA: a putative role for nuclear tau in nucleolar organization. *Journal of Cell Science*, 119, 2025-2034.
- SKELLY, D. T., HENNESSY, E., DANSEREAU, M. A. & CUNNINGHAM, C. 2013. A systematic analysis of the peripheral and CNS effects of systemic LPS, IL-1Beta, TNF-alpha and IL-6 challenges in C57BL/6 mice. *PLoS One*, 8, e69123.
- SMITH, J. A., DAS, A., RAY, S. K. & BANIK, N. L. 2012. Role of pro-inflammatory cytokines released from microglia in neurodegenerative diseases. *Brain Res Bull*, 87, 10-20.
- SOKOLOW, S., HENKINS, K. M., BILOUSOVA, T., GONZALEZ, B., VINTERS, H. V., MILLER, C. A., CORNWELL, L., POON, W. W. & GYLYS, K. H. 2015. Presynaptic C-terminal truncated tau is released from cortical synapses in Alzheimer's disease. *J Neurochem*, 133, 368-79.
- SOROMOU, L. W., JIANG, L., WEI, M., CHEN, N., HUO, M., CHU, X., ZHONG, W., WU, Q., BALDE, A., DENG, X. & FENG, H. 2014. Protection of mice against lipopolysaccharide-induced endotoxic shock by pinocembrin is correlated with regulation of cytokine secretion. *J Immunotoxicol*, 11, 56-61.
- SOSNE, G., QIU, P., CHRISTOPHERSON, P. L. & WHEATER, M. K. 2007. Thymosin beta 4 suppression of corneal NFkB: A potential anti-inflammatory pathway. *Experimental Eye Research*, 84, 663-669.
- SOSZYNSKI, D., KOZAK, W. & SZEWCZENKO, M. 1991. Course of fever response to repeated administration of sublethal doses of lipopolysaccharides,

polyinosinic:polycytidylic acid and muramyl dipeptide to rabbits. *Experientia*, 47, 43-7.

- SPARKMAN, N. L., KOHMAN, R. A., SCOTT, V. J. & BOEHM, G. W. 2005a. Bacterial endotoxin-induced behavioral alterations in two variations of the Morris water maze. *Physiology & Behavior*, 86, 244-251.
- SPARKMAN, N. L., MARTIN, L. A., CALVERT, W. S. & BOEHM, G. W. 2005b. Effects of intraperitoneal lipopolysaccharide on Morris maze performance in yearold and 2-month-old female C57BL/6J mice. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 159, 145-151.
- SPAZIANO, G., LUONGO, L., GUIDA, F., PETROSINO, S., MATTEIS, M., PALAZZO, E., SULLO, N., DE NOVELLIS, V., DI MARZO, V., ROSSI, F., MAIONE, S. & D'AGOSTINO, B. 2015. Exposure to Allergen Causes Changes in NTS Neural Activities after Intratracheal Capsaicin Application, in Endocannabinoid Levels and in the Glia Morphology of NTS. *BioMed Research International*, 2015, 980983.
- SPILLANTINI, M. G., MURRELL, J. R., GOEDERT, M., FARLOW, M. R., KLUG, A. & GHETTI, B. 1998. Mutation in the tau gene in familial multiple system tauopathy with presenile dementia. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 95, 7737-7741.
- SPULBER, S., EDOFF, K., HONG, L., MORISAWA, S., SHIRAHATA, S. & CECCATELLI, S. 2012. Molecular hydrogen reduces LPS-induced neuroinflammation and promotes recovery from sickness behaviour in mice. *PloS one*, 7, e42078.
- SRINIVASAN, R., SAILASUTA, N., HURD, R., NELSON, S. & PELLETIER, D. 2005. Evidence of elevated glutamate in multiple sclerosis using magnetic resonance spectroscopy at 3 T. *Brain*, 128, 1016-25.
- SRINIVASAN, S., LEEMAN, S. E. & AMAR, S. 2010. Beneficial dysregulation of the time course of inflammatory mediators in lipopolysaccharide-induced tumor necrosis factor alpha factor-deficient mice. *Clin Vaccine Immunol*, 17, 699-704.
- SRIVASTAVA, K., ZHANG, T., YANG, N., SAMPSON, H. & LI, X.-M. 2010. ASHMI<sup>™</sup> induced long-lasting tolerance to allergen exposure in an asthma model is interferon γ, but not TGF-β dependent. *Clinical and experimental allergy : journal of the British Society for Allergy and Clinical Immunology*, 40, 1678-1688.
- STALDER, A. K., ERMINI, F., BONDOLFI, L., KRENGER, W., BURBACH, G. J., DELLER, T., COOMARASWAMY, J., STAUFENBIEL, M., LANDMANN, R. & JUCKER, M. 2005. Invasion of hematopoietic cells into the brain of amyloid precursor protein transgenic mice. *J Neurosci*, 25, 11125-32.
- STAMER, K., VOGEL, R., THIES, E., MANDELKOW, E. & MANDELKOW, E. M. 2002. Tau blocks traffic of organelles, neurofilaments, and APP vesicles in neurons and enhances oxidative stress. J Cell Biol, 156, 1051-63.
- STANEVICH, V., ZHENG, A., GUO, F., JIANG, L., WLODARCHAK, N. & XING, Y. 2014. Mechanisms of the Scaffold Subunit in Facilitating Protein Phosphatase 2A Methylation. *PLoS ONE*, 9, e86955.
- STARR, J. M., FARRALL, A. J., ARMITAGE, P., MCGURN, B. & WARDLAW, J. 2009. Blood-brain barrier permeability in Alzheimer's disease: a case-control MRI study. *Psychiatry Res*, 171, 232-41.
- STARR, M. E., SAITO, M., EVERS, B. M. & SAITO, H. 2015. Age-Associated Increase in Cytokine Production During Systemic Inflammation—II: The Role of IL-1β in Age-Dependent IL-6 Upregulation in Adipose Tissue. *The Journals of Gerontology Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences*, 70, 1508-1515.
- STETLER, R. A., LEAK, R. K., YIN, W., ZHANG, L., WANG, S., GAO, Y. & CHEN, J. 2012. Mitochondrial biogenesis contributes to ischemic neuroprotection afforded by LPS pre-conditioning. *J Neurochem*, 123 Suppl 2, 125-37.

- STIEBER, A., MOURELATOS, Z. & GONATAS, N. K. 1996. In Alzheimer's disease the Golgi apparatus of a population of neurons without neurofibrillary tangles is fragmented and atrophic. *Am J Pathol*, 148, 415-26.
- STOVER, K. R., CAMPBELL, M. A., VAN WINSSEN, C. M. & BROWN, R. E. 2015. Early detection of cognitive deficits in the 3xTg-AD mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 289, 29-38.
- STRASSNIG, M. & GANGULI, M. 2005. About a peculiar disease of the cerebral cortex. By Alois Alzheimer, 1907 (Translated by L. Jarvik and H. Greenson). *Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord*, 1, 3-8.
- STREIT, W. J. 2006. Microglial senescence: does the brain's immune system have an expiration date? *Trends Neurosci*, 29, 506-10.
- STREIT, W. J., BRAAK, H., XUE, Q. S. & BECHMANN, I. 2009. Dystrophic (senescent) rather than activated microglial cells are associated with tau pathology and likely precede neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's disease. *Acta Neuropathol*, 118, 475-85.
- SUDDUTH, T. L., SCHMITT, F. A., NELSON, P. T. & WILCOCK, D. M. 2013. Neuroinflammatory phenotype in early Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiology of aging*, 34, 1051-1059.
- SUGIMOTO, M. A., SOUSA, L. P., PINHO, V., PERRETTI, M. & TEIXEIRA, M. M. 2016. Resolution of Inflammation: What Controls Its Onset? *Frontiers in Immunology*, 7.
- SWARDFAGER, W., LANCTÔT, K., ROTHENBURG, L., WONG, A., CAPPELL, J. & HERRMANN, N. 2010. A meta-analysis of cytokines in Alzheimer's disease. *Biological psychiatry*, 68, 930-941.
- SWEENEY, M. D., SAGARE, A. P. & ZLOKOVIC, B. V. 2018. Blood-brain barrier breakdown in Alzheimer disease and other neurodegenerative disorders. *Nature Reviews Neurology*, 14, 133.
- SY, M., KITAZAWA, M., MEDEIROS, R., WHITMAN, L., CHENG, D., LANE, T. E. & LAFERLA, F. M. 2011. Inflammation Induced by Infection Potentiates Tau Pathological Features in Transgenic Mice. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 178, 2811-2822.
- TAI, H.-C., SERRANO-POZO, A., HASHIMOTO, T., FROSCH, M. P., SPIRES-JONES, T. L. & HYMAN, B. T. 2012. The Synaptic Accumulation of Hyperphosphorylated Tau Oligomers in Alzheimer Disease Is Associated With Dysfunction of the Ubiquitin-Proteasome System. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 181, 1426-1435.
- TAKAHASHI, J. L., GIULIANI, F., POWER, C., IMAI, Y. & YONG, V. W. 2003. Interleukin-1beta promotes oligodendrocyte death through glutamate excitotoxicity. *Ann Neurol*, 53, 588-95.
- TAKEUCHI, H., IBA, M., INOUE, H., HIGUCHI, M., TAKAO, K., TSUKITA, K., KARATSU, Y., IWAMOTO, Y., MIYAKAWA, T., SUHARA, T., TROJANOWSKI, J. Q., LEE, V. M. Y. & TAKAHASHI, R. 2011. P301S Mutant Human Tau Transgenic Mice Manifest Early Symptoms of Human Tauopathies with Dementia and Altered Sensorimotor Gating. *PLoS ONE*, 6, e21050.
- TALWAR, P., SINHA, J., GROVER, S., RAWAT, C., KUSHWAHA, S., AGARWAL, R., TANEJA, V. & KUKRETI, R. 2016. Dissecting Complex and Multifactorial Nature of Alzheimer's Disease Pathogenesis: a Clinical, Genomic, and Systems Biology Perspective. *Molecular Neurobiology*, 53, 4833-4864.
- TANEMURA, K., MURAYAMA, M., AKAGI, T., HASHIKAWA, T., TOMINAGA, T., ICHIKAWA, M., YAMAGUCHI, H. & TAKASHIMA, A. 2002. Neurodegeneration with Tau Accumulation in a Transgenic Mouse Expressing V337M Human Tau. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 22, 133-141.
- TAYLOR, J. D. H., SCHENKMAN, M., ZHOU, J. & SLOAN, F. A. 2001. The Relative Effect of Alzheimer's Disease and Related Dementias, Disability, and Comorbidities on Cost of Care for Elderly Persons. *The Journals of Gerontology: Series B*, 56, S285-S293.

- TEELING, J. L., FELTON, L. M., DEACON, R. M., CUNNINGHAM, C., RAWLINS, J. N. & PERRY, V. H. 2007. Sub-pyrogenic systemic inflammation impacts on brain and behavior, independent of cytokines. *Brain Behav Immun*, 21, 836-50.
- TEN HACKEN, N., OOSTERHOFF, Y., KAUFFMAN, H., GUEVARRA, L., SATOH, T., TOLLERUD, D. & POSTMA, D. 1998. Elevated serum interferon-gamma in atopic asthma correlates with increased airways responsiveness and circadian peak expiratory flow variation. *European Respiratory Journal*, 11, 312-316.
- TERRANDO, N., REI FIDALGO, A., VIZCAYCHIPI, M., CIBELLI, M., MA, D., MONACO, C., FELDMANN, M. & MAZE, M. 2010. The impact of IL-1 modulation on the development of lipopolysaccharide-induced cognitive dysfunction. *Crit Care*, 14, R88.
- TERWEL, D., LASRADO, R., SNAUWAERT, J., VANDEWEERT, E., VAN HAESENDONCK, C., BORGHGRAEF, P. & VAN LEUVEN, F. 2005. Changed conformation of mutant Tau-P301L underlies the moribund tauopathy, absent in progressive, nonlethal axonopathy of Tau-4R/2N transgenic mice. J Biol Chem, 280, 3963-73.
- THOMAS, R. C., BATH, M. F., STOVER, C. M., LAMBERT, D. G. & THOMPSON, J. P. 2014. Exploring LPS-induced sepsis in rats and mice as a model to study potential protective effects of the nociceptin/orphanin FQ system. *Peptides*, 61, 56-60.
- TIERS, G. V. D. 1958. Reliable Proton Nuclear Resonance Shielding Values by "Internal Referencing" with Tetramethyl-silane. *The Journal of Physical Chemistry*, 62, 1151-1152.
- TO, A. W. M., RIBE, E. M., CHUANG, T. T., SCHROEDER, J. E. & LOVESTONE, S. 2011. The ε3 and ε4 Alleles of Human APOE Differentially Affect Tau Phosphorylation in Hyperinsulinemic and Pioglitazone Treated Mice. *PLoS ONE*, 6, e16991.
- TOGO, T., AKIYAMA, H., ISEKI, E., KONDO, H., IKEDA, K., KATO, M., ODA, T., TSUCHIYA, K. & KOSAKA, K. 2002. Occurrence of T cells in the brain of Alzheimer's disease and other neurological diseases. *Journal of Neuroimmunology*, 124, 83-92.
- TREPANIER, C. H., JACKSON, M. F. & MACDONALD, J. F. 2012. Regulation of NMDA receptors by the tyrosine kinase Fyn. *The FEBS journal*, 279, 12-19.
- TRINCZEK, B., EBNETH, A., MANDELKOW, E. M. & MANDELKOW, E. 1999. Tau regulates the attachment/detachment but not the speed of motors in microtubule-dependent transport of single vesicles and organelles. *Journal of Cell Science*, 112, 2355-2367.
- TSUBAKI, M., TAKEDA, T., KINO, T., ITOH, T., IMANO, M., TANABE, G., MURAOKA, O., SATOU, T. & NISHIDA, S. 2015. Mangiferin suppresses CIA by suppressing the expression of TNF-α, IL-6, IL-1β, and RANKL through inhibiting the activation of NF-κB and ERK1/2. *American Journal of Translational Research*, 7, 1371-1381.
- TSUDA, M., MASUDA, T., KITANO, J., SHIMOYAMA, H., TOZAKI-SAITOH, H. & INOUE, K. 2009. IFN-γ receptor signaling mediates spinal microglia activation driving neuropathic pain. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 106, 8032-8037.
- ULRICH, J. D., ULLAND, T. K., COLONNA, M. & HOLTZMAN, D. M. 2017. Elucidating the Role of TREM2 in Alzheimer's Disease. *Neuron*, 94, 237-248.
- URSCHEL, K. & CICHA, I. 2015. TNF-a in the cardiovascular system: from physiology to therapy. *Internat J Interferon Cytokine Med Res*, 7, 9-25.
- USARDI, A., POOLER, A. M., SEEREERAM, A., REYNOLDS, C. H., DERKINDEREN, P., ANDERTON, B., HANGER, D. P., NOBLE, W. & WILLIAMSON, R. 2011. Tyrosine phosphorylation of tau regulates its interactions with Fyn SH2

domains, but not SH3 domains, altering the cellular localization of tau. *FEBS Journal*, 278, 2927-2937.

- VAGELATOS, N. T. & ESLICK, G. D. 2013. Type 2 Diabetes as a Risk Factor for Alzheimer's Disease: The Confounders, Interactions, and Neuropathology Associated With This Relationship. *Epidemiologic Reviews*, 35, 152-160.
- VAN DE HAAR, H. J., BURGMANS, S., JANSEN, J. F., VAN OSCH, M. J., VAN BUCHEM, M. A., MULLER, M., HOFMAN, P. A., VERHEY, F. R. & BACKES, W. H. 2016. Blood-Brain Barrier Leakage in Patients with Early Alzheimer Disease. *Radiology*, 281, 527-535.
- VAN DER FLIER, W. M. & SCHELTENS, P. 2005. Epidemiology and risk factors of dementia. Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & amp; Psychiatry, 76, v2v7.
- VERMA, S., NAKAOKE, R., DOHGU, S. & BANKS, W. A. 2006. Release of cytokines by brain endothelial cells: A polarized response to lipopolysaccharide. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, 20, 449-455.
- VERMEULEN, K., VAN BOCKSTAELE, D. R. & BERNEMAN, Z. N. 2003. The cell cycle: a review of regulation, deregulation and therapeutic targets in cancer. *Cell proliferation*, 36, 131-149.
- VIDA, C., MARTINEZ DE TODA, I., GARRIDO, A., CARRO, E., MOLINA, J. A. & DE LA FUENTE, M. 2017. Impairment of Several Immune Functions and Redox State in Blood Cells of Alzheimer's Disease Patients. Relevant Role of Neutrophils in Oxidative Stress. *Frontiers in Immunology*, 8, 1974.
- VINCENT, I., ZHENG, J. H., DICKSON, D. W., KRESS, Y. & DAVIES, P. 1998. Mitotic phosphoepitopes precede paired helical filaments in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 19, 287-296.
- VINYOLES, M., DEL VALLE-PÉREZ, B., CURTO, J., PADILLA, M., VILLARROEL, A., YANG, J., DE HERREROS, A. G. & DUÑACH, M. 2016. Activation of CK1ε by PP2A/PR61ε is required for the initiation of Wnt signaling. *Oncogene*, 36, 429.
- VORHEES, C. V. & WILLIAMS, M. T. 2006. Morris water maze: procedures for assessing spatial and related forms of learning and memory. *Nature protocols*, 1, 848-858.
- WALKER, D. G., KIM, S. U. & MCGEER, P. L. 1995. Complement and cytokine gene expression in cultured microglia derived from postmortem human brains. *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, 40, 478-493.
- WANG, J., TAN, L., WANG, H. F., TAN, C. C., MENG, X. F., WANG, C., TANG, S.
   W. & YU, J. T. 2015a. Anti-inflammatory drugs and risk of Alzheimer's disease: an updated systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Alzheimers Dis*, 44, 385-96.
- WANG, J. Z., XIA, Y. Y., GRUNDKE-IQBAL, I. & IQBAL, K. 2013. Abnormal hyperphosphorylation of tau: sites, regulation, and molecular mechanism of neurofibrillary degeneration. *J Alzheimers Dis*, 33 Suppl 1, S123-39.
- WANG, T., TOWN, T., ALEXOPOULOU, L., ANDERSON, J. F., FIKRIG, E. & FLAVELL, R. A. 2004. Toll-like receptor 3 mediates West Nile virus entry into the brain causing lethal encephalitis. *Nature Medicine*, 10, 1366.
- WANG, X., ZHU, M., HJORTH, E., CORTES-TORO, V., EYJOLFSDOTTIR, H., GRAFF, C., NENNESMO, I., PALMBLAD, J., ERIKSDOTTER, M., SAMBAMURTI, K., FITZGERALD, J. M., SERHAN, C. N., GRANHOLM, A. C. & SCHULTZBERG, M. 2015b. Resolution of inflammation is altered in Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimers Dement*, 11, 40-50.e1-2.
- WANG, Y., BALAJI, V., KANIYAPPAN, S., KRÜGER, L., IRSEN, S., TEPPER, K., CHANDUPATLA, R., MAETZLER, W., SCHNEIDER, A., MANDELKOW, E. & MANDELKOW, E.-M. 2017. The release and trans-synaptic transmission of Tau via exosomes. *Molecular Neurodegeneration*, 12, 5.
- WANG, Y., KRUGER, U., MANDELKOW, E. & MANDELKOW, E. M. 2010. Generation of tau aggregates and clearance by autophagy in an inducible cell model of tauopathy. *Neurodegener Dis*, 7, 103-7.

- WANG, Y. P., BIERNAT, J., PICKHARDT, M., MANDELKOW, E. & MANDELKOW, E. M. 2007. Stepwise proteolysis liberates tau fragments that nucleate the Alzheimer-like aggregation of full-length tau in a neuronal cell model. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 104, 10252-10257.
- WARD, S. M., HIMMELSTEIN, D. S., LANCIA, J. K. & BINDER, L. I. 2012. Tau oligomers and tau toxicity in neurodegenerative disease. *Biochemical Society transactions*, 40, 667-671.
- WARREN, H. S., FITTING, C., HOFF, E., ADIB-CONQUY, M., BEASLEY-TOPLIFFE, L., TESINI, B., LIANG, X., VALENTINE, C., HELLMAN, J., HAYDEN, D. & CAVAILLON, J.-M. 2010. Resilience to bacterial infection: difference between species could be due to proteins in serum. *The Journal of infectious diseases*, 201, 223-232.
- WEBER, A., WASILIEW, P. & KRACHT, M. 2010. Interleukin-1 (IL-1) pathway. *Sci. Signal.*, 3, cm1-cm1.
- WEBSTER, B., HANSEN, L., ADAME, A., CREWS, L., TORRANCE, M., THAL, L. & MASLIAH, E. 2006. Astroglial activation of extracellular-regulated kinase in early stages of Alzheimer disease. *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol*, 65, 142-51.
- WEBSTER, S., LUE, L.-F., BRACHOVA, L., TENNER, A., MCGEER, P., TERAI, K., WALKER, D., BRADT, B., COOPER, N. & ROGERS, J. 1997. Molecular and cellular characterization of the membrane attack complex, C5b-9, in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiology of aging*, 18, 415-421.
- WEN, H., LEI, Y., EUN, S.-Y. & P.-Y. TING, J. 2010. Plexin-A4-semaphorin 3A signaling is required for Toll-like receptor– and sepsis-induced cytokine storm. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 207, 2943-2957.
- WHITE, J. A., MANELLI, A. M., HOLMBERG, K. H., VAN ELDIK, L. J. & LADU, M. J. 2005. Differential effects of oligomeric and fibrillar amyloid-β1–42 on astrocyte-mediated inflammation. *Neurobiology of Disease*, 18, 459-465.
- WHITE, J. D., EIMERBRINK, M. J., HAYES, H. B., HARDY, A., VAN ENKEVORT, E. A., PETERMAN, J. L., CHUMLEY, M. J. & BOEHM, G. W. 2016. Hippocampal Aβ expression, but not phosphorylated tau, predicts cognitive deficits following repeated peripheral poly I:C administration. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 313, 219-225.
- WICHMANN, M. A., CRUICKSHANKS, K. J., CARLSSON, C. M., CHAPPELL, R., FISCHER, M. E., KLEIN, B. E. K., KLEIN, R., TSAI, M. Y. & SCHUBERT, C. R. 2014. Long-Term Systemic Inflammation and Cognitive Impairment in a Population-Based Cohort. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 62, 1683-1691.
- WILKINSON, K. & EL KHOURY, J. 2012. Microglial scavenger receptors and their roles in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease. *International journal of Alzheimer's disease*, 2012.
- WILLIAM, A. B., ANDREJ, K. & YOICHI, M. 2017. Neurovascular unit crosstalk: Pericytes and astrocytes modify cytokine secretion patterns of brain endothelial cells. *Journal of Cerebral Blood Flow & Metabolism*, 0271678X17740793.
- WILSON, M., DAVIES, N. P., GRUNDY, R. G. & PEET, A. C. 2009. A quantitative comparison of metabolite signals as detected by in vivo MRS with ex vivo 1H HR-MAS for childhood brain tumours. *NMR Biomed*, 22, 213-9.
- WILTGEN, B. J., SANDERS, M. J., BEHNE, N. S. & FANSELOW, M. S. 2001. Sex differences, context preexposure, and the immediate shock deficit in Pavlovian context conditioning with mice. *Behav Neurosci*, 115, 26-32.
- WINZELL, M. S. & AHRÉN, B. 2004. The High-Fat Diet–Fed Mouse. *Diabetes*, 53, S215.
- WISNIEWSKI, H. M., BARCIKOWSKA, M. & KIDA, E. 1991. Phagocytosis of beta/A4 amyloid fibrils of the neuritic neocortical plaques. *Acta Neuropathol*, 81, 588-90.
- WITTMANN, C. W., WSZOLEK, M. F., SHULMAN, J. M., SALVATERRA, P. M., LEWIS, J., HUTTON, M. & FEANY, M. B. 2001. Tauopathy in

<em>Drosophila</em>: Neurodegeneration Without Neurofibrillary Tangles. *Science*, 293, 711-714.

- WOOD, L. B., WINSLOW, A. R., PROCTOR, E. A., MCGUONE, D., MORDES, D. A., FROSCH, M. P., HYMAN, B. T., LAUFFENBURGER, D. A. & HAIGIS, K. M. 2015. Identification of neurotoxic cytokines by profiling Alzheimer's disease tissues and neuron culture viability screening. *Scientific reports*, 5, 16622.
- WOODSKE, M. E., YOKOE, T., ZOU, B., ROMANO, L. C., ROSA, T. C., GARCIA-OCANA, A., ALONSO, L. C., O'DONNELL, C. P. & MCVERRY, B. J. 2009. Hyperinsulinemia predicts survival in a hyperglycemic mouse model of critical illness. *Critical care medicine*, 37, 2596.
- WU, J.-Y. & PRENTICE, H. 2010. Role of taurine in the central nervous system. *Journal of Biomedical Science*, 17, S1.
- WU, J. W., HERMAN, M., LIU, L., SIMOES, S., ACKER, C. M., FIGUEROA, H., STEINBERG, J. I., MARGITTAI, M., KAYED, R., ZURZOLO, C., DI PAOLO, G. & DUFF, K. E. 2013. Small Misfolded Tau Species Are Internalized via Bulk Endocytosis and Anterogradely and Retrogradely Transported in Neurons. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 288, 1856-1870.
- WU, Y.-Y., HSU, J.-L., WANG, H.-C., WU, S.-J., HONG, C.-J. & CHENG, I. H.-J. 2015. Alterations of the Neuroinflammatory Markers IL-6 and TRAIL in Alzheimer's Disease. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders EXTRA*, 5, 424-434.
- WYSOCKA, M., ROBERTSON, S., RIEMANN, H., CAAMANO, J., HUNTER, C., MACKIEWICZ, A., MONTANER, L. J., TRINCHIERI, G. & KARP, C. L. 2001. IL-12 Suppression During Experimental Endotoxin Tolerance: Dendritic Cell Loss and Macrophage Hyporesponsiveness. *The Journal of Immunology*, 166, 7504.
- XIA, C.-F., ARTEAGA, J., CHEN, G., GANGADHARMATH, U., GOMEZ, L. F., KASI, D., LAM, C., LIANG, Q., LIU, C. & MOCHARLA, V. P. 2013. [18F] T807, a novel tau positron emission tomography imaging agent for Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's & dementia: the journal of the Alzheimer's Association*, 9, 666-676.
- XU, Y., JAGANNATH, C., LIU, X.-D., SHARAFKHANEH, A., KOLODZIEJSKA, K. E. & EISSA, N. T. 2007. Toll-like Receptor 4 Is a Sensor for Autophagy Associated with Innate Immunity. *Immunity*, 27, 135-144.
- YARMOLA, E. G., PARIKH, S. & BUBB, M. R. 2001. Formation and implications of a ternary complex of profilin, thymosin beta 4, and actin. *J Biol Chem*, 276, 45555-63.
- YASOJIMA, K., SCHWAB, C., MCGEER, E. G. & MCGEER, P. L. 1999a. Distribution of cyclooxygenase-1 and cyclooxygenase-2 mRNAs and proteins in human brain and peripheral organs. *Brain Research*, 830, 226-236.
- YASOJIMA, K., SCHWAB, C., MCGEER, E. G. & MCGEER, P. L. 1999b. Up-Regulated Production and Activation of the Complement System in Alzheimer's Disease Brain. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 154, 927-936.
- YASUTAKE, C., KURODA, K., YANAGAWA, T., OKAMURA, T. & YONEDA, H. 2006. Serum BDNF, TNF-a and IL-1 $\beta$  levels in dementia patients. *European Archives of Psychiatry and Clinical Neuroscience*, 256, 402-406.
- YOKOYAMA, U., IWATSUBO, K., UMEMURA, M., FUJITA, T. & ISHIKAWA, Y. 2013. The Prostanoid EP4 Receptor and Its Signaling Pathway. *Pharmacological Reviews*, 65, 1010-1052.
- YOSHIYAMA, Y., HIGUCHI, M., ZHANG, B., HUANG, S.-M., IWATA, N., SAIDO, TAKAOMI C., MAEDA, J., SUHARA, T., TROJANOWSKI, J. Q. & LEE, V. M. Y. 2007a. Synapse Loss and Microglial Activation Precede Tangles in a P301S Tauopathy Mouse Model. *Neuron*, 53, 337-351.
- YOSHIYAMA, Y., HIGUCHI, M., ZHANG, B., HUANG, S. M., IWATA, N., SAIDO, T. C., MAEDA, J., SUHARA, T., TROJANOWSKI, J. Q. & LEE, V. M. 2007b.

Synapse loss and microglial activation precede tangles in a P301S tauopathy mouse model. *Neuron*, 53, 337-51.

- YU, M., YEH, J. & VAN WAES, C. 2006. Protein Kinase CK2 Mediates Inhibitor-Kappa B Kinase and Aberrant Nuclear Factor-κB Activation by Serum Factor(s) in Head and Neck Squamous Carcinoma Cells. *Cancer research*, 66, 6722-6731.
- YU, Y., ZHANG, Z.-H., WEI, S.-G., SERRATS, J., WEISS, R. M. & FELDER, R. B. 2010. Brain Perivascular Macrophages and the Sympathetic Response to Inflammation in Rats after Myocardial Infarction. *Hypertension*, 55, 652-659.
- YUZWA, S. A., SHAN, X., MACAULEY, M. S., CLARK, T., SKOROBOGATKO, Y., VOSSELLER, K. & VOCADLO, D. J. 2012. Increasing O-GlcNAc slows neurodegeneration and stabilizes tau against aggregation. *Nat Chem Biol*, 8, 393-399.
- ZEHR, C., LEWIS, J., MCGOWAN, E., CROOK, J., LIN, W.-L., GODWIN, K., KNIGHT, J., DICKSON, D. W. & HUTTON, M. 2004. Apoptosis in oligodendrocytes is associated with axonal degeneration in P301L tau mice. *Neurobiology of Disease*, 15, 553-562.
- ZENARO, E., PIACENTINO, G. & CONSTANTIN, G. 2016. The blood-brain barrier in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiology of Disease*.
- ZENARO, E., PIETRONIGRO, E., DELLA BIANCA, V., PIACENTINO, G., MARONGIU, L., BUDUI, S., TURANO, E., ROSSI, B., ANGIARI, S., DUSI, S., MONTRESOR, A., CARLUCCI, T., NANI, S., TOSADORI, G., CALCIANO, L., CATALUCCI, D., BERTON, G., BONETTI, B. & CONSTANTIN, G. 2015. Neutrophils promote Alzheimer's disease-like pathology and cognitive decline via LFA-1 integrin. *Nat Med*, 21, 880-6.
- ZHAN, X., STAMOVA, B., JIN, L.-W., DECARLI, C., PHINNEY, B. & SHARP, F. R. 2016. Gram-negative bacterial molecules associate with Alzheimer disease pathology. *Neurology*, 87, 2324-2332.
- ZHANG, D., HU, X., QIAN, L., WILSON, B., LEE, C., FLOOD, P., LANGENBACH, R. & HONG, J. S. 2009a. Prostaglandin E2 released from activated microglia enhances astrocyte proliferation in vitro. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol*, 238, 64-70.
- ZHANG, H., WANG, W., GAO, W., GE, Y., ZHANG, J., WU, S. & XU, L. 2009b. Effect of propofol on the levels of neurotransmitters in normal human brain: A magnetic resonance spectroscopy study. *Neuroscience Letters*, 467, 247-251.
- ZHANG, J., MALIK, A., CHOI, HYUN B., KO, REBECCA W. Y., DISSING-OLESEN, L.
   & MACVICAR, BRIAN A. 2014. Microglial CR3 Activation Triggers Long-Term Synaptic Depression in the Hippocampus via NADPH Oxidase. *Neuron*, 82, 195-207.
- ZHANG, R., MILLER, R. G., GASCON, R., CHAMPION, S., KATZ, J., LANCERO, M., NARVAEZ, A., HONRADA, R., RUVALCABA, D. & MCGRATH, M. S. 2009c. Circulating endotoxin and systemic immune activation in sporadic Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis (sALS). *Journal of neuroimmunology*, 206, 121-124.
- ZHANG, Y. J., XU, Y. F., CHEN, X. Q., WANG, X. C. & WANG, J. Z. 2005. Nitration and oligomerization of tau induced by peroxynitrite inhibit its microtubulebinding activity. *FEBS Lett*, 579, 2421-7.
- ZHU, M., WANG, X., HJORTH, E., COLAS, R. A., SCHROEDER, L., GRANHOLM, A.-C., SERHAN, C. N. & SCHULTZBERG, M. 2016. Pro-resolving lipid mediators improve neuronal survival and increase Aβ(42) phagocytosis. *Molecular neurobiology*, 53, 2733-2749.
- ZHU, W. & GILMOUR, M. I. 2009. Comparison of allergic lung disease in three mouse strains after systemic or mucosal sensitization with ovalbumin antigen. *Immunogenetics*, 61, 199-207.

- ZIEGLER-HEITBROCK, H. 1995. Molecular mechanism in tolerance to lipopolysaccharide. *Journal of inflammation*, 45, 13-26.
- ZIMPRICH, A., BISKUP, S., LEITNER, P., LICHTNER, P., FARRER, M., LINCOLN, S., KACHERGUS, J., HULIHAN, M., UITTI, R. J. & CALNE, D. B. 2004. Mutations in LRRK2 cause autosomal-dominant parkinsonism with pleomorphic pathology. *Neuron*, 44, 601-607.
- ZIPSER, B. D., JOHANSON, C. E., GONZALEZ, L., BERZIN, T. M., TAVARES, R., HULETTE, C. M., VITEK, M. P., HOVANESIAN, V. & STOPA, E. G. 2007. Microvascular injury and blood-brain barrier leakage in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol Aging*, 28, 977-86.
- ZLOKOVIC, B. V. 2011. Neurovascular pathways to neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's disease and other disorders. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 12, 723.
- ZSCHALER, J., SCHLORKE, D. & ARNHOLD, J. 2014. Differences in innate immune response between man and mouse. *Crit Rev Immunol*, 34, 433-54.